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                      P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

 HEARING OFFICER MICHAEL SNYDER: The hearing will be in 2 

order.   3 

This is a formal hearing in the matter of Stericycle, 4 

Inc., case number 19-RC-088671 before the National Labor 5 

Relations Board.   6 

The Hearing Officer appearing for the National Labor 7 

Relations Board is Michael Snyder, that’s S-n-y-d-e-r.  Seeing 8 

as it appears that neither of the parties have brought 9 

witnesses to testify today, we are going to continue or adjourn 10 

the hearing until Tuesday, September 18th, beginning at 9 a.m.  11 

Any objection to continuing the hearing? 12 

 MR. TERRELL:  No. 13 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objections, let us 15 

adjourn. 16 

 (Whereupon, the hearing in the above-entitled matter was 17 

adjourned until Tuesday, September 18, 2012) 18 

 19 

 20 

 21 

 22 

 23 

 24 

 25 
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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

 HEARING OFFICER MICHAEL SNYDER: This is a continuation of 2 

the hearing that was adjourned on September 14th, 2012.   3 

As was explained before, the Hearing Officer is Michael 4 

Snyder.  All parties have been informed of the procedures at 5 

formal hearing before the Board by service of a Statement of 6 

Standard Procedure with a Notice of Hearing.  I have additional 7 

copies of the Statement for distribution if any party wants 8 

more.   9 

Will counsel please state their appearances for the 10 

record?  For the Employer? 11 

 MR. TERRELL:  Karl Terrell and -- 12 

 MR. FISCHER:  Peter Fischer, and that’s spelled F-i-s-c-h-13 

e-r. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  For the Petitioner? 15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Dmitri Iglitzin. 16 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  And Danielle Franco-Malone. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Are there any other 18 

appearances?  Let the record show no response.  Are there any 19 

other persons, parties or labor organizations in the hearing 20 

room at this time who claim an interest in this proceeding?  21 

Let the record show no response.  22 

(Board’s Exhibit 1(a) through 1(d) is marked for 23 

identification) 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And now I’ll propose to receive 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

11 

 

the formal papers.  They have been marked for identification as 1 

Board’s Exhibit 1(a) through 1(d) inclusive.  I believe Exhibit 2 

1(d) being an Index and Description of the entire exhibit.  The 3 

exhibit has already been shown to all parties.  Are there any 4 

objections to receipt of these, this exhibit into the record? 5 

 MR. FISCHER:  We do not object to their receipt, however, 6 

obviously we believe that their content contains objections 7 

that’s going to be the substance of the hearing. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Well having hearing 9 

no objection to the receipt of the documents themselves, the 10 

formal papers are received in evidence. 11 

(Board’s Exhibit 1(a) through 1(d) is received into evidence) 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Are there any motions to 13 

intervene in these proceedings to be submitted to the Hearing 14 

Officer at this time?  Let the record show no response.  Are 15 

the parties aware of any other employers or labor organizations 16 

that have an interest in this proceeding?  Let the record show 17 

no response.  Alright.  Will the Employer please state its full 18 

and correct name for the record? 19 

 MR. TERRELL:  The Employer here represented is Stericycle, 20 

Inc. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  And will the 22 

Petitioner please state its full and correct name for the 23 

record? 24 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  The Petitioner is General Teamsters Local 25 
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No. 174. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you. 2 

 MR. TERRELL:  I just want to clarify in the representation 3 

of the Employer, the name provided, Stericycle, Inc., that is 4 

the name on the petition and we are here because we were served 5 

with the petition under that name. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Are there any pre-7 

hearing motions to be made by any party that need to be 8 

addressed at this time? 9 

 MR. FISCHER:  Well for the Employer -- for the Employer, 10 

first of all, we have served both the Board and the Petitioner 11 

with a petition to revoke a subpoena that was received as a 12 

subpoena from the Union for a long list of materials and I 13 

believe that’s been served along with a copy of the subpoena 14 

itself.  Also, the Employer would like to state a motion to 15 

dismiss for lack of jurisdiction over these particular 16 

proceedings.  We don’t believe that the Board has jurisdiction 17 

nor do we believe that the employees that are petitioned for 18 

exist, as is required by the Act. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Just so I’m clear, Mr. Fischer, 20 

when you say the employees don’t exist, what does that mean? 21 

 MR. FISCHER:  There are employees that are identified in 22 

the petition and we do not believe that they are employees 23 

that, as they are identified in the petition.  There are no 24 

such employees as identified in the petition. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So you are saying there are no 1 

drivers employed by Stericycle, Inc. at Kent, at the Kent 2 

facility? 3 

 MR. FISCHER:  Correct. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Are there drivers that work at 5 

the Kent facility? 6 

 MR. FISCHER:  There are drivers, of course, that are at 7 

the Kent facility, but the petition as it states, the 8 

petitioned for employees do not –- are -- do not exist.  The 9 

petition is deficient. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  And who do the drivers 11 

at the Kent facility work for? 12 

 MR. FISCHER:  That’s -- I think we discussed this off the 13 

record, prior to our adjournment last week and as I said, off 14 

the record, prior to this hearing, it is our position as the 15 

Employer, that we are here to respond to a petition that’s been 16 

filed by this particular organization.  This particular 17 

organization has asked the Government to do something and we’re 18 

here to respond to it.  We aren’t in a position to provide 19 

information -- to supply information to put evidence. I 20 

certainly, as an attorney, should not be the source of any 21 

evidence we think that’s the purpose of the hearing.  It is 22 

witnesses and exhibits, things of that nature, can be put on to 23 

help the Regional Director make a determination as to the 24 

sufficiency of the petition, the Board’s jurisdiction over this 25 
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petition and ultimately if he gets that far, to determine 1 

whether or not and what the proper voting unit should be.  All 2 

of those things are part of evidence that can be adduced in 3 

exactly this proceeding, but it’s not my job nor my role to 4 

provide evidence in that one way or the other, that’s the 5 

Petitioner’s job. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.   7 

 MR. TERRELL:  Now before you move on, there is one other 8 

preliminary matter. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Of course. 10 

 MR. TERRELL:  And that relates, as indicated off the 11 

record, to a subpoena served by your office, by Region 29, 12 

Region 19, late yesterday afternoon.  It arrived on my desk, 13 

east coast time, around 4:30.  I verbally state in my place at 14 

this time an oral, verbal petition to revoke and as necessary, 15 

we will prepare a written petition to revoke, the primary 16 

ground being timeliness.  The petition was received late 17 

yesterday.  After receiving it, I boarded an airplane and we 18 

have not had time to begin locating the documents you requested 19 

by that petition. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  So just so I’m clear, 21 

so we have a -- there are two petitions to revoke and then 22 

additionally there is a motion to dismiss from the Employer.  23 

Are there any other pre-hearing motions that we need to deal 24 

with or are those -- these three the only ones at this point? 25 
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 MR. FISCHER:  That’s all that I know of. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  And for the 2 

Petitioner, any other pre-hearing motions? 3 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  None. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Alright.  On the 5 

motion to dismiss, my initial inclination is just to refer that 6 

matter to the Regional Director on the --  7 

 MR. FISCHER:  I’m sorry, something has just slipped my 8 

mind.  There is one more matter that I wanted to -- is Mr. 9 

Hunstein, I believe is the -- is an individual that was 10 

subpoenaed to actually appear on Friday.  I may have the name 11 

incorrect.  Forgive me for just a moment.   12 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Can we take a quick break? 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, can we go off the record? 14 

(Off the record) 15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  It turns out the Union does have a 16 

preliminary motion, as well. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  And what would that 18 

motion be Mr. Iglitzin? 19 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  The motion is to amend the petition, in 20 

particular, to amend paragraph 2 of the petition which is name 21 

of the Employer.  So it would henceforth read Stericycle, Inc., 22 

d/b/a Stericycle, Inc. of Washington.  I’m sorry, Stericycle of 23 

Washington, Inc. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  I’m sorry, can you go 25 
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through that again just so I --  1 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes, so it now would read Stericycle, Inc., 2 

d/b/a Stericycle of Washington, Inc. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Any objection to 4 

amending the petition so that the name of the Employer is 5 

Stericycle, Inc., d/b/a Stericycle of Washington, Inc.? 6 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes.    7 

 MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And on what grounds does the 9 

Employer object to amending the petition facts? 10 

 MR. TERRELL:  It’s not the name of the entity. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m sorry, what is that? 12 

 MR. TERRELL:  It is not the name, there is no entity, 13 

there is a Stericycle, Inc., but that is not the Employer and 14 

there is no Stericycle, Inc., d/b/a Stericycle of Washington, 15 

Inc. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 17 

 MR. FISCHER:  So to be even simpler, do we object to them 18 

amending it?  No.  Does it change any of our objections or 19 

motions to dismiss or statements made previously on the subject 20 

regarding the existence or non-existence of employees 21 

petitioned for, also no, it does not change. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Well at this time, in the 23 

absence, I guess, of an objection to amend the name of the 24 

Employer, I’ll allow the amendment, however, the petitioner is 25 
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certainly welcome to, I’ll entertain further motions to amend 1 

the petition, if necessary.  Any other pre-hearing motions we 2 

need to deal with? 3 

 MR. FISCHER:  Yes, as I mentioned prior to us taking a 4 

brief recess, there was a subpoena served on Ted H. Bunstine, 5 

B-u-n-s-t-i-n-e, served on the 12th of September, subpoena 6 

number alpha dash 942864, was requesting his appearance on the 7 

14th of September, 2012, 9 a.m. in the hearing room that we’re 8 

sitting in currently.  If you’ll recall, the basis for your 9 

decision to recess the hearing last Friday for the non-10 

appearance of witnesses and we also, look around, I haven’t met 11 

anybody in the hearing room today that’s of the name of the 12 

person that’s subpoenaed for their appearance today on the 18th 13 

of September, so we would like, we would like to move for the 14 

enforcement of the subpoena. 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  And I am e-mailing to you just now and to 16 

Mr. Iglitzin proof of the service of that subpoena. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  And in what capacity 18 

did you subpoena Mr. Bunstine to appear at the hearing? 19 

 MR. FISCHER:  Well we obviously think that his appearance 20 

is going to be relevant and it’s the right of any party 21 

appearing at the hearing to subpoena individuals that are going 22 

to be relevant to the hearing and it is the responsibility of 23 

other parties to submit petitions to revoke that subpoena, but 24 

unless otherwise challenged, the subpoenaed individuals, 25 
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especially presidents of the petitioning organization are, is 1 

going to be relevant for --  2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m sorry, I --  3 

 MR. FISCHER:  -- and he may not be president, he may be a 4 

leader in some other capacity, but an officer of a petitioning 5 

organization, we believe is facially relevant.  Now if we’re 6 

going to have an argument based, back and forth, based upon 7 

some sort of a petition to revoke, perhaps that’s the case, but 8 

I don’t have to make a showing at this time of relevance or not 9 

relevance, other than we filed a valid subpoena, it was 10 

delivered, it was served and then Mr. Bunstine has not 11 

appeared, either on Friday, the day he was subpoenaed nor 12 

today, four days afterwards. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And just so I’m clear, because I 14 

don’t, I have no idea who this is, he is an officer of the 15 

Union, of Teamsters 174? 16 

 MR. FISCHER:  That’s what -- that’s what he purports to be 17 

on different public disclosures and websites and things like 18 

that, but again, I haven’t met the man, I really don’t know, I 19 

don’t know who he is and that’s what we were hoping to adduce 20 

evidence about, you know, once he appears and we’ve asked to 21 

properly testify according to the subpoena. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Thank you.  And Mr. 23 

Iglitzin, do you know in what capacity Mr. Bunstine serves with 24 

the Union? 25 
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 MR. IGLITZIN:  I know a lot of things, but first -- my 1 

first question went a little fast.  What was the date that Mr. 2 

Bunstine was -- was the subpoena? 3 

 MR. FISCHER:  Yeah, the date on the subpoena is the 11th 4 

and the date of service was the 12th. 5 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Well, it would have been Wednesday of last 6 

week? 7 

 MR. FISCHER:  Correct. 8 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  And do you happen to have a copy of the 9 

proof of service?  Is that what Karl -- 10 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yeah, I can show it to you. 11 

 MR. FISCHER:  And then I also, here is a copy of the 12 

subpoena and the --  13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  If the parties want, we can go 14 

off the record and I can I can print off copies if that would 15 

help anybody. 16 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I just want to see what the proof is of 17 

service. 18 

 MR. TERRELL:  I can show it to you. 19 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Thank you. 20 

 MR. FISCHER:  If we may, Mr. Hearing Officer, I think that 21 

it might be best for all served to actually print out a few 22 

copies. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Let’s go off the record 24 

real quick. 25 
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(Off the record) 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, Mr. Iglitzin. 2 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I have a -- the Union responds as follows 3 

to this, I’ve heard an allegation from the Employer that it 4 

attempted to serve a subpoena on Ted Bunstine.  I have not been 5 

shown and do not see any proof that a subpoena was actually 6 

served on Ted Bunstine.  It appears from this document that the 7 

Employer attempted to serve a subpoena at the addresses of 8 

Teamsters Local 174 through a non-union package, parcel, a 9 

small parcel delivery company, known as Fed Ex.  There are 10 

large signs in the offices of all Teamster locals, that I’m 11 

aware of, that say we do not accept packages from Federal 12 

Express, from technically from Fed Ex Ground, is the name of 13 

the company, because the Teamsters obviously represent United 14 

Parcel Service drivers, who are union and is a competition of 15 

Fed Ex, so I, I haven’t seen any evidence that Mr. Bunstine 16 

ever saw a copy of the subpoena.  I will also say I am counsel 17 

for 174 on all matters related to representation to hearings.  18 

I am in fairly frequent communication with Mr. Bunstine.  There 19 

is no doubt in my mind that if he had received a subpoena in 20 

this matter, I would have learned of it prior to today -- so --21 

and the base of this showing, I move to quash the subpoena.  I 22 

still actually haven’t been given a copy of the subpoena 23 

itself, so I don’t know what it says, but assuming that one 24 

exists, I would move to quash it and, on that grounds, and also 25 
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-- 1 

 MR. FISCHER:  For the record, we’re handing one to Mr. 2 

Iglitzin. 3 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Thank you.  Thank you.  I appreciate that.  4 

Further, it was my understanding that the Company had stated 5 

that it was not planning on putting on a case-in-chief in this 6 

case.  If the Company’s position has changed, we can talk about 7 

that, but to the extent that they are not actually planning on 8 

calling any witnesses, which is what I’ve heard Mr. Fischer in 9 

particular say a couple of times, it does not seem that they 10 

have stated any need to have Mr. Bunstine present.  Finally I, 11 

and in the concept of motion to quash notwithstanding what Mr. 12 

Fischer and Mr. Terrell were representing, after a subpoena, if 13 

there is a motion to quash, the burden is on the proponents 14 

being to explain why the information sought or the witness 15 

sought in the subpoena is actually relevant to the hearing and 16 

I have not heard any showing as to any offer of proof as to 17 

what questions might be proposed to Mr. Bunstine and might 18 

concede only be relevant to this hearing, so I would for all of 19 

those reasons, move to quash the subpoena. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Alright.  So, just so 21 

we’re clear on what is currently before me, there are three --  22 

 MR. FISCHER:  You’ll give me an opportunity to respond, 23 

correct?  I mean, I didn’t want to interrupt you, I just want 24 

to make sure that I’ll have an opportunity to respond to what 25 
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he says. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  If you’d like.  So there are 2 

currently three motions to quash.  Various subpoenas, two from 3 

the Employer, one going to the Union’s duces tecum subpoena, 4 

one going to the Region’s duces tecum subpoena and then there 5 

is the Union’s motion to quash the Employer’s ad testificandum 6 

subpoena served on Mr. Ted Bunstine.  There is additionally a 7 

fourth motion to dismiss the petition.  Any other motions? 8 

 MR. FISCHER:  I think that’s complete. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Thank you.  Alright.  Mr. 10 

Fisher, what did you -- you said that you wanted to respond to 11 

the Union’s motion to quash? 12 

 MR. FISCHER:  Well first of all, as I’m sure you know and 13 

I would guess that Mr. Iglitzin knows, that motion to quash is 14 

something for proceedings and procedures outside of the 15 

National Labor Relations Board, National Labor Relations Board 16 

rules and relations as referred to is a petition to revoke and 17 

in his petition to revoke he’s, the first thing he talks about 18 

is that it wasn’t received.  Well the document that we 19 

supplied, we’re happy to provide authentication and do all 20 

sorts of -- all of the evidentiary things necessary to put this 21 

on the record, indicates that, in fact, attempts at delivery 22 

were made for several days at the site location that I mention 23 

on the 12th and specifically after three attempts on the 12th and 24 

then two attempts on the 13th, I’m sorry, two status updates on 25 
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the 13th and an additional attempt was made to deliver the 1 

package on the 14th of September and there -- not only was it 2 

received, but it was then refused.  In other words, it arrived 3 

and the policy of that organization really doesn’t have much 4 

bearing on the laws of service, which it says that service is 5 

affected upon once it has been actually sent and once, and 6 

certainly once it has been received.  What Mr. Bunstine decides 7 

to do or not do with that document, whether he sends it to Mr. 8 

Iglitzin or sends it back on its way, that doesn’t affect 9 

whether or not service is affected and the subpoena is, in 10 

fact, enforceable.  So we would argue first of all that the 11 

subpoena is enforceable and Mr. Bunstine should be here today.  12 

He is not here this morning, nothing has been received, nothing 13 

has been filed, nothing was filed on Friday when he was 14 

originally supposed to be due, so we believe that enforcement 15 

is important.  The next piece is, the organization of which Mr. 16 

Bunstine is supposedly an officer or some sort of leader is the 17 

organization that also identifies itself as the Petitioner.  We 18 

think that is an important issue and it is also very relevant.  19 

The information that he possesses about what type of 20 

organization this happens to be, the relationships that they 21 

have and their, the nature of their interactions with the 22 

employees that are mentioned and described in this petition, 23 

all of those are legitimate questions for this RC hearing and 24 

it is going to establish everything from jurisdiction to proper 25 
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constitution of the unit and whether or not the individuals and 1 

the organizations described are as can be found in the 2 

petition.  It is the job of this RC hearing to actually test 3 

the sufficiency of that petition and Mr. Bunstine hold 4 

particular knowledge and information about the, about this 5 

organization.  Again, I don’t know Mr. Bunstine, I’ve never met 6 

him, I don’t have the privilege, as Mr. Iglitzin does, of 7 

knowing this individual.  Certainly if a petition is served 8 

upon him, you open your mail as an officer of an organization 9 

to see whether it is legit or not, whether it is something that 10 

you send to your lawyer or not.  Mr. Bunstine didn’t do that.  11 

But that doesn’t change the fact that it is still a document 12 

that is enforceable here at the National Labor Relations Board 13 

and we continue and reassert our motion for enforcement of the 14 

subpoena. 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Mr. Iglitzin, does 16 

the Union intend to call any employees of the Union that can 17 

testify to issues relating to its labor organization status 18 

today? 19 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  It does. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  If the Union, well, okay.  So 21 

what I’m going to do right now, first, on the motion to 22 

dismiss, I am going to refer that to the Regional Director.  23 

You know, certainly it would not be appropriate to dismiss at 24 

this time given that there is absolutely no facts in the record 25 
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to determine exactly what it is or what -- whether the drivers 1 

are employed by Stericycle, Inc. or some other entity at this 2 

point.  It is certainly an issue that the Regional Director can 3 

make a finding on at the time that they issue a decision after 4 

the hearing closes and before, after a full evidentiary record 5 

is completed.  With respect to the three motions to or 6 

petitions to revoke subpoenas, I’m going to defer ruling on 7 

those until a later point in time in the hearing.  We’ll see 8 

whether it becomes necessary for me to make individual rulings 9 

on all the items, but at this point, I think it would probably 10 

be in everyone’s best interest to go on the record and, or to 11 

start witnesses, start listening to witness testimony about 12 

some of these issues. 13 

 MR. FISCHER:  If, if I may, a petition to revoke, here as 14 

we sit on the 18th of September for a subpoena that was dated 15 

the 11th of September and delivery was refused at the location 16 

of the recipient on the 12th is untimely.  Any petition to 17 

revoke is, as I’m sure you know, must be filed within five days 18 

of the filing of the receipt of the subpoena.  We’ve been able 19 

to comply with those rules, though by the skin of our teeth, 20 

here, the subpoenas that have been filed against us, and we 21 

would expect the exact same rules to be enforced against the 22 

Union.  Them being able to file a petition to revoke now six 23 

days after the attempted delivery of a subpoena and, in fact, 24 

the effective service of that subpoena, we think is in -- is 25 
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bending the rules in favor of the Union.  We want an even 1 

playing field.  We have to be able to file our petition to 2 

revoke in a timely manner and we ask the same be enforced 3 

against the Union. 4 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  If I could be heard on that, just very 5 

briefly.  As I read the document, which the Stericycle, Inc. 6 

has produced, it says that the subpoena was delivered to the 7 

offices of Teamsters 174 on September 14.  On September 12 it 8 

says “Incorrect address.”  So absent some other evidence, I 9 

don’t see any evidence that this was even physically present at 10 

the offices of Local 174, even briefly until September 14th, so 11 

it’s clearly, my petition to revoke is clearly timely as of 12 

today. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  I, again, I reiterate 14 

that I’m deferring ruling on the petition to revoke.  I’m 15 

certainly aware of the rules of service with respect to Board 16 

proceedings and, however, again, I’m deferring ruling on it, so 17 

I believe that there are a couple of other issues that I wanted 18 

to address before we begin to go into witness testimony.  19 

First, are the parties willing to stipulate that there is no 20 

history of collective bargaining at the Kent facility? 21 

 MR. FISCHER:  Yes, sure. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Employer [sic] for the 23 

Petitioner? 24 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes.  25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  The stipulation has 1 

been received.  Are the parties also willing to stipulate that 2 

there are no bar, such as a contract bar to the conduct of an 3 

election? 4 

 MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  For the Employer? 6 

 MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  For the Union? 8 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Alright.  And it is 10 

my understanding that the Employer is unwilling to stipulate at 11 

this time that the Petitioner is a labor organization within 12 

the meaning of Section 2(5) of the Act, is that correct? 13 

 MR. TERRELL:  Correct. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Further, I understand 15 

that it is, the Employer is unwilling to stipulate to the 16 

Board’s jurisdiction, is that correct? 17 

 MR. TERRELL:  Correct. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And that would be Stericycle, 19 

Inc. is unwilling to stipulate to the Board’s jurisdiction? 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  Correct. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Alright.  Just on the 22 

point of jurisdiction over Stericycle, Inc., I’d like to take 23 

administrative notices of various decision and directions of 24 

election that have issued in which Regional Directors have 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

28 

 

found that Stericycle, Inc. has been subject to the Board’s 1 

jurisdiction.  I’m going to try and do these in chronological 2 

order.  It’s going to be a bunch of case numbers. 3 

 MR. FISCHER:  And before you begin, which Region are you 4 

speaking of? 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Oh, there is a bunch of them. 6 

 MR. FISCHER:  Okay.  But which Regions then? 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Ah, 8, 4, 16, 5, 10, 22, 32, 1 8 

and 14. 9 

 MR. FISCHER:  Could you say that slower? 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’ll go through all the case 11 

numbers on that. 12 

 MR. FISCHER:  Okay. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And it will include the dates 14 

that they were issued. 15 

 MR. FISCHER:  Okay.  And these are -- 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Decision and direction of 17 

election and if a party wants a copy of any of them, just let 18 

me know and we can have somebody dig them out. 19 

 MR. FISCHER:  That’s great.  And these are, and you’re 20 

going to introduce these into the record? 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Just taking administrative notice 22 

of them. 23 

 MR. FISCHER:  Okay. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And so, I’m going to try and do 25 
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these in chronological order. 1 

 MR. FISCHER:  And could I just ask that they actually be 2 

made part of the record, not just, not just taking notice of 3 

them, but actually have them read into the -- not read into the 4 

record, that would be ridiculous, I’m sorry, but actually have 5 

them just as a separate exhibit in the record. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  I’ll consider it.  We’ve 7 

got to have somebody put them all together.  So the first is 8-8 

RC-15997 issued February 9th of 2000.  Next is 4-RC-19915 issued 9 

March 15th, 2000.  Next is 16-RC-10251 issued September 11th of 10 

2000.  Next is 5-RC-15213 issued July 5th of 2001.  The next is 11 

10-RC-15618, issued December 8th, 2006.  Next is 22-RC-12779 12 

issued February 21, 2007.  Next is 32-RC-5603 issued December 13 

19th, 2008.  Next is 1-RC-22275 issued January 9th, 2009.  Next 14 

is 4-RC-21788 issued March 11th, 2011.  Finally 14-RC-12823 15 

issued May 6th of 2011.  Mr. Fischer and Mr. Terrell, are you 16 

guys aware of any circumstances that have changed since the 17 

most recent decision and directions had issued that would make 18 

jurisdiction or assertion of jurisdiction over Stericycle by 19 

the Board inappropriate? 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  Since this petition was filed? 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Since the petition, since the 22 

decision and directions issue, for example, in the Region 4 23 

case on March 11th, 2011 and Region 14 case on May 6th, 2011? 24 

 MR. TERRELL:  We don’t know of any, but that doesn’t mean 25 
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there haven’t been any. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Alright.  Are there 2 

any other petitions pending in other regional offices involving 3 

other facilities of the Employer that are relevant to this 4 

proceeding?  Is anybody aware of any other? 5 

 MR. TERRELL:  We are not aware of any.  That doesn’t mean 6 

we have comprehensive knowledge, but we are not aware of any, 7 

as we sit here today. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you. 9 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Local 174 is not aware of any. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Alright.  Can we go 11 

off the record? 12 

(Off the record) 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  In off-the-record 14 

discussions, I explained that the Region would be providing 15 

copies of all the decision and directions of elected that I 16 

just mentioned to the Employer or the Employer’s counsel.  17 

Additionally while, I believe Mr. Fischer you had requested 18 

that we enter the, actually enter the DDDs into the record.  I 19 

don’t believe doing such would be necessary now as it would 20 

just burden the record with extra documents, where, while by 21 

taking administrative notice of the various decisions and 22 

directions election, it should be sufficient.  If the reader of 23 

the record wants to refer to them, taking administrative notice 24 

of them is sufficient. 25 
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 MR. FISCHER:  That’s fine, just for the reader of the 1 

record we may be referring directly to those RC decisions and 2 

directions of election that you cite to, we’ll just be citing 3 

to them and note that you’ve taken administrative notice of 4 

those -- 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Fair enough. 6 

 MR. TERRELL:  And then in any briefing, we may attach at 7 

that point, attach copies.  I assume that would be appropriate 8 

since they are in the record and you’ve taken administrative 9 

notice. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Alright.  Are there 11 

any further pre-hearing motions we need to deal with this at 12 

this point, other than the motion to dismiss, which I have 13 

referred to the Regional Director and the three petitions to 14 

revoke, which I have deferred ruling on?  Anything else? 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  I don’t think so. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Is there anything -- 17 

well, I do have a question for Mr. Terrell, Mr. Fischer, in the 18 

event that the Regional Director decides to direct an election 19 

or rejects the Employer’s current argument that the employees 20 

are not, they do not exist, is the Employer willing to take a 21 

position as to whether a unit of drivers employed at the Kent 22 

facility is an appropriate unit? 23 

 MR. TERRELL:  No. 24 

 MR. FISCHER:  Yeah, I think that we should really put one 25 
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foot in front of the other.  I mean, let’s start with 1 

jurisdiction, start with the Employer and just go the way that 2 

the rules and regulations, you know, advise these hearings 3 

should go.  We start by establishing the ground work, the 4 

foundations of the petition, the foundation, who the Employer 5 

is, if there is a labor organization involved and then from 6 

there we, you know, move on to things such as, you know, makeup 7 

of the units and other issues such as that, supervisory status, 8 

all those other issues that would flow naturally from an 9 

establishment of the foundation of basic jurisdiction and 10 

identify of the parties. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And just to be clear, so the 12 

Employer is not willing to take a position on the proposed unit 13 

on whether a unit of drivers employed at the Kent facility is 14 

an appropriate unit? 15 

 MR. FISCHER:  No, that’s actually, that’s not true at all.   16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 17 

 MR. FISCHER:  Should, you know, once there is evidence 18 

adduced, you know, one direction or the other and once there 19 

has been, you know, ultimate rulings on our claim that there is 20 

no jurisdiction over this petition and once there has been 21 

evidence adduced that would allow us to evaluate and for you to 22 

evaluate whether or not there was a proper labor organization 23 

that has filed this petition and whether the Employer is, in 24 

fact, the Employer of the employees for whom the petition is 25 
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about, at that point, we are perfectly happy then to have a 1 

discussion, put on evidence and take a formal position and I 2 

want to be very clear, the Employer will take a position as to 3 

who the, what properly constitutes a bargaining unit at that 4 

time.  However, the Employer that has been petitioned and the 5 

group of employees identified in the current petition, even as 6 

amended, those employees do not exist and therefore we don’t 7 

think you can even get to a question of the makeup of the unit 8 

or the individuals that are part of a bargaining unit until you 9 

get to those basic fundamental issues and evidence adduced in 10 

that regard. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So what I’m hearing is that 12 

you’re willing to take a position as to the appropriateness of 13 

the unit, just not at this time?  Is that correct? 14 

 MR. TERRELL:  At the appropriate time, yeah. 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Alright.  Alright.  16 

In off-the-record discussions we had also talked a little bit 17 

about the order of witnesses.  I understand, I had suggested 18 

that the Petitioner present at least some witnesses first, for 19 

example, somebody that would be willing to testify as to the 20 

labor organization status of the Petitioner.  Mr. Iglitzin, are 21 

you prepared to call somebody at this time? 22 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I am. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.   24 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  The Union would call Peter Fischer as a 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

34 

 

witness. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Alright, Mr. Fischer, 2 

please raise your right hand. 3 

Whereupon, 4 

PETER FISCHER 5 

having been duly sworn, was called as a witness herein, and was 6 

examined and testified as follows: 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Have a seat.  Will you please 8 

state and spell your name for the record. 9 

 WITNESS:  Sure.  I believe the record already has it.  My 10 

name is Peter Fischer, last name is F-i-s-c-h-e-r, first name 11 

is Peter, the usual spelling. 12 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 13 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  Mr. Fischer, what is the name of the 14 

Employer that does business and employs drivers at 20320 80th 15 

Avenue, South Kent, Washington? 16 

 MR. TERRELL:  Objection.  This witness does not have the 17 

competence to answer that question.  This witness is not an 18 

employ of any Stericycle entity. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  With absolutely no 20 

foundation, I’d like to hear a little bit more about Mr. 21 

Fischer’s knowledge of the, or having the basis for knowing 22 

that sort of information, so I’m going to sustain the objection 23 

at this time. 24 

 MR. TERRELL:  Second objection, the question seeks to 25 
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elicit hearsay. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Again, if we could go a 2 

little bit more into -- get some foundation here on the record. 3 

Q Mr. Fischer, are you familiar with a company called 4 

Stericycle, Inc.? 5 

A I am familiar with it. 6 

Q And can you tell us a little bit about how Stericycle, 7 

Inc. is organized and structured in the United States? 8 

A Actually, I don’t know that. 9 

Q Do you know if it has any subsidiaries? 10 

A I don’t know the answer to that either, no. 11 

Q Do you know if it has any employees? 12 

A Well I do know that it -- it purports to have employees, 13 

yeah, it has employees, yes, Stericycle, Inc. 14 

Q Do you know if it purports to having employees in the 15 

State of Washington? 16 

A I have --  17 

 MR. TERRELL:  Clarification.  “It” refers to Stericycle, 18 

Inc.? 19 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  That is correct. 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  Thank you. 21 

A I -- I have, you know, I have heard it mentioned, but I 22 

don’t have, you know, actual knowledge. 23 

Q Does Stericycle, Inc. do business in the State of 24 

Washington? 25 
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A Again, I have heard but I don’t have actual knowledge. 1 

Q Are you familiar with an operation that goes under the 2 

name of Stericycle of Washington, Inc., that does business in 3 

the State of Washington? 4 

A Again, I’ve heard mention of that organization.  I don’t 5 

have any other information about it. 6 

Q So your testimony is that you don’t -- well do you know 7 

who does business at 20320 80th Avenue, South Kent, Washington? 8 

A To -- what do you mean to know who does business?  Again, 9 

this is --  10 

Q Do you know -- do you know who operates a business at that 11 

address? 12 

A I don’t, actually.  I know what I’ve been told, but again, 13 

I haven’t verified any records, I haven’t reviewed any 14 

documents, I don’t have anything, and again, I’m probably not 15 

the best person to speak to about this particular -- 16 

 MR. TERRELL:  And, renew the objection.  The questions 17 

seek to elicit hearsay.  And also, confidence.  I understand he 18 

may have more questions to lay a foundation, but I want to 19 

renew both of those objections, particularly in light of the 20 

very last question. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  And so I’m clear, what 22 

are your objections again?  Seek to elicit hearsay and then --  23 

 MR. TERRELL:  Competence, lack of foundation and also the 24 

questions seek to elicit hearsay.  This witness has indicated 25 
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that in the course of conversations he may have heard certain 1 

things, but we submit that that would be an inadequate 2 

foundation and would be objectionable on the basis of hearsay. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Mr. Iglitzin, I would like to get 4 

some foundation here as to how Mr. Fischer is qualified to 5 

testify about -- anything about Stericycle, Inc. 6 

Q Well, do you know who the CEO of Stericycle, Inc. is? 7 

A Of Stericycle, Inc.? 8 

Q Yes. 9 

A Not off the top of my head, no. 10 

Q Do you know anyone who is employed by Stericycle, Inc.? 11 

A Again, I don’t look at people’s paychecks.  I don’t -- you 12 

know -- know the, you know, the employment relationships of the 13 

individuals I talk to.  I know people who, you know, claim to 14 

speak on behalf of Stericycle, Inc.  I’ve got, you know, a 15 

couple of them are here in the room that may be better 16 

qualified to ask these questions. 17 

Q What are the names of those people? 18 

A Well, here in the room I’ve got -- I’ve got Chris Dunn, 19 

who is sitting in the back.  He may have, you know, more 20 

information.  I’ve got Michael Philpott is also here in the 21 

room.  Again, for me to sit here and testify about what the 22 

labor relationship is of individuals and who is and who is not, 23 

I, I just don’t have the information to be able to testify to 24 

that. 25 
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 MR. IGLITZIN:  I have no further questions for this 1 

witness. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any cross-examination, Mr. 3 

Terrell? 4 

 MR. TERRELL:  No. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  If there are no further 6 

questions, you are excused, Mr. Fischer. 7 

(Witness excused) 8 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  The Union would call Chris Dunn or 9 

Christopher Dunn. 10 

 MR. TERRELL:  Mr. Dunn is not under subpoena, to my 11 

knowledge. 12 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  He is not under subpoena, but he is in the 13 

room.  If counsel wants, I can ask that he be subpoenaed right 14 

now.  That’s an administrative task --  15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, if you want to put in a 16 

request in writing to the Regional Director for subpoenas, you 17 

know, of course, you’re -- 18 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Can we go off the record? 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Huh? 20 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Go off the record? 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, let’s go off the record. 22 

(Off the record) 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Let’s go back on the record. 24 

 MR. FRAZIER:  Mr. Hearing Officer, I’d like to take up an 25 
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issue that occurred while we were off the record. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Of course. 2 

 MR. FRAZIER:  A subpoena was served on a Michael Philpott.  3 

The subpoena is deficient on its face.  It is not dated, it 4 

doesn’t have a time of appearance, doesn’t have a case, you 5 

know, it’s got case material that’s missing.  We have $40 cash 6 

that is here and it is requested by Dmitri Iglitzin, who is 7 

obviously is sitting a little bit further down the table from 8 

us, but so, in addition to all of these procedural deficiencies 9 

that we see and noting the Board’s stringent adherence to its 10 

rule and regulations regarding a subpoena, I also am going to 11 

note that there are other means of obtaining the information 12 

the information rather than going -- rather than subpoenaing 13 

Mr. Philpott.  That, you know, that is a valid objection and 14 

part of a petition to revoke and one of the things you must 15 

consider is, is the individual who is being subpoenaed, you 16 

know, first of all, is he the only source of the information 17 

that is available and we’d make a proffer that no.  In fact, I 18 

was on the stand just a few minutes ago and indicated another 19 

individual who would, in fact, was located at the facility and 20 

had the best relevance, and in fact, he was here in the room at 21 

the time.  So we’re going to -- this is our oral petition to 22 

revoke and we ask that you and then eventually the Regional 23 

Director rule on this petition. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Mr. Iglitzin, is there, 25 
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as to the deficiency, to the argued deficiencies on the face of 1 

the subpoena, is there anything, I mean, do you want to take a 2 

second to perfect those? 3 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  If I -- I would like -- there is only one 4 

deficiency.  I forgot to write in today’s date at the bottom 5 

over the signature of the general counsel, I don’t know who 6 

that is, whose name is on the subpoena.  If I would have 7 

permission to write in that date, I would do that.   8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  If you would like to perfect the 9 

subpoena procedurally, then you are certainly more than welcome 10 

to do so at this time.  We can go off the record for a second. 11 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Okay. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.   13 

(Off the record) 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Go back on the record.  Alright. 15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I have corrected the one deficiency that 16 

I’m aware of in the subpoena, which is I’d left out the date 17 

and the time.  I don’t believe there is any merit to the other 18 

objections.  I don’t have to call Christopher Dunn if there is 19 

someone else I want to call who is present and validly served 20 

with a subpoena, there is no rule that limits me to calling 21 

those people who the Employer and the Employer’s counsel 22 

believes might be the best person for me to call. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  And Mr. Fischer and Mr. 24 

Terrell, on the, -- as to the -- your previous arguments 25 
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concerning what was contained on the procedural deficiencies 1 

and what was contained on the face of the subpoena, have those 2 

been corrected to your satisfaction? 3 

 MR. FISCHER:  It appears that the facial deficiencies have 4 

been corrected, however, I will go back to the argument that I 5 

said before and the Board may and should revoke the subpoena 6 

when the issuing party fails to show that it cannot obtain the 7 

“substantial” equivalent of the information requested by “other 8 

means,” and that comes from Marion Manor for the Aged and then 9 

Firm, Inc., 333 NLRB 1084.  It is a 2001 decision.  I also will 10 

point the Hearing Officer to the NLRB’s rules and regulations 11 

102.65 sub C, showing that the Regional Director and Hearing 12 

Officer must provide reasons for the ruling when this type of 13 

objection has been made. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  And Mr. Iglitzin, 15 

what specific testimony are you seeking to elicit from -- my 16 

understanding is his name is Mr. Philpott? 17 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes, I’m hoping that Mr. Philpott will be 18 

more forthcoming than counsel for the Employer is about 19 

identifying the name of the Employer that does business at the 20 

Kent facility that employs the drivers regarding whom the 21 

petition has been made.  It is my understanding Mr. Philpott is 22 

a regional manager of some sort for an entity which we believe 23 

is Stericycle, Inc. or Stericycle of Washington, Inc. or 24 

Stericycle, Inc. of Washington.  He seems very likely to know 25 
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enough to clarify this absurd debate about the precise legal 1 

name of the Employer at Kent. 2 

 MR. FISCHER:  And just for point of personal privilege, 3 

the fact that Mr. Iglitzin is saying that I was not forthcoming 4 

or that I was in any way deceptive in the way that I was 5 

providing my testimony under oath, I find to be offensive.  The 6 

fact that I actually answered the questions to the best of my 7 

ability under oath here is a perfectly reasonable proceedings 8 

and I think that we have done nothing but make sure that the 9 

procedures are followed.  So I, and as much as he is suggesting 10 

in any way that I lied or was deceptive in the way I was 11 

answering the questions, I take offense. 12 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  And I would like to clarify, I did not mean 13 

to imply that counsel was not forthcoming in Mr. Fischer’s 14 

testimony.  Counsel has been wholly not forthcoming in their 15 

role as counsel at this hearing, refusing to say anything more 16 

than that the petitioned for Employer does not exist or does 17 

not employ drivers at Kent.  That’s the area of not being 18 

forthcoming that I was referencing. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Is there anybody else 20 

in the room, Mr. Iglitzin, whom the Union could call to testify 21 

that would provide similar background as to the nature of 22 

whatever the entity is that employs drivers at the Kent 23 

facility? 24 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Well, the only other person in the room who 25 
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might have that information is Christopher Dunn, but my 1 

concern, given the circumstances we received, Mr. Dunn is 2 

because he is simply the on-sight supervisor in Kent, may know 3 

less about the relationship between the corporate entities than 4 

his superior, Mr. Philpott. 5 

 MR. FISCHER:  Isn’t that something that can be examined on 6 

the witness stand under oath?  I mean, we’re not talking about 7 

a long series of questions here.  I identified, one of the 8 

questions I specifically identified is that Mr. Dunn may be one 9 

of the individuals who can answer those questions and I would 10 

think that that is something that can be identified in pretty 11 

quick series of foundational questions as to whether or not he 12 

has that information.  Mr. Iglitzin is now just going off of 13 

presumption and his own representations, rather than actual 14 

evidence being adduced.  We -- we’re sitting here going back 15 

and forth, he could have called the witness, had the foundation 16 

laid and determined the answer to his own question several 17 

minutes ago. 18 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  And obviously, we could also call Mr. 19 

Philpott and get the answer to my question in less time than 20 

this conversation. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Let’s go off the record here. 22 

(Off the record) 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, so we’re back on the 24 

record.  Just to clarify, so right now I’m faced with a 25 
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petition to revoke the subpoena ad testificandum filed by the 1 

Union or issued by the Union for the testimony of Michael 2 

Philpott, I understand that the Employer’s counsel have filed a 3 

petition to revoke, I’m sorry, on what grounds again, 4 

specifically? 5 

 MR. FRAZIER:  The petition to revoke is that it is overly 6 

broad and subpoenaing an individual unnecessarily when there is 7 

other available evidence here and other available witnesses 8 

that can provide similar and same information. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Alright.  So I’m 10 

going to deny the Employer’s petition to revoke.  First, I 11 

don’t see how a subpoena ad testificandum is overly broad in 12 

any sense.  With respect to the argument that there are other 13 

individuals in the room that can also testify to it, I don’t 14 

believe this solely on its face to be a sufficient grounds to 15 

revoke the petition when, as counsel for the Petitioner 16 

explained previously, the testimony of Mr. Philpott could go to 17 

the nature of the entity that employs the drivers at the Kent 18 

facility.  While there may be other people who can testify to 19 

it, that certainly does not make the testimony of Mr. Philpott 20 

concerning the structure of the Employer’s operations 21 

irrelevant in any sense.   22 

 MR. FRAZIER:  So your decision is based upon a 23 

representation of counsel on the --  24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  On their offer of proof.  We can, 25 
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you know, we can certainly go into the, I have accepted their 1 

offer of proof as to what Mr. Philpott is going to or what sort 2 

of testimony they are going to elicit from Mr. Philpott. 3 

 MR. FRAZIER:  So though you have testimony, sworn 4 

testimony from me saying one thing, you’re going to take the 5 

unsworn testimony as representation of counsel for the Union --  6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m not sure I understand which 7 

sworn testimony you’re referring to, Mr. Frazier. 8 

 MR. FRAZIER:  That Mr. Dunn was an appropriate and the 9 

best person in order to testify in that regard. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Again, I’ve explained the reasons 11 

for my denying the Employer’s petition to revoke, so if Mr. 12 

Philpott, if you could come up and testify and Mr. Iglitzin, 13 

will be your witness. 14 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Thank you. 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Please raise your right 16 

hand sir. 17 

Whereupon, 18 

MICHAEL S. PHILPOTT 19 

having been duly sworn, was called as a witness herein, and was 20 

examined and testified as follows: 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Have a seat.  Can you 22 

state and spell your name for the record, please? 23 

 WITNESS:  Michael S. Philpott and that’s P-h-i-l-p-o-t-t. 24 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 25 
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Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  Good morning, Mr. Philpott. 1 

A Good morning. 2 

Q Can you tell us what your occupation is? 3 

A I am a regional operations director. 4 

Q And by whom are you employed? 5 

A I am employed by Stericycle, Inc. 6 

Q And where are you based?  If you have a primary office, 7 

where is it located? 8 

A I keep an office both in my home and also in Kent, 9 

Washington. 10 

Q And where is your home located?  I don’t need the street 11 

address. 12 

A Fall City. 13 

Q Fall City? 14 

A Fall City, Washington. 15 

Q And what proportion of your work time do you spend in your 16 

home office and what proportion do you spend in the Kent, 17 

Washington office? 18 

A Probably more out of the home office then Kent. 19 

Q Can you be a little bit more precise in your estimates, 20 

60-40? 21 

A Not necessarily.  I travel quite a bit, so actually I’m on 22 

the road more than I’m in either office.   23 

Q And what is the address of the Kent, Washington office? 24 

A 20320 80th Avenue South, Kent, Washington 98032. 25 
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Q How long have you been employed by Stericycle, Inc.? 1 

A Well, I’ve been employed since they acquired the company 2 

that I worked for in ’99, so 1999, but basically my tenure at 3 

the company will go back to when I originally started at that 4 

company, to 1995. 5 

Q And what was the company you started at in 1995? 6 

A Browning Ferris Industries. 7 

Q Pardon me? 8 

A Browning Ferris Industries. 9 

Q And did Browning Ferris Industries have a facility located 10 

at 20320 Eighty Avenue South in Kent, Washington? 11 

A Not that I’m aware of. 12 

Q And then, I believe you said Browning Ferris Industries 13 

was acquired by Stericycle, Inc. in ’99? 14 

A No, I didn’t say that. 15 

Q I’m sorry, could you clarify what your testimony was 16 

about, if I understood you correctly, was Browning Ferris 17 

Industries acquired by Stericycle, Inc.? 18 

A No. 19 

Q I misunderstood then.  You were working for Browning 20 

Ferris Industries in 1995? 21 

A That is correct. 22 

Q And then who was the next entity you were employed by? 23 

A Allied. 24 

Q And how long were you employed by Allied? 25 
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A Six-to-eight months. 1 

Q And then who were you employed by? 2 

A Stericycle. 3 

Q So what was the year that you were hired by Stericycle? 4 

A Well, I would imagine on my official hire date there, they 5 

would use the date of 1995, because that’s passed through due 6 

to the acquisition, that’s what typically happens, when 7 

somebody is acquired. 8 

Q What’s the --  9 

A But I started in ’99 actually working for the Company 10 

called Stericycle, Inc. 11 

Q That’s when your paychecks started to say Stericycle, 12 

Inc.? 13 

A I have no idea what it states on the paychecks, but they 14 

are coming from the Company there, so I wouldn’t say what they 15 

said in 1999. 16 

Q And what was your initial position in 1999 when you 17 

started working for Stericycle? 18 

A District manager. 19 

Q And what did your job responsibilities involve? 20 

A From what I recall, I mean, it’s a little ways ago and 21 

there has been a lot of changes.  Basically, in charge of all 22 

operations, which encompassed transportation, processing and 23 

some sales at that point in time. 24 

Q And when you say all operations, was it all operations in 25 
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a particular geographic area? 1 

A Correct. 2 

Q And what was that geographic area? 3 

A From the best of my recollection at that time, that 4 

encompassed the State of Washington, Oregon and Idaho.  And at 5 

some portion, I’m not sure when, we brought Montana into that.  6 

I’m not sure of the exact day. 7 

Q At some point did you get a different job description 8 

other than District Manager? 9 

A Correct. 10 

Q And when was that? 11 

A I believe it was January, 2011, somewhere in that 12 

ballpark. 13 

Q And is that when you became regional operations director? 14 

A Correct. 15 

Q And what are your job duties as regional operations 16 

director? 17 

A I’m in charge of, as the title states, operations and 18 

would be for an expanded scope of an area and so I’m in charge 19 

of the plants, drivers and anything else that would fall under 20 

the transportation. 21 

Q Okay.  And do you have those job responsibilities for 22 

Stericycle, Inc. throughout the United States or only for a 23 

geographic region? 24 

A A geographic region. 25 
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Q And what is that geographic region? 1 

A Washington, Oregon, Idaho, Montana, small portion of 2 

Wyoming, Northern California and part of Nevada. 3 

Q Does Stericycle, Inc. have a number of plants in that 4 

region? 5 

A We do. 6 

Q And where -- how many? 7 

A Off the top of my head, I would say five, six, I don’t 8 

have the complete listing in front of me. 9 

Q Okay.  How many plants does Stericycle, Inc. operate in 10 

Washington? 11 

A What do you mean by plants? 12 

Q How many separate facilities does Stericycle, Inc. have in 13 

Washington? 14 

A What type of facilities? 15 

Q Any types of facilities.  16 

A Off the top of my head, I wouldn’t know the exact amount.   17 

Q Well, do you know how many -- how can you not know how 18 

many facilities Stericycle has in the State of Washington, 19 

given your position as regional operations director? 20 

A There is different entities besides what I’m responsible 21 

for that may operate in the State of Washington, that I have no 22 

responsibility or direct report to. 23 

Q Well, I’m asking you about the entity that you are 24 

responsible for, how many facilities does, I assume entity 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

51 

 

you’re responsible for is Stericycle, Inc., is that correct? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q Okay.  So how many facilities does Stericycle, Inc. 3 

operate in the State of Washington? 4 

A What type of facility? 5 

Q Any type of facilities. 6 

A Any facility?  Are you talking like a yard, a building --  7 

Q Yes. 8 

A Honestly I wouldn’t be able to tell you.  I know for sure 9 

of one. 10 

Q What’s the one that you know of for sure? 11 

A Morton. 12 

Q And what is located in Morton? 13 

A In Morton we have a processing facility which is two 14 

autoclaves, that processes the regulated medical waste.  We 15 

also have a Bio Systems facility or a sharps, a washing plant 16 

there and there are some -- also some drivers based out of that 17 

facility as well, so a transportation hub. 18 

Q Who is the employer of the employees who are based in that 19 

Morton processing facility? 20 

A In the processing facility? 21 

Q Yes. 22 

A Stericycle, Inc. 23 

Q Who is the employer of the drivers based in Morton? 24 

A There could be some for Stericycle, Inc., there could be 25 
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some for Stericycle of Washington, Inc. 1 

Q Do you know how many drivers are based in Morton? 2 

A Six, seven. 3 

Q And you don’t know how many of those are employed by 4 

Stericycle, Inc. and how many are employed by Stericycle of 5 

Washington, Inc.? 6 

A Currently, I don’t, no. 7 

Q Are there plants in the State of Washington that are owned 8 

or operated by a company Stericycle of Washington, Inc.? 9 

A No. 10 

Q Are you familiar with a facility in Kent? 11 

A I am. 12 

Q Where your office is located? 13 

A One of my offices, yes. 14 

Q And who owns or operates that facility? 15 

A Well it’s a leased facility, so no one owns the facility 16 

from, Stericycle doesn’t own it. 17 

Q Who has leased the facility? 18 

A I’m not positive, I don’t know. 19 

Q Who do you -- who do you --  20 

A It would be either Stericycle, Inc. or Stericycle of 21 

Washington, I don’t know what is on the lease, I don’t know for 22 

sure. 23 

Q How many workers are employed at that Kent facility? 24 

 MR. TERRELL:  Objection.  Without clarification as to what 25 
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entity Mr. Iglitzin is referring to --  1 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I don’t think my question needs any 2 

clarification. 3 

Q How many people are employed at that facility? 4 

 MR. TERRELL:  The objection is to the fact that the 5 

question doesn’t identify which entity is the Employer at the 6 

Kent facility.  There may be one, there may be two, there may 7 

be three. 8 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Well, I’ll get there. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sure. 10 

Q But let’s start with how many --  11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, I’d like to, I think I’m 12 

going to overrule the objection.  I’d like, well, I would like 13 

to hear this and we can go into more detail about exactly who 14 

goes, fits into --  15 

 MR. TERRELL:  That’s fine. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  -- that later. 17 

A Well I don’t understand the question, by whom? 18 

Q Are there workers who show up to work some days a week at 19 

that facility? 20 

A There are. 21 

Q Who do they work for? 22 

A They work for Stericycle, Inc. or Stericycle of 23 

Washington. 24 

Q Okay.  Do you know how many work for Stericycle, Inc.? 25 
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A That report to that location? 1 

Q Yes. 2 

A I would say in the ballpark of five, six. 3 

Q And what do they do?  What are their job positions? 4 

A Well, if you are counting, one would be myself. 5 

Q Okay. 6 

A We would have, our program manager for Bio Systems.  We 7 

would have a couple of supervisors for the reasonable sharps or 8 

Bio Systems program.  We would also have a safety manager, but 9 

I can’t tell you for sure if, which entity she is employed for 10 

or with currently.  And I think that would be it. 11 

Q How many employees of Stericycle of Washington, Inc. are 12 

there at the Kent facility? 13 

A Nineteen or twenty. 14 

Q What are their job positions? 15 

A We would have, obviously, some route drivers, long haul 16 

drivers, regional operations manager, transportation 17 

supervisor.  We would have support staff that support the 18 

drivers, which would be Bio Track administrators, dispatchers, 19 

that sort of thing. 20 

Q Do -- as regional operations director, do you supervise 21 

the regional operations manager at the Kent facility? 22 

A I do. 23 

Q And who is the regional operations manager at the Kent 24 

facility? 25 
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A It would be Chris Dunn. 1 

Q How many route drivers are employed at the Kent facility 2 

by Stericycle of Washington, Inc.? 3 

A I believe 14. 4 

Q And can you describe the job duties of a route driver? 5 

 MR. TERRELL:  Objection.  Are we getting, I think we’re 6 

getting further afield than the purpose of this testimony at 7 

this point.  The testimony at this point, as I understand it, 8 

relates simply to laying a foundation than seeking to elicit 9 

the correct entity.  I think we’re now getting further afield 10 

into duties and I believe it is beyond the scope of why this 11 

witness was called at this point. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, I’m going to overrule the 13 

objection.  I think certainly, you know, the number of 14 

employees of route drivers at the facility is relevant for 15 

determining, you know --  16 

 MR. TERRELL:  He asked that question -- he asked that 17 

question and I did not object, but he is now --  18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, I’m sorry, maybe I 19 

misunderstood you. 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  That’s fine.  He’s not getting into the 21 

duties of the drivers, I believe, and I think we’re a bit ahead 22 

of ourselves by getting -- we will get there, but I think we’re 23 

ahead of ourselves at this point in time. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I think, again, I’m going to 25 
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overrule the objection.  I understand what you’re, what you’re 1 

saying, Mr. Terrell, however, the petition, or your motion to 2 

dismiss has been referred to the Regional Director, I certainly 3 

am not going to make it, an overruling on it during the course 4 

of the hearing, so as the order in which the testimony is 5 

elicited, it will all be part of the record and it is not 6 

necessarily important because the reader of the record, of 7 

course, will read the entire record.  And the job duties of the 8 

route drivers is certainly relevant testimony for establishing 9 

whether the unit is petitioned for and appropriate unit. 10 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well I would only ask, if you do allow this 11 

line of questioning, that we will not be foreclosed to further 12 

delve into that issue after Mr. Philpott testifies and after 13 

there is any cross-examination of him at this point. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Certainly, certainly, I mean, of 15 

course, after Mr. Philpott is done testifying, if there are 16 

other witnesses in the interim, you are more than welcome, we 17 

can recall Mr. Philpott and he can testify further about the 18 

job duties of the route drivers. 19 

 MR. TERRELL:  Fair enough.  Thank you. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright. 21 

DIRECT EXAMINATION CONTINUES 22 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  So what do the route drivers do? 23 

A Well generally, they service our accounts that we have 24 

that need to get regulated medical waste picked up.  I can’t 25 
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tell you every specific thing that they do, because I’m a 1 

little further away from it than somebody like Chris would be, 2 

but in general, they pick up the accounts that we have 3 

scheduled to pick up, you know, bio hazardous or regulated 4 

medical waste. 5 

Q Do they start and end their work day at the Kent facility? 6 

A Correct.  The route vehicles are located in the Kent 7 

facility. 8 

Q And then during the work day they drive to different 9 

locations and pick up or drop off material? 10 

A Correct. 11 

Q Do they both pick up and drop off material? 12 

A Yes, they do. 13 

Q Do they have a standard number of hours that their work 14 

shift consists of?  15 

A Once again, I am not the right person to ask that.  I 16 

couldn’t tell you for sure, but I would generally think that 17 

they are operating on a schedule, yes. 18 

Q Do you know, do they all have the same standard number of 19 

hours in a work week or work day or do you just not know? 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Mr. Iglitzin, real quick, if you 21 

could avoid leading questions, please, on direct.   22 

 MR. FISCHER:  Once again --  23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m sorry, before, did you have 24 

something Mr. Fischer? 25 
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 MR. FISCHER:  I was actually going to say exactly what you 1 

did --  2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 3 

 MR. FISCHER:  -- because we’ve had a number of leading 4 

questions. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah. 6 

 MR. FISCHER:  This is probably best for --  7 

A I think I answered previously, I’m not really the right 8 

person to ask that to, I don’t know. 9 

Q How many long haul drivers are there at the Kent facility? 10 

A I believe there is one. 11 

Q And can you describe that person’s job duties? 12 

A He is moving trailers between locations and other than 13 

that, I’m not positive, exactly what he is doing. 14 

Q Do you know the locations that he moves the trailers 15 

between? 16 

A No. 17 

Q Do you know why, do you know whether or not he is, starts 18 

and finishes the work day at the Kent facility? 19 

A Yeah, I believe he does start from Kent, that is where the 20 

tractor is sited. 21 

Q And what I’m trying to find out is, does he start and end 22 

a work day in Kent or is he on multi-day routes of some sort 23 

that would involve him not coming back to --  24 

A No, I believe, he is, I think he is a, he’s not an 25 
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overnight driver, he goes and comes back the same day. 1 

Q You stated that to your knowledge the only plant that 2 

Stericycle operated, operates in Washington is the one in 3 

Morton.  Does, to your knowledge, Stericycle engage in other 4 

activities in the State of Washington than what it is engaging 5 

in, in Morton? 6 

A I don’t understand your question. 7 

Q What does Stericycle do in the State of Washington other 8 

than the things you described taking place in Morton? 9 

A Well, we offer, well not me personally, but the Company 10 

offers consulting services that are sold out of the corporate 11 

office.  They offer programs that we have, called Steri Safe, 12 

which provides small, medium and large quantity generators, you 13 

know, all different size facilities with tracking sheets for 14 

OSHA that let people understand what the responsibilities are 15 

with MSDS Sheets that they have in there with the chemicals, 16 

you know, helps them put together proper exit plans in case of 17 

emergencies or fires.  Provides them with proper placarding and 18 

auditing services.  We also have other subsidiaries, some that 19 

I’m aware of, some that I’m not.  Our company acquires other 20 

companies that still operate under their existing names.  There 21 

is -- do you want me to continue or --  22 

Q Yeah, please, please continue. 23 

A -- is also, we have a hazardous waste arms that operate 24 

under different names that are operating in the state and there 25 
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may be some that I’m not even aware of.  So that’s, that’s what 1 

I’m aware of. 2 

Q What subsidiaries are you aware of, of Stericycle, that 3 

operate in Washington State? 4 

A Stericycle, Inc., Stericycle of Washington, Strong Pack, I 5 

believe Bio Systems is a registered name and that’s all I’m 6 

aware of at this point in time. 7 

Q Are you aware of Stericycle, Inc. having any physical 8 

premises, any brick and mortar structure, any piece of property 9 

that has been leased by it or purchased by it, in the State of 10 

Washington, other than the Morton facility? 11 

A I believe I answered that earlier, that I’m not positive, 12 

I don’t know. 13 

Q You are not, as you sit here today, aware of any 14 

Stericycle, Inc. facility other than the one in Morton? 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  Wait a minute, objection.  Wasn’t your last 16 

question Stericycle of Washington, Inc.? 17 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No, it wasn’t. 18 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay. 19 

A Can you restate your question, please? 20 

Q As you sit here today, you are not aware of any 21 

Stericycle, Inc. physical facility in the State of Washington, 22 

other than the facility which you described in Morton, 23 

Washington? 24 

A Correct. 25 
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Q Are you aware of any Stericycle of Washington, Inc. 1 

facility in the State of Washington, other than the facility in 2 

Kent, Washington? 3 

A As I stated previously, we do have other yards, but I do 4 

not know what names they are leased under.   5 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yeah, and I’m going to object to the last 6 

question on the ground that I think it, it stated or purported 7 

facts that are not in evidence.  I don’t think there has been 8 

any testimony from this witness that Stericycle of Washington, 9 

Inc. either owns or is the lessee of the Kent facility.  So I’m 10 

just --  11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Right.  I’m sorry -- 12 

 MR. TERRELL:  -- making an objection for the --  13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah --  14 

 MR. TERRELL:  -- I’m making an objection for the record 15 

that I think the last question stated facts that are not 16 

supported by the record.  The record, of course, will determine 17 

whether I’m correct in making this objection or not. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Right.  And my under, my 19 

recollection of the testimony was that you don’t, you aren’t 20 

aware or you don’t know if Stericycle, Inc., or Stericycle of 21 

Washington, Inc. owns or is, you know, signed the lease at the 22 

Kent facility, is that correct? 23 

 WITNESS:  That is correct, that is correct. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 25 
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 WITNESS:  I have no --  1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And do you want to restate the 2 

question then? 3 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No, I’ll move on. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Thank you.  So --  5 

DIRECT EXAMINATION CONTINUES 6 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  Are you aware of any facility in the 7 

State of Washington that Stericycle of Washington, Inc. is the 8 

owner or lessee, either owns or leases --  9 

A Perhaps I can make this easier, is, we have a complete 10 

department at our corporate office in Chicago that is a leasing 11 

department that secures all of our leases in our facilities.  I 12 

don’t sign them, I have nothing to do with them, it is out of 13 

my bandwidth to answer, so when I say I don’t know, I don’t 14 

know.  I don’t know what’s on the leases and I generally don’t 15 

even know the terms that are on the leases, so I don’t know. 16 

Q Are you aware of any individuals who are employed by 17 

Stericycle of Washington, in the State of Washington, other 18 

than the ones that you’ve described who are employed at the 19 

Kent, Washington facility? 20 

A Yes. 21 

Q And where are those individuals employed? 22 

A First let me -- what are you referring to when you say 23 

those employees? 24 

Q Employees of Stericycle of Washington, Inc. who are 25 
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employed in the State of Washington. 1 

A Okay.  Is asking, what you said I described earlier.  It 2 

would be the location in Kent, but it would be the drivers in a 3 

company, so the other people identified that could be five or 4 

six more at that location.  We would also have drivers that are 5 

employees of Stericycle of Washington, Inc. located in 6 

Woodinville, Washington.  We would have employees of Stericycle 7 

of Washington, Inc. located in Spokane, Washington.  We would 8 

have drivers of Stericycle of Washington, Inc. in Paso, 9 

Washington and I believe that that would cover them all.  I’m 10 

not positive I covered all of them, but that is some of them. 11 

Q How many employees of Stericycle of Washington, Inc. are 12 

employed in Woodinville, Washington? 13 

A Four. 14 

Q And what are the job occupations of those employees? 15 

A They are route drivers. 16 

Q Do they begin and end their shifts in Woodinville, 17 

Washington? 18 

A They do. 19 

Q How many employees of Stericycle, Inc. are employed in 20 

Spokane, Washington? 21 

A Four. 22 

Q And are they all route drivers? 23 

A They are. 24 

Q Do they begin and end their shifts in Spokane, Washington? 25 
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A Correct. 1 

Q How many employees of Stericycle of Washington, Inc. are 2 

employed in Pasco, Washington? 3 

A One. 4 

Q And what is that person’s job? 5 

A Route driver. 6 

Q And does that person begin and end his or her work shifts 7 

in Pasco, Washington? 8 

A Correct. 9 

Q As you sit here today, can you think of any other 10 

locations in the State of Washington where people are employed 11 

by Stericycle of Washington, Inc.? 12 

A As I stated previously, drivers in Morton, Washington, I 13 

can’t say off the top of my head, which ones would be 14 

Stericycle of Washington and which ones would be Stericycle, 15 

Inc.  They have varying duties up there for what they do.  It 16 

could be all for one, all for the other or split, I am not 17 

positive. 18 

Q Moving back to the Kent, Washington facility, who is the 19 

person to whom the route drivers -- by whom the route drivers 20 

are directly supervised? 21 

A Well that would be Mike Lewis and Chris Dunn. 22 

Q What is Mike Lewis’ title? 23 

A He is transportation manager. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Actually, real quick.  If we, are 25 
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the parties willing to stipulate that Mike Lewis, Chris Dunn 1 

and Mr. Philpott are supervisors within the meaning of Section 2 

2(11) of the Act and that they have the authority to hire, 3 

fire, discipline, among other things, employees and when they 4 

do so, in the interest of the Employer, exercise independent 5 

judgment? 6 

 MR. FRAZIER:  Let’s just, I think all those questions can 7 

be very easily asked from Mr. Philpott here on the stand, so 8 

let’s just, let’s just go through those questions, so that the 9 

record -- 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So you’re not willing to 11 

stipulate to --  12 

 MR. FRAZIER:   We won’t stipulate, but we understand the 13 

evidence will show which -- 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, thank you. 15 

DIRECT EXAMINATION CONTINUES 16 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  Who, if anyone, is the direct supervisor 17 

of the four route drivers in Woodinville, Washington? 18 

A That would be the same individuals, it would be Mike Lewis 19 

and Chris Dunn.  I think that I said Mike was a transportation 20 

supervisor, he is a -- he is a transportation supervisor, not a 21 

transportation manager. 22 

Q Who, if anyone, supervises the four route drivers who are 23 

employed by Stericycle of Washington, Inc. in Spokane, 24 

Washington? 25 
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A I believe that is Mike Lewis and Chris Dunn. 1 

Q What about the one route driver in Pasco, Washington?  Do 2 

you know who supervises him? 3 

A And I believe that one is also Mike Lewis and Chris Dunn. 4 

Q Does Chris Dunn have an office in the Kent facility? 5 

A Yes. 6 

Q Does Mike Lewis have an office in the Kent facility? 7 

A Yes. 8 

Q Is there a physical facility in Woodinville, oh, I’m 9 

sorry.  Who, if anyone, supervises the route drivers who may be 10 

employed by Stericycle of Washington, Inc. in Morton, 11 

Washington? 12 

A On that there, once again, I’m not completely positive.  13 

It could be Mike Lewis, it could be someone else, but 14 

ultimately it would be Chris Dunn. 15 

Q Are there physical offices in Morton, Washington? 16 

A Yes. 17 

Q Does Mike Lewis have an office in Morton, Washington? 18 

A No. 19 

Q Does Chris Dunn have an office in Morton, Washington? 20 

A No. 21 

Q Are there physical offices in Woodinville? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q Does Mike Lewis have an office in Woodinville? 24 

A No. 25 
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Q Does Chris Dunn have an office in Woodinville? 1 

A No. 2 

Q Are there physical offices in Spokane, Washington? 3 

A Yes. 4 

Q Does Mike Lewis have an office there? 5 

A I don’t know. 6 

Q Does Chris Dunn have an office -- 7 

 MR. FISCHER:  Objection.  We’ve just had a long series of 8 

about 30 yes, no questions and I think all of them could be 9 

asked of a more open ended direct examination style questions. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Would you like to rephrase some 11 

of your questions or --  12 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  The witness is -- 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  -- you know --  14 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  -- a hostile witness, he obviously needs me 15 

to ask very narrow, very pointed questions.  I think the 16 

questions are not leading because they are not pre-supposing 17 

what the answer is and I’m not feeding this witness the answer, 18 

I don’t know what the answer is. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, on the issue of where their 20 

offices are, I’m okay with those.  I mean, it is --  21 

 MR. FRAZIER:  But you can ask where are their offices 22 

rather than are the offices in X location.  One suggests an 23 

answer of yes or no.  The other one is open ended, you could 24 

say Jupiter, you could say Spokane, you could say Chicago, 25 
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Illinois.   1 

 MR. FRASIER:  But it’s that during, you know, in this type 2 

of examination, he called the witness -- it’s a direct 3 

examination and in these type of proceedings leading questions 4 

are -- 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, I would like to remind you 6 

to be careful of leading questions. 7 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I will, but I just want to be clear, that a 8 

question that can be answered by yes or no is not a leading 9 

question. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I understand. 11 

DIRECT EXAMINATION CONTINUES 12 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  So my question was, are there physical 13 

offices in Spokane? 14 

A Yes. 15 

Q And does Mike Lewis have an office in Spokane? 16 

A I don’t know. 17 

Q And does Chris Dunn have an office in Spokane? 18 

A I don’t know. 19 

Q Are there offices in Pasco? 20 

A I don’t believe so. 21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I don’t have any further questions for this 22 

witness at this time. 23 

 MR. TERRELL:  We will reserve any further questions for 24 

this witness when we call him in our case-in-chief. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Thank you.  Actually, I’ve 1 

got a question.  I’m sorry.  I’ve got a couple of quick 2 

questions for you, Mr. Philpott. 3 

 WITNESS:  Alright. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I appreciate your patience here. 5 

COURT EXAMINATION 6 

Q BY HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Let’s see, so does Stericycle, 7 

or does Stericycle of Washington, Inc. have any customers 8 

located outside of the State of Washington? 9 

A No. 10 

Q Alright.  Can you give me a couple of examples of 11 

customers that the, that Stericycle, Inc. or Stericycle of 12 

Washington, Inc. services out of its Kent facility? 13 

A Well, a large facility would be, for instance, Harborview 14 

Hospital, you know we service Myer Office, Valley Medical 15 

Center, Evergreen Hospital, we do Puget Sound Blood Centers, 16 

Northwest Kidney Centers, I mean, basically anything out there, 17 

we’re currently servicing. 18 

Q Do you do -- is like Swedish Medical Center in Seattle a 19 

customer? 20 

A We do. 21 

Q Do you know the dollar volume business that you’ve done 22 

with any one of those --  23 

A I don’t. 24 

Q -- broken down? 25 
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A No, I don’t. 1 

Q Okay.  Do you know what the annual or gross revenue of 2 

Stericycle of Washington, Inc. was over the past 12 months? 3 

A I don’t. 4 

Q Okay.  Alright.  And going back a little bit, as the 5 

regional operations director, are you in charge of hiring any 6 

individuals? 7 

A I’m, yes, I am, but, but only regional manager type 8 

positions, the other positions are directly hired by the other 9 

regional managers.   10 

Q Alright.  Do you have the authority to fire any employees 11 

of Stericycle of Washington, Inc. or of Stericycle, Inc.? 12 

A Well, I mean, that’s kind of a loaded question.  We 13 

directly don’t -- to answer, yes I’d have the authority to 14 

recommend to hire or fire, but none of us have the authority to 15 

directly hire or fire.  We have a human resources department 16 

that everything has to be put through, so... 17 

Q Okay.   18 

A Does that answer? 19 

Q Do you have the authority to discipline any employees of 20 

Stericycle? 21 

A Yes. 22 

Q Can you give an example of that? 23 

A Once again, that would be for the people that are my 24 

direct reports, would be who I would discipline.  Any other 25 
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discipline takes place could be run by me at times, to see if 1 

it was prudent or I agreed with it, but typically, all of those 2 

functions run through our HR department. 3 

Q Okay.  And can you give me an example of when you have 4 

disciplined an employee? 5 

A Well there is different types of discipline.  We have an 6 

actual, you know, procedure that is followed in the Company, 7 

depending on what it is.  I could say that none of my direct 8 

reports have ever been written up on a performance plant that 9 

report to me and, you know --  10 

 MR. FRASIER:  And I’m going to object.  He’s provided, you 11 

know, testimony as to his authority in this regard.  Do you 12 

need specific --  13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, need specific --  14 

 MR. FRAZIER:  -- evidence?  Is that, that seems outside --  15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  -- well conclusionary statements 16 

as to whether somebody simply has the authority is not 17 

sufficient to establish supervisory status and because the 18 

Employer is unwilling to stipulate to the fact that or to what 19 

appears to be the fact that Mr. Philpott has, possesses the 20 

authority, I’ve got to go into the questions.  So if the 21 

Employer is willing to stipulate, then we can, you know, kind 22 

of avoid all of this testimony, but if you’re not, then I have 23 

to go into it.  24 

 MR. FRAZIER:  It is unnecessary to probe his memory of a 25 
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specific instance.  His memory of a specific instance of a time 1 

when he disciplined somebody in the past is not necessary to 2 

prove a supervisory status.  The law on this is very clear.  He 3 

has made a conclusionary statement and then unless it’s 4 

challenged by somebody, unless there is some rebutting evidence 5 

out there to prove otherwise, if Mr. Iglitzin wants to say no, 6 

he doesn’t have that authority, well that’s when we would go 7 

into specific examples and evidence and all of that type of 8 

thing, but him saying I have that sort of authority and it 9 

being unchallenged is sufficient in order to establish the 10 

requisite elements that I believe you are seeking to find. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Your objection is 12 

overruled and this line of testimony is clearly relevant.  I’m 13 

sorry, Mr. Fischer, but I do need to establish specific 14 

examples of it, exercise a supervisory authority in order to 15 

establish that he is, in fact, a supervisor within the meaning 16 

of Section 2(11) of the Act.   17 

COURT-EXAMINATION CONTINUES 18 

Q HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So, can you recall any specific 19 

incidents where you have disciplined employees? 20 

A Well I guess my question is, is what you’re, what you’re 21 

referring to as discipline?  I mean, I regularly have 22 

conversations with the people that directly report to me and, 23 

you know, will let them know if I see something that I think 24 

needs to be corrected, it doesn’t necessarily mean that it is 25 
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written up, so I guess it’s a semantics of what discipline is.  1 

In our Company, somebody being disciplined is actually being 2 

written up for something and I don’t recall ever writing up any 3 

of my direct reports in any fashion of being disciplined, no. 4 

Q Okay.  Thank you.  And can you give me an example of when 5 

you’ve like verbally counseled somebody? 6 

A Like I said, I speak to them every day, I mean, it could 7 

be multiple times a day, depending on what we’re talking about.  8 

I mean, like I said, I’m responsible for this region and 9 

typically they run things by me in regards to the business and 10 

I give them my opinion and it’s not necessarily a discipline, 11 

it’s that I don’t agree with the direction they are taking and 12 

I, you know, I’m in charge of it, so I tell them which 13 

direction I want it to go. 14 

Q Okay.  Thank you.  You may have said this before, maybe I 15 

missed it, so your, the folks that report to you are, can you 16 

go through those again? 17 

A In Stericycle of Washington or Stericycle, Inc. or --  18 

Q Let’s go through both. 19 

A Okay.  Chris Dunn, who is a regional operations manager --  20 

Q And you, I’m sorry, when you do that, can you just tell 21 

which, for which Company they work? 22 

A Chris Dunn works for Stericycle of Washington.  And David 23 

Rhodes and he would be an employee of Stericycle, Inc. 24 

Q And what does Mr. Rhodes do? 25 
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A He is a program, regional program manager for reasonable 1 

sharps program. 2 

Q Okay. 3 

A And Shawn Roe and he is a regional program manager for 4 

integrated waste program. 5 

Q I’m sorry, what’s the integrated waste program? 6 

A It is basically, what we do, some solid waste, hazardous 7 

waste, recyclables, things like that for facilities, we manage 8 

all their waste services so all of the waste services that 9 

comes out of the health care facility, and then David Williams, 10 

who would be Chris Dunn’s, same title, counterpart that is in 11 

charge of northern California and the portion of Nevada that we 12 

have.  And those are the four direct reports that go, and 13 

underneath them, it branches out and they have their own 14 

managers and supervisors. 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Thank you.  I had a 16 

question of clarification here, Mr. Iglitzin, I understand that 17 

there is route drivers and long haul.  Is the Union petitioning 18 

to -- what is the Union’s position on including the long haul 19 

driver in the unit? 20 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m going to have to get back to you on 21 

that, but I will get back to you on that shortly. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Thank you.  Maybe that’s 23 

something we can address after lunch. 24 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Absolutely. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, I think that’s all I’ve 1 

got for you, Mr. Philpott.  Any further questions of Mr. 2 

Philpott at this time? 3 

 MR. TERRELL:  Not from the Employer at this point. 4 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I do have some follow-up questions based on 5 

your questions. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 7 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 8 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  Mr. Philpott, you referenced something 9 

as human resources department? 10 

A Correct. 11 

Q Is that a part of Stericycle, Inc. or Stericycle of 12 

Washington, Inc.? 13 

A I couldn’t tell you.  I would imagine that, I’m not sure 14 

how they have themselves set up.  There are people assigned to 15 

deal with different regions and I, I, they don’t work for me, 16 

so I don’t know, I don’t know. 17 

Q But is it, does human resources department exercise 18 

authority over individuals who are employed by Stericycle of 19 

Washington, Inc.? 20 

A Well I’m not sure if I understand your question, but the 21 

human resources department, yes, all of our individuals go 22 

through our human resources department for direction in regards 23 

to hiring, termination, discipline and benefits, payroll 24 

issues, things that come up. 25 
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Q So let’s talk about Christopher Dunn for a moment.  You 1 

said he is the regional operations manager and he is employed 2 

by Stericycle of Washington, Inc.  I’m correct on those 3 

statements, right? 4 

A I believe so, yes. 5 

Q And does Chris Dunn have the authority to either fire or 6 

recommend the firing of route drivers employed at the Kent 7 

facility? 8 

A He does. 9 

Q And would Chris Dunn have to go through certain procedures 10 

if he wanted to actually effectuate the firing of a route 11 

driver at the Kent facility? 12 

A He would. 13 

Q And would those procedures, what would those procedures 14 

involve? 15 

A I can’t quote them directly for you, but we have a process 16 

depending on what the issue is.  Some of the issues could be 17 

driving issues and we have a program where they go through a 18 

step process.  Others are in regards to, you know, maybe 19 

attendance or paperwork or as we do it with regulated waste and 20 

there is also, there is, there is some instances that there is 21 

a zero tolerance, could be immediate termination and there is 22 

others, there is a process that it goes through.  We typically 23 

put people on a, you know, they have a talk with them or put 24 

them on a performance plan, you know, kind of a last, I think, 25 
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step is they put them on a performance plan and give them a 1 

time to correct their activities, but that is something Chris 2 

handles and I don’t know. 3 

Q Since January of 2011, has a route driver or a long haul 4 

driver employed at the Kent facility, been the recipient of any 5 

kind of formal discipline? 6 

A I don’t know. 7 

Q So that’s something that Chris Dunn would be in charge, 8 

would be involved with, not you? 9 

A Correct. 10 

Q But it is your understanding that he would work with the 11 

human resources department in, with regard to any such formal 12 

discipline? 13 

A It is my understanding, but there may be instances that he 14 

can take some sort of a, you know, discipline without, on his 15 

own.  Once again, you’d, I’m not positive of what he has done 16 

in the last year. 17 

Q I don’t think I asked you this and I should of.  Does 18 

Stericycle of Washington, Inc. do any business outside of the 19 

State of Washington? 20 

A No. 21 

Q Is Stericycle of Washington, Inc., a wholly owned 22 

subsidiary of Stericycle, Inc.? 23 

A I don’t know. 24 

Q Do you know if it has its own board of directors or board 25 
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of trustees? 1 

A I don’t. 2 

Q You don’t know? 3 

A I don’t know. 4 

Q Do you know if Stericycle, Inc. has a board of directors? 5 

A I believe it does. 6 

Q Is Stericycle, Inc. a private or a public company, if you 7 

know? 8 

A Public. 9 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I don’t have any further questions for this 10 

witness at this time.   11 

 MR. TERRELL:  Again, we’ll pass until we call Mr. Philpott 12 

in our case-in-chief. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Well, with that, you 14 

are excused sir. 15 

 WITNESS:  Okay. 16 

(Witness excused) 17 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Talking about a three minute break and then 18 

we will be prepared to put on another witness.  I think that 19 

makes since to do that before the lunch break? 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Let’s go off the 21 

record. 22 

(Off the record) 23 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  The Union does have an answer to your 24 

question.  We do believe that the long, so called long haul 25 
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driver is covered by the unit that we petitioned for. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.   2 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  The Union also moves to amend the petition 3 

to have the Employer be Stericycle of Washington, Inc. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection to amending the 5 

petition to reflect the name of the Employer of Stericycle of 6 

Washington, Inc.? 7 

 MR. FRAZIER:  Yes. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  On what grounds? 9 

 MR. FRAZIER:  We believe this fundamentally changes the 10 

nature of the petition and amendments for small administrative 11 

matters are obviously generally entertained by the Board, 12 

however, fundamentally changing the Employer, the types of 13 

things that that Employer does, the entire unit and we’re sent 14 

here on behalf of Stericycle, Inc., so I think changing 15 

fundamentally the name, the classification and the Employer in 16 

the State of Washington is a major change to the petition and 17 

one that is not envisioned within the Board’s rules for 18 

amending a petition and I think you’ll find that the Board’s 19 

rules and regulations in this circumstance where you have such 20 

a major transition of Employers, I think that would support the 21 

need for them to file a new petition. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  And does your firm 23 

represent Stericycle of Washington, Inc.? 24 

 MR. FRAZIER:  We are here on behalf of Stericycle, Inc. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Right.  I understand.  That’s not 1 

what I’m asking though.  Does your firm represent Stericycle of 2 

Washington, Inc. 3 

 MR. FRAZIER:  We’re here on behalf of Stericycle, Inc. and 4 

we haven’t --  5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So --  6 

 MR. FRAZIER:  -- filed a notice of representation for 7 

anybody else. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I mean, so can you tell me if 9 

your firm represents Stericycle of Washington, Inc.? 10 

 MR. FRAZIER:  I haven’t been engaged by Stericycle of 11 

Washington, Inc.  I’ve been engaged by Stericycle, Inc. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Thank you.  So what I’d 13 

like to do is I’m going, I know we’ve got a, the Union has made 14 

a motion to amend the petition.  I’m going to defer ruling on 15 

that until we get back from lunch.  What I want to do now 16 

though is get the Union’s witness on labor organization status 17 

and then I’ll rule when we get back. 18 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Alright.  The Union calls Abe Taylor. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Mr. Taylor.  Alright.  20 

Please raise your right hand sir. 21 

Whereupon, 22 

ABRAHAM TAYLOR 23 

having been duly sworn, was called as a witness herein, and was 24 

examined and testified as follows: 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Please state and 1 

spell your name for the record, sir. 2 

 WITNESS:  My name is Abraham Taylor, T-a-y-l-o-r. 3 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 4 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  Mr. Taylor, by whom are you employed? 5 

A I am employed by Teamsters Local 174. 6 

Q In what position are you employed? 7 

A Organizer. 8 

Q Do you hold any offices or other positions with Teamsters 9 

Local 174? 10 

A I do. 11 

Q What are those? 12 

A I’m a trustee on the executive board. 13 

Q What is Teamsters Local 174? 14 

A It is a labor union. 15 

Q And what are its functions? 16 

A We represent employees in dealings with employers. 17 

Q And on what kinds of issues do you represent employees in 18 

their dealings with employers? 19 

A When it comes to wages, working conditions, benefits, 20 

things like that. 21 

Q Is Local 174 affiliated with any other labor 22 

organizations? 23 

A Just general Teamsters, International Brotherhood of 24 

Teamsters. 25 
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 MR. IGLITZIN:  I have no further questions.   1 

Q Oh, I guess one question.  To your knowledge, has Local 2 

174 ever previously filed any petitions for election? 3 

A Yes. 4 

Q Have any of those petitions of election resulted in a 5 

decision and direction of election? 6 

A Yes. 7 

Q And to your knowledge, have those prior decisions ever 8 

contained a finding that Local 174 is or is not a labor 9 

organization within the jurisdiction of the Act? 10 

A Yes. 11 

Q What is your understanding of that? 12 

A That it was. 13 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I have no further questions for Mr. Taylor. 14 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 15 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Does, do you personally engage in 16 

negotiating collective bargaining agreements? 17 

A Yes. 18 

Q Has Teamsters Local 174 ever entered into a collective 19 

bargaining agreement? 20 

A Yes. 21 

Q Has Local, Teamster, Teamsters Local 174 entered into a 22 

collective bargaining agreement with any medical waste 23 

companies? 24 

A That are specifically medical waste companies? 25 
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Q Yes sir. 1 

A No, not that I know of. 2 

Q Okay.  Does Teamsters Local 174 collect dues from its 3 

membership in order to fund the operations of your unit? 4 

A Yes. 5 

Q Okay.  How much are the dues? 6 

A It is two and a half times your hourly rate of pay. 7 

Q Okay. 8 

A It’s based on how much you make. 9 

Q Does Teamsters Local 174 have a Constitution? 10 

A No. 11 

Q Does Teamsters Local 174 have a set of By-Laws by which it 12 

operates? 13 

A They do. 14 

Q Does Teamsters Local 174 By-Laws provide for any procedure 15 

relating to discipline of Union members or members of your 16 

Union who refuse or fail to pay Union dues? 17 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m going to object on relevance. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, hold on, I’m sorry, can you 19 

restate the question again, I missed that? 20 

Q Sure.  Does -- do the By-Laws of Teamsters Local 174 21 

provide for discipline of members of the Union who fail or 22 

refuse to pay Union dues? 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  And your objection --  24 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  The objection is on relevance grounds.  It 25 
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has nothing to do with whether or not Teamsters Local 174 meets 1 

the definition of a labor organization under the Act. 2 

 MR. TERRELL:  I believe the question goes to the indicia 3 

of whether this is a union and this is a characteristic of a 4 

union and I think that we should be entitled to leeway to 5 

establish that record. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, I mean, I think, I think, 7 

I’m going to overrule the objection.  However, I think it would 8 

be slightly skeptical of relevance, however, you know, given.  9 

The reader of the record will certainly place the appropriate 10 

weight on the information here. 11 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I would like to be heard a little bit more 12 

in detail. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, sure. 14 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  So the Act, Section 2, subsection 5, 15 

defines the term labor organization.   It means, ”Any 16 

organization of any kind or any agency or employee 17 

representation committee or plan, in which employees 18 

participate and which exists for the purpose in whole or in 19 

part of dealing with employers concerning grievances, labor 20 

disputes, wages, rates of pay, hours of employment or 21 

conditions of work.”  Mr. Taylor has testified that Local 174 22 

is an employee, is an organization in which employees 23 

participate and he has described that its purposes include 24 

dealing with employers concerning various different conditions 25 
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of employment.  This Employer’s desire to extract information 1 

from Mr. Taylor which it can use in its vicious anti-union 2 

propaganda campaign --  3 

 MR. FRAZIER:  That’s completely unnecessary. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hold on. 5 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  -- is not an appropriate subject for 6 

examination, absence an explanation of how anything in how 7 

Local 174 runs its democratic organization, what its By-Laws 8 

say, how it deals with dues in facilities where there is a 9 

union shop versus a facility, an agency shop versus facilities 10 

where there is an open shop, it has nothing to do with whether 11 

174, Local 174 represents employees for the purpose of dealing 12 

with employers.  13 

 MR. TERRELL:  Mr. Hearing -- 14 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  And I -- 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  I’m sorry, forgive me, go ahead. 16 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  -- and I think it is important to 17 

recognize.  We’ve already seen -- we have an Employer who will 18 

not stipulate to the most basic facts about its own witnesses, 19 

has taken contradictory positions, apparently for the sole 20 

purpose of delaying these proceedings.  I cannot sit here and 21 

allow the Employer to take advantage of this proceeding, not 22 

for the legitimate purpose of assisting the Region in 23 

determining what an appropriate unit is, but rather for the 24 

illegitimate purpose of attempting to elicit information from 25 
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Mr. Taylor that it might attempt to use in some other fashion. 1 

 MR. TERRELL:  Your Honor, may I have a turn --  2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, so I’m only considering 3 

this for the purpose of objection on relevancy grounds, whether 4 

it is relevant to establishing labor organization, just so 5 

that’s clear.  I’m sorry, can you give a better explanation for 6 

what, or explanation for why this information would be relevant 7 

to -- 8 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yeah, I don’t understand the sensitivity to 9 

the question.  The question simply goes to the nature of the 10 

organization.  We have a petition filed by an entity, that 11 

before today, we’ve had no dealings with, and so I think we’re 12 

entitled to some leeway in questioning whether this 13 

organization, in fact, functions like a union, is in fact, a 14 

real union.  We’re not going to spend 30 minutes on this, but 15 

I’ve only asked one question and I would like that question 16 

answered. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, and I mean, again, I’m 18 

going to overrule the objection.  I think the information 19 

concerning internal operations could conceivably be relevant if 20 

it were similar to that of other organizations that have been 21 

found to be labor organizations.  However, again, as I 22 

explained earlier, I am a little skeptical on this line of 23 

questioning, so with that in mind, I’m going to allow the 24 

questioning to go ahead. 25 
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CROSS-EXAMINATION CONTINUES 1 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Alright.  And so the record is clear, the 2 

question is this.  Do the By-Laws of Teamsters Local 174 3 

provide for a discipline procedure relating to employees, 4 

members who do not pay union dues? 5 

A As far as I know, yes. 6 

Q Okay.  Now you’ve indicated that the, your Local does not 7 

have any collective bargaining agreements with any medical 8 

waste company, so you’ve never done this before, you’ve never 9 

represented workers who work in the regulated medical waste 10 

industry, correct? 11 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  And I’m going to object.  And again, this 12 

is clearly being asked, has no relevance to the definition of 13 

labor organization.   14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Right. 15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  It is clearly, I think you can infer, it is 16 

being designed to use as part of a propaganda campaign.  I can 17 

see the leaflet already, 174 can’t represent you because 18 

they’ve never represented a medical waste company. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Why is this information 20 

relevant? 21 

 MR. TERRELL:  We don’t understand the sensitivity to these 22 

questions. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright. 24 

 MR. TERRELL:  These are straight forward questions about -25 
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- these are straight forward questions concerning the ethnicity 1 

of the claim that this is, in fact, a labor organization and 2 

we’re entitled to some leeway to simply ask questions relating 3 

to how it functions, how it operates. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What relevance is it or why is 5 

your question relevant to establishing whether it is a labor 6 

organization, specifically with regard to whether it 7 

represented folks in the medical waste processing before, why 8 

does that matter? 9 

 MR. TERRELL:  Does it -- who does it represent?  Let me 10 

ask that question. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  How about --  12 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m gonna object to this whole line of 13 

questioning.  The ILWU filed a petition to represent the, I’m 14 

sorry, the International Longshore Warehouse Union filed a 15 

petition to represent the employees of Powell Books in 16 

Portland.  At that time, the ILWU represent longshore workers 17 

and warehouse workers and did not represent any employees who 18 

spent any substantial amount of time in bookstores, much less 19 

were employed by a bookstore.  That did not mean that the ILWU 20 

was not a labor organization for purposes of the Act.  It 21 

doesn’t matter if Local 174 decided to expand its jurisdiction 22 

and represent teachers or nurses or janitors.  The question is, 23 

is Local 174 a labor organization and the Act makes it clear, 24 

does it exist to represent employees for the purposes of 25 
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representing them in their interests with the employers. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  So I think, I’m going to 2 

sustain the objection to the question about specifically as it 3 

pertains to medical waste, because that’s completely, I mean, 4 

but I will allow the question with respect to whether, what 5 

other employers the Union represents, because that information, 6 

I mean, whether they have contracts with other employers is 7 

relevant to determining whether, it will assist the Regional 8 

Director and the reader of the record in finding whether, in 9 

making a determination as to whether the Teamsters are a labor 10 

organization within the meaning of Section 2(5) of the Act. 11 

CROSS-EXAMINATION CONTINUES 12 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Do you understand the question, Mr. 13 

Taylor? 14 

A Could you repeat the question, please? 15 

Q What other types of industries or businesses does 16 

Teamsters Local 174 represent? 17 

A Teamsters Local 174 represents pretty much everybody from 18 

accountants to truck drivers to office clerical to beer 19 

delivery drivers to sanitation workers, we’re a general Local. 20 

Q Alright.  Well since Mr. Iglitzin and the Hearing Officer 21 

do not wish you to answer the question about medical waste, and 22 

I didn’t hear any medical waste companies in the list you just 23 

gave, let me move on to something else.  24 

 MR. TERRELL:  I have a set of By-Laws here, I’d like to 25 
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show the witness to see if he can identify them for the record. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Are you going to 2 

introduce this as an exhibit? 3 

 MR. TERRELL:  If he identifies it I will. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.   5 

Q Mr. Taylor, I’ve handed you a document which on the face 6 

of it has the title By-Laws for Local 174 of the International 7 

Brotherhood of Teamsters and forgive me if I mispronounce this, 8 

Tukwila? 9 

A Tukwila. 10 

Q Tukwila, Washington, updated July 25, 2011.  Do you 11 

recognize this document? 12 

A I do. 13 

Q And what is that document? 14 

A Those are the By-Laws for Local 174. 15 

Q Thank you. 16 

 MR. TERRELL:  We move into evidence --  17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  First, can we get it marked and 18 

then offer it --  19 

 MR. TERRELL:  Stericycle Exhibit 1 is the way we have 20 

marked it. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Perfect.  Thank you. 22 

(Employer’s Exhibit 1 is marked for identification) 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And do we have a copy for the 24 

court reporter? 25 
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 MR. FISCHER:  Yes.  Would you like one, Mr. Hearing 1 

Officer? 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yes, please. 3 

 MR. FISCHER:  I’ve handed one to opposing counsel. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  So we’ve got Employer’s 5 

Exhibit 1.  I understand it has been offered, correct, Mr. 6 

Terrell? 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Is there any objection 9 

to receipt of Employer’s 1 into the record? 10 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Hearing no objection, 12 

Employer 1 is received. 13 

(Employer’s Exhibit 1 is received into evidence) 14 

CROSS-EXAMINATION CONTINUES 15 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Do you administer these By-Laws in your 16 

normal duties with Local 174? 17 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m going to object on relevance grounds. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Can you explain why this is 19 

relevant, Mr. Terrell? 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  Once again, this goes to the general 21 

proposition or the general issue before the Regional Director 22 

at this point as to the applicacy [sic] of the assertion that 23 

this organization referred to as Local 174 of the Teamsters is, 24 

in fact, a labor organization. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And why is it relevant whether 1 

the witness specifically administers them? 2 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, the witness identified the document 3 

and I think it goes to the reality, if you will, as to whether 4 

these By-Laws are actually used in the day-to-day operation of 5 

this Union or whether it is just simply a piece of paper. 6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  But that’s very revealing statement by Mr. 7 

Terrell, because whether or not a labor organization uses its 8 

By-Laws in the day-to-day operation has zippo to do with 9 

whether it is a labor organization. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, to be honest, I think, my 11 

understanding of the case law is that By-Laws aren’t a 12 

necessary pre-condition for establishment of a labor 13 

organization status.  I think this has gone far enough already.  14 

So I’m going to sustain the objection. 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay.  I have nothing further, thank you 16 

very much. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Anything further, Mr. Iglitzin? 18 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  One question. 19 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 20 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  Mr. Taylor, do you know roughly how many 21 

different groups of truck drivers Teamster Local 174 22 

represents? 23 

A 150, maybe. 24 

Q Do you have any estimate of how many hundreds or thousands 25 
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of individual truck drivers that Local 174 currently 1 

represents? 2 

A Some 6,000. 3 

Q Thank you very much. 4 

 MR. TERRELL:  But none of them are medical waste 5 

companies? 6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Objection.   7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  We’ve already talked about this. 8 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I have no further. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m sorry, yeah, okay, so what 10 

was your question just --  11 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well there is one further question that I 12 

meant to ask. 13 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION 14 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  What is the name of your Union? 15 

A Pardon? 16 

Q The name of your Union? 17 

A The name of my Union? 18 

Q Yes. 19 

A It is the International Brotherhood of Teamsters Local 20 

174. 21 

Q Is that the name that appears in the By-Laws?  And if 22 

you’d like to look at them, I can show that to you. 23 

A I’ll take a look at it. 24 

Q Turn if you would to the top of the first page where it 25 
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says name, paragraph 1. 1 

A General Teamsters Local Union No. 174 which is affiliated 2 

with the International Brotherhood of Teamsters. 3 

Q Okay.  So are you with the International Brotherhood of 4 

Teamsters or are you employed by the General Teamsters of, 5 

General Teamsters Local Union No. 174?  Which is it? 6 

A General Teamsters Local 174. 7 

Q Alright.  And do you know what entity filed this petition? 8 

A The Teamsters Local, General Teamsters Local 174. 9 

Q International Brotherhood of Teamsters or General 10 

Teamsters Local 174? 11 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Objection.  Asked and answered.   12 

 MR. TERRELL:  I don’t think it was. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m sorry, yeah, we --  14 

 MR. TERRELL:  His answer was Teamsters Local 174.  My 15 

follow-up question, unless I misheard him, was whether he meant 16 

or whether he knows whether it is General Teamsters Local 174 17 

or International Brotherhood of Teamsters Local 174? 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And so, just so I understand, 19 

you’re asking whether the Local or the International filed the 20 

petition?  Is that correct? 21 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yeah, I’m asking him for the name of the 22 

entity that filed the petition. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  If it’s not on the 24 

record, I’m kind of, I’m getting mixed up, so yeah, go ahead 25 
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and answer, who filed the petition? 1 

A The Local filed the petition. 2 

Q Okay.  And what’s the name of the Local? 3 

A 174. 4 

Q What’s the full name of the Local? 5 

A General Teamsters Local 174. 6 

Q Okay.  That’s all I have, thank you. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any further questions. 8 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Thank you.  You are 10 

excused. 11 

(Witness excused) 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Let’s go off the record. 13 

(Off the record) 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  So I just want to be 15 

clear what we’ve got before me now.  I know before we went off 16 

the record for our lunch break, there had been a motion to 17 

amend the name of the Employer contained in the petition.  Mr. 18 

Iglitzin, can you specify one more time exactly the Union, or 19 

what the Petitioner wishes to amend the name of the Employer of 20 

the petition to? 21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Petitioner wishes to amend the name of the 22 

Employer on the petition from Stericycle, Inc., d/b/a 23 

Stericycle of Washington, Inc. to Stericycle of Washington, 24 

Inc. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  And Mr. Terrell, what was 1 

the Employer’s position on that amendment? 2 

 MR. TERRELL:  I believe my partner in crime here said no 3 

stipulation, that we think the record speaks for itself and I 4 

think the testimony we receive, from which the Regional 5 

Director can make his decision. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m sorry, I missed that. 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  I think the record is clear from the 8 

testimony and the Regional Director can make his decision from 9 

the record. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And that’s why you oppose the 11 

amendment to the --  12 

 MR. TERRELL:  I didn’t say we oppose it, I just said we 13 

didn’t stipulate to it. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Well, I mean, I guess, I 15 

want to make sure, is the Employer opposed to us accepting the 16 

amendment to the petition? 17 

 MR. TERRELL:  Let me, let me consult with someone before I 18 

answer the question. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  I’ll get back to -- 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Because these might mean 22 

different things, so anyway, I’ll let you, if you want to go 23 

off the record real quick to discuss with your partner --  24 

 MR. TERRELL:  No, it’s not him I need to discuss it with, 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

97 

 

but give me --  1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I will give you --  2 

 MR. TERRELL:  -- we’ll come back to you, we’ll come back 3 

to that question.  We’ll give you an answer today. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  I kind of need to know 5 

now. 6 

 MR. TERRELL:  I’m sorry? 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Can we go off the record? 8 

(Off the record) 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Let’s go back on the 10 

record.  Alright, Mr. Terrell or Mr. Fischer? 11 

 MR. TERRELL:  We don’t oppose the amendment. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright. 13 

 MR. TERRELL:  The amendment to change the name to 14 

Stericycle of Washington, Inc. for the petition for the unit. 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Gotcha.  And do -- are you 16 

guys the legal representatives of Stericycle of Washington, 17 

Inc.? 18 

 MR. FRAZIER:  Yes. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  So you’re appearing 20 

here on behalf of Stericycle of Washington, Inc.? 21 

 MR. FRAZIER:  Yes. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Thank you.  Well if 23 

there is no opposition to the amendment, then it is received 24 

and Mr. Iglitzin, do you have any other witnesses -- well, 25 
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before we get into that, alright, so what’s the Employer, what 1 

does Stericycle of Washington, Inc.’s position on the petition 2 

for a unit of drivers employed at the Kent facility? 3 

 MR. TERRELL:  Same answer as we gave before, we don’t have 4 

a position at this time. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 6 

 MR. TERRELL:  We’re waiting to see all of the evidence to 7 

come in. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Is it Stericycle of 9 

Washington, Inc.’s position that there are no drivers employed 10 

by that company at the facility? 11 

 MR. FRAZIER:  For Stericycle of Washington? 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Correct. 13 

 MR. FRAZIER:  No, there are drivers that are employed at 14 

that facility by the entity of that name. 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Perfect.  Is Stericycle of 16 

Washington, Inc. willing to stipulate to jurisdiction? 17 

 MR. FRAZIER:  Well that’s something we think should be 18 

proven. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  So we still need to 20 

address that? 21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  That’s fair.  Alright.  Mr. 23 

Iglitzin, do you have any further witnesses you wish to call? 24 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  We do, thank you.   25 
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 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  The Union would like to call Chris 1 

Horne. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, Mr. Horne, please raise 3 

your right hand. 4 

Whereupon, 5 

CHRISTOPHER STEVEN HORNE 6 

having been duly sworn, was called as a witness herein, and was 7 

examined and testified as follows: 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, thank you.  Have a seat.  9 

Please state and spell your name for the record. 10 

 WITNESS:  Christopher Steven Horne, H-o-r-n-e. 11 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 12 

Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Alright.  Mr. Horne, do you work 13 

for Stericycle of Washington, Inc.? 14 

A Yes, I do. 15 

Q And what is your position there? 16 

A I am a route driver. 17 

Q And how long have you been employed with Stericycle? 18 

A It will be 12 months on the 5th of next month. 19 

Q Okay.  Can you please tell me a little bit about your 20 

duties as a route driver? 21 

A I show up between 3:45 and 5:30 a.m., walk into the 22 

drivers’ room, clock in, download -- download my PDT --  23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m sorry, what is a PDT? 24 

 WITNESS:  That is that?  It is a hand held --  25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, if you could try to avoid 1 

using acronyms, because I have no idea what a --  2 

 WITNESS:  It is a hand held scanner that we use to scan 3 

all of our tubs during the day. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you know what PDT stands for? 5 

 WITNESS:  I do not, actually. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, I’m sorry. 7 

Q MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  No problem.  So I would like to ask 8 

you about kind of your daily schedule, but before getting 9 

there, can you tell me just more generally what are the types 10 

of duties that you perform as a route driver? 11 

A It is servicing all the customers on our route list and 12 

warehouse work, as well. 13 

Q Okay.  What sorts of duties are involved in servicing the 14 

customers on your route list? 15 

A Providing them with clean tubs and picking up the full 16 

tubs of regulated medical waste. 17 

Q Okay. 18 

A And there is customer service stuff involved as well, too. 19 

Q What sort of customer service? 20 

A Just making sure the customer is taken care of, making 21 

sure they have enough bags, if they need any supplies to, you 22 

know, put that for a lead into the scanner. 23 

Q Okay.  You mentioned that there is some warehouse work.  24 

What is that? 25 
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A On like, for instance, with me, Monday is my relief day.  1 

If there is no route for me to cover, then I’m working in the 2 

warehouse all day, offloading supplies and prepping the 3 

trailers to be loaded by the drivers as they come back. 4 

Q Okay.  Can you explain what a relief day is? 5 

A Basically, if someone wants to take a day off on Monday, 6 

that normally has a route on Monday, then I would be covering 7 

their route at the Kent facility. 8 

Q Okay.  And if you are not covering another employee’s 9 

route on your relief day, can you explain what you do in that 10 

situation? 11 

A Then, then I would be working in the warehouse, anywhere 12 

from cleaning tubs to offloading trucks and driving the 13 

forklift, that type of warehouse work. 14 

Q Do any other Stericycle employees work in the warehouse? 15 

A Yes. 16 

Q Like who? 17 

A All of the route drivers do, if they have a relief day.  18 

There is a few drivers that don’t have a relief day, but any 19 

driver that has a relief day, does work in the warehouse. 20 

Q Are there any Stericycle employees who work in the 21 

warehouse that are not route drivers? 22 

A No. 23 

Q Okay.  Oh, and just to clarify, when you say that the 24 

other employees that work in the warehouse are route drivers, 25 
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are those all route drivers that work out of the Kent facility? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q Do route drivers who are based out of other facilities 3 

ever come to work in the warehouse? 4 

A No. 5 

Q Okay.  Thanks.  So let’s go back to the start of your work 6 

day.  You said that you arrive sometime between three and five 7 

in the morning, is that right? 8 

A Yes. 9 

Q And what do you do when you get to work? 10 

A First thing I do is clock in and then download my scanner 11 

and so it updates, updates with all of my customers’ 12 

information --  13 

Q Where do you go to clock in? 14 

A To the drivers’ room. 15 

Q Okay. 16 

A And there is a -- we each have our own timecard slot and 17 

we slide it through the thing that that’s -- we punch in, 18 

basically. 19 

Q What else is in the drivers’ room? 20 

A There is a computer, all of our PDTs, our printers and our 21 

cell phones. 22 

Q Okay.  And can you describe where that drivers’ room is 23 

located at the facility? 24 

A It is the -- right next to the warehouse basically.  There 25 
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is a warehouse door and then there is another door and doors 1 

that lead into the drivers’ room and then there is the office 2 

attached to that.  That’s actually a separate room from the 3 

drivers’ room. 4 

Q Okay.  So going back to the flow of your work day, you 5 

said that you clock in.  In the drivers’ room you pick up a PDT 6 

and continue on, please. 7 

A And then I would download the PDT and, you know, start my 8 

shift basically, log in to it, and then I’d go change my 9 

clothes and get into my Stericycle uniform. 10 

Q What does your Stericycle uniform look like? 11 

A It is blue cargo pants, steel toed boots and a plaid shirt 12 

that says Stericycle on it. 13 

Q Stericycle or Stericycle of Washington? 14 

A It says Stericycle. 15 

Q Okay.  Do the other route drivers wear the same uniform? 16 

A Yes. 17 

Q Do any other Stericycle employees wear that same uniform? 18 

A Outside of the Kent facility or --  19 

Q Sure. 20 

A I don’t know. 21 

Q Okay.  So anyway, back to your day, what do you do next? 22 

A The next thing I do is prepare my route list.  I go over 23 

my route list and look at each customer and see what I need for 24 

tubs for them.  There is an average quantity on each customer 25 
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of what, what they need me to bring basically.  So, then I back 1 

my truck up to the warehouse door, roll up the door, put the 2 

lift gate down, grab my hand truck and begin to load my truck.   3 

Q Okay.  And during this time, are you interacting with any 4 

other employees? 5 

A Yes. 6 

Q Who are you interacting with? 7 

A All of the other route drivers. 8 

Q What sorts of interactions are you having with them? 9 

A Well sometimes we’re waiting on somebody for door space, 10 

so I’ll help another driver load his truck and, you know, so I 11 

can get in to that door and load after him or, you know, vice 12 

versa.   13 

Q So you help each other with your pre-route duties, is that 14 

what you’re testifying to? 15 

A Yes. 16 

Q What other sorts of interactions do you have with the 17 

route drivers at the Kent facility? 18 

A It is -- we’ll sit and drink coffee.  We have a coffee 19 

pot, we sit and drink coffee together, go outside and have a 20 

cigarette with each other, it’s, you know, that type of thing, 21 

we’re friends. 22 

Q Where is the coffee pot located? 23 

A Between the office and the dressing room. 24 

Q Okay.  Do all of the drivers start at the same time? 25 
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A Yes, between, usually between three and five a.m., 1 

everybody comes in. 2 

Q And the pre-route duties that you’ve described, about how 3 

long do those take for you to perform on an average? 4 

A It takes me about an hour and a half. 5 

Q Okay.  So once you’ve begun your route, can you tell me a 6 

little bit about what your duties consist of? 7 

A We have route lists and you kind of do your route in 8 

whichever order you want to do it in and you usually start, you 9 

do your customers that you need to be there early for, you 10 

know, like the major hospitals, you want to, you know, get in 11 

and out of there before it is too busy.  And then on to the 12 

smaller, the smaller stops after that, typically. 13 

Q Okay.  Do you have the same route every day? 14 

A I do on Tuesday, Wednesday and Friday, yes I have the same 15 

route. 16 

Q How is your route determined? 17 

A By Michael Lewis. 18 

 MR. TERRELL:  By whom, I’m sorry? 19 

 WITNESS:  Michael Lewis. 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  Michael Lewis? 21 

 WITNESS:  Transportation supervisor.  He is the one that 22 

does the scheduling. 23 

Q Okay.  So do you have any other duties throughout the day 24 

other than going to the various facilities and picking, picking 25 
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up waste, as you’ve described? 1 

A No, that’s basically it. 2 

Q Do you take breaks throughout the day? 3 

A Yes, take a ten minute break somewhere in the morning and 4 

a ten minute break somewhere in the afternoon. 5 

Q Do you come back to the Kent facility to do that? 6 

A Sometimes I do.  Sometimes I wait till I get back to the 7 

yard to take my second break. 8 

Q Where else would you take your break? 9 

A Just in the truck somewhere. 10 

Q Okay.  What are your duties when you return back to the 11 

facility from your route? 12 

A Once we come back from our route, we need to off load our 13 

waste into one of the semi-trailers and they all have, they are 14 

all numbered by cones, they want the lowest number loaded 15 

first, then the highest number loaded last.  So, and that’s, 16 

sometimes there is a waiting game there with waiting for 17 

another, you know, another driver who, which, you know, I’ll 18 

jump in the back and help him off load his waste and in return 19 

he’ll help me off load mine as well.  20 

Q So can only one driver be unloading at a time? 21 

A Yes.  If, if, well, yes, yeah, basically.  Because if 22 

trailer two needs to be filled up first and someone is in it 23 

and they’re not going to fill it up, then I need to wait for 24 

him so I could fill up that trailer, but if he says yes, I’m 25 
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gonna fill it up, then I’ll skip over to three and begin to 1 

load three. 2 

Q Okay.  But if it looks like the driver in front of you is 3 

not going to fill the trailer --  4 

A Then I need to wait for him. 5 

Q Okay.  What other post route duties do you take care of? 6 

A Making sure all the numbers add up on my paperwork and, 7 

you know, doing, making sure it’s everything I did for the day 8 

is accounted for. 9 

Q What sort of post route paperwork do you have to take care 10 

of? 11 

A I just have to make sure all my collected containers add 12 

up to the right number and all my delivered products add up to 13 

the right number. 14 

Q And you document this on some sort of --  15 

A It’s all on the manifest or route sheet. 16 

Q Okay.  What do you do with your route sheet once you’ve 17 

completed it? 18 

A Then it goes in to the office to be debriefed, usually by 19 

Mike Lewis is where we start. 20 

Q Okay.  Does Mike Lewis debrief all of the drivers after 21 

they’ve completed their routes? 22 

A That’s who we’re supposed to go to first, yes. 23 

Q And by all the drivers, I’m referring to all the drivers 24 

at the Kent facility. 25 
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A Yes. 1 

Q Do you know whether Mike Lewis debriefs drivers that work 2 

for the other facilities? 3 

A I don’t know. 4 

Q Okay.  So what else do you do other than completing your 5 

post route paperwork? 6 

A Basically that’s the gist of it.  That and warehouse work 7 

on my relief days and then it is time to go home. 8 

Q Okay.  Do you have any interactions with your co-workers, 9 

other than sometimes, as you’ve described, helping them unload 10 

their trucks when you come back from a route? 11 

A Yes, we’re --  12 

Q Such as? 13 

A -- we’re always, we’re always talking together.  We’re, 14 

you know, we’re -- we got a great group of guys and everybody 15 

is easy to get along with.  We’re all friends at this point. 16 

Q Okay.  There was some testimony earlier that there are 17 

other route drivers employed at different facilities run by 18 

Stericycle.  Are you familiar with those drivers? 19 

A No. 20 

Q Do you in your day-to-day interactions come into contact 21 

or communication with drivers at the other Stericycle 22 

facilities? 23 

A No, I do not. 24 

Q Okay.  You’ve described a drivers’ room that is on the 25 
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premises.  Are there any other common areas that are used by 1 

the route drivers at the Kent facility? 2 

A Just the dressing room and, you know, the area right next 3 

to the coffee pot. 4 

Q Okay.  So the dressing room obviously is where you gear up 5 

and --  6 

A Yeah.  We all have lockers.  We have lockers as well in 7 

the warehouse. 8 

Q Do any other employees maintain lockers at the warehouse? 9 

A No. 10 

Q Okay. 11 

A Only the Kent drivers. 12 

Q Do you ever work out of any of Stericycle’s other 13 

facilities? 14 

A No, I do not. 15 

Q Do you begin each work day at the same location? 16 

A Yes.  Always in Kent. 17 

Q Okay.  When you were hired on by Stericycle, did you 18 

receive any training? 19 

A Yes, I did. 20 

Q Can you describe that for me, please? 21 

A I received on-the-job training, riding with other drivers 22 

at the Kent facility and also testing on the computer as well 23 

as on paper. 24 

Q When you said that you were trained by other drivers, were 25 
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those drivers all drivers out of the Kent facility? 1 

A Yes, they were. 2 

Q Okay.  So you mentioned that Mike Lewis is your 3 

supervisor, can you tell me a little bit about what sorts of 4 

supervision he engages in? 5 

A He is -- basically does all of our scheduling. 6 

Q Okay. 7 

A If we were to do something wrong, he would be the one that 8 

disciplines us.  And if -- or he would be the one that counsels 9 

us on doing it the right way, as well.  He --  10 

Q Have you ever been verbally counseled? 11 

A No, I have not. 12 

Q Okay.  But your understanding is that Mike Lewis is the -- 13 

A Yes, I’ve seen, I’ve seen other people be disciplined by 14 

him. 15 

Q Okay.  Does Mike Lewis supervise Stericycle employees 16 

other than the route drivers? 17 

A I don’t know. 18 

Q Okay.  If you were to call in sick, who would you call in 19 

sick to? 20 

A Mike Lewis. 21 

Q And can you describe how Stericycle would go about 22 

covering your route were that to happen? 23 

A That whoever was the relief driver that day would cover my 24 

route and it would be somebody at the Kent facility. 25 
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Q Okay.  Do you receive performance evaluations? 1 

A I have not yet, but I’m supposed to receive one October 2 

5th. 3 

Q Okay.  Are you aware of who will conduct the evaluation? 4 

A Michael Lewis, from what I’m told. 5 

Q Okay.  Are you aware of what that will consist of? 6 

A No, I’m not. 7 

Q Do you attend driver meetings? 8 

A Yes, we do. 9 

Q Can you tell me about what sort of meetings Stericycle 10 

holds? 11 

A We usually have a meeting, usually on the holiday weeks, 12 

because that’s when we’re all working, we just had one a couple 13 

of Wednesday’s ago and up in the conference room, upstairs of 14 

the, above the drivers’ room. 15 

Q What is the purpose of the meeting? 16 

A Just to get everybody on the same page, you know, let 17 

everybody know how things have been going, safety stuff, go 18 

over, you know, any safety measures that have, you know, new 19 

measures that have been put in place or anything like that.   20 

Q Who attends these meetings? 21 

A The Kent drivers only.  I’ve never seen anybody else from 22 

any other facility at our meetings. 23 

Q And who attends on behalf of management? 24 

A Usually Kelly Merriman is there, Michael Lewis is there 25 
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and Chris Dunn. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  I’m sorry, who is Kelly 2 

Merriman? 3 

 WITNESS:  She is the safety coordinator, I think, or 4 

safety manager. 5 

Q Okay.  So going back to your description of your relief 6 

days.  You said that if you are not on, covering another 7 

driver’s route, you’d be in the warehouse.  Can you explain in 8 

more detail what sorts of duties you would be performing there, 9 

please? 10 

A Basically there is four or five trailers that come in 11 

every day loaded with supplies, you know, because the drivers 12 

just took all of the supplies out of the warehouse that they 13 

are going to sue for the day for the, to service their 14 

customers.  So I’m basically restocking the warehouse with 15 

supplies, off loading all the Bio System carts with the 16 

forklift and prepare the Woodinville trailer to be taken up 17 

there with supplies. 18 

Q So there is a trailer that is prepared to be delivered to 19 

Woodinville.  Can you describe that in more detail? 20 

A It is basically just -- they’ll get -- we’ll get a list 21 

from someone in the office of what needs to -- what needs to go 22 

on there and whoever is in the warehouse is, their job to make 23 

sure the supplies are on it, so the driver can take it there. 24 

Q Okay.  Have you ever been to Stericycle’s Woodinville 25 
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facility? 1 

A No. 2 

Q Have you ever met any of the drivers that work out of that 3 

facility? 4 

A I have not. 5 

Q Have you ever been to Stericycle’s Pasco facility? 6 

A No, I have not. 7 

Q Have you ever met any of those, the drivers that work out 8 

of that facility? 9 

A No, I have not. 10 

Q Have you ever been to Stericycle’s Spokane facility? 11 

A No, I have not. 12 

Q And have you ever met any of the drivers that work out of 13 

that facility? 14 

A No, I have not. 15 

Q Have you ever been to any other Stericycle facilities that 16 

we might, excuse me, to the Morton facility? 17 

A I have never been to Morton either. 18 

Q And have you met any of those drivers? 19 

A I’ve seen them in passing when they drop trailers off in 20 

the yard.  Other than that, no. 21 

Q Okay.  Have you ever been to any other Stericycle 22 

facilities that we might not yet be aware of? 23 

A Not that I recall.  Only been in -- no other Kent 24 

facility. 25 
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Q Okay.  I think that’s all I have for now.  Thank you. 1 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 2 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  You’ve only been employed for one year? 3 

A That is correct. 4 

Q And you’re pretty junior among the drivers, aren’t you? 5 

A Yes, I am. 6 

Q Okay.  So you said that you have never driven any other 7 

routes other than routes out of Kent, that is, you’ve never 8 

driven routes based out of Woodinville or any of the other 9 

locations, is that correct? 10 

A That is correct. 11 

Q Okay.  But you are aware that other route drivers in Kent 12 

will fill in for routes that emanate or start and finish at 13 

other locations other than Kent, you’re aware of that, aren’t 14 

you? 15 

A No, I’m not. 16 

Q Okay.  Do you --  17 

A I’ve never, I’m not aware of anyone starting at any other, 18 

any other place other than Kent, as far as our Kent drivers go. 19 

Q It’s just never come to your attention in the one year 20 

that you’ve been there, is that what you’re saying? 21 

A Yes. 22 

Q Okay.  Let me show you a picture.  You were describing 23 

the, I think you called it the driver room?  Is that right, the 24 

driver room?  Do you recall your testimony about --  25 
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A Yes. 1 

Q -- a driver room? 2 

A Yeah, the driver’s room. 3 

Q And you said, and you said that’s where the scanners are 4 

held? 5 

A That is correct. 6 

Q And that’s also where you clock in and clock out, is that 7 

right? 8 

A That is correct. 9 

Q Okay.  I’ll show you this picture. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you already have it marked? 11 

 MR. TERRELL:  No, but we will. 12 

(Employer’s Exhibit 2 is marked for identification) 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Fantastic, thank you. 14 

Q Do you recognize what you see in this picture here? 15 

A Yes, I do. 16 

Q This is in the driver room, is that right? 17 

A That is correct. 18 

Q Okay.  And these little devices on the shelf here, those 19 

are the scanners, right? 20 

A That is right. 21 

Q Okay.  And all these pictures of folks up here, these are 22 

all drivers, right? 23 

A Sure. 24 

Q And we, there are Kent drivers in this picture, correct? 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

116 

 

A Yes, there is. 1 

Q And there are also drivers from Mortonville or rather 2 

Morton, excuse me. 3 

A Morton, yes. 4 

Q And also Woodinville? 5 

A Yes, there is. 6 

Q And Pasco? 7 

A Yes, there is. 8 

Q And Spokane? 9 

A Yes, there is. 10 

Q And Butte, Montana? 11 

A Yes, there is. 12 

Q Billings? 13 

A Yes, there is. 14 

Q Portland, Oregon? 15 

A Yeah. 16 

Q Okay.  They are here.  These are all these drivers, right? 17 

A Yeah. 18 

Q And all these drivers report up to Michael Lewis, is that 19 

correct? 20 

A I couldn’t tell you that. 21 

Q You couldn’t tell me, okay.  You were speaking about a --  22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Well, I’m sorry, Mr. Terrell, 23 

before we move on, did you want to offer this into evidence? 24 

 MR. TERRELL:  Sure.  I offer it into evidence. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  And it is marked as 1 

Employer 2, I hope.  Perfect.  Alright.  Any objection to the 2 

receipt of Employer 2? 3 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  No. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Hearing no objection, 5 

Employer 2 is received. 6 

(Employer’s Exhibit 2 is received into evidence) 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m sorry, you may continue. 8 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Okay.  You referred to occasional driver 9 

meetings that are held in the conference room, do you recall 10 

that testimony? 11 

A Yes. 12 

Q How often are those meetings held? 13 

A Usually on a holiday weeks, so whenever those come about, 14 

like we just had one two weeks ago, after Labor Day. 15 

Q Okay.  And you mentioned that Kelly -- what is her last 16 

name? 17 

A I believe it is Merriman, but I could be --  18 

Q Merriman, right.  Kelly Merriman, she’s the safety officer 19 

in the Kent facility, correct? 20 

A Yes. 21 

Q And in those meetings, she will sometimes speak about 22 

safety issues, is that correct? 23 

A That is correct. 24 

Q And she also provides other training too, as well, on 25 
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other occasions, correct? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q You’ve received safety training from Kelly Merriman, 3 

correct? 4 

A Actually, I receive my safety training from Michael Lewis. 5 

Q Okay.  Have you, in the one year that you’ve been there, 6 

have you ever received training from Kelly Merriman? 7 

A Not other than, no, I haven’t actually. 8 

Q But in those conference room meetings you’ve described, 9 

she will during those meetings sometimes discuss and address 10 

safety issues, correct? 11 

A Yes, she will. 12 

Q Okay.  And you’re aware that she also communicates on 13 

safety issues to the other drivers, correct? 14 

A I don’t know that. 15 

Q And you know that she directs communications on safety 16 

issues to the drivers in Pasco, Woodinville, Morton, Billings -17 

-  18 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Objection. 19 

Q -- Butte, Spokane --  20 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Asked and answered. 21 

A I don’t know the answer to that either. 22 

Q You don’t know?  Okay.  Tailgate meetings, how often do -- 23 

you have those every day don’t you? 24 

A What was that? 25 
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Q Tailgate meetings.  Meetings at the tailgate. 1 

A What’s a tailgate? 2 

Q Stand up meeting. 3 

A What’s a tailgate meeting? 4 

Q I’m asking you.  Do you not know the term tailgate 5 

meeting? 6 

A No, I don’t. 7 

Q Okay.  Do you ever have meetings on a daily basis with 8 

Michael Lewis? 9 

A Other than being debriefed on a route, no. 10 

Q Okay.  And debriefing occurs at the end of the day, 11 

correct? 12 

A That is correct. 13 

Q Okay.  Now these debriefings, you indicated were sometimes 14 

by Mr. Lewis, but the debriefing meetings also frequently occur 15 

with Don, right? 16 

A If Michael is not available, yes, it will go to Don or 17 

maybe, possibly one of the dispatchers, depending on how backed 18 

up they are with everybody trying to do it at once. 19 

Q Okay.  And what is Don’s last name? 20 

A I believe it is Wilson. 21 

Q Wilson.  And what is your understanding of Don Wilson’s 22 

function? 23 

A I’m not exactly sure.  He just been -- he just been put 24 

into a new position, so I don’t know what his new status is.  25 
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This just all changed in the last month, so I couldn’t tell 1 

you. 2 

Q Okay.  And when you have debriefings with Don, you go over 3 

the route that you have just completed at the end of the day, 4 

correct? 5 

A That is correct. 6 

Q You, you, now during the course of the day, you are 7 

entering your data into the scanner, as you make deliveries, 8 

correct?  What kind of information do you put into the scanner? 9 

A Product dropped off and collected containers. 10 

Q Okay.  And then do you also do a handwritten version of 11 

the same entries? 12 

A Yes, you do. 13 

Q And what do you make that handwritten entry onto? 14 

A A route sheet or a route manifest. 15 

Q Route sheet or route manifest.  Okay.  And so if you, what 16 

is your understanding of the purpose of doing it both in 17 

handwriting and both on the scanner? 18 

A To make sure the numbers match up at the end of the day, 19 

make sure you did it right. 20 

Q Okay.  So at the end of the day when you go through this 21 

debriefing, you usually do this face-to-face, do you not? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q With either Mike Lewis --  24 

A Uh-huh. 25 
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Q -- or Don, Don, what was the last name? 1 

A Wilson. 2 

Q Yeah. 3 

A Uh-huh. 4 

Q But you also do it with Tonia on some occasions, correct? 5 

A Yes. 6 

Q And on other occasions you do it with Emily, correct? 7 

A Yes. 8 

Q And for the record, Tonia’s last name is? 9 

A I don’t know her last name. 10 

Q How about Emily’s last name? 11 

A I don’t know her last name either. 12 

Q Okay.  So you do this with all four of them? 13 

A Yes. 14 

Q On a rotating basis? 15 

A Yes. 16 

Q And Don, Emily and Tonia are all dispatchers.  I mean, 17 

that’s basically their function, isn’t it? 18 

A Is that what you’re telling me? 19 

Q No, that’s a question. 20 

A I don’t know what their, like I said before, I don’t know 21 

what their new titles are.  Titles have changed in the last 22 

month. 23 

Q Well you speak to them throughout the day, don’t you? 24 

A No, only if there is a problem at a stop and it’s only 25 
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briefly to call in and, you know, add a comment onto my, onto 1 

one of my customer’s accounts. 2 

Q Alright.  And there is a cell phone that’s assigned to the 3 

truck, correct? 4 

A Assigned to the PDT. 5 

Q Assigned to the PDT? 6 

A Yes. 7 

Q Is there, is the PDT, is the cell phone built into the 8 

PDT? 9 

A No. 10 

Q Or is it a separate device? 11 

A It is separate devices. 12 

Q Okay.  But it goes with the PDT and is dedicated to the 13 

truck? 14 

A So, yes. 15 

Q In other words, you’re not making this call on a personal 16 

cell phone, you’re making this call on a cell phone that has 17 

been provided by the Company? 18 

A Yes. 19 

Q And the purpose of having that cell phone in the truck 20 

with you is so that you can communicate with Emily, Don and 21 

Tonia throughout the course of the day, correct? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q Okay.  And you frequently make contact with them 24 

throughout the day, don’t you? 25 
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A Only if there is a problem. 1 

Q Well, problems do occur, right? 2 

A Yes. 3 

Q Okay.  And so what, three, four, five times a day you 4 

speak to one of those three, at least? 5 

A I’d say, I’d say maybe twice a day. 6 

Q Maybe twice a day?   7 

A Yeah. 8 

Q Okay.   9 

A Maybe have one issue, I’m out on route, finding, you know, 10 

pharmaceutical waste in with regulated medical waste, you know, 11 

could call in and, you know, to tell them about that and tell 12 

them why I’m not picking up the container --  13 

Q Okay. 14 

A -- or something along those lines.  And then once at the 15 

end of the day when, it’s, I’m, just to let them know, hey, I’m 16 

coming back to the facility. 17 

Q Okay.  So when you call in, you say at least twice a day 18 

or approximately twice a day, you could be speaking, when you 19 

call in you could be speaking to either Don, Tonia or Emily, 20 

correct? 21 

A Yes. 22 

Q It could be one of those --  23 

A And it could be Mike, too. 24 

Q Okay.  Now at the end of the day you do the debriefing and 25 
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so if I understand you correctly, when you’re doing that, 1 

you’re going, you’re standing, you’re with them face-to-face 2 

and you’re going down your handwritten list that you’ve been 3 

filling in throughout the day and the purpose of this 4 

debriefing is to confirm that the numbers you’ve handwritten on 5 

the list match up with the computer records that they have 6 

received from your scanner throughout the day, is that correct? 7 

A Correct. 8 

Q Okay.  How long does that take? 9 

A Five, ten minutes. 10 

Q Okay.  And what else goes on during this debriefing? 11 

A That’s it.  It’s verifying the signatures on our paper 12 

manifests as well. 13 

Q Uh-huh. 14 

A Verifying the signatures on all the e-receipts --  15 

Q Uh-huh. 16 

A -- which is the, what comes out of our personal, we have 17 

printers too. 18 

Q Uh-huh. 19 

A Little wireless printers, that, you know, print out the 20 

hazard shipping documents at every stop. 21 

Q Okay.  I would imagine you also talk about any unusual 22 

issues or problems that came up during the day that require 23 

special attention?  So you would talk about something like that 24 

in a debriefing, wouldn’t you? 25 
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A Sometimes.   1 

Q Yeah.  And that would cause the debriefing meeting to go 2 

longer than perhaps typical, correct? 3 

A Sometimes. 4 

Q Okay.  Now there is one long haul driver in the, based out 5 

of Kent, is that correct? 6 

A Yes. 7 

Q And where does the long haul driver from Kent typically 8 

rive? 9 

A He goes all over the place, never really know with him. 10 

Q Okay.  What’s his name? 11 

A Jeff Chandler. 12 

Q Jeff Chandler.  And when Jeff is on vacation or Jeff is 13 

sick or Jeff is called out, stuff still needs to be long 14 

hauled, doesn’t it? 15 

A Yes, they usually use the Morton drivers. 16 

Q Okay.  So the Morton drivers come over to Kent --  17 

A And Tyrone will take the other --  18 

Q What’s that? 19 

A -- there is another driver that is also, could be a long 20 

haul driver.  He’s got his class A, that’s Tyrone Street. 21 

Q Okay.  Tyrone probably works in the warehouse more than 22 

anybody, correct? 23 

A Yes, he does. 24 

Q Okay.  How often do you work in the warehouse? 25 
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A Usually, well it depends.  During the summer’s I don’t get 1 

to work in the warehouse so much, because a lot of people are 2 

taking vacations and that type of thing. 3 

Q Uh-huh. 4 

A But in the winter time or, you know, I know I did quite a 5 

bit towards the beginning of this year, you know, every other 6 

Monday or something like that, I was in the warehouse. 7 

Q Okay.  You have to have a special license or a different 8 

from the license you have in order to do long haul driving, is 9 

that correct? 10 

A Yes. 11 

Q You have to have, I think you said a class A license? 12 

A Yes. 13 

Q What kind of license do you have? 14 

A It’s, I just have a regular driver’s license with a DOT 15 

medical card. 16 

Q Okay.  The DOT medical card, what is the, tell me about 17 

that.  What is a DOT medical card? 18 

A It is basically, qualifies you to drive a commercial 19 

vehicle in the State of Washington. 20 

Q But why a medical? 21 

A You have to get checked out by a doctor in order to drive 22 

a commercial vehicle. 23 

Q Oh, it has nothing to do -- 24 

A And make sure you are healthy. 25 
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Q Okay.  It has nothing to do with the fact that you’re 1 

carrying medical waste?  2 

A No, it does not. 3 

Q Okay.  Now forgive me, I think I touched on this, but I 4 

don’t think I fully explored it.  You have never driven routes 5 

for, you’ve never driven the routes that are basically the 6 

routes for Woodinville, Pasco, Spokane, correct? 7 

A I’ve only worked out of the Kent facility. 8 

Q Okay.  And forgive me if I asked you this question before.  9 

Do you know that other Kent based drivers will on occasion 10 

drive those routes? 11 

A They are doing it out of the Kent facility. 12 

Q Well, how many drivers are in Billings, do you know? 13 

A I don’t know. 14 

Q Okay.  You’re aware though, generally, that it is a much 15 

smaller number than the numbers -- the number of drivers in 16 

Kent, correct? 17 

A I don’t know how many drivers are there. 18 

Q You don’t know? 19 

A I don’t. I don’t know anything about that facility. 20 

Q You really don’t know?  Okay.  This performance evaluation 21 

that you have coming up on October 5, is that a performance 22 

evaluation for the purpose of a possible pay raise?  Is that 23 

your understanding?  24 

A Yes. 25 
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Q Okay.  Now during the course of the day when you’re 1 

driving the route, you’re not interacting with the other Kent 2 

drivers, correct? 3 

A Not while I’m on my route. 4 

Q Not when you’re on your route.   5 

A Although there has been occasions where I have had to. 6 

Q Pardon me? 7 

A There has been occasions where I have had to, interact 8 

with other drivers from Kent on my route. 9 

Q And what would cause that? 10 

A One day I was on the way to Aberdeen and I got a call from 11 

Mike Travers.  His printer wasn’t working, I was headed to 12 

Aberdeen, he was in Olympia.  I stopped and dropped him off a 13 

bunch of blank manifests so he could finish his day. 14 

Q Okay.  But other than that, it is not common for you, in 15 

the normal course of your day as a route driver, to interact 16 

with or communicate with the other Kent based drivers, correct? 17 

A No.  No. 18 

Q Is that a correct statement? 19 

A Not exactly.  I wouldn’t say it’s --  20 

Q Well, let me rephrase it to make sure we’re clear.  I 21 

understand that you, you’ve indicated that at the beginning of 22 

a shift, you might help each other out loading your truck --  23 

A Uh-huh. 24 

Q -- backing up to the door, waiting for door space, loading 25 
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stuff out of the warehouse.  And the same thing happens at the 1 

end of the day.  There might be some interaction when you’re 2 

both waiting to offload to a trailer, correct? 3 

A Yes. 4 

Q Okay.  But during the course of your normal day, once you 5 

are out on the route, you don’t normally communicate with or 6 

talk to other Kent based drivers, do you? 7 

A No, we, there’s, there’s occasions where we have to, yes. 8 

Q Occasions?  Like for, the example you gave where another 9 

driver, I think you said Travers, Michael Travers --  10 

A Yeah, Michael Travers. 11 

Q -- he needed a printer and so you communicated with him 12 

and you were close enough I gather so that you could help him 13 

out by -- 14 

A And that’s not the first and that’s not the last.  There 15 

is no common in this business. 16 

Q Uh-huh. 17 

A It’s, you’re on the go. 18 

Q Okay.  And you’re also not communicating normally during 19 

the day with the drivers from the other routes, correct?  The 20 

drivers from the other routes in the other towns? 21 

A No. 22 

Q Okay.  Michael Lewis, you said he sets the routes for all 23 

the drivers in Kent, correct? 24 

A Yes. 25 
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Q And you’re aware that he sets the routes for the other 1 

drivers in the other cities, aren’t you? 2 

A No, I’m not. 3 

Q You don’t know, you don’t know one way or the other? 4 

A I don’t know, no. 5 

Q Is that right?  Okay. 6 

A No.   7 

Q Alright. 8 

A From what I hear, I hear he doesn’t do Morton drivers.  9 

That’s somebody else’s department. 10 

Q This uniform that you wear, that you described, other 11 

employees wear that uniform as well, do they not? 12 

A Outside of the Kent facility?  I don’t know.  I don’t know 13 

what they wear. 14 

Q Yeah.  You come across the service techs, don’t you? 15 

A No. 16 

Q During the course of your day? 17 

A No, I don’t, not in any of my routes. 18 

Q Have you ever seen a service tech? 19 

A I have. 20 

Q You have? 21 

A Yeah. 22 

Q And they were wearing the same uniform, weren’t they? 23 

A No, they weren’t. 24 

Q They were not? 25 
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A No. 1 

Q You’re sure about that? 2 

A They were wearing khakis, they’re not wearing steel toed 3 

boots, they’re not --  4 

Q You’ve never been to the Morton facility? 5 

A No, I have not.   6 

Q And you’ve never been to Woodinville, you’ve never been -- 7 

A No. 8 

Q -- to any of these other facilities? 9 

A No, I have not. 10 

 MR. TERRELL:  Could I have a few minutes before I 11 

conclude, I think I can wrap up --  12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you want to go off the record? 13 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yeah. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, yeah, sure. 15 

(Off the record) 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Back on the record. 17 

I have just a few more questions.  Let’s introduce this and 18 

mark this as Stericycle Exhibit 3 or Employer Exhibit 3, 19 

however you want to label it. 20 

(Employer’s Exhibit 3 is marked for identification) 21 

CROSS-EXAMINATION CONTINUES 22 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  I’ve handed you a photograph that we’ve 23 

marked as Stericycle Exhibit 3 or Employer Exhibit 3.  You 24 

recognize this as the warehouse? 25 
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A This is our Kent warehouse. 1 

Q Okay.  And what are all of these red and black objects we 2 

see in the foreground and above? 3 

A Those are clean tubs for regulated medical waste. 4 

Q Okay.  And it is true, isn’t it, that with respect, well, 5 

service techs are sometimes called bio techs, are those 6 

interchangeable terms? 7 

A I don’t know. 8 

Q Did I ask you about the service techs?  You do see service 9 

techs in the warehouse, don’t you? 10 

A Not on a daily basis, no. 11 

Q Okay.  Well you indicated you never see them.  So you do 12 

see them on a frequent basis, but you’re not sure if it is a 13 

daily basis or not, but you do see them in the warehouse, don’t 14 

you? 15 

A Every now and then they’ll come in, you know, maybe grab 16 

some of their stuff over here on this far end of the warehouse, 17 

but -- 18 

Q Right. 19 

A -- not, not --  20 

Q Yeah, I mean, all this stuff that’s stacked up, all this 21 

stuff that is stacked up against this back wall, which appears 22 

yellow in the photograph, those are materials that the service 23 

techs or bio techs use in the course of their normal duties, 24 

correct? 25 
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A I guess so.  I don’t know for sure.  I don’t know what 1 

they do, I don’t, I’ve never done -- been around them doing 2 

their job, I don’t know. 3 

Q Well you know Kim don’t you? 4 

A Who? 5 

Q Kim? 6 

A No. 7 

Q You know Mandy? 8 

A No. 9 

Q These are service techs, bio techs who are quite often in 10 

the warehouse.  You don’t know them by name? 11 

A No, I don’t know them by name. 12 

Q Okay.  Alright. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Did you want to offer Employer’s 14 

3? 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yeah, we’ll offer Employer’s Exhibit No. 3 16 

into evidence. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection to receive Employer 18 

3? 19 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  No objection. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Hearing no objection, 21 

Employer 3 is received. 22 

(Employer’s Exhibit 3 is received into evidence) 23 

Q When you are at the Kent facility, you sometimes go 24 

upstairs, don’t you? 25 
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A Not too often, only for meetings. 1 

Q Okay.  You’re not restricted from going upstairs, are you? 2 

A Not that I know of. 3 

Q Okay.  And there is coffee upstairs, right?  There is a 4 

kitchen on the upstairs floor? 5 

A I’ve seen it during meetings, yes, but I never go up 6 

there. 7 

Q Okay.  And there is a kitchen on the downstairs floor, 8 

right? 9 

A Yes. 10 

Q Okay.  You’re not restricted from going anywhere in that 11 

building, are you? 12 

A Not that I know of. 13 

Q Okay.  And you know Jody and Jane who run the bio tech 14 

service tech operation?  I understand you don’t have daily 15 

dealings with them, but you know who they are, don’t you? 16 

A I don’t know them by name.  I’ve seen them --  17 

Q You know who I’m talking about? 18 

A I, possibly.  Show me a picture of them I could tell you. 19 

Q Okay.  If you need a day off for any personal reasons, you 20 

would contact Mike Lewis, is that right? 21 

A Yes. 22 

Q Would he be the one that has the authority to do that?  To 23 

give you a day off? 24 

A Yes. 25 
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Q Didn’t you recently ask him for a day off? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q I think you called him on a Sunday night, asked him for 3 

Monday off? 4 

A That is correct. 5 

Q You had a personal problem, with a -- help of a family 6 

member? 7 

A Yes. 8 

Q I don’t want to go into the details, but was that the 9 

reason for your call? 10 

A Yes. 11 

Q Okay.  How much, how many hours notice did you give Mike 12 

that you needed Monday off? 13 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Objection on relevance. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, where is this one going? 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well I think the issue of whether Mike Lewis 16 

is a supervisor within the meaning of the Act or as a manager 17 

within the meaning of the Act, I think that is still an issue 18 

at this point, so it goes to that. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 20 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  I’m still not seeing the relevance of 21 

how many hours an employee gave Mike Lewis before requesting a 22 

day off has any bearing on whether he is a supervisor --  23 

 MR. TERRELL:  It goes to his discretion.  I mean, if he’s 24 

--  25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, I mean, I guess if that’s 1 

what you’re --  2 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yeah. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  -- trying to elicit testimony 4 

with respect to his supervisory status, I’ll allow it, but, 5 

alright, so I guess, with it, the objection is overruled. 6 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay.   7 

Q How many hours notice did you give him that you needed 8 

Monday off? 9 

A I don’t recall, I don’t recall. 10 

Q It was less than 24 though, wasn’t it? 11 

A Possibly, yes. 12 

Q Okay.  And did he give you the day off? 13 

A Yes. 14 

Q Okay.  Let’s talk about routes.  You don’t ride, you don’t 15 

drive the exact same route every day, do you? 16 

A Only on Tuesdays, Wednesdays and Fridays. 17 

Q Okay.  And even on those days, Tuesday, Wednesday and 18 

Friday, you go do the exact same location in the exact same 19 

order? 20 

A Different variations of the route. 21 

Q In fact, you actually testified that you can do the route 22 

in any order you want, that’s your call, right? 23 

A Yes. 24 

Q Okay.  And then on the other days, your routes, your 25 
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routes may vary? 1 

A Only on Mondays. 2 

Q Okay.   3 

A On Tuesdays, Wednesdays and Fridays, I do different 4 

variations of my route. 5 

Q Okay.  Now I was asking you earlier if you ever drove 6 

other routes other than the so called Kent routes.  Do you 7 

remember when we were talking about that before the break? 8 

A Yes. 9 

Q And you may have misinterpreted my question or maybe I 10 

asked it poorly.  And I’m gonna ask it again, but this time I’m 11 

not going to limit it to the notion that you would actually 12 

start at Woodinville and end at Woodinville or start at Morton 13 

and end at Morton, but rather that you would start at Kent and 14 

go and do routes or make stops which are otherwise normally in 15 

the realm of the Morton route or the realm of the Woodinville 16 

route.  Do you understand what I’m describing there? 17 

A Repeat the question. 18 

Q Well think of it as bubbles, okay?  You’ve got Kent here, 19 

you’ve got, Woodinville is to the north, right? 20 

A Yes. 21 

Q Morton is somewhere to the southwest, is that right? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q Okay.  And there are routes that go out from each of these 24 

locations and they are routes from Spokane and there are routes 25 
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that are based out of Portland, right? 1 

A Correct. 2 

Q Okay.  And if you drew a line around the, where the routes 3 

go, you can think of them as bubbles, right? 4 

A I suppose. 5 

Q Okay.  Isn’t it true that sometimes you will make stops 6 

that are not normally a Kent stop, but a stop that is normally 7 

on a Woodinville route?  That happens, doesn’t it? 8 

A I don’t know. 9 

Q You don’t know? 10 

A I don’t, I don’t, I’ve, I don’t know, that’s, my routes 11 

say Kent on them when I get them. 12 

Q So you just haven’t experienced that in your one year of 13 

driving into locations or route stops that are normally a route 14 

stop or a location that is normally driven to or services out 15 

of one of the other cities.  Have you ever experienced that? 16 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Objection.  Asked and answered. 17 

 MR. TERRELL:  No, I don’t think so.  I think the witness 18 

needed some clarification.  I’m hoping --  19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m losing track of your question 20 

here.  That was kind of a long one.  Can you repeat exactly 21 

what it is -- 22 

 MR. TERRELL:  Sure. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  -- that you’re asking? 24 

Q Alright.  Let me rephrase it.  For example, on, I think 25 
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you said Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday you have a set number 1 

of stops. 2 

A Not a set number, but a set route. 3 

Q A set route.  That are the same locations you go to week 4 

after week after week? 5 

A Yes. 6 

Q Okay. 7 

A Different variations of my routes. 8 

Q Do you ever drive, on any occasion, beyond those locations 9 

and service hospitals or doctors’ offices or other locations 10 

that normally would be served by drivers out of Woodinville or 11 

drivers out of Pasco or Spokane or some other city? 12 

A I wouldn’t be able to tell you that.  I don’t know, 13 

because I’m doing, you know, I’m doing, I’m doing a route 14 

manifest and it says, it says the Kent district on the top of 15 

it.  I don’t know what the Woodinville guys do, I’ve never met 16 

them, I don’t know anything about the routes. 17 

Q Now when you, when you do make, wherever you make your 18 

stop, you enter the stop into the PDT, correct? 19 

A They are already in there when you sync it in the morning. 20 

Q Okay.  But when you actually make the stop and drop off 21 

materials and pick up materials, you enter that into your 22 

scanner, correct? 23 

A Yes. 24 

Q So we could use, we could look at the scanner records and 25 
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we could determine whether you have serviced locations that are 1 

outside the normal Kent area, couldn’t we? 2 

A I don’t know. 3 

Q Well, suffice to say, wherever you stop and service a 4 

customer, you make an entry in the PDT? 5 

A Into the scanner, yes. 6 

Q Correct? 7 

A Yes. 8 

Q Okay.  I think you indicated that you do see Morton 9 

drivers in the Kent facility, don’t you? 10 

A Just in passing in the yard.  Never, never had 11 

conversations with them or anything like that. 12 

Q Don’t even know their names, right? 13 

A No, no. 14 

Q You don’t know Rick? 15 

A Never talked to him, never had a personal conversation 16 

with him. 17 

Q You don’t know Mike Olson? 18 

A No. 19 

Q Okay.  In your one year there? 20 

A So, not on a personal level, no. 21 

Q Not on a personal level? 22 

A No. 23 

Q Well, I’m not asking you if you --  24 

A Not even on a professional level then. 25 
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Q Okay. 1 

A I see them in passing, that’s about the gist of it. 2 

Q Okay.   3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’ve got some questions for you. 4 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  I have a few follow-up questions as 5 

well. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Well, yeah, I’ll let 7 

you go.  I’ll kind of wrap things up then. 8 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 9 

Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Okay.  Chris, do you recall 10 

Employer Exhibit 2, which was a picture of the drivers’ room? 11 

A Yes. 12 

Q You have that in front of you?  Other than the drivers who 13 

work out of the Kent facility, have you met any of the drivers 14 

in those pictures? 15 

A No. 16 

Q Do you know what sort of job responsibilities they have, 17 

what their work --  18 

A No. 19 

Q Have you ever, are you aware of any of those drivers ever 20 

coming to the Kent facility? 21 

A No. 22 

Q Okay.  Now you testified earlier that during your day, 23 

when you are on route, you occasionally have a need to contact 24 

another driver, but you testified that doesn’t happen very 25 
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often.  Do you ever communicate with drivers that work out of 1 

facilities other than the Kent facility? 2 

A No. 3 

Q Okay.  I’d like to ask a follow-up question about Jeff 4 

Chandler, the long haul driver.  How often do you see Jeff 5 

Chandler? 6 

A Usually once a day. 7 

Q When do you see him? 8 

A Usually in the mornings.  By the time we get back in the 9 

afternoon, he is already gone. 10 

Q Okay.  So when you see him in the mornings, what sort of 11 

interactions do you have with him, if any? 12 

A Just, not much really.  Depends, it really depends on what 13 

I’m doing that day.  If I’m going on a route, then very little 14 

interaction, just, you know, maybe chat it up a little bit and, 15 

you know, talk amongst us, talk amongst ourselves, you know, 16 

while in between working, but other than that --  17 

Q Okay. 18 

A -- not much.  If I’m on a relief, if I’m on a relief day 19 

that I don’t have a route and I’m working in the warehouse, 20 

then I’ll have more interaction with him with helping him get 21 

the Woodinville trailer loaded. 22 

Q Okay.  Would you say that you see him on a daily basis? 23 

A Yeah, at least once a day. 24 

Q Okay.  So I asked you quite a few questions about what 25 
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your day-to-day work duties are like.  As far as you are aware, 1 

do the other drivers in the Kent facility perform essentially 2 

the same duties? 3 

A Yes. 4 

Q And you described quite a bit of tasks that you perform, 5 

either before or after your route.  Can you remind me about how 6 

many minutes you spend in the morning at the warehouse? 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  Objection.  Asked and answered. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m sorry, I’m not sure I recall 9 

the answer.  So you’re asking how many minutes they spend at 10 

the warehouse in the morning? 11 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Yes, I’d like to get a cumulative 12 

total of how many minutes are spent at the warehouse. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, I don’t recall the specific 14 

answer to that question.  I mean, it may be in the record, I 15 

certainly don’t recall it.  Do you recall what the witness 16 

testified to on that? 17 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, I know he testified that at the end of 18 

the day it is five-to-ten minutes and sometimes longer if there 19 

are issues in addition to the normal debriefing duties. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  And are you asking 21 

about in the morning? 22 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  I’m asking in the morning and I also 23 

don’t think that was an accurate reflection of --  24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Well, I mean, I’m going 25 
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to overrule the objection.  I don’t recall the testimony about 1 

how long, cumulative they spend in the warehouse. 2 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION CONTINUES 3 

Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  About how long do you spend in the 4 

morning at the warehouse? 5 

A Typically, it is about 90 minutes to, from the time I 6 

clock in to the time I’m starting my route. 7 

Q And about how long do you spend in the warehouse from when 8 

you return from a route until you clock out? 9 

A It is, could be, it could be as low as 60 minutes, but if 10 

I’m loading for the next day, because sometimes I’ll do that as 11 

well, then it could be, you know, two hours. 12 

Q Okay. 13 

A So it just varies, so... 14 

Q Okay.  Mr. Horne, I don’t believe we’ve asked you yet, 15 

what is your hourly rate of pay? 16 

A 15.60 an hour. 17 

Q Okay.  I’d also like to ask just a little bit more about 18 

the training you received upon being hired.  You work with 19 

hazardous materials on a day-to-day basis, is that right? 20 

A Correct. 21 

Q Did you receive any sort of special training before doing 22 

that? 23 

A I received some things on the computer I was to read over 24 

and then they, and then I was tested on the matters that I 25 
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read, which had to do with blood-borne pathogens and that type 1 

of thing and personal protective gear and how to use it 2 

properly. 3 

Q Okay.  About how long did that training last? 4 

A One day.  It took about five hours. 5 

Q There was some testimony earlier about a few employees, 6 

Don, Tonia and Emily, who it sounds like are dispatchers.  Do 7 

those employees drive trucks for Stericycle? 8 

A Do those employees drive trucks?  No. 9 

Q Do they operate forklifts? 10 

A No. 11 

Q Do they engage in work in the warehouse? 12 

A No. 13 

Q Do they wear the same Stericycle uniform that you wear? 14 

A No. 15 

Q Okay.  So you testified earlier that you contacted Mike 16 

Lewis to request a day off recently.  Why did you contact Mike 17 

Lewis specifically? 18 

A My mother was having heart problems and had to go into 19 

emergency surgery and I needed the day off. 20 

Q Oh, I’m sorry.  And I guess what I meant was why did you 21 

contact Mike Lewis as opposed to some other employee? 22 

A Oh, because he is my, because he is my supervisor.  And 23 

he, and as far as that, I only have his phone number on my 24 

personal cell phone.  We no longer have company phones to take 25 
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home anymore.  1 

Q When you were hired at Stericycle, was it explained to 2 

you, was there a chain of command that was explained to you? 3 

A No, there wasn’t really.  I just -- I’ve always reported 4 

to Mike Lewis, so that was who I called. 5 

Q Okay.  I don’t have anything further at the moment, thank 6 

you. 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  Just one follow-up clarification question. 8 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION 9 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  So you’re in the warehouse or at the Kent 10 

facility typically 90 minutes every morning? 11 

A Yes. 12 

Q And then in addition to that, when you’re in the warehouse 13 

on your Monday relief days, you’re in the warehouse all day 14 

long? 15 

A Yes. 16 

Q Or all shift long, correct? 17 

A Yes. 18 

Q But you don’t know who Kim is? 19 

A No, I don’t. 20 

Q You’ve never, you’ve never run into Kim? 21 

A I don’t know her by name. 22 

Q You’ve seen female bio tech service tech agents in the 23 

warehouse, haven’t you? 24 

A I have. 25 
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Q You have?  And they are there working, they’re not just 1 

flitting in and out --  2 

A They are usually -- 3 

Q -- they are there working? 4 

A -- in and out pretty quick.  They’ll come in and grab one, 5 

you know, grab something out of the warehouse and then they are 6 

gone, so... 7 

Q Alright.  That’s all I have. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  I’ve got some questions 9 

for you here. 10 

COURT EXAMINATION 11 

Q BY HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So you said your route on 12 

Tuesday, Wednesday and Friday is always the same? 13 

A Yes. 14 

Q What are your -- what customers do you stop and pick stuff 15 

up at on those days? 16 

A Tuesdays I do the Tacoma VA and Pierce County Health 17 

Department, Pierce County Medical Examiner, Comprehensive, a 18 

clinical comprehensive place, there is quite a few little small 19 

doctors’ offices as well.  I typically have, you know, 18-to-25 20 

stops on Tuesday.  Wednesday I do Central Valley Hospital, I do 21 

Wenatchee basically, a lot of small offices in Wenatchee, Lake 22 

Chelan, Leavenworth, Ellensburg, you know, 300, usually, 23 

typically 350-400 miles of driving and I have Thursday’s off.  24 

And then Friday, I do downtown Seattle, anywhere from 20-to-35 25 
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stops. 1 

Q And who are on those stops on Friday? 2 

A Oh, there is Cellnetixes, there is, basically 1101, the 3 

1101 Tower, 1229 Tower and the 1221 Tower and between those 4 

three buildings, probably 20, 25 of my stops right there. 5 

Q Okay.  And what is it exactly that you are picking up from 6 

these locations? 7 

A Regulated medical waste. 8 

Q Alright.  And what do they come in? 9 

A Either in boxes or tubs. 10 

Q Okay.  Is there, are they, if you could look at Employer 11 

Exhibit 3, can you explain to me what those are, like the black 12 

bins and the red bins? 13 

A The -- they are just different style of tubs.  Like, he’s 14 

got the red bins here, that’s for regulated medical waste.  The 15 

grey bins you see here in the picture on the left, those are 16 

going to be for pathogens. 17 

Q Okay. 18 

A And then boxes could be for both, depending on what kind 19 

of sticker, it could be a WY19 or a WS19. 20 

Q Alright.  What’s the difference between those two? 21 

A WY19 is for incinerate waste, WS19 is for regulated 22 

medical waste. 23 

Q Okay.  Do you know how much the Employer charges the 24 

customer for each one of the red bins they pick up? 25 
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A I do not. 1 

Q Do you ever deal with customers located outside the State 2 

of Washington? 3 

A No. 4 

Q Alright.  Do you have any sort of pension plan? 5 

A No, I do not. 6 

Q Do you know if the Employer offers one? 7 

A They do not. 8 

Q Do you have health insurance? 9 

A Yes. 10 

Q Alright.  What health insurance? 11 

A Blue Cross Blue Shield PPO of Illinois. 12 

Q Anybody else that work at the Kent facility covered by 13 

that health insurance? 14 

A Yes. 15 

Q Who would that be? 16 

A All the other drivers, I believe. 17 

Q Alright.  Are there any other folks who work out of the 18 

Kent facility, other than the drivers? 19 

A Just, I think it’s just all supervisors other than the 20 

drivers and the dispatchers. 21 

Q Okay.  So let’s go through those.  So the dispatch, who 22 

are the dispatchers? 23 

A I believe it is Tonia, well I don’t know if that’s in fact 24 

their new job, they are telling me that, so I don’t know what 25 
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their job title is, to be honest, so maybe --  1 

Q Okay.  Well --  2 

A Yeah.  Because they all just changed in the last month. 3 

Q Alright.  Who else works there? 4 

A So, so, it, Tonia, Emily, Don Wilson, that’s the only last 5 

name I know. 6 

Q Is that Don as in D-a-w-n or D-o-n? 7 

A I believe it is D-o-n. 8 

Q D-o-n, okay. 9 

A Probably Donald, probably short for Donald. 10 

Q Okay.  Alright.  And then who else? 11 

A And then I wouldn’t know any of the supervisors.  Michael 12 

Lewis, Chris Dunn, Philpott would be there every now and then, 13 

and then, I’m not sure on the other supervisors that are 14 

upstairs that work with the sharps containers, I wouldn’t know 15 

their names.  Don’t really deal with them at all.  And then, 16 

you know, our 15 drivers. 17 

Q And where are, where do Tonia, Emily and Don work? 18 

A They work in the front office. 19 

Q Front office?  And is that attached to the warehouse or is 20 

that located somewhere else? 21 

A It’s -- I guess it’s attached.  There is the drivers’ room 22 

in between it, but yeah, it’s... 23 

Q Gotcha.  Where do you guys buy your gas from? 24 

A We take a -- we actually have to take our trucks to Ryder 25 
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and Ryder gases them up.  Ryder, with all their, I think all 1 

but two of our trucks are leased from Ryder, or three, three 2 

trucks there.  Three trucks are from Peterbilt and the guys 3 

that drive those trucks have gas cards.  The rest of us have to 4 

take our trucks to Ryder to get fuel. 5 

Q Where is the Ryder facility at? 6 

A It’s off 178th and West Valley Highway. 7 

Q Alright.  How often do you have to take your truck to get 8 

it gassed up? 9 

A Twice a week. 10 

Q How many gallons of gas does your truck hold? 11 

A One hundred, the truck I drive on Tuesdays, Tuesdays and 12 

Wednesdays, holds a hundred.  The truck I drive on Friday holds 13 

like 30 gallons, just a little, I just drive a little truck on 14 

Fridays. 15 

Q Okay.  So, and just so I’m clear, so the one that holds a 16 

hundred gallons, you have to take that twice a week? 17 

A I, well, the way it works out is because I share that 18 

truck with another guy.  I gas it up on Tuesday, after I do my 19 

route, because I’m going to Wenatchee and I’m driving 400 miles 20 

the next day, so at least I have a full tank. 21 

Q Uh-huh. 22 

A So I, no matter how much gas is in it, I’ve got to take it 23 

to get gas, just in case. 24 

Q Okay.   25 
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A And by the time I come back from that route, I’m always at 1 

like a quarter tank, so I’m using, you know, 75 gallons of fuel 2 

on that route. 3 

Q Okay.  And do you personally have to fill it up when you 4 

get to Ryder? 5 

A No. 6 

Q So you just give it to them and they --  7 

A I just pull in to the gas pump and the Ryder guy comes out 8 

and fills it up. 9 

Q Okay.  Is there a meter that shows you how much the 10 

Company is getting charged or how much the cost of it is? 11 

A No, just the -- just the -- no, it doesn’t say the cost or 12 

anything like that, just says how many gallons we got. 13 

Q Okay.  Do all the drivers have to do that, at the Kent 14 

facility? 15 

A Yes, except for the three with the trucks that are not 16 

from Ryder, they have their own fuel cards. 17 

Q Okay.  Then the other, so, see if I’m doing my math right 18 

here, so if there are 15 drivers, three of them have their 19 

Peterbilt trucks, so it’s fuel cards, that’s gonna be -- that 20 

will be 12 drivers who have to go to Ryder to fill up their 21 

tanks? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q Okay.  And what size are the gas tanks on all of those? 24 

A I think they are all a hundred gallons, except for the -- 25 
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the one little small truck that is probably only a 30 gallon 1 

tank, and that one probably gets gassed up two or three times a 2 

week. 3 

Q And do you know how many -- how often they all -- all the 4 

other drivers need to go to Ryder to gas up? 5 

A I would probably think that the other guys probably only 6 

go once a week.  I’m the only guy that really goes, you know, 7 

long haul on their routes.  Most of the other guys, you know, 8 

actually there is one other guy that goes to Aberdeen and back, 9 

but still not as far as I go. 10 

Q Okay.  Thanks.  Alright.  Who interviewed you before you 11 

got hired? 12 

A Mike Lewis. 13 

Q How did that process work? 14 

A I actually filled out an application online and then I got 15 

a call back from a human resources person in, I want to say 16 

Sacramento, had set up the interview and showed up to interview 17 

and Mike Lewis interviewed me and called me back a few days 18 

later, told me I was hired. 19 

Q Okay.  Are you aware of any situations in which Mike Lewis 20 

has disciplined folks, drivers? 21 

A Yes, yes. 22 

Q Can you give me an example? 23 

A You want names? 24 

Q Yeah. 25 
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A There was an incident seven or eight months ago, where 1 

Pete Vasquez was written up for writing on a whiteboard, 2 

writing a comment on a whiteboard, a white erase board.  He 3 

wrote, “We need a spark, not another dead match,” and he was 4 

written up for defacing Company property. 5 

Q Okay.  Is there a -- does the Company have an employee 6 

handbook? 7 

A No, well from what I -- I wouldn’t -- I don’t know if I’d 8 

call it -- it explains your benefits and everything, but I 9 

wouldn’t say it is an employee handbook, no.  It didn’t have 10 

anything about how to have my job, if that’s what you mean, in 11 

it. 12 

Q Okay.  And when did you get that? 13 

A The day I was hired. 14 

Q Do you know who else gets the handbook or whatever it is 15 

you want to call it? 16 

A No. 17 

Q Okay.  So do you know if Chris Dunn has the authority to 18 

discipline employees? 19 

A I would think he, yeah, I would think he does, since he is 20 

Mike Lewis’ boss, but... 21 

Q Are you aware of any situations in which he has 22 

disciplined employees? 23 

A Not that I’ve seen personally, no.  I’ve heard, but I 24 

haven’t seen myself. 25 
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Q Okay.  Where does Kelly Merriman work? 1 

A She has an office upstairs, I believe, but... 2 

Q Do you know what Kelly does? 3 

A I don’t know if she is the safety supervisor, the safety 4 

coordinator, something along those lines.  She is the safety 5 

person.  And if you get -- if you get pulled over at a weigh 6 

station and get a violation, she is the one that you’re going 7 

to hear from. 8 

Q What do you mean? 9 

A She is going to tell you how many points on your license 10 

you got for the violation.  So, I’ve never got a violation, so 11 

I don’t know --  12 

Q What do you -- can you talk to me a little bit -- 13 

A -- I haven’t yet. 14 

Q -- about that.  What do you mean get a violation? 15 

A If say we get stopped at a weigh station and something is 16 

wrong with our truck, maybe a light is out or a blinker is not 17 

working, that violation goes directly onto us, because we get 18 

the points on our license and for every so many points, you 19 

know, it involves a write up or maybe a probation period or if 20 

you get enough points, if it is a serious enough violation, 21 

then you could be terminated. 22 

Q Alright.  And you talked a little bit about, kind of your 23 

daily routine.  What time do you generally get off work? 24 

A Usually between three and five. 25 
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Q P.m.? 1 

A Yeah.  Typically work 48-to-54 hours a week. 2 

Q How does that compare to the other -- schedules of the 3 

other drivers? 4 

A My schedule is a little heavier than the others.  There’s 5 

some guys that only work, you know, that are barely getting 40 6 

and some guys that are getting 50-to-55.  So it varies. 7 

Q And who writes the schedules again? 8 

A Mike Lewis. 9 

Q Okay.  Do you know how he determines who gets what hours 10 

or shifts? 11 

A It basically goes all on seniority, so, that’s how it has 12 

been since I got there anyway, so me being the low man on the 13 

totem pole, I got, you know, the longer routes. 14 

Q At some point in your testimony you mentioned that some of 15 

the trailer -- it is somebody’s responsibility to prepare a 16 

trailer for Woodinville.  What does that mean? 17 

A Well we get a list of what the Woodinville guys need to 18 

complete their routes, comes down to the Kent warehouse, we 19 

load it up with supplies and then it gets taken, taken to 20 

Woodinville from there. 21 

Q Who drives it to Woodinville? 22 

A Usually Jeff Chandler. 23 

Q And what sort of supplies do you need to load on the 24 

trailer? 25 
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A These tubs you see in this picture here. 1 

Q Okay.  It was the same sort of things that you would load 2 

on your trailers? 3 

A Yes.  Same exact. 4 

 MR. TERRELL:  Can the record reflect that the witness was 5 

referring to, I think it is Exhibit 3? 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.   7 

Q And when you guys need tubs, where do they come from? 8 

A They come from Morton. 9 

Q Who drops them off? 10 

A It is usually some, the Morton drivers, I would say.  The 11 

--  12 

Q Are you there when they’re dropped off? 13 

A Sometimes, that’s when we see them in passing, as I 14 

testified, they come drop off the trailers and then head on 15 

back, pick up the full ones.  They drop off empty ones with 16 

supplies, pick up the full ones and take them on back to Morton 17 

to be processed. 18 

Q And I’m sorry, I don’t -- at what time of day does that 19 

happen?  You may have already said that, I apologize. 20 

A I think, it happens throughout the day, so... 21 

Q Alright.  Do you know where Morton gets the bins from or 22 

the full trailers? 23 

A They, no, five of them are coming from us. I know we’re 24 

filling up four or five trailers a day in Kent. 25 
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Q I mean the full -- they are the empty bins. 1 

A The empty bins --  2 

Q Do you know where they come from? 3 

A -- they process them there and clean them and send them 4 

back. 5 

Q Do you know how much the dispatchers are paid? 6 

A No, I don’t. 7 

Q Do you know if they are paid hourly versus salary? 8 

A I don’t know. 9 

Q What about Mike Lewis or Chris Dunn, do you know if they 10 

are paid hourly or salary? 11 

A I don’t know that either. 12 

Q Alright.  Can you tell me what the, there is some 13 

testimony about service techs, so what -- I’m a little unclear 14 

as to what it is they do.  What is their job? 15 

A I’m not exactly sure what they do either, to be honest 16 

with you.  I imagine it has something to do with the Bio System 17 

carts that we pick up. 18 

Q I’m sorry, what’s a Bio System cart? 19 

A It is a, kind of see a glimpse of them here in the 20 

picture.  See, basically have a whole bunch of containers on 21 

them, we pick them up, they are ready to go already, so I 22 

imagine they have something to do with those being ready to go 23 

at the hospitals and if you ever go into any of the hospitals, 24 

Harborview, Valley Medical Center, you see in every single 25 
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room, there is basically a Stericycle lockbox with a sharps 1 

container on it, I think that’s what they do.  They get those 2 

out of the rooms, put them on the cart for us to pick up.   3 

Q Do they drive the same sorts of trucks you guys do? 4 

A They drive their own vehicles, they don’t drive company 5 

vehicles. 6 

 MR. TERRELL:  Let the record reflect again that the 7 

witness was referring to the picture of the warehouse, which I 8 

think is Exhibit 3. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Employer 3, thank you, yeah. 10 

Q Do you know if they are paid hourly? 11 

A I don’t know how they are paid. 12 

Q Alright. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Can we go off the record real 14 

quick? 15 

(Off the record) 16 

COURT EXAMINATION CONTINUES 17 

Q BY HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:   We talked a little bit about 18 

the customers you pick stuff up from.  Can you list all the 19 

hospitals that you pick stuff up from in the area, in let’s say 20 

the greater Seattle area? 21 

 MR. TERRELL:  Are you talking, can I ask for 22 

clarification? 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Uh-huh. 24 

 MR. TERRELL:  You mean that this driver delivers to or are 25 
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you asking him for his knowledge beyond --  1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  No, just his, just him. 2 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay. 3 

A Just me? 4 

Q Uh-huh. 5 

A Central Washington Community Hospital or Central 6 

Washington Hospital, Valley --  7 

Q Where is Central Washington Hospital? 8 

A That’s in Wenatchee.  9 

Q Okay. 10 

A And I also pick up the one in Ellensburg. 11 

Q Okay.  So Central Washington Hospital -- 12 

A Which is in Wenatchee. 13 

Q -- and then Valley Hospital in? 14 

A In Wenatchee.  I pick up the hospital in Lake Chelan, Lake 15 

Chelan Community Hospital, I believe it’s called.  Do you want 16 

the hospital in Leavenworth?  And Kindred, Kindred Hospital in 17 

Capitol Hill.   18 

Q Okay. 19 

A The VA, that’s considered a hospital, right? 20 

Q Where is the VA? 21 

A In Pierce County, in Tacoma, the VA in Steilacoom or 22 

Lakewood, I believe is where it’s located.   23 

Q And when you pick up, is that part of your regular route? 24 

A Yes. 25 
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Q When you pick up, how many bins do you generally pick up 1 

from there? 2 

A From the VA?  Usually about 20, 15-to-20, it varies. 3 

Q Alright.  Are you -- do you know if other drivers have 4 

pickups at any of the hospitals in Seattle? 5 

A Yes.  They all, they all do, from the Kent facility.  I 6 

don’t know if anyone other than the guys at Kent that pickup 7 

though from the... 8 

Q Do you know which hospitals those are? 9 

A Harborview, Swedish, Highline --  10 

Q Do you know -- is that -- just so we’re clear, is that 11 

Swedish, where? 12 

A Swedish, downtown. 13 

Q Downtown? 14 

A Capitol Hill, yeah.  Highline Medical, Valley Medical, 15 

Good Sam --  16 

Q Valley Medical is different from the Valley Medical in 17 

Wenatchee? 18 

A Yes. 19 

Q Okay.  Where is Valley Medical that you’re talking about? 20 

A The one in Renton, on 180th. 21 

Q Okay.   22 

A Good Sam in Puyallup, St. Claire’s, St. Joe’s in Tacoma, 23 

Lakewood, Tacoma General, the hospice, St. Francis, Federal 24 

Way, Bremerton Hospital.  I’m not sure what the name of that 25 
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one is, I can’t remember, St. something, St. Elizabeth in 1 

Enumclaw.  That’s all the ones I can currently name off the top 2 

of my head. 3 

Q Okay.  Thank you. 4 

A Sure. 5 

Q And when you mentioned, you have a DOT medical card, which 6 

drivers, which other drivers have, also have DOT medical cards? 7 

A All of them. 8 

Q Do you know if any of the dispatchers have those? 9 

A I wouldn’t, no, I don’t think so, I don’t know. 10 

Q Do dispatchers ever drive trucks? 11 

A No. 12 

Q Anybody have a class A CDL? 13 

A There is a few guys that do. 14 

Q Who would that be? 15 

A Donny Grimsley, Jeff Chandler, Tyrone Street and David 16 

Lim.  And that’s all I know of. 17 

Q What is the minimum quail -- what’s the minimum that 18 

you’re required to have in order to be a driver for the 19 

Employer? 20 

A Just a driver’s license and a DOT medical card.  It goes 21 

on the gross weight, vehicle weight of the vehicle, that our 22 

trucks aren’t, you know, you’re not required to have anything 23 

other than the long haul driver, the long haul tractor, excuse 24 

me, that’s the only truck we have that you need a class for. 25 
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Q Okay.  What’s the weight cutoff? 1 

A 26,000 pounds. 2 

Q Thanks.  Do you know what happens to all the medical waste 3 

after you guys, after it gets put on the big trailers? 4 

A I’ve never seen it personally, I just know that it goes to 5 

Morton. 6 

Q Do you know what happens there at all? 7 

A I couldn’t tell you.  I’ve heard hearsay, I’ve heard, 8 

Donny Grimsley used to work at the plants, told as, you know, 9 

he worked at the plant for four, three or four years or so.  10 

He’s told us stories, but I’ve never seen it myself. 11 

Q Thank you.  Alright.  For the customers where you’ve 12 

picked up bins before, approximately how many bins do you pick 13 

up when you go to Kindred Hospital in Capitol Hill? 14 

A Usually 13-to-16 a week.  Those are the big ones too, 15 

that’s not a fun stop.  It usually takes at least an hour, 16 

because it is down in the basement of the hospital. 17 

Q What size is the big ones as compared to those that are 18 

shown on Employer’s Exhibit 3? 19 

A It is going to be these ones right here, that are all 20 

stacked up. 21 

Q Okay.  Can you, I’m sorry, can you describe where it is in 22 

the --  23 

A It is the second row in. 24 

Q From the bottom? 25 
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A From the bottom. 1 

Q Okay. 2 

A Second row in is 8.4 liter, 8.4 cubic foot tubs. 3 

Q Okay. 4 

A Each tub is 8.4 cubic feet.  Weighs anywhere from 60-to-80 5 

pounds apiece, usually, typically. 6 

Q Okay.  Alright.  And how many do you pick up a week from 7 

Central Washington Hospital? 8 

A I pick up five, five bio system carts every week and every 9 

other week I pick up usually three ST75s which is 7.5 cubic 10 

foot tubs and usually pick up four or five boxes of 11 

chemotherapy waste and I’ll pick up anywhere from four-to-six 12 

boxes of non-hazardous pharmaceutical waste. 13 

Q Alright.  How much do you pick up a week from Valley 14 

Hospital in Wenatchee? 15 

A I just, there actually, I only pick up the non-hazardous 16 

pharmaceutical waste and that varies, usually once a month I go 17 

there and pick up that, it is four or five boxes of non-18 

hazardous pharmaceutical waste. 19 

Q Okay.  What about Lake Chelan Community Hospital? 20 

A I go there once a month and pick up 15-to-20 TBO4s. 21 

Q I’m sorry, what’s a TBO4? 22 

A That is a, the smaller red tub, the first one on the row 23 

from the bottom. 24 

Q Thank you.  And what about from Leavenworth? 25 
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A They use the WBS43s, which is boxes and I usually pick up 1 

10-to-15. 2 

Q Alright.  And do you --  3 

A And that’s every other week. 4 

Q Alright.  And do you know what the Employer charges any of 5 

the customers for any of these? 6 

A No, I do not. 7 

Q Okay.   8 

A I have seen the bill though, one month, the Central 9 

Washington Hospital. 10 

Q When was that? 11 

A That was about three months ago, the lady that signs for 12 

me just happened to have the bill there, and it was like 13 

$20,000 for a month of service.  That’s a place I go every 14 

week. 15 

Q And how often does the, how often does the Employer bill 16 

customers? 17 

A I think that is a monthly, I don’t, I don’t know.  I 18 

couldn’t say for sure, so I don’t know. 19 

Q Okay.  And do you remember the, whose the lady that had 20 

the bill that you saw? 21 

A Paige Dermott, she’s our contact and the person I get a 22 

signature from at Central Washington Hospital. 23 

Q Can you spell the last name for me? 24 

A D-e-r-m-o-t-t, I believe.  First name is Paige, it’s P-a-25 
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i-g-e, I believe. 1 

Q Alright.   2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any other questions for the 3 

witness, follow-up? 4 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Just one. 5 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 6 

Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  You answered some questions earlier 7 

about service techs.  I’m wondering, do the service techs wear 8 

Stericycle uniforms? 9 

A They are wearing khaki pants and a Stericycle shirt.  It 10 

looks nothing like our uniforms. 11 

Q Okay.  Thank you. 12 

A Sure. 13 

COURT EXAMINATION 14 

Q BY HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Are they required to wear 15 

steel toed boots? 16 

A No, not that I’m aware of. 17 

Q Do you ever see them in the break room? 18 

A No. 19 

Q They attend the driver meetings? 20 

A No. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  You folks have any 22 

further questions? 23 

 MR. TERRELL:  Nothing further. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any further questions? 25 
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 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Not at this time.  1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Thanks. 2 

 WITNESS:  Thank you.  Are these for me? 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  If you could leave them there, I 4 

would appreciate it. 5 

 WITNESS:  Thank you. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Let’s go off the record real 7 

quick. 8 

(Off the record) 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  So in off-the-record 10 

discussions, we talked about the possibility of calling or not 11 

calling further witnesses for today.  It sounds like no one, 12 

that, no party is interested in doing that.   13 

What I would like to talk about are the current 14 

outstanding petitions to revoke.  I understand that there are 15 

three, correct?  So first, with the Employer’s petition, or the 16 

Union’s petition to revoke the Employer’s subpoena for the 17 

testimony of Ted Bunstine, is there any evidence or any line of 18 

questioning that Mr. Bunstine would be able to testify to that 19 

the Union’s witness here who worked for the Local, was not able 20 

to testify to or is there anything else that you guys need or 21 

are trying to seek from Mr. Bunstine that we haven’t covered? 22 

 MR. FRAZIER:  No. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Thank you.   24 

 MR. FRAZIER:  Now that doesn’t change our, you know, the 25 
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objections that we put on the record pretty stoutly regarding 1 

the untimely filing of their petition to revoke of his subpoena 2 

and his failure to appear. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Certainly.  I think the record is 4 

clear on that part.  With respect to the Employer’s petition to 5 

revoke the Union’s subpoena duces tecum, in light of the 6 

unopposed amendment to, the most recent unopposed amendment to 7 

the petition, naming the Employer, is there, is the Employer 8 

now willing to produce the documents, the subpoenaed documents 9 

tomorrow morning? 10 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well no.  I think the subpoena in question 11 

that the Union served, which is B648082 is much broader than 12 

simply a subpoena that seeks the identity of the Employer.  And 13 

we filed a, we filed a petition to revoke this morning and our 14 

first ground is that it is overly broad, overly reaching, over 15 

reaching, overly burdensome and has been served solely for 16 

purposes of harassment.  We also stated, at least as of the 17 

time of the service of that subpoena and as the time of the 18 

submission of the petition to revoke, no issues at that point 19 

have been identified for investigation or litigation in this 20 

hearing.  The issues are beginning to come, become more clear.  21 

The Employer has not taken a position on the unit at this time, 22 

but I think it is fair to say there will be evidence and there 23 

is already evidence that will warrant a wider, a wider unit.  24 

There is also the principle, and Mr. Fischer spoke to this 25 
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earlier.  I think the connection with the different subpoena 1 

that the subpoena should not be honored to the extent or should 2 

not be enforced to the extent that adequate information can be 3 

obtained from other sources or can be obtained from a narrowed 4 

subpoena.  What I suggest we do and the morning might be 5 

appropriate, but actually it might even be more appropriate to 6 

wait until a little bit later in the hearing when the issues, 7 

as far as unit determination have become more defined, that we 8 

address the subpoena for purposes of whatever rebuttal the 9 

Petitioner-Union may wish to put on.  As I understand these 10 

proceedings at this point, to the extent that the Employer 11 

seeks to oppose the petitioned for unit, we will do so and we 12 

have the burden of that, because the Union enjoys a presumption 13 

as to the petitioned for unit.  So I think once that issue 14 

becomes more defined, I think we can take up in a more 15 

efficient manner which, if any of the items on the subpoena, we 16 

should produce.  The subpoena, if you look at it, is extremely 17 

broad, there are 28 items and basically seeks every operational 18 

document that you can conceive of that might be involved in the 19 

operation of the Stericycle business.  That’s, to literally 20 

produce everything on that subpoena would be a massive, overly 21 

broad, overly burdensome production and so as we prayed for in 22 

our petition to revoke, we think it would be appropriate once 23 

the rebuttal issues to our position are clear, we haven’t begun 24 

to put on our case yet, once the rebuttal issues to the 25 
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positions we’ve taken and the evidence we put on, once that has 1 

been presented, then I think at that point it would be 2 

appropriate, an efficient use of our time to then go through 3 

the subpoena item by item and determine what, in fact, would be 4 

appropriate for a production, if anything. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Thank you.   6 

 MR. TERRELL:  If you look at the subpoena and study, I 7 

don’t know if you’ve had a chance to do that, it is extremely 8 

broad and it would be overly burdensome for us to have to 9 

produce all of that stuff. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Is the Employer willing to take a 11 

position as to the Union’s petition for a unit at this point? 12 

 MR. TERRELL:  Only to the extent that it will be broader 13 

than the unit petitioned for.  We haven’t heard enough 14 

evidence, we’re coming into, this is not an adversarial 15 

proceeding, as you are (inaudible) to say.  This is an 16 

investigation and we’re here waiting with great anticipation to 17 

see where the evidence leads us and so as it leads us there, 18 

we’ll be able to define our position better, we’ll put on 19 

evidence to support whatever position we take and then it will 20 

be the Union’s task to the extent it wishes to do so, to put on 21 

rebuttal evidence and at that point, the subpoena would be 22 

appropriately reviewed by you, Mr. Hearing Officer, on an item-23 

by-item basis. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.   25 
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 MR. IGLITZIN:  Let me just say for the record -- are we on 1 

the record? 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yes. 3 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Just say for the record that the subpoena 4 

is only broad because the Employer has refused to give any hint 5 

as to what issues it is actually raising, therefore, I need 6 

evidence about everything.  If the Employer is actually willing 7 

to say who they think should be included in the unit, then I 8 

don’t need all of this stuff that’s in the subpoena duces tecum 9 

that does not relate to that issue, but it’s kind of ass 10 

backwards, to use the technical legal term, to say, we have 11 

not, we the Employer have not yet put on evidence, therefore, 12 

there are no issues, specific issues in dispute, therefore, the 13 

Union’s subpoena duces tecum is over broad because it wants to 14 

be able to establish evidence regarding every issue that might 15 

hypothetically be in dispute when it is the Employer’s own, in 16 

my experience, unprecedented recalcitrant to indicate what it’s 17 

position is that’s making it necessary for the Union to ask for 18 

this, what is admittedly a wide range of documents and 19 

information. 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well I think we’re saying the same thing. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Nah, you think?  Well, it sounds 22 

like now would not be the time for me to rule on all of this.  23 

I’m going to continue to defer -- continue to defer ruling on 24 

it.  With that said, the Region is also in the process of 25 
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formulating or weighing its options in subpoenaing certain 1 

commerce information from the Employer, including possibly from 2 

some of its customers in order to establish jurisdiction, so 3 

you are aware, you might receive copies of subpoenas.  We have 4 

your contact information.  Is there anything further that the 5 

parties wish to discuss today?  Anything further that any party 6 

wishes to discuss today? 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  I don’t believe so. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Well then, let’s 9 

adjourn until, could we start earlier tomorrow? 10 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Nine is better for me. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  We’ll stick with nine 12 

then.  Alright.  Well, the hearing is so adjourned until 9 a.m. 13 

tomorrow morning, September 19th. 14 

 (Whereupon, the hearing in the above-entitled matter was 15 

adjourned until Wednesday, September 19, 2012 at 9 a.m.) 16 

 17 

 18 

 19 

 20 

 21 

 22 

 23 

 24 

 25 
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OF WASHINGTON, INC., 
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and 
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Case: 
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 The above-entitled matter came on for further hearing 

pursuant to adjournment, before MICHAEL SNYDER, Hearing 

Officer, at the National Labor Relations Board, Federal 

Building, 915 Second Avenue, Room 2966, Seattle, Washington, on 

Wednesday, September 19, 2012. 
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I N D E X 1 
                                                     VOIR   CRT 2 
WITNESS          DIRECT   CROSS   REDIRECT  RECROSS  DIRE  EXAM 3 
 4 
Christopher Dunn   177     236      254       259     208   241 5 
                   211                                      256 6 
                                                            260 7 
 8 
Kelly Merriman     267     281      292                     293 9 
 10 
Tonia McElderry    294     315      325       330           324 11 
                                    331       12 
 13 
                     14 
 15 
 16 
 17 
                        18 

 19 
 20 

21 
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EXHIBITS 1 
 2 
 3 
EXHIBIT                          IDENTIFIED       IN EVIDENCE 4 
 5 
Employer 6 
   4                                188                209 7 
 8 
   5                                211                212 9 
 10 
   6                                215                219 11 
 12 
   7(a) through 7(e)                221                225 13 
 14 
   8                                226                226 15 
 16 
   9                                227                230 17 
 18 
  10                                231                232 19 
 20 
  11                                232                233 21 
 22 
  12                                233                234 23 
 24 
  13                                234                235 25 
 26 
  14                                235                236 27 
 28 
  15                                270                276 29 
 30 
  16                                299                343 31 
 32 
 33 
 34 
    35 
 36 
 37 
 38 
     39 

40 
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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

HEARING OFFICER MICHAEL SNYDER:  The hearing will be in 2 

order. 3 

This is a continuation of the hearing that was adjourned 4 

yesterday, September 18th.  Today is September 19th.   5 

Mr. Terrell, I understand you have a witness you would 6 

like to call. 7 

MR. TERRELL:  We do. 8 

HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Mr. Dunn, please raise 9 

your right hand.  10 

Whereupon,  11 

CHRISTOPHER DUNN 12 

was called as a witness, by and on behalf of the Employer, and 13 

having been duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows: 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you, have a seat.  Please 15 

state and spell your name for the record. 16 

 WITNESS:  My full name is Christopher William Dunn, last 17 

name Dunn, D-u-n-n. 18 

(Long pause) 19 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 20 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Mr. Dunn, where are you employed? 21 

A  At Stericycle. 22 

Q At what location? 23 

A  My main site is Kent, Washington. 24 

Q What is your position?  What is your title? 25 
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A  My title is regional operations manager. 1 

Q What do you have responsibility for as regional operations 2 

manager? 3 

A  I oversee all plant and transportation operations. 4 

Q How many plants and how many transportation facilities are 5 

there in your region? 6 

A  I have two plants, one in Butte, Montana, one in Morton, 7 

Washington.  I have various -- either parking lots or transfer 8 

stations in Washington, Oregon, Idaho and Montana, totaling ten 9 

transfer locations, including plants. 10 

Q Let’s step back for a minute and talk big picture about 11 

what Stericycle is in the business to do.  I think we know 12 

enough already that it’s in the medical waste business.  Why 13 

don’t you start by telling us, what is medical waste and what 14 

kind of medical waste and what do you do with it?   15 

A  Our main cargo, so to speak, is regulated medical waste.  16 

We pick up in various facilities, such as hospitals, doctors, 17 

dentists, even gas stations, things like that.  It’s pretty 18 

widespread as far as what our business customer could be.   19 

Our cargo is RMW, regulated medical waste.  We pick it up 20 

in either the reusable containers or in racks from our Sharps 21 

Program, or we also have a non-haz pharmaceutical waste program 22 

that we actually boxes, non-haz, from our customers as well. 23 

Q You said reusable containers and then you said racks. 24 

A  The reusable containers are both in RMW plastic containers 25 
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that we wash at our plants. 1 

Q You said RMW. 2 

A  Regulated medical waste. 3 

Q Okay. 4 

A  The racks are reusable Sharps Program that are in 5 

hospitals where we have service techs going room-by-room 6 

trading our Sharps containers that are on the walls or inside 7 

their facilities.  Then those racks are then transported to and 8 

from by our transportation group.  Then at the plants --  9 

Q Well, let’s slow it down a bit. 10 

A  Okay. 11 

Q Let’s take the job responsibility you just described where 12 

the service techs remove the Sharps from the Sharps containers 13 

that are on the walls in the hospital rooms. 14 

A  Um hum. 15 

Q What do they do with the content of those? 16 

A  The Sharps containers are put on racks where they walk 17 

through the actual room-to-room through sections of the 18 

hospital.  That’s their transport vehicle.  That’s where they 19 

take the cleans that they have to trade out with the ones that 20 

have been filled by the hospital staff. 21 

Q Okay. 22 

A  Those are then filled and taken down to a transport 23 

location for the driver --  24 

Q At a loading dock? 25 
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A  Loading dock, storage room from a loading dock, sometimes 1 

they’re in containers outside the parking lots.  It kind of 2 

depends on the hospital or the lab that we do business with, as 3 

far as what the storage areas are like. 4 

Q So once the service tech -- is that the right term?   5 

A  Um hum. 6 

Q Delivers the Sharps to the loading dock -- I want to move 7 

to what happens next in your business model.  What else in 8 

addition to Sharps, if anything, are the service techs taking 9 

to the loading dock? 10 

A  The service techs also could be packaging our non-haz 11 

pharmaceutical boxes.  That’s another job that if the hospital 12 

so wants this program, they’ll be assigned to do as well.  13 

Similar to the Sharps Program, the containers are almost 14 

identical, different color, different packaging requirement, 15 

but the sharps technician will take those containers with them 16 

and put them at the storage area where we do the pickups at. 17 

Q Okay.  So once the service tech has delivered what you’ve 18 

just described, the waste you’ve just described, what happens 19 

next in terms of what Stericycle -- what service Stericycle 20 

performs? 21 

A  Depending on the hospital, we either have a meet, where 22 

the driver might have to meet a service tech to receive the 23 

carts and even the waste at some locations too, either RMW, 24 

regulated medical waste as well, and then also sometimes the 25 
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actual non-haz pharmaceutical boxes.   1 

 Sometimes when the driver gets there, the tech is there.  2 

Sometimes they’re not there depending on the storage area of 3 

the hospital. 4 

Q Did I hear you say -- make sure this is clear, that there 5 

are occasions at locations where the service tech is required 6 

to meet the driver? 7 

A  Yes. 8 

Q What are those -- is that a function of what the hospital 9 

or customer wants?  Or how often does that happen?  10 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m going to object to compound and 11 

leading.  12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Can you rephrase the question?  13 

I’m not quite sure I understood. 14 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yeah. 15 

Q How often, if you know, does -- do the service techs meet 16 

with the drivers when the material is delivered to the storage 17 

location or the loading dock?  18 

A  One very good example, Dynacare, downtown Seattle, Monday, 19 

Wednesday and Friday, we have to meet the tech because of their 20 

storage requirements.  So they don’t have enough area, plus 21 

it’s kind of a secured location where they store it.  We have 22 

to meet the tech on that particular customer. 23 

Q So once the waste is delivered to that location, what 24 

happens next? 25 
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A  I’m sorry? 1 

Q What happens next?  The driver arrives. 2 

A  The driver arrives. 3 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Objection, leading. 4 

 MR. TERRELL:  I’m just --  5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What happens next?  Is that --  6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No, he said, “The driver arrives.”  Mr. 7 

Terrell testified. 8 

 MR. TERRELL:  But he had already indicated that the driver 9 

arrives, so I was just --  10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, I guess I just caution 11 

you --  12 

 MR. TERRELL:  -- pointing him in the right direction. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Mr. Terrell, I caution you on 14 

using leading questions, but I think the testimony was that the 15 

driver arrives.   16 

Q What happens when the driver arrives? 17 

A  When the driver arrives on site to pick up the carts for 18 

medical waste or non-haz pharmaceutical waste, they load the 19 

truck up.  Most of the time, not always, we drop off clean 20 

supplies at the same time for the hospital, the labs or the 21 

doctors.  That’s our normal practice.  However, that’s not 22 

saying that happens all the time based on what the hospital or 23 

customer needs might be.  But it’s usually a drop of clean 24 

product by the driver to pick up the already filled product. 25 
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Q Do you ever drive routes yourself or go on the routes? 1 

A  I do not drive routes any longer. 2 

Q Okay. 3 

A  I have been on ride-alongs. 4 

Q What are ride-alongs? 5 

A  Just a time to spend with the driver going through their 6 

day, some of it’s procedural to see that they’re doings 7 

correctly.  Sometimes it’s going out to see customers that 8 

haven’t been in that area before maybe, have some interest 9 

there.  I’ll tell you that I don’t do nearly as many as what 10 

our supervisors do. 11 

Q Okay. 12 

A  But I have done them. 13 

Q So now in this process, the drivers have the waste in 14 

their trucks.  Then what happens?  Where do they go and what do 15 

they do? 16 

A  Typically, our plant in Morton, Washington is not real 17 

close to anything, so most of our --  18 

Q Where is Morton, Washington? 19 

A  Mount Rainier. 20 

Q Okay.   21 

A  It’s fairly remote.  Most of my locations are transfer 22 

hubs.  So we have smaller vehicles, like Chris described 23 

yesterday, the 26,000 and below route trucks that will then 24 

back up to -- when they’re done with their route, done picking 25 
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up all their waste for the day, they’ll then go back to a yard, 1 

transfer that material onto a trailer, a semi-truck trailer, 2 

where we have continual routes running 20 hours a day with our 3 

tractor trailer drivers switching out, again, empty clean 4 

containers with the -- for the full filled RMW or sharps waste 5 

going back to the plant. 6 

Q Now, once the waste is loaded onto the -- what was the 7 

term? 8 

A  Long haul. 9 

Q Okay.  What kind of trucks are those?  Long haul trucks, 10 

but could you describe them a bit more?    11 

A  A tractor trailer -- so a tractor would be combination 12 

vehicle picking up either -- in our area, either a set of 28-13 

foot trailers or 53-foot trailers. 14 

Q Then what happens after the waste is loaded onto the 15 

tractor trailers? 16 

A  The full trailers are then transported to Morton, 17 

Washington, which is our plant, or Butte, Montana. 18 

Q Okay. 19 

A  Those trailers are scheduled arrivals and the plant 20 

schedule’s built off of the transportation schedule of those 21 

long haul trucks.  So those long haul trucks that are coming 22 

back, they have an idea of when they’re going to get there and 23 

when they need to process those trailers so that they can then 24 

turn and bring back empty supplies to those routes. 25 
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Q How many plants are there?  You said -- name the plants. 1 

A  There’s two.  There’s one in Butte, Montana and one in 2 

Morton, Washington. 3 

Q Do both of these plants come under your operation? 4 

A  Yes. 5 

Q What happens when the waste arrives at the plant? 6 

A  As I mentioned, there’s a schedule for the trailers -- 7 

there’s a schedule as to when they’re going to process their 8 

waste, meaning when are they going to bring them to the dock 9 

and physically handle those containers that have been picked up 10 

on the routes; processes to take them off the trailers; load a 11 

conveyor system; conveyor system has a scan station and a 12 

scale.  It goes through the scan station and then dumped. 13 

Q What is a scan station? 14 

A  All of our containers have customer labels, which is a 15 

barcode that says this is this customer and it also signifies a 16 

number system that says this is -- you know, identifying an 17 

individual container.   18 

Q Whose responsibility is it to place those scanned labels 19 

on the containers? 20 

A  It’s a mixed responsibility.  It’s mostly been customers, 21 

however, drivers need to make sure that they have labels on 22 

them before they can transport. 23 

Q Do the drivers make any entries on the labels? 24 

A  No. 25 
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Q Okay. 1 

A  To clarify, they scan the label. 2 

Q Right. 3 

A They scan it. 4 

Q What is the purpose of the driver scanning the label? 5 

A  It’s a tracking system for our customers, basically 6 

showing that when has it been picked up from the customer 7 

location, when has it been treated at our plant.  It also 8 

starts off our process for billing. 9 

Q When the driver scans the label on the container, where 10 

does that scanned information go? 11 

A  At the end of the day, the drivers will download their 12 

handheld PDTs that we talked about yesterday.  That information 13 

then is uploaded to our main computer system where we’re able 14 

to see the route. 15 

Q Okay.  PDT, what does that acronym stand for? 16 

A  I don’t recall, to be honest with you.  We’ve had those 17 

forever.   18 

Q We introduced a photograph into evidence yesterday.  It’s 19 

Exhibit 3 (sic), which is the photograph that has the pictures 20 

of all the drivers on the wall.  This is Exhibit 2 --  21 

A  Yeah. 22 

Q -- not 3.  Are the PDTs in this picture? 23 

A  Yes. 24 

Q They’re on the shelf below the photographs, correct? 25 
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A  Yes. 1 

Q So now the waste has arrived at the processing plant and 2 

you said to process it.  What does that mean to process the 3 

waste? 4 

A  The process version of the waste is the reusable 5 

containers or boxed waste get placed in autoclave bins. 6 

Q What is an autoclave? 7 

A  An autoclave is a big pressure cooker, steam 8 

sterilization.  It has a cycle of roughly 35 minutes of cook 9 

time.  It’s at 292 degrees at 45 pounds of pressure.  So it’s a 10 

steam cooker, pressurized steam cooker. 11 

Q Where do the sharps go?  Do the sharps go into that 12 

machine? 13 

A  The material from the sharps, the racks that we talked 14 

about, the material from that also gets autoclaved. 15 

Q Then what happens with the material that gets autoclaved? 16 

A  Then the material is then compacted into a landfill 17 

trailer.  We do landfill trips everyday with our waste down to 18 

a landfill in Washington.  It’s a walking floor style trailer, 19 

so it offloads itself. 20 

Q It’s a what kind of trailer?   21 

A  It’s a walking floor trailer, so it basically -- it’s a 22 

hydraulic activated floor, so it -- actually, it runs it out in 23 

stages.  It just pushes it out, basically.  It’s a floor that 24 

moves backwards.   25 
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Q In the petitioned-for unit there are route drivers and, I 1 

believe, one or maybe two long haul drivers.  The process that 2 

you’ve just described -- let me rephrase.  3 

 MR. TERRELL:  Let’s do it this way, this’ll be clearer.  4 

Let me introduce an exhibit.   5 

(Long pause) 6 

   MR. IGLITZIN:  Do you have another color copy because I 7 

can’t actually see anything on my black and white copy?  8 

 MR. TERRELL:  I’ve only got one. 9 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  You can use the black and white copy for 10 

the Region, but I don’t want the Region to have something that 11 

I can’t see. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I promise we have color copiers 13 

if you need to --  14 

 MR. TERRELL:  Do you have a color copier? 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I think so. 16 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay, we need to either stop now and deal 17 

with that or we can deal with it afterwards. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Let’s go off the record, let’s 19 

take care of this now.   20 

(Off record) 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  This will be Employer 4? 22 

(Employer Exhibit 4 marked for identification) 23 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 24 

(Long pause) 25 
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Q Okay, I’ve handed you what we’ve marked Exhibit 4, 1 

Stericycle Exhibit 4.  Are you familiar with this document? 2 

A  Yes. 3 

Q Can you tell us what this document generally shows? 4 

A  This has a breakdown of the area that I cover.  However, 5 

it is missing Montana.  It has a breakdown of our personnel at 6 

these locations as well. 7 

Q The map on the top of the first page shows the State of 8 

Washington.  Could you describe the positions at the Kent 9 

office, as listed here and tell us what duties these positions 10 

perform? 11 

A  Yeah, 13 route drivers are the drivers that go out and 12 

pick up from our customers, the regulated medical waste or the 13 

carts sharp waste or the non-haz pharmaceutical waste, a 14 

combination of any of those types of things.  They are 15 

scheduled to cover certain areas.  It may not be the same 16 

customer base every time they go to that particular area.  All 17 

of our customers are able to pick in frequencies that work 18 

within their storage requirements or their output of medical 19 

waste.  We do try to keep the drivers in a general vicinity of 20 

a route, that’s a route area. 21 

 Those are also the drivers you describe that go out in the 22 

morning with the clean supplies and switch clean supplies for 23 

full containers at our customer locations and come back at the 24 

end of the day and transfer that waste onto a semi-truck 25 
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trailer.  1 

Q The next position here is one fill-in driver/warehouse.  2 

What function is that position? 3 

A  It’s mainly a warehouse person that functions the 4 

warehouse.  Chris described it a little bit yesterday with 5 

unloading those long-haul trailers, managing the supplies of 6 

the warehouse, cleaning up the warehouse and making sure it’s 7 

in order.  But he is also used if a driver calls in sick or 8 

there’s vacation days to cover, he also does fill-in work for 9 

our other drivers.   10 

 He also will fill in for long-haul.  He’s not just a route 11 

driver.  He will also fill in for long-haul drivers too. 12 

Q This one position, who is currently in this position of 13 

fill-in driver/warehouse?  14 

A  The name? 15 

Q Yes. 16 

A  The name’s Tyrone Street. 17 

Q Okay, so it’s not Chris Horne. 18 

A  No. 19 

Q But Mr. Horne testified yesterday that he works in the 20 

warehouse.  I think he said on Mondays, or he called them 21 

relief days. 22 

A  Right. 23 

Q Explain how that works. 24 

A  Kent’s a fairly sizable hub for our area.  With the amount 25 
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of routes running from there, we’ve designed a day so we can 1 

manage vacations and sick days and so on.  We have five 2 

different drivers during that week that have a different relief 3 

day.  They’re used to cover vacations, but at the same time and 4 

mostly in the winter months -- you know, in Seattle, most 5 

people don’t really care to take too much vacation time, so 6 

those are the times we use them maybe to cross-train other 7 

routes, work in the warehouse, help file paperwork, things of 8 

that sort. 9 

Q The next position listed here is one long-haul driver.  If 10 

that driver is on vacation, who fills in for him? 11 

A  It’s either Tyrone, it could be another driver that has a 12 

CDL-A, which is the licensing requirement to operate tractors 13 

and trailers.  Or it could be the folks out of Morton.  We have 14 

employees in Morton that also do shuttles back and forth to 15 

Kent every day. 16 

Q We’ll get to Morton in a minute.  Do you have long-haul 17 

drivers who are based in Morton? 18 

A  Almost exclusively. 19 

Q Okay.  We’ll get to that in a minute.  Two office 20 

dispatch, one RBA billing are the next three positions listed 21 

here.  Who are those individuals? 22 

A  Tonia McElderry, Emily Cowan and Don Wilson. 23 

Q Who does what?  Tell us what those three individuals as a 24 

group do. 25 
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A  Chris mentioned yesterday that we do have some recent 1 

changes to the office dynamics.  It’s a small office staff, so 2 

each of their -- there’s two positions listed here, dispatch 3 

and a billing person, RBA.  But they’re cross-trained to cover 4 

each other’s functions.  Don Wilson was on vacation the entire 5 

week last week, so Tonia and Emily step up and do most of his 6 

duties as well. 7 

Q Describe what duties these three do, if you would.  Just 8 

go through the numbers of different duties that they do and 9 

describe them please. 10 

A  A dispatcher typically -- one works on routes.  Don’s 11 

probably one of the sharpest dispatchers in the country, 12 

believe it or not, for what he does as far as route sequencing, 13 

route building.  He assigns stops to routes and we also go 14 

through and quite frequently have to look at customer needs, 15 

what’s going on in the field to balance, you know, the size of 16 

stops to fit into a certain truck or how many stops are too 17 

much for a particular route.  Those things he manages quite a 18 

bit. 19 

Q What you described, what label do you put on the duties 20 

you just described?   21 

A  Dispatcher. 22 

Q Do all three function as dispatchers? 23 

A  No.  In that regard, no.  Don’s a stronger portion of what 24 

I just described for dispatcher.  But in the other duties, yes.  25 
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Debriefing, when drivers come in at the end of the day, going 1 

through paperwork, looking at signatures and making sure that 2 

the numbers, the tally sheets they match up to what the PTDs 3 

say.  All of them have that function. 4 

Q Okay. 5 

A  So his portion of that dispatch is probably a little bit 6 

stronger towards routing stops, but everybody can do that.  7 

He’s just the stronger one of the group that does that more 8 

frequently.   9 

Q All the duties you just described would go under the label 10 

or heading of dispatcher? 11 

A  Correct. 12 

Q What other duties do these three individuals perform, if 13 

any? 14 

A  The other one is billing.  They all have done that in the 15 

past and they continue to help each other if need arises.  Like 16 

I said, if someone’s on vacation or whatnot.  The billing 17 

person basically takes all the paperwork, balances it off with 18 

the download of those PDTs say and sends it off in a grouping 19 

saying it’s ready to bill, it’s prepping for bill.   20 

Q Just a processing and transfer function? 21 

A  Yeah. 22 

Q How long have these three individuals, to the best of your 23 

recollection, been employed and working in these positions? 24 

A  Don, I think started about a year before I did, so he’s 25 
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probably been here about 18 years.   1 

Q Okay. 2 

A  Tonia, probably three, my guess.  And then Emily’s 3 

probably been here about six. 4 

Q Okay. 5 

A  As a guess.   6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m sorry, what’s Emily’s last 7 

name? 8 

 WITNESS:  Cowan. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What was Tonia’s last name? 10 

 WITNESS:  McElderry. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Could you spell that for me? 12 

 WITNESS:  I’ll try, M-c-E-l-d-e-r-r-y. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you. 14 

Q The next position I see listed here is safety manager.  15 

What is a safety manager? 16 

A  Safety manager basically has -- we have a program that she 17 

manages to show upcoming training topics, compliance items that 18 

we would train all of our personnel on.  She is -- Kelly is her 19 

name.  She is actually one that goes out to all of our 20 

facilities.  She assists in new hire training.  She does annual 21 

training, as needed training.  It’s safety related, but I don’t 22 

think that’s -- you know, I think there’s more to it than that.  23 

She actually goes out and helps out in a lot of different 24 

fashions.   25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

195 

 

Q When you say all of our facilities, on Exhibit 4 there are 1 

three maps and you indicated that Montana was missing. 2 

A  Correct. 3 

Q If you would, when you say that Kelly travels to all 4 

facilities, what facilities within this set does she travel to? 5 

A  She’ll go to -- she bases in Kent.  It’s her main trans 6 

hub.  She bases in Kent but she’ll go to Morton, she’ll go to 7 

Woodinville, Airway Heights or Spokane, Pasco, Troutdale, 8 

Oregon, which I think we’ve said Portland a couple times, but 9 

it’s the same location.   10 

Q Troutdale is Portland?  11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And same thing with Airway 12 

Heights and Spokane? 13 

 WITNESS:  Yeah. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 15 

A  Myrtle Creek. 16 

Q Does Myrtle Creek go by a different name as well? 17 

A  Roseburg.  We’ve said Roseburg before too. 18 

Q Okay.   19 

A  Boise.  The locations in Montana are Butte and Billings.   20 

Q The next position here is one regional operations manager.  21 

Is that you? 22 

A  Yes. 23 

Q Are you, as regional operations manager, responsible for 24 

all the positions you just listed? 25 
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A  Yes. 1 

Q One regional service manager, what is that position? 2 

A  He’s my counterpart and oversees all of the services 3 

techs, bio system service techs. 4 

Q Two sharps management supervisors, what does that position 5 

do? 6 

A  The two sharps management supervisors directly oversee the 7 

service techs. 8 

Q We have eight fulltime bio systems service techs and 17 9 

part-time bio systems service techs.  You’ve talked about their 10 

functions and the locations.  What else do they do besides pick 11 

up the materials, the waste material, in the hospitals?  Is 12 

there any other function they perform? 13 

A  They’ll come into Kent where we usually receive shipments 14 

for upcoming installs for new customers.  They’ll prepare those 15 

materials for the install.  So they’ll come in and do that.  16 

They’ll also take part in the installs at some time too where 17 

they’ll actually go in and put the product on the wall. 18 

Q What, if any -- to what extent, if any, do the bio systems 19 

service techs interact with the drivers? 20 

A  I think that the one I gave you as an example, Dynacare, 21 

they do see eye-to-eye.  They do help each other with the 22 

handling of the carts.  That happens at other locations as well 23 

and sometimes they’ll see them in the warehouse or in the 24 

office. 25 
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Q What would occasion them to interact in the office or in 1 

the warehouse? 2 

A  I think probably in a way that they would be saying this 3 

cart is ready to be loaded onto this trailer to go down to an 4 

install location, or maybe even, hey, I need to add this cart 5 

for an additional service cart that they would use in a 6 

hospital because they needed more product.  That might happen 7 

too. 8 

Q Okay.  Next on this document is the heading, Morton 9 

Treatment Facility Autoclave/Long-haul Hub.  How many long-haul 10 

drivers do you have at this location?  Do you have any route 11 

drivers out of Morton? 12 

A  We do partial routes, so we will go from Morton to Yakima 13 

weekly.  Again, I said Morton’s in a real remote location.  We 14 

do have some small customer base that we go out to every other 15 

week and pick up from there. 16 

(Long pause) 17 

Q So you have six fulltime and one part-time, as shown here.  18 

There you have five bio systems personnel.  What do those 19 

individuals do, plant bio systems personnel? 20 

A  They’ll be receiving the full racks that get offloaded 21 

from the trailers with the plant workers.  They’ll -- there’s a 22 

robot that gets loaded by the personnel in bio systems, which 23 

it manually dumps those sharps containers.  Then they get sent 24 

through a wash station where they’re cleaned.  Then they’ll 25 
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reload racks, empty containers, clean containers, in a certain 1 

fashion to go back out to meet what the needs are of the 2 

customer. 3 

Q Ten RMW plant personnel, what do those persons do? 4 

A  As I described, they have the -- they offload the RMW 5 

containers from the trailers and go through the process of the 6 

scanning, the dumping, then the washing of those containers, 7 

and then reload those trailers with the clean containers 8 

however loaded -- you know, we want them loaded as a certain 9 

load plan or if they’re as came off, goes back on.  A couple of 10 

different options on that, but they basically take the full 11 

containers, dump them, clean them and reload them. 12 

Q Then you have a plant supervisor, an RMW lead, next is one 13 

sanitarian/fill-in.  What is that position? 14 

A  This person will go through the facility, empty the trash 15 

containers, clean up the grounds a little bit, and then fill in 16 

if we’re shorthanded for actually, either the RMW or the bio 17 

systems operation. 18 

Q Okay.  Two office admin, what do the office admin do? 19 

A  It’s basically our accounts payable location, so we set up 20 

vendors and whatnot.  We’ll go through our Morton facility with 21 

the two admin down there and set up the vendors for payments 22 

and managing our billing system for our own operational needs. 23 

Q Plant manager, who is the plant manager?   24 

A  His name’s Mark Couch.   25 
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Q Two maintenance, what do they do? 1 

A  It’s a heavy machinery plant, have a lot of moving parts, 2 

so they make sure that everything runs as smooth as possible 3 

and fix things if they come up. 4 

Q Going back for a minute, with respect to the plant bio 5 

systems personnel and the ten RMW plant personnel, to what 6 

extent, if any, do these individuals interact with the drivers 7 

that come to or depart from Morton? 8 

A  Their interaction would be through loading of the 9 

trailers.  I think that that’s probably their most direct 10 

contact is how they set up trailers for the Kent location.   11 

Q Okay.  Is there -- in the Morton plant, is there an 12 

employee facility like a cafeteria or break room or anything 13 

like that? 14 

A  We have a break room. 15 

Q What employees use that break room? 16 

A  Both the RMW and the bio systems plant personnel and the 17 

drivers go in there and sometimes warm up their lunch or get a 18 

cup of coffee.   19 

Q What are the shifts or is there more than one shift for 20 

the long-haul drivers at Morton? 21 

A  Yes. 22 

Q Could you describe that and describe also how that is 23 

coordinated with the operation of the plant?   24 

A  It’s based on the needs of the transportation group.  25 
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Basically, we fill up trailers and those outside hubs that we 1 

have on this exhibit and based on how quickly they fill up, we 2 

have to route trucks out, tractor-trailer rigs, to go pick 3 

those up.   4 

 So it depends on how the trans team is filling the 5 

trailers to base a shuttle schedule for the drivers.  What 6 

they’ll do is they’ll go out usually starting at 3:00 in the 7 

morning, the first group.  We have a landfill trip that we have 8 

a dedicated time to be there, as well as going to these other 9 

locations listed to go trade out trailers.  The second group 10 

starts roughly at 1:00.   11 

Q Do they go to the same locations? 12 

A  Except the landfill.  The landfill doesn’t get done on the 13 

second shift. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Where’s the landfill? 15 

 WITNESS:  Roosevelt, Washington. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you. 17 

Q Do the Morton long-haul drivers ever drive to any other 18 

locations that are shown on this map on the first page of 19 

Exhibit 4?   20 

A  Yes. 21 

Q Could you explain that? 22 

A  We do have customers set up for what we call customer 23 

loaded trailers.  At some hospitals or large facilities, even 24 

third party haulers, will do trailer swaps, meaning that hauler 25 
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or that hospital will load the trailer for us.  Then as needed, 1 

we’ll swap that out with a clean one. 2 

Q How often does that happen? 3 

A  Once a month. 4 

Q Do they long-haul drivers based in Morton ever drive other 5 

routes from any of the other locations within your region? 6 

A  As far as the route driver routes? 7 

Q Or long-haul. 8 

A  Or as far as -- they’ll do long-haul routes for other 9 

locations. 10 

Q Tell us how that works, how often that happens, where the 11 

Morton long-haul drivers perform or do long-haul routes out of 12 

other locations? 13 

A  The one fill -- long-haul driver in Kent always has a trip 14 

to one of our locations called Woodinville to supply them a 15 

trailer everyday.   16 

Q Okay. 17 

A  On occasion, it has happened where we had a Morton driver 18 

make that trip for them.  That has also happened where we 19 

usually have our Roseburg or our Myrtle Creek driver -- he’ll 20 

do a day up to Portland to swap out a clean set of trailers 21 

from his route.  That has also been handled from Morton to go 22 

all the way down to Myrtle Creek and grab those trailers as 23 

well. 24 

Q Do the Morton drivers or the Kent drivers have a regular 25 
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route between Morton and Kent? 1 

A  Yes. 2 

Q Where is Myrtle Creek? 3 

A  Oregon.  It’s down the I-5 corridor.   4 

Q The next location that is shown on Exhibit 4 is 5 

Woodinville.  Listed here are four route drivers. 6 

A  Yes. 7 

Q How are -- first of all, how are those routes for the 8 

Woodinville drivers determined? 9 

A  The same as all our routes.  I mean, it’s the same balance 10 

of customer base miles traveled, how much cargo space the truck 11 

has and areas we need to get to. 12 

Q Which individual prepares those schedules or prepares 13 

those routes? 14 

A  Don prepares the routes. 15 

Q Okay.  Same question with respect to the four route 16 

drivers at Airway Heights.  That’s Spokane, right? 17 

A  Yes.   18 

Q Who prepares those routes? 19 

A  Don. 20 

Q Pasco, there’s one route driver.  Who prepares those? 21 

A  Don also does them. 22 

Q During the course of the day, are there communications 23 

between the dispatchers and the Kent drivers?  Talk about the 24 

Kent route drivers first. 25 
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A  Yes. 1 

Q What kind of communications take place? 2 

A  There’s an end of day call that everybody calls in on.  3 

It’s as needed, we might call them.  Kent dispatchers may call 4 

the drivers and say I’ve got a stop I need you to go by.  Or 5 

there’s something that needs to be looked at at a certain 6 

location and the drivers might call back too and say, I need a 7 

barcode label or I didn’t see Dr. John on my route today and I 8 

normally see him.  I mean, there’s all kinds of reasons they 9 

might call. 10 

Q Let’s go to the second page of this exhibit.  You have the 11 

Myrtle Creek transfer location, it appears you just have one 12 

route driver at that location. 13 

A  Correct. 14 

Q What relationship, if any, does that route driver have to 15 

the Kent facility? 16 

A  The same function with the office staff would apply.  17 

They’re in communication with him as far as the same things I 18 

just went over. 19 

Q Don builds the schedule for them as well? 20 

A  Yes. 21 

Q Troutdale, what else is Troutdale known as? 22 

A  Portland. 23 

Q Is the correct number of drivers listed here on this 24 

document, page 2 of Exhibit 4? 25 
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A  Yes, with one position we have not filled yet, which is 1 

there. 2 

Q Is there a separate location that the drivers at 3 

Troutdale/Portland report to or do they report to Kent as well? 4 

A  Report to? 5 

Q The dispatchers in Kent, do the dispatchers communicate 6 

with the drivers on the Portland route? 7 

A  Yes. 8 

Q In what way do they communicate? 9 

A  Just as I described before. 10 

Q Okay.  Then on the third page of Exhibit 4, this indicates 11 

that there are three route drivers in Boise.  Is that correct? 12 

A  Yes. 13 

Q Do the Boise drivers communicate with the dispatchers in 14 

Kent? 15 

A  Yes. 16 

Q We’re missing a page for Montana and Montana has two 17 

locations, Butte and Billings.  That is part of your region? 18 

A  Correct. 19 

Q How many route drivers in Butte and how many in Billings? 20 

A  There’s two route drivers in Butte, one fill-in and one 21 

long-haul.  There’s one route driver in Billings. 22 

Q Do these route drivers in Butte and Billings communicate 23 

with the dispatchers in Kent? 24 

A  Yes. 25 
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Q we heard testimony yesterday from Mr. Horne regarding his 1 

duties as a route driver.  To what extent, if any, do the 2 

duties of the route drivers at all of these other locations 3 

differ from the duties that you heard Mr. Horne describe 4 

yesterday? 5 

A  Other than the equipment they drive, the job function is 6 

the same. 7 

Q Do all of them -- do any of them not report to the Kent 8 

dispatchers? 9 

A  No. 10 

(Long pause) 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’ve got a quick question for 12 

you.  You said other than the equipment they drive, how is the 13 

equipment different? 14 

 WITNESS:  Montana has some unique equipment during the 15 

acquisition that we’ve kept on.  It’s a slightly different 16 

version.  It’s a combined vehicle that’s similar to a tractor-17 

trailer, but it also has the ability to act as a box truck that 18 

we described yesterday, 26,000 and below.  It’s kind of a 19 

combination of two things.  That’s based on the miles that we 20 

travel in Montana and happen to have the extra cargo space to 21 

be effective out there. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Are the Montana drivers required 23 

to have different licenses? 24 

 WITNESS:  They do have CDL-As like a long-haul driver 25 
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would have, but they have kind of a function of a hybrid route 1 

driver.   2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Which drivers have CDL-As in 3 

Montana? 4 

 WITNESS:  Names or --  5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Numbers would also work.  It’s 6 

all of them? 7 

 WITNESS:  All of them.   8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thanks.    9 

 MR. TERRELL:  Could we take a five-minute break off the 10 

record? 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sure, let’s go off the record. 12 

(Off record) 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  In an off-the-record discussion, 14 

I understand the parties are willing to stip to the supervisory 15 

status of several individuals.  First, Mr. Dunn, could you tell 16 

me the first name of LaVerne, the transportation supervisor in 17 

Portland?   18 

 WITNESS:  Can I tell you his first name? 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yes, or her? 20 

 WITNESS:  It’s LaVerne. 21 

HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What’s the last name? 22 

WITNESS:  Sites. 23 

HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Can you spell the last name 24 

please? 25 
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WITNESS:  S-i-t-e-s. 1 

HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What’s the name of the individual 2 

who was the plant supervisor at Morton? 3 

WITNESS:  The plant supervisor is Bob Nephew. 4 

HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Are the parties willing to 5 

stipulate that Mike Lewis, the transportation supervisor based 6 

out of Kent; LaVerne Sites, the transportations supervisor 7 

based out of Portland; Mr. Dunn here; and Bob Nephew, the 8 

Morton plant supervisor are supervisors within the meaning of 9 

Section 2(11) of the Act, and that they have the authority to, 10 

among other things, discipline employees?   11 

MR. TERRELL:  Let me ask a question. 12 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Those four individuals just named, which 13 

include yourself, do they have the authority to discipline 14 

employees? 15 

A  No. 16 

Q Does LaVerne Sites have the authority to discipline 17 

employees? 18 

A  Yes. 19 

Q Does Mike Lewis have the authority to discipline 20 

employees? 21 

A  Yes. 22 

 MR. TERRELL:  This is in connection with the 23 

transportation supervisor position, I have an exhibit I want to 24 

introduce.  25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Did you want to offer Employer 4?   1 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes, we offer Employer 4. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection to the receipt of -3 

-  4 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’d like to voir dire the witness on 5 

Employer 4. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  Can we --  8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Well, yes, but before you get to 9 

that -- before you move on to another exhibit, I want to make 10 

sure that this is received into --  11 

 MR. TERRELL:  Alright. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  -- the record first.  Mr. 13 

Iglitzin?   14 

VOIR DIRE 15 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  Good morning.  Did you prepare Employer 16 

Exhibit 4? 17 

A  Yes. 18 

Q Did you do it in preparation for this hearing? 19 

A  Partly. 20 

Q Did you do it recently? 21 

A  Yes. 22 

Q When did you do it? 23 

A  Two weeks ago. 24 

Q Has it been publicly distributed other than today at this 25 
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hearing? 1 

A  No. 2 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I have no objection. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer 4 4 

is received. 5 

(Employer Exhibit 4 received into evidence) 6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Before we go on talking about stipulations 7 

of individuals, though, I don’t know if the Region cares, but 8 

the Employer in this case is Stericycle of Washington, Inc.  I 9 

believe that some of the individuals regarding -- whom you were 10 

seeking stipulations don’t work for Stericycle of Washington, 11 

Inc.  I’m not sure if it advances the record very much to take 12 

stipulations as to people who do not work for the Employer. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And you know, going through who 14 

works for which corporate entity was certainly on my list of 15 

questions.   16 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I think it’s fairly clear that the people 17 

who don’t work in Washington don’t work for Stericycle of 18 

Washington, Inc., based on earlier testimony that we’ve 19 

received.  So it’s fairly clear that LaVerne Sites, for 20 

example, may or may not be a statutory supervisor for someone 21 

but is not a statutory supervisor employed by Stericycle of 22 

Washington, Inc. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I think it would still certainly 24 

help the reader of the record, particularly considering we’re, 25 
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as of this point, the Region -- or we’re not aware of what 1 

position the Employer -- the Employer’s final position on the 2 

unit.  So in the event they urge a unit that includes the 3 

Portland employees, in that case, it certainly would be 4 

helpful.  So I think I would like to get a little bit into 5 

that. 6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Could I just ask if they are prepared to 7 

agree that they’re not going to be urging a bargaining unit 8 

that consists of employees of multiple different employers?  9 

That would be an unusual unit, to say the least.   10 

 MR. TERRELL:  What was the question? 11 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Will you stipulate that you’re only going 12 

to be arguing that an appropriate bargaining unit is employees 13 

of Stericycle of Washington, Inc. and that you’re not going to 14 

be arguing that the only appropriate unit is one that consists 15 

of employees of multiple different employees? 16 

 MR. TERRELL:  We will not be stipulating to what you just 17 

stated.  We will have further testimony come in regarding how 18 

the corporate entities --  19 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Alright. 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  So there’s no stipulation at this point. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, well, can we at least 22 

stipulate that some folks are supervisors now so that I can 23 

cross that off my list? 24 

 MR. TERRELL:  First let me have this witness identify this 25 
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one document. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 2 

CONTINUED DIRECT EXAMINATION 3 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Mr. Dunn, I’ve handed you what we’ve 4 

marked Stericycle Exhibit 5.  Do you recognize this?   5 

(Employer Exhibit 5 marked for identification) 6 

A  Yes. 7 

Q What is this?   8 

A  Transportation supervisor standard work form. 9 

Q How is this used in the course of business? 10 

A  It’s a checklist of things that should be looked at and 11 

completed by a transportation supervisor. 12 

Q Who are the transportation supervisors?  Just state again 13 

for the record. 14 

A  Mike Lewis and LaVerne Sites.   15 

Q Do the two of them perform the same functions or are there 16 

any differences between the functions the two of them perform? 17 

A  The functions are the same based on their geography.  18 

There might be slightly different things to look at, but the 19 

function is the same. 20 

Q What locations -- strike that.  Mr. Lewis, I believe the 21 

testimony’s already shown, is based in Kent.  Is that correct? 22 

A  Based in Kent. 23 

Q Where is Mr. Sites located? 24 

A  He’s based in Portland. 25 
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Q Of the locations that are shown on the three maps that 1 

constitute Exhibit 4, plus Montana, which unfortunately is not 2 

part of Exhibit 4, of all those locations, which ones -- which 3 

locations is Mr. Lewis responsible for?  Which locations is Mr. 4 

Sites responsible for?  5 

A  Mike Lewis is responsible for the drivers in Kent and 6 

Woodinville, in Airway Heights, in Pasco, in Billings and in 7 

Butte. 8 

Q By process of elimination, is Mr. Sites responsible for 9 

Morton? 10 

A  Yes. 11 

Q Myrtle Creek and Portland?   12 

A  Yes, or Troutdale. 13 

Q Who has Idaho? 14 

A  LaVerne has Boise.   15 

Q Okay.  To whom does Mr. Lewis report? 16 

A  Myself. 17 

Q To whom does Mr. Sites report? 18 

A  Myself. 19 

 MR. TERRELL:  We offer Stericycle Exhibit 5 into evidence. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection? 21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer 5 23 

is received.   24 

(Employer Exhibit 5 received into evidence) 25 
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 MR. TERRELL:  We are prepared to stipulate to Mr. Lewis, 1 

the transportation supervisor, and Mr. Sites, the 2 

transportation supervisor as supervisors within the meaning of 3 

the Act. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Is the Petitioner so willing to 5 

stipulate? 6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Who are we stipulating to, Mr. Lewis and 7 

Mr. Sites? 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yes. 9 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Just so we’re clear and so the 11 

stipulation is clear, the parties are willing to stipulate that 12 

Mr. Lewis and Mr. Sites are supervisors within the meaning of 13 

Section 2(11) of the Act and that they have the authority to, 14 

among other things, discipline employees. 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  That is correct. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, thank you, stipulation’s 17 

received.  How about Mr. Dunn?  Are the parties willing to 18 

stipulate that Mr. Dunn is a supervisor within the meaning of 19 

the Act and that he has the authority to discipline employees? 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  For the Petitioner?   22 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Stipulation’s received. 24 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Just to be clear, did the Employer actually 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

214 

 

stipulate to Mr. Matthews, the plant manager? 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I don’t think so.  2 

 MR. TERRELL:  I don’t think so either. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Are you willing to?   4 

 MR. TERRELL:  Make sure we know who we’re talking about.  5 

What is the name of the plant manager at Morton? 6 

WITNESS:  Mark Couch. 7 

MR. TERRELL:  Mark Couch.  Okay, I think we got confused 8 

on names. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Right.  And Bob Nephew would be 10 

the plant supervisor? 11 

 WITNESS:  Yes. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 13 

 MR. TERRELL:  Bob Nephew? 14 

 WITNESS:  Is the plant supervisor. 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  His name is Nephew, like uncle/nephew? 16 

 WITNESS:  Yes.   17 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Does Mr. Couch have the authority 19 

to discipline employees? 20 

 WITNESS:  Yes.   21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Are the parties willing to 22 

stipulate that Mark Couch, the Morton plant manager, is a 23 

supervisor within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Act, and 24 

that he has the authority to discipline employees? 25 
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 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  For the Petitioner? 2 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Stipulation’s received.   4 

 MR. TERRELL:  Bear with me a second. 5 

(Long pause) 6 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Do you recognize what I’ve handed you, 7 

marked Exhibit 6? 8 

(Employer Exhibit 6 marked for identification) 9 

A  Yes. 10 

Q What is this document? 11 

A  It’s an overview of the drivers per location, based on the 12 

route numbers and the areas I described as where we go out to 13 

our routes from those transport hubs. 14 

Q Okay.  We see names of drivers on the left hand side, and 15 

then the five columns represent days of the week.  Let’s take 16 

one example.  Let’s take the first example across the top, 17 

Rory, Monday 611, LQG.  What does that refer to? 18 

A  LQG stands for large quantity generator. 19 

Q What does that mean? 20 

A  A customer like a hospital gives us a large volume. 21 

Q I see, okay.  The second driver is Andrew, 631 Vancouver.  22 

His next day is Longview, then he’s off to Portland and 23 

Vancouver.  What does that mean? 24 

A  The route numbers, the first digit signifies an area.  25 
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Portland is beginning with a 6 series.  Originally, they help 1 

with our Kent personnel ripping and tearing manifests to send 2 

them to the correct locations.  The last digit -- the center 3 

digit means nothing, but the last digit signifies the days of 4 

the week.   5 

Q 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 corresponding to Monday through Friday? 6 

A  Correct. 7 

Q Okay.  We have groupings here, Portland, Roseburg, 8 

Woodinville, Kent, Vasco, Spokane, Butte, Billings, Boise.  Why 9 

are these individuals whose names are listed on the far left 10 

side assigned to these particular locations? 11 

A  The -- we try to keep them in a relatively -- although I 12 

did say the customer base changes from day-to-day, week-to-week 13 

with these routes, we try to keep them in the same area so they 14 

can get used to the area in case there’s a routing issue where 15 

they don’t recognize maybe the name of a customer.  At least 16 

they have an idea of the street and they have a little bit more 17 

familiarity to the actual area. 18 

Q Are the boundaries fixed? 19 

A  All of these locations come against boundaries of other 20 

hubs and that’s something that we’ve had to look at as far as 21 

reroutes are concerned to balance customer needs, amount of 22 

waste, drivers’ hours and so on.  Those are things we’ve 23 

changed, not only per location but per particular routes in our 24 

own hubs.  It’s a constant thing we look at to manage how big 25 
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the routes are going to be. 1 

Q So the boundaries, are they fixed or not fixed? 2 

A  They’re not fixed, no.    3 

Q Does it happen that a driver, for example, is listed as a 4 

Portland driver in this listing and will drive routes in some 5 

of these other areas like Roseburg, Woodinville, Kent, etc.? 6 

A  Yeah, Portland will fly to Boise and cover vacations for 7 

the Boise drivers.  They’ll do the same thing for Myrtle Creek.  8 

They’ll also do long hauls for the Morton hub, and that’s an 9 

example of Portland.   10 

 Kent has drivers drive to Portland, do a route in 11 

Portland, stay the night in Portland, come back the next day.  12 

They’ll do routes from Kent, they’ll base in Kent but they’ll 13 

do routes in the Woodinville area and they come back to Kent 14 

that day too. 15 

 They’ll also do -- if needed, if a truck breaks down or 16 

truck cubes out, if they’re --  17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sir, what does that mean? 18 

 WITNESS:  If it fills up, cubes out. 19 

A If it fills up, a customer gave us more waste than we were 20 

expecting, we might assign another truck from another location 21 

to go clean up some of the customers that were on that 22 

particular route.   23 

Q Can you give us an estimate or idea of how often it is 24 

that drivers from any one of these location areas, Portland, 25 
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Roseburg, Woodinville, Kent, etc., how often a driver from one 1 

of these areas will either drive another route or will drive a 2 

route that is nominally in one of the other city locations? 3 

A  How often? 4 

Q Yeah. 5 

A  Summertime is the biggest time because of vacation 6 

coverage, so I have a driver now in Portland from Boise as we 7 

speak.  It’s heaviest in the summer because of vacations.  8 

However, it could happen that if we’re shorthanded and we have 9 

to fly somebody out to another location, our company has what 10 

they call an ATN --  11 

Q Has a what? 12 

A  Our company has what’s called an ATN where they have 13 

drivers, individuals that have volunteered to be on this and 14 

they’ll get flown out to New Orleans when they had Katrina.  So 15 

it’s not uncommon for us to move people around to cover our 16 

routes. 17 

Q You’ve also talked about boundaries and you said they move 18 

or have changed over time.  Have they moved -- do they change 19 

on a daily basis or is this a matter of periodic adjustment? 20 

A  It’s as needed.  Like I said, it’s customer-driven mostly.  21 

If we put on new bio systems, carts, in a location that we 22 

haven’t had them before, it cubes out a truck more quickly -- 23 

fills up a truck more quickly.  So there might need to be 24 

adjustments because of that, as an example of what might 25 
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happen. 1 

Q On any given day does it happen that a driver who, for 2 

example, is driving a -- what would normally be a Kent route is 3 

instructed or directed to drive into what would otherwise be 4 

normally be a Woodinville route, for example? 5 

A  Yeah, as I described, if a truck breaks down, the truck 6 

cubes out and it’s a bordering route, it’s very likely we’d ask 7 

the closest driver, whether it be based in Kent or based in 8 

Woodinville, to go take care of customers from that other 9 

route. 10 

Q Okay. 11 

A  So it does happen. 12 

Q Alright. 13 

 MR. TERRELL:  We offer Exhibit 6 into evidence.   14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection? 15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer 6 17 

received.   18 

(Employer Exhibit 6 received into evidence) 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Before you go on, I’ve got some 20 

questions about the routes.  If you could flip to the page 21 

that’s got the Spokane drivers listed please?  We heard some 22 

testimony yesterday from Mr. Philpott to the extent that there 23 

were no -- the drivers from Spokane didn’t make any deliveries 24 

in Idaho.  Are there any Idaho destinations or any Idaho routes 25 
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listed for the Spokane drives?  1 

 WITNESS:  Yes.  I don’t remember him saying that but, yes, 2 

there is Lewiston, Idaho. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Any other Idaho locations?   4 

 WITNESS:  Coeure d’Mene. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  What about Sandpoint? 6 

 WITNESS:  Sandpoint. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you know what customers are on 8 

those routes? 9 

 WITNESS:  specifics?  Saint Joe’s Hospital in Lewiston.  10 

We do Bonner’s Ferry, which is up in -- well, it’s outside of 11 

Sandpoint actually.  I don’t have any other specifics. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Do you know how often 13 

somebody goes to St. Joe’s up in Lewiston? 14 

 WITNESS:  Once a week.   15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you know what they pick up? 16 

 WITNESS:  Both RMW and bio systems racks. 17 

(Long pause) 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you have any knowledge of what 19 

the company charges St. Joe’s for performing those services? 20 

 WITNESS:  I don’t. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  No knowledge at all? 22 

 WITNESS:  No, I don’t. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you know how much the company 24 

charges per, for example, box of RMW? 25 
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 WITNESS:  I wouldn’t say that would be something that 1 

would be standard. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So you don’t know?  Okay.  Thank 3 

you. 4 

(Long pause) 5 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  I’ve handed you what has been marked as 6 

Stericycle Exhibit 7.  Could you identify what I have handed 7 

you?   8 

(Employer Exhibit 7(a) through 7(e) marked for identification) 9 

A  It’s a job description for route manager, large quantity 10 

and small quantity. 11 

Q Now, is a route manager a real manager?  Well, what is a 12 

route manager in common terms? 13 

A  As we’ve used, it’s route driver. 14 

Q Okay.  Is this the job description, for example, for Mr. 15 

Horne, who testified yesterday? 16 

A  Yes. 17 

Q Is this the same job description for those drivers who 18 

drive out of Portland? 19 

A  Yes. 20 

Q Roseburg? 21 

A  Yes. 22 

Q Woodinville? 23 

A  Yes. 24 

Q Pasco? 25 
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A  Yes. 1 

Q Spokane? 2 

A  Yes. 3 

Q Butte? 4 

A  Yes. 5 

Q Billings? 6 

A  Yes. 7 

Q And Boise? 8 

A  Yes. 9 

Q Okay.  The third page is a -- it looks like the start of a 10 

different job description.  What is this? 11 

(Long pause) 12 

Q What job description is this that we’re looking at? 13 

A  The third page? 14 

Q Do you see -- let me see what you’re looking at. 15 

A  Transportation supervisor? 16 

Q Well, mine says dispatcher.   17 

A  I don’t know if we’re looking at the same one.   18 

 MR. TERRELL:  Can we go off the record?  These weren’t put 19 

together --  20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Let’s go off the record.     21 

(Off record) 22 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay, while off the record, I’ve sorted 23 

Exhibit 7 and so it’s clear for the record, Exhibit 7 consists 24 

of five job descriptions.  They are sub-labeled 7(a), 7(b), 25 
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7(c), 7(d), 7(e). 1 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Mr. Dunn, the first page marked 7(a) in 2 

the lower right hand corner, you’ve already identified this 3 

document.  This is a route driver job position.    4 

A  Correct. 5 

Q If you turn to the third page in the lower right hand 6 

corner, you’ll see 7(b).  Is this a job description?  If so, 7 

for what position? 8 

A  It’s a job description for a transportation supervisor.   9 

Q Is this position held by Mike Lewis and LaVerne Sites? 10 

A  Correct. 11 

Q Anybody else under you hold this position? 12 

A  No. 13 

Q If you flip quite a few more pages, you’ll come to another 14 

job description and it’s labeled in the lower right hand corner 15 

7(c).  Is this a job description and for what position is this 16 

--  17 

A  Job description for a dispatcher. 18 

Q Is this the dispatcher job that you described earlier 19 

today? 20 

A  Correct. 21 

Q Who in your operation performs this function of 22 

dispatcher? 23 

A  The job description goes to Don Wilson and Tonia 24 

McElderry. 25 
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Q Does Emily --  1 

A  Cowan. 2 

Q Does she perform these functions as well? 3 

A  She performs these functions as well. 4 

Q Go to 7(d).  Is this a job description?  If so, for what 5 

position? 6 

A  It’s a job description for records and billing admin. 7 

Q Who performs this function? 8 

A  Emily Cowan. 9 

Q Does anybody else perform this function? 10 

A  Don Wilson and Tonia McElderry. 11 

Q Finally, 7(e), what is this -- is this a job description?  12 

If so, for what position? 13 

A  It’s a job description for a route manager of long-haul. 14 

Q Does this job description apply to the long-haul driver in 15 

Kent whose name is Jeffrey Chandler? 16 

A  Yes. 17 

Q Does it also apply to Tyler -- I forget his last name -- 18 

Tyrone? 19 

A  He would have parts of this function as well when he’s 20 

covering the route, yes. 21 

Q Does this job description apply to the long-haul drivers 22 

in the other locations such as Morton? 23 

A  Yes. 24 

Q The job description here for dispatcher and records and 25 
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billing administrator, does -- do these -- do the persons who 1 

hold these two positions, the three individuals you’ve 2 

identified, are their duties -- do their duties apply to all of 3 

the drivers in all of the locations in Washington, Oregon, 4 

Montana and Idaho that we’ve described?  Or do their job duties 5 

of those three apply to some smaller grouping within that four-6 

state group? 7 

A  They apply to all. 8 

Q Okay.   9 

(Long pause) 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Mr. Terrell, do you want to offer 11 

Employer’s 7?   12 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection to the receipt of 14 

Employer’s 7? 15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer’s 17 

7(a) through 7(e) is received. 18 

(Employer Exhibit 7(a) through 7(e) received into evidence) 19 

Q I’ve handed you a photograph.  Is this a Stericycle 20 

uniform? 21 

A  Yes. 22 

Q What uniform for what position is this uniform? 23 

A  Route driver. 24 

Q Do the route drivers in Kent wear this uniform? 25 
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A  Yes. 1 

Q Do the route drivers in the other ten locations we’ve 2 

talked about wear this uniform? 3 

A  Yes. 4 

Q Do any other positions in the company wear this uniform or 5 

similar uniform? 6 

A  Similar. 7 

Q Similar in what way? 8 

A  Bio systems service techs might have slightly different 9 

colored pants, but it’s still considered a Stericycle uniform, 10 

slightly different color. 11 

Q Do they wear a shirt that has the Stericycle logo on it, 12 

the service techs? 13 

A  Yes. 14 

Q Is it the same logo that you see here? 15 

A  Yes. 16 

 MR. TERRELL:  We move into evidence Exhibit 8.   17 

(Employer Exhibit 8 marked for identification) 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection? 19 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No objection. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer’s 21 

8 is received. 22 

(Employer Exhibit 8 received into evidence) 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  While Mr. Terrell is marking the 24 

next exhibit, do the employees in the office at the Kent 25 
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facility wear the uniform that’s shown in Employer 8?   1 

 WITNESS:  No. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Is there anything they’re 3 

required to wear?   4 

 WITNESS:  No. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  You mentioned that the bio 6 

systems techs have slightly different colored pants.  What 7 

color are their pants? 8 

 WITNESS:  Khaki. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Is the shirt the same color? 10 

 WITNESS:  It’s a slightly different shade of blue. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you. 12 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  I’ve handed you what’s been marked as 13 

Exhibit 9.  Can you tell us what this is?  14 

(Employer Exhibit 9 marked for identification) 15 

A  It’s a floor plan of our Kent, Washington office and 16 

warehouse. 17 

Q At the top it’s labeled, First Floor and Warehouse.  Would 18 

it be safe to assume that the large area on the right is the 19 

warehouse? 20 

A  That’s correct. 21 

Q Where do the trucks -- looking at the first floor and 22 

warehouse, where do the trucks back up to offload and on-load 23 

materials from the warehouse?   24 

Q If this map were pointing north, that would be where our 25 
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yard would be at.  That’s where the trailers would be parked 1 

and that’s where the trucks would back up to the trailers. 2 

Q Where in this diagram is the drivers’ room? 3 

A  The drivers’ room is the north central location on the 4 

map. 5 

Q On the map -- it’s on the first floor, correct? 6 

A  Correct. 7 

Q There’s what appears to be a stairwell and a space in the 8 

upper left corner of the warehouse.  What location is that? 9 

A  There’s an entry underneath that stairwell to the drivers’ 10 

room and where the PDTs and their picture -- their location for 11 

their materials would be for the route. 12 

Q In that top right corner of the warehouse space? 13 

A  Top left. 14 

Q Excuse me.  Where do the dispatchers and RBA personnel 15 

perform their duties? 16 

A  One of the dispatchers is the far left corner office.   17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  First floor? 18 

 WITNESS:  First floor. 19 

Q Far left top corner? 20 

A  Yes. 21 

Q Okay. 22 

A  The other dispatcher would be, looking at where the door 23 

opening would be, would be directly to the south for that 24 

stairwell.  The RBA would be on the wall of the dispatchers, 25 
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south wall of the diagram. 1 

Q All three of those individuals on the first floor? 2 

A  Yes. 3 

Q Okay.  There’s been some testimony I think from Mr. Horne, 4 

and you’ve referred to it as well, the debriefing that takes 5 

place at the end of the day face-to-face with the dispatchers 6 

or sometimes Mr. Lewis.  Where are those -- where do those 7 

interactions typically take place? 8 

A  It would either be in Mike Lewis’ office, Don Wilson’s 9 

office or at the desks of Emily or Tonia. 10 

Q Okay.  Don Wilson is the dispatcher.  You indicated at the 11 

very top left corner of the first floor was a dispatcher.  Is 12 

that Mr. Wilson’s office? 13 

A  That’s Don Wilson’s office. 14 

Q Where’s Mr. Lewis’ office? 15 

A  Directly to the east of that, there’s a small gap.  That’s 16 

a fax and printer room and the very next group to the right of 17 

that is Mike Lewis’ office. 18 

Q All on the first floor, correct? 19 

A  Yes. 20 

Q Where is the coffee room? 21 

A  There’s two coffee areas, one in the warehouse that’s 22 

center of the map, and there’s one in the area behind that wall 23 

into the main kitchen location. 24 

Q Okay. 25 
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A  Actually, there’s a third.  There’s one upstairs on the 1 

second floor as well. 2 

Q Okay. 3 

A  In the kitchen. 4 

Q Okay.  Are any employees restricted from any of these 5 

areas? 6 

A  No. 7 

Q Where are the drivers’ lockers? 8 

A  The lockers are at the edge of the warehouse.  There’s a 9 

second entrance into the office area on the south end of this 10 

first floor diagram.  They’re lined up on the wall there. 11 

Q The room where the photos of the drivers and where the 12 

PDTs are stored, which I believe is in evidence as Exhibit 2, 13 

where is that room? 14 

A  That’s the room on the north center location with the 15 

arrow pointing outward.  That’s an exit and that’s the same 16 

room that that’s stored in. 17 

Q Okay.   18 

 MR. TERRELL:  I have no further questions on this 19 

document, move Exhibit 9 into evidence.   20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection? 21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer 9 23 

is received. 24 

(Employer Exhibit 9 received into evidence) 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Whose offices are on the second 1 

floor?   2 

 WITNESS:  It would be Kelly Merriman, our safety manager. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Which office is that? 4 

 WITNESS:  If you look at the map, it’s the northwestern 5 

corner.   6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 7 

 WITNESS:  There’s also the next office below that is David 8 

Rhodes, our regional service manager.  There’s a little area 9 

there that’s an open area.  Below that, the next office is for 10 

both service supervisors.  They have a shared office.  That’s 11 

it. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you. 13 

(Long pause) 14 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  I’m handing you what’s been marked as 15 

Exhibit 10.  Could you identify this document? 16 

(Employer Exhibit 10 marked for identification) 17 

A  This is a new hire checklist for managers.   18 

Q Is this managers in a typical sense or managers in the 19 

route manager sense? 20 

A  This is typical. 21 

Q This is for managers?  Is this form used for route 22 

drivers? 23 

A  Yes, it is. 24 

Q So where it says new hire checklist for managers, it 25 
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doesn’t mean -- it means route drivers?   1 

A  It means employees being hired by Stericycle. 2 

Q I see.  Is this the same new hire file checklist used for 3 

all employees? 4 

A  Yes. 5 

Q Okay.  That would include drivers at all ten locations?   6 

A  Yes. 7 

Q As well as RBA and dispatcher? 8 

A  Yes. 9 

Q Plant workers? 10 

A  Yes. 11 

Q Service techs? 12 

A  Yes. 13 

Q Okay. 14 

 MR. TERRELL:  I move Exhibit 10 into evidence. 15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No objection. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer’s 17 

10 is received. 18 

(Employer Exhibit 10 received into evidence) 19 

(Long pause) 20 

Q I’m handing you what’s been marked as Stericycle Exhibit 21 

11.  Can you identify this document? 22 

(Employer Exhibit 11 marked for identification) 23 

A  I didn’t hear you. 24 

Q Can you identify this document, Exhibit 11? 25 
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A  This is our benefit for employees.   1 

Q Does this apply to all employees? 2 

A  Yes. 3 

Q Regardless of location, regardless of job classification? 4 

A  Yes. 5 

 MR. TERRELL:  Move Exhibit 11 into evidence. 6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No objection. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer 8 

11’s received. 9 

(Employer Exhibit 11 received into evidence) 10 

(Long pause) 11 

Q I’m handing you what has been marked as Exhibit 12.  Can 12 

you identify for the record what this document is? 13 

(Employer Exhibit 12 marked for identification) 14 

A  This is our monthly Steri-News. 15 

Q Is it a newsletter? 16 

A  Yes. 17 

Q Is this distributed to all employees? 18 

A  It’s printed and left all the facility. 19 

Q Pardon? 20 

A  It’s printed at each facility. 21 

Q How is it distributed to the employees? 22 

A  It’s given to them to look at it at the facilities. 23 

Q Are there any groups of employees who do not receive this 24 

newsletter? 25 
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A  Not that I’m aware of. 1 

Q Okay.   2 

(Long pause) 3 

Q I’m handing you what has been marked as Exhibit 13. 4 

(Employer Exhibit 13 marked for identification) 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Did you want to move for the 6 

admission of 12? 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes, please. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection? 9 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m sorry, what was the --  10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Well, first we’re --  11 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No objection to Exhibit 12. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  So hearing no objection, 13 

Employer 12 is received.  So we’re clear, the Employer is -- 14 

we’ve got now Employer 13 in front of us.   15 

(Employer Exhibit 12 received into evidence) 16 

Q We’re looking at Exhibit 13, Mr. Dunn.  What is this 17 

document? 18 

A  Our code of business conduct. 19 

Q Are there any groups of employees to whom this document 20 

does not apply? 21 

A  No. 22 

Q Is this distributed to all employees? 23 

A  Yes. 24 

Q Is instruction provided to the employees regarding the 25 
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substance and content of this document? 1 

A  If needed. 2 

Q Okay. 3 

 MR. TERRELL:  Move for admission of Exhibit 13.  4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection? 5 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No objection. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer 13 7 

is received.      8 

(Employer Exhibit 13 received into evidence) 9 

(Long pause) 10 

Q I’m handing you what’s been marked as Exhibit 14.  Can you 11 

identify this document? 12 

(Employer Exhibit 14 marked for identification) 13 

A  It’s our team member handbook. 14 

Q Like an employee handbook? 15 

A  Yes. 16 

Q Is this for all employees? 17 

A  Yes. 18 

Q Including all the employees under your jurisdiction as 19 

regional operations manager? 20 

A  Yes. 21 

Q Okay.   22 

 MR. TERRELL:  I have no further questions of this witness 23 

at this time.  I would like to reserve the right to call him 24 

back, as necessary, to fill in any gaps --  25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 1 

 MR. TERRELL:  -- should that become apparent --  2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you want to offer --  3 

 MR. TERRELL:  -- in the proceedings.  Yes, I’ll offer No. 4 

14. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection? 6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, 14 is 8 

received.   9 

(Employer Exhibit 14 received into evidence) 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Does counsel for the Petitioner 11 

have any questions for Mr. Dunn? 12 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Just a few. 13 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 14 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  Mr. Dunn, I think you answered your 15 

first question was that you worked for Stericycle, Inc.  Is it 16 

not correct that you work for Stericycle of Washington, Inc.? 17 

A  I work for Stericycle, Inc. 18 

Q Were you here when Mr. Philpott said that you worked for 19 

Stericycle of Washington, Inc.? 20 

A  I was here. 21 

Q Did you hear him say that? 22 

A  I don’t remember him saying that. 23 

Q Were you here when Peter Fischer said that you were going 24 

to be the guy that’s going to be able to answer the questions 25 
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about who works for what entities and who the employers are? 1 

A  I’m not sure what extent of questions but, yes. 2 

Q So you work for Stericycle, Inc.  Do you know who the 13 3 

route drivers in Kent work for? 4 

A  Stericycle of Washington. 5 

Q If you would take a look at the first page of Exhibit 4. 6 

A  Yes. 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  Hold on just a minute. 8 

(Long pause) 9 

 MR. TERRELL:  Go ahead. 10 

Q Other than the regional operations manager, which is Mr. 11 

Philpott, and the regional service manager, who I believe is 12 

you, does everyone else in the Kent main transportation hub 13 

listed there work for Stericycle of Washington, Inc.? 14 

A  Well, let’s back up.  First, I’m not a regional service 15 

manager. 16 

Q I’m sorry, what’s your title again? 17 

A  Regional operations manager. 18 

Q You’re the regional operations manager. 19 

A  Yes, sir. 20 

Q I’m sorry, Mr. Philpott’s the regional operations 21 

director. 22 

A  Correct. 23 

Q Other than you then, does everyone else listed in that 24 

first grouping under Kent main transportation hub with office 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

238 

 

staff work for Stericycle of Washington, Inc.? 1 

A  No. 2 

Q Can you tell me who all those people work for, starting 3 

with the 13 route drivers? 4 

A  The drivers are Stericycle of Washington. 5 

Q What about the fill-in driver/warehouse? 6 

A  Stericycle of Washington. 7 

Q What about the long-haul drivers? 8 

A  Stericycle of Washington. 9 

Q What about the office dispatch? 10 

A  Stericycle of Washington. 11 

Q What about the RBA? 12 

A  Stericycle of Washington. 13 

Q What about the safety manager? 14 

A  Stericycle, Inc. 15 

Q What about the regional service manager? 16 

A  Stericycle, Inc. 17 

Q What’s the name of the regional service manager? 18 

A  David Rhodes. 19 

Q What about the two sharps management supervisors? 20 

A  Stericycle, Inc. 21 

Q What about the fulltime and part-time bio systems service 22 

techs? 23 

A  Stericycle, Inc. 24 

Q Out at the Morton Treatment Facility, who do all those 25 
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people work for? 1 

A  Both Stericycle of Washington and Stericycle, Inc. 2 

Q Can you be more specific? 3 

A  The long-haul --  4 

Q Go through line-by-line. 5 

A The long-haul drivers --  6 

Q Yes. 7 

A  -- and the part-time long-haul driver are Stericycle of 8 

Washington.  All the others, Stericycle, Inc. 9 

Q What about the route drivers in Woodinville, Airway 10 

Heights and Pasco? 11 

A  They’re all Stericycle of Washington.   12 

Q Do you know who the individuals listed on the second page 13 

are employed by, starting with Myrtle Creek, the route driver? 14 

A  Stericycle, Inc. 15 

Q What about the people at Troutdale? 16 

A  Stericycle, Inc. 17 

Q Turning to the Idaho page, who do those three route 18 

drivers work for? 19 

A  Stericycle, Inc. 20 

Q And testimony about people employed in Montana, do you 21 

know who they work for? 22 

A  Stericycle, Inc. 23 

Q Can you tell us what the two sharps management supervisors 24 

do? 25 
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A  What they do? 1 

Q Yeah, what are their job duties? 2 

A  Managing the personnel that collect the sharps containers 3 

from hospitals. 4 

Q Can you be more specific about what that management 5 

involves? 6 

A  I don’t have the knowledge. 7 

Q Is that because basically the regional service manager, 8 

your counterpart, with relationship to the sharps and the bio 9 

systems techs? 10 

A  Correct. 11 

Q Can you tell us what the regional service manager does? 12 

A  He manages their supervisors and then down through the 13 

ranks with the air employees as well. 14 

Q Do you know if the two sharps management supervisors have 15 

the power to discipline the bio systems service techs? 16 

A  I don’t know. 17 

Q Do you know if the regional service manager has the power 18 

to discipline bio systems service techs? 19 

A  I believe so. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Let me stop you.  What’s the 21 

regional service manager’s name again? 22 

 WITNESS:  David Rhodes, R-h-o-d-e-s. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Are the parties willing to 24 

stipulate that Mr. Rhodes is a supervisor within the meaning of 25 
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Section 2(11) of the Act and that he has the authority to 1 

discipline employees?   2 

 MR. TERRELL:  I’m not prepared to do that right now 3 

without at least some consultation with my client and/or 4 

testimony. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Maybe later this afternoon.  6 

Okay, thank you.  You may continue, Mr. Iglitzin.   7 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Thank you. 8 

(Long pause) 9 

MR. IGLITZIN:  I don’t have any more questions for this 10 

witness now, but I want to reserve my right to ask him further 11 

questions and have him remain present until such time as I get 12 

the response to my Subpoena Duces Tecum, which has the 13 

documents that I need to question this witness.  14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  I’ve got some 15 

questions for you, sir.   16 

COURT EXAMINATION 17 

Q BY HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  You gave some testimony 18 

earlier about the bio systems service techs collecting sharps 19 

containers from facilities and bringing them down to the truck 20 

drivers to pick up.  Do you know what percentage, the number of 21 

sites that happens at? 22 

A  How many sites our service techs are at? 23 

Q Where they pick up sharps or whatever they pick up and 24 

bring them down to the truck drivers to load in their vehicles. 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

242 

 

A  I don’t know that, no.   1 

Q Is it mostly large sites, mostly small sites?   2 

A  It’s mostly large quantity generators.   3 

Q Who would those be? 4 

A  Large labs, as an example, Harborview has our Sharps 5 

Program.  The other one was a large lab we talked about earlier 6 

was Dynacare. 7 

(Long pause) 8 

Q Who offloads trucks when they arrive at Morton? 9 

A  The regulated medical waste workers at the plant. 10 

Q Do the drivers ever offload the trucks? 11 

A  It’s extremely rare, not to my knowledge, no. 12 

Q Okay.  Do the service techs get PDTs? 13 

A  No. 14 

Q Are there different wage scales for different job classes 15 

that Stericycle uses? 16 

A  Yes. 17 

Q Can you talk a little about those?  What’s the wage scale 18 

for the drivers?   19 

A  It depends on background, so it would be hard for me to 20 

say based on not knowing what we’re talking about or the 21 

background.  It’s comparable to what kind of job functions they 22 

had in the past.  It’s not something that I set.  It’s all 23 

discussed by recruiters and human resources department. 24 

Q Okay.  How about the wage scales for the plant workers, 25 
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how are those different? 1 

A  That’s more of a center flat fee, flat wage.  His 2 

background isn’t as imperative as a driver. 3 

Q Do you know generally what the plant workers are paid? 4 

A  Starting rate in Morton, I believe is around $13.   5 

Q What about in Butte?   6 

A  I think it’s $12.50. 7 

Q What about the service techs?   8 

A  I don’t know. 9 

Q What about the dispatch and RBA employees? 10 

A  I haven’t hired one in so long, I wouldn’t know where 11 

we’re at today, to be honest with you. 12 

Q Is it the same scale as the drivers? 13 

A  I wouldn’t imagine so.   14 

(Long pause) 15 

Q Who does the safety manager report to? 16 

A  Name or title? 17 

Q Both. 18 

A  Chris Stromerson is Kelly Merriman’s direct report. 19 

Q Where does Chris work? 20 

A  He’s based from his home but he travels most of the time, 21 

so he has the entire west coast.  I don’t know his title, to be 22 

honest with you. 23 

Q Do you know generally what his job duties are? 24 

A  No. 25 
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Q Do you know what the safety manager’s paid? 1 

A  No. 2 

Q Who picks up the waste at Woodinville, Pasco and Spokane?  3 

How does that get to Morton?   4 

A  Long-haul drivers. 5 

Q Where are the long-haul drivers based out of? 6 

A  One in Kent, there’s six fulltimes in Morton, there’s a 7 

seventh part-time.  There’s also a function we use as a relief 8 

out of Portland. 9 

Q Does the Kent long-haul driver ever pick up waste in 10 

Pasco, Airway Heights or Woodinville? 11 

A  He has.   12 

Q How often would you say that happens? 13 

A  As needed, covering vacations or --  14 

Q Once a month, once a week? 15 

A  Once every six months. 16 

Q Who normally -- where are the long-haul drivers based that 17 

normally pick up the waste for Pasco, Airway Heights and 18 

Woodinville? 19 

A  Woodinville is normally based in Kent.  Pasco and Airway 20 

Heights are normally based in Morton. 21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m sorry, normally based where? 22 

 WITNESS:  Morton. 23 

Q Would you have any knowledge of what the Morton plant 24 

supervisor’s job duties are? 25 
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A  Managing the operations crew, efficiency, safety, flow of 1 

the trailers inbound/outbound, double-checking cleanliness of 2 

containers, general cleanliness of the operating floor.   3 

Q Do you know what the name of the plant supervisor at 4 

Morton is? 5 

A  Bob Nephew. 6 

Q Thank you.   7 

(Long pause) 8 

Q There was some testimony about the bio systems service 9 

techs installing or preparing to install collection sites, for 10 

lack of a better term, at various clients.  Do you know what 11 

percentage of the time they spend doing that versus just 12 

collecting material? 13 

A  I guess a smaller percent of the time.  I don’t have the 14 

exact number, though. 15 

Q Less than 50% of the time, install versus --  16 

A  Install, yes, less than 50%. 17 

Q Would you say less than 30% of the time? 18 

A  Yes. 19 

Q Let than 10%? 20 

A  No. 21 

Q Earlier you talked about sometimes Kent drivers have done 22 

work in Portland before.  How often does that happen? 23 

A  As needed.  Same thing as vacations, they’re short drivers 24 

or --  25 
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Q Once a month, once a week, once a year? 1 

A  Once a quarter. 2 

Q In those circumstances, what happens? 3 

A  Depending on the route we’re covering, it could be a 4 

driver going to a location and spend the night in a hotel.  It 5 

could be going through an area that would normally be covered 6 

by a Portland driver that we can trim off from Kent.  It just 7 

depends on what situation might arise. 8 

Q How many plant workers are there in Butte? 9 

A  There are four plant RMW workers, there’s one lead who 10 

also works on the floor with them. 11 

Q Who’s responsible for supervising the Butte plant workers? 12 

A  The plant manager’s name is Jim Close. 13 

Q Where does Jim work? 14 

A  Butte. 15 

Q Does Jim have the authority to discipline employees? 16 

A  Yes. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Are the parties willing to 18 

stipulate that Mr. Close is a supervisor? 19 

 MR. TERRELL:  I would have to consult with my client 20 

first. 21 

(Long pause) 22 

Q Can you describe for me how the hiring process works for 23 

route drivers?  24 

A  As a position is needed, it’s requested from management.  25 
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So if a supervisor has a position open up, he would first go 1 

through me.  I would then write something up as a job need, a 2 

form, submit it to my superior. 3 

Q Who’s that? 4 

A  Mike Philpott, who submits it to his superior.   5 

Q Who’s that? 6 

A  Jim Hortonstein. 7 

Q Where’s Jim based out of? 8 

A  He’s -- I don’t know the exact city, but I know he lives 9 

in the state of Texas.  He has the authority to grant the 10 

hiring need. 11 

Q Who does he work for? 12 

A  His superior would be Dan Gennetti.   13 

Q Is that Stericycle, Inc. or Stericycle of Washington?   14 

A  Stericycle, Inc.  When the request would be granted, then 15 

it would be approved through the recruiter who posts the 16 

position on our internet webpage, careers page.  It’ll just 17 

have a job description so people can apply online.   18 

The supervisor will work with the recruiter to go through 19 

the candidates and set up interviews, go through the process to 20 

find the right candidate.  At that point in time, a decision’s 21 

made between the HR group and the transportation supervisor to 22 

the particular individual. 23 

Q Does the transportation supervisor have the authority to 24 

hire without running it through the recruiting group? 25 
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A  No. 1 

Q Where’s the recruiting group based out of? 2 

A  Chicago. 3 

Q Do you know who the recruiting group folks are employed 4 

by? 5 

A  Stericycle, Inc. 6 

Q In the event that the transportation supervisor wants to 7 

fire an employee, how does that process work? 8 

A  That person would talk to our HR support person. 9 

Q Where are they based out of? 10 

A  California. 11 

Q Who do they work for? 12 

A  Stericycle, Inc.  It’d be a discussion with our HR person 13 

to see what has been done in the past, what is driving this 14 

now.  All of this will be mentioned to me and that’s the first 15 

person I’d point that trans supervisor to anyhow is to talk to 16 

the HR group.  It’s a discussion first and then from there 17 

depends on what the outcome is. 18 

Q If they decided to terminate the employee, what happens?   19 

A  If they both --  20 

Q Yeah. 21 

A  -- determine it’s a fire-able offense?  Then they would 22 

move forward with firing the employee.   23 

Q How does that work?  What’s the notification process like?  24 

Who notifies the employee, who does the paperwork?   25 
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A  A transportation supervisor would then sit down with the 1 

actual employee.   2 

Q What if lesser form or -- or the transportation supervisor 3 

just wants to issue a lesser form of discipline, how does that 4 

process work? 5 

A  It’s same thing, it’ll be discussed with the HR person, 6 

this is what happened.  There is a process in place, you know, 7 

verbal, written, suspension, termination as the steps.  8 

However, depending on the severity, it could be immediate 9 

termination, it could be immediate suspension.  It’s all 10 

discussed at that point with HR. 11 

Q Do you ever have employees who transfer between sites?  12 

For example, I work at Morton and I want to go work at 13 

Portland. 14 

A  I do. 15 

Q How does that work? 16 

A  As an example, we had a Morton plant worker, worked in the 17 

medical waste processing and had an interest of being a truck 18 

driver.  So didn’t see a reason why not, we actually put him 19 

through truck driving school so he could get his CDL-A class.  20 

Benefit to him, benefit to us, it worked out great.   21 

Q Who has the authority to grant or deny the request for a 22 

transfer? 23 

A  Within district, it would be just our own personnel 24 

discussing it within our region.  If it was something that -- 25 
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and this has happened too.  We had a driver transfer to 1 

California.  It’s kind of up to the California group if they 2 

want to receive the drivers.  There’s nothing saying that they 3 

have to.  Usually, somebody’s got previous training, they’re a 4 

good fit, why not?  But that’s kind of up to the receiving 5 

party. 6 

Q You say within district.  Is the district you work in, 7 

does it assign district numbers? 8 

A  That’s an old term, excuse me.  We moved into regions 9 

awhile back.  My area is really the layout of the old district. 10 

Q What’s the title of the region? 11 

A  96, Region 96.   12 

Q What region is in California? 13 

A  Part of Region 96 and part of Region 90. 14 

Q Do you know where the dividing line is? 15 

A  I believe it’s somewhere along the Bakersfield area. 16 

Q Southern California.  How far east is Region 96? 17 

A  The furthest point would be Montana. 18 

Q What about Wyoming?  What district is Wyoming in? 19 

A  It’s bit of my region.  I have the central area of 20 

Wyoming, Cody, Wyoming. 21 

Q Okay. 22 

A  Sheridan a little bit on the edge.  Then some of those 23 

states are so vast and not a lot of business that it’s kind of 24 

broken up in pieces.  So that’s also, I believe, Region 45. 25 
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Q Where’s Region 45 based out of? 1 

A  What is the area they cover? 2 

Q What’s their hub or where are they based out of? 3 

A  I don’t know where they’re based out of, to be honest with 4 

you. 5 

Q Where do they cover? 6 

A  Central West. 7 

Q Can you give me some states? 8 

A  Minnesota, the Dakotas, they go down to Utah, and I’m not 9 

sure all of Colorado but parts of Colorado. 10 

Q So I’m clear, what states are in Region 96? 11 

A  Washington, Oregon, Idaho, Montana, parts of Wyoming, part 12 

of California I just described and parts of Nevada. 13 

Q Are there -- are you responsible for overseeing operations 14 

in Northern California or parts of Nevada? 15 

A  No. 16 

Q Who’s responsible for overseeing those operations? 17 

A  My counterpart down there is Dave Williams. 18 

Q Where’s he based out of? 19 

A  Fresno. 20 

(Long pause) 21 

Q So what determines whether an employee works for 22 

Stericycle of Washington, Inc. versus Stericycle, Inc.? 23 

A  Stericycle of Washington is our transportation portion of 24 

our business for Washington. 25 
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Q Do you know when it was created? 1 

A  When?  I don’t.   2 

Q Has it been around for five years, seven years, eight 3 

years, ten years, longer than ten years? 4 

A  I don’t know. 5 

Q Do you know who the primary executives are for Stericycle 6 

of Washington? 7 

A  No. 8 

Q Do you know if there are other employees other than the 9 

drivers we’ve already discussed that work for Stericycle of 10 

Washington? 11 

A  Say again? 12 

Q There’s 15 drivers at Kent, 4 drivers in Woodinville, 4 13 

drivers in Airway Heights, the one driver in Pasco, the 7 14 

drivers in Morton and the 2 dispatch and one RBA person at 15 

Kent.  Are there any other folks who work for Stericycle of 16 

Washington? 17 

A  No. 18 

Q That’s all? 19 

A  That’s it. 20 

(Long pause) 21 

Q Do Stericycle, Inc. and Stericycle of Washington, Inc. 22 

service the same customers? 23 

A  Do they service the same customers? 24 

Q Right.  Does Stericycle, Inc. have any customers that are 25 
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-- or Stericycle of Washington, Inc. have any customers that 1 

Stericycle, Inc. does not have? 2 

A  Say that one more time. 3 

Q Does Stericycle of Washington, Inc. have any customers 4 

that Stericycle, Inc. does not have? 5 

A  Yes. 6 

Q Who would that be? 7 

A  Hospitals or clinics or doctors’ offices that the service 8 

techs do not service. 9 

Q Those entities like the hospital, for example, we talked 10 

about St. Joe’s in Lewiston.  They actually have a contract 11 

with Stericycle of Washington, Inc.? 12 

A  I’m not sure how the contract’s written. 13 

Q Do the two companies maintain separate addresses at the 14 

Kent facility or is it the same address? 15 

A  To what extent? 16 

Q I mean, is there a Stericycle of Washington, Inc. at Kent 17 

and a separate Stericycle, Inc. address? 18 

A  Not that I’m aware of. 19 

Q Do you know if they share fax machines and telephone 20 

lines? 21 

A  They do. 22 

Q Do they share copiers? 23 

A  Yes. 24 

Q What about janitorial services? 25 
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A  Yes. 1 

Q Is there any difference in terms of personnel policies 2 

covering the two groups? 3 

A  No. 4 

(Long pause) 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I don’t have any further 6 

questions at this time.  Any --  7 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yeah, I think I’ll ask a couple of questions 8 

for clarification.  9 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 10 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Region 96 you said includes Washington, 11 

Oregon, Idaho, Montana, parts of Wyoming, as well as northern 12 

part of California and part of Nevada.  Is that correct? 13 

A  Correct. 14 

Q But you’re not responsible for any part of California or 15 

any part of Nevada, correct? 16 

A  Correct. 17 

Q So what you manage is basically a subset of what is now 18 

called Region 96? 19 

A  Correct. 20 

Q You mentioned something the name going from -- name 21 

changes or number changes at some point in the recent past? 22 

A  Yes. 23 

Q Can you explain that? 24 

A  What happened was, we were smaller districts.  They joined 25 
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in all areas two districts together to form a region.  My 1 

superior, Mike Philpott, our old district was 96, so that 2 

number went with our new region. 3 

Q You report to Mike Philpott? 4 

A  Yes. 5 

Q Does Philpott have responsibility for the rest of Region 6 

96? 7 

A  Yes. 8 

Q Is there -- what was called District 96, is that the same 9 

as the four states, plus the part of Wyoming that you now 10 

manage? 11 

A  Yes. 12 

Q The rest of what is now called Region 96, Northern 13 

California, part of Nevada, what district is that named? 14 

A  That was District 90. 15 

Q 90? 16 

A  Yes. 17 

Q Okay.  The four states and the part of Wyoming that you 18 

manage, would it be fair to call it old 96? 19 

A  Yes. 20 

Q Is there another name that’s applied to old 96 that is the 21 

four states plus the part of Wyoming? 22 

A  I’ve heard people refer to us as the Pac Northwest. 23 

Q Pac Northwest?  Let me refer your attention to Stericycle 24 

Exhibit 2.  That’s the photographs of the drivers’ room.  Do 25 
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you see a sign over -- in that photograph over the photographs? 1 

A  Yes. 2 

Q What does it say? 3 

A  Pacific Northwest Drivers. 4 

Q You just got through saying you’ve heard some people make 5 

reference to Pac Northwest.  Is that -- the reference here to 6 

Pacific Northwest Drivers, is that in reference to the same 7 

drivers who are in the four states plus the part of the 8 

Wyoming? 9 

A  Yes. 10 

Q Of course, there’s no location in Wyoming, is there? 11 

A  No, it’s a service area. 12 

Q Okay.  Out of which location? 13 

A  Billings, Montana. 14 

Q Okay. 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  That’s all I have. 16 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  With the same reservation that I will have 17 

more questions for this witness doubtless when there’s response 18 

to my Subpoena Duces Tecum. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, I have a couple more 20 

questions for you.  21 

 WITNESS:  Okay. 22 

COURT EXAMINATION 23 

Q BY HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Does Stericycle of Washington 24 

and Stericycle, Inc. hold themselves out to the public as 25 
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different entities? 1 

A  No. 2 

Q What are all the --    3 

 MR. TERRELL:  I would ask -- I don’t want to object the 4 

hearing officer’s question, but I will comment. 5 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m going to object to a comment from Mr. 6 

Terrell.  He can either object to the question or not. 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  I’ll object, it’s for purposes of 8 

clarification.  When you say, “hold themselves out to the 9 

public,” that could have quite a few different meanings. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, fair enough. 11 

Q Is there -- what do the tags on the employees’ uniforms 12 

say? 13 

A  Stericycle. 14 

Q Does that include employees of Stericycle, Inc. and 15 

Stericycle of Washington? 16 

A  Correct. 17 

Q Anybody’s uniform say Stericycle of Washington? 18 

A  No. 19 

Q Does Stericycle of Washington advertise on its own? 20 

A  No. 21 

Q Who does the advertising for Stericycle of Washington? 22 

 MR. TERRELL:  Who does advertising for Stericycle of 23 

Washington? 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Um hum. 25 
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 MR. TERRELL:  I thought the previous answer was, no, that 1 

it doesn’t advertise. 2 

Q Does anyone advertise on behalf of Stericycle of 3 

Washington? 4 

A  I don’t know that that exists. 5 

Q Do the employees -- do the drivers, for example, ever swap 6 

equipment or borrow equipment from one another? 7 

A  Yes. 8 

Q At -- between the sites?  Like for example, between 9 

Woodinville and Kent or between Morton and Portland? 10 

A  Yes. 11 

Q How often would you say that happens between, for example, 12 

Morton and Portland? 13 

A  The PDTs, the scanning items used for our customers and 14 

our database, they break.  So we do send them in for servicing 15 

and have to trade those items to whoever may need to have that 16 

PDT given to.  17 

Q How does that work?  Do they just put it in a box and ship 18 

it to --  19 

A  Exactly. 20 

Q Are they all in the same system? 21 

A  Yes. 22 

Q Who else has access to that system?  Is it a regional 23 

system or is it a nationwide system? 24 

A  It’s nationwide. 25 
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Q Do you know if Stericycle of Washington and Stericycle, 1 

Inc. maintain the same bank accounts or different bank 2 

accounts? 3 

A  I don’t know that. 4 

(Long pause) 5 

Q Okay, thank you. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any further questions?   7 

 MR. TERRELL:  No. 8 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I do, one or two. 9 

RE-CROSS-EXAMINATION 10 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  I believe we’ve heard testimony that the 11 

route drivers in Kent drive company owned trucks.  Is that 12 

correct? 13 

A  No. 14 

Q What vehicles do they drive? 15 

A  They’ll be leased equipment. 16 

Q They drive equipment that the company has leased for them? 17 

A  Correct. 18 

Q Is there signage on those vehicles? 19 

A  Yes. 20 

Q What does the signage say? 21 

A  Stericycle. 22 

Q Not Stericycle of Washington?   23 

A  No. 24 

Q Thank you. 25 
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 MR. IGLITZIN:  I have no further questions. 1 

COURT EXAMINATION 2 

Q BY HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Who do you lease the trucks 3 

from at Kent? 4 

A  There’s two groups, Ryder Transportation and Pac Lease. 5 

Q And what? 6 

A  Pac Lease. 7 

Q What’s Pac Lease? 8 

A  What is it? 9 

Q Um hum. 10 

A  It’s Pac Car, they have their own leasing group. 11 

Q Do you know how much -- do you know who signed the leases?  12 

Is it Stericycle of Washington or Stericycle, Inc.? 13 

A  I don’t know, it’s all done by the corporate office. 14 

Q Alright, thank you. 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any further questions?  16 

 MR. TERRELL:  No. 17 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, if there are no further 19 

questions, you are excused, subject to recall.  Thank you. 20 

(Witness excused) 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Can we go off the record? 22 

(Off record) 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  On the record.  24 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Thank you.  I’d like to bring the motion 25 
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now.  We’ve heard from two Employer witnesses.  We’ve heard a 1 

fairly extensive background of the operations of both 2 

Stericycle, Inc. and Stericycle of Washington.  I believe it is 3 

appropriate per the Board Law for the Employer to identify 4 

issues in dispute before it calls any additional witnesses 5 

because under Board Law, witnesses are irrelevant unless 6 

there’s an explanation for what purposes they are being called.  7 

They’re no longer being called for the purposes of general 8 

background information.   9 

It is appropriate at this time for the Employer to 10 

identify the bargaining unit it believes is appropriate if it 11 

continues to take the position the bargaining unit petitioned 12 

for by the Union is not appropriate.   13 

I refer the hearing officer to two things.  One is the 14 

case of Bennett Industries, Inc., 313 NLRB 1363 (1994).  In 15 

that case, the Board found that the hearing officer properly 16 

refused to permit the Employer to introduce evidence concerning 17 

the supervisory status of certain individuals where the 18 

Employer did not take the position that those individuals were 19 

supervisors. 20 

Indeed, the Board stated that, “A party’s refusal to take 21 

a position in hearing while attempting to introduce evidence 22 

mean in some circumstances signify a lack of good faith.”   23 

I also refer the hearing officer to the Regional 24 

Director’s decision and direction of election in Case 4-RC-25 
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21788, which involved the same Employer, Stericycle, Inc. and a 1 

different Teamsters local.  In that case, the precise issue was 2 

raised.  The Regional Director found that in the instant case, 3 

the Employer refused to take a position either to which of the 4 

seven individuals it considered to be supervisors or as to what 5 

would constitute an appropriate unit.  On that basis, the 6 

Regional Director, citing Bennett Industries, concluded that 7 

the Employer, by its refusal to offer an affirmative stance on 8 

these two topics, failed to create an issue requiring 9 

resolution. 10 

Accordingly, the evidence the Employer wished to present 11 

to the hearing would not serve to resolve any issue in dispute 12 

between the parties.  Note that the Regional Director noted in 13 

that case that this was not the first time that this same 14 

Employer had declined to take a position on various issues, and 15 

cites two other RC cases that resulted in decisions and 16 

directions of elections.   17 

The same Employer followed the same bad faith conduct, 18 

refusing to identify the issues in dispute.  This is not a 19 

trivial matter because, as currently presented, this hearing is 20 

likely to run for several more days because we are needing to 21 

address every facility in every one of four or five states, 22 

employees of both Stericycle, Inc. and Stericycle of 23 

Washington, Inc.  It causing substantial increased costs on 24 

Region 19, as well as Teamsters Local 174.  It is unnecessary, 25 
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it is inappropriate, it is being conducted in bad faith.   1 

For all those reasons, we would ask the hearing officer 2 

direct -- rule that this Employer cannot put on additional 3 

witnesses unless it explains the particular legal issue or 4 

contention for which those witnesses are being offered.   5 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, we take offense and take exception to 6 

the accusation of bad faith.  We’re barely six hours into this 7 

proceeding at this point in terms of the number of hours of 8 

testimony and evidence presentation, maybe less than that.  9 

This is an investigation, we got this petition only a very 10 

short while ago.  We will take a position.  We may take a 11 

position today, but I want to look at this authority that Mr. 12 

Iglitzin has cited before I respond any further to his motion.   13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Is the Employer willing to take a 14 

position at this time on the petitioned-for unit? 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  Not at this point, but I’m not ruling out 16 

that we won’t.  I’m not saying we won’t, but I’m not prepared 17 

to take that position at this time. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Well, seeing as it is about 19 

12:15, I will take the matter under advisement during break for 20 

lunch.  Let’s go off the record. 21 

(Off record) 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  On the record.  So first, Mr. 23 

Terrell, so I have an idea of where we are, how many more 24 

witnesses do you intend to call?  25 
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 MR. TERRELL:  Today, three, maybe four, and I have a 1 

handful tomorrow. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  How many is a handful? 3 

 MR. TERRELL:  I doubt we’ll go the entire day, but it’s 4 

possible. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  So who is it that you’re 6 

going to call today? 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  Am I under an obligation to communicate in 8 

advance who I’m going to call? 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I would certainly prefer if you 10 

did so I know exactly what’s going on in the hearing. 11 

 MR. TERRELL:  Alright.  Kelly, the safety officer.  I’m 12 

also going to call Chris Dunn back briefly on one issue, which 13 

I’ll explain when we get to that.  Then Mark Couch.   14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Mark was the --  15 

 MR. TERRELL:  The plant manager for Morton. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  For Morton? 17 

 MR. TERRELL:  Right. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  How many witnesses did you say 19 

tomorrow? 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  Maybe two, I haven’t flushed that out yet.  21 

I don’t know who they will be. 22 

(Long pause) 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 24 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m sorry, are we on the record? 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yes. 1 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I just need to let you know that I have a 2 

family situation tomorrow in the morning, certainly having to 3 

do with a medical situation with my daughter, so I will not be 4 

able to reconvene tomorrow.  Otherwise, we could reconvene at 5 

1:30 tomorrow, if necessary.  I’m not sure if that will leave 6 

us enough time to finish.  If Mr. Terrell doesn’t think it 7 

would, then maybe we should make it a different day.  I don’t 8 

mean to imply that’s my authority, that will be my request of 9 

the Region.   10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 11 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I didn’t anticipate that this hearing would 12 

take as long as it has.   13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 14 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I should say, the medical was planned in 15 

advance, but I still didn’t anticipate that it would be -- that 16 

it would present a problem. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you know who you intend to 18 

call tomorrow? 19 

 MR. TERRELL:  I don’t at this point.   20 

(Long pause) 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Let me go off the 22 

record real quick here. 23 

(Off record) 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Before we left, I had two 25 
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motions.  The first motion was a motion from the Petitioner to 1 

preclude testimony.  Tell me if I’m misunderstanding this, 2 

preclude testimony until the Employer took a position on the 3 

unit.  Is that a correct --  4 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  That’s an approximation of --  5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, that’s my stab at it from 6 

an hour ago. 7 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  That’s a pretty good shorthand --  8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  And the second motion was 9 

a motion on the --    10 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  To compel enforcement of the Subpoena Duces 11 

Tecum. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  So after consulting 13 

with the Region, I’m going to defer ruling on both motions.  14 

Right now it appears that the testimony is relevant.  15 

Obviously, there’s -- the testimony that is currently 16 

contained in the record addresses a number of scope and 17 

composition issues.  The composition appears with respect to 18 

some of the other folks at the Kent facility and scope 19 

obviously.  20 

 It appears testimony elicited goes to whether the 21 

individuals employed at other facilities throughout Washington 22 

and possibly other -- in Oregon, Idaho and Montana should be 23 

included with the unit.  So my marching orders are as they are.   24 

 So with that, Mr. Terrell, call your next witness. 25 
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 MR. TERRELL:  Okay.  I call Kelly Merriman. 1 

(Long pause) 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Please raise your right hand. 3 

Whereupon,  4 

KELLY MERRIMAN 5 

was called as a witness, by and on behalf of the Employer, and 6 

having been duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows:  7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Please state and 8 

spell your name for the record.   9 

 WITNESS:  My name is Kelly Merriman, K-e-l-l-y, M-e-r-r-i-10 

m-a-n. 11 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 12 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Who are you employed by? 13 

A  Stericycle, Inc. 14 

Q Where’s your office? 15 

A  My office is located at the Kent, Washington facility. 16 

Q What is your job title? 17 

A  Safety manager. 18 

Q Safety manager?  Generally as safety manager -- well, 19 

first of all, how long have you been employed in that capacity?   20 

A  About two and a half years. 21 

Q Okay.  Generally, what are your duties? 22 

A  I take care of all of our employees’ onboard training, 23 

annual training.  That’s in conjunction with the supervisors 24 

that are doing hiring and training as well. 25 
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Q You said onboard training.  What is onboard training? 1 

A  At the time of hire, they’ll go through a number of 2 

training topics.  On my end, that would be all safety and 3 

health related topics and then there’s also HR, getting 4 

familiar with the company, benefits, all that sort of stuff 5 

that they’re being trained on and signed up for as well. 6 

Q Before you move on from that.  I’m going to show you a 7 

document that’s previously been marked as Stericycle Exhibit 8 

10.  Do you see that? 9 

A  The new hire checklist.   10 

Q Yes.  Are you familiar with that document? 11 

A  I’ve seen it before, yes. 12 

Q Are these the sort of items that are listed here that you 13 

go through when you do an onboard with a new employee? 14 

A  I do not do this.  Their direct supervisor would complete 15 

this with the employee. 16 

Q I see.  Is your portion of the onboard process only 17 

safety-related or are there other topics beyond safety that you 18 

cover? 19 

A  My responsibility would be mainly the safety and health 20 

related topics, and also any of their medical surveillance 21 

items. 22 

Q Do you perform these duties only for the employees working 23 

at the Kent facility? 24 

A  No, I perform those for all of our employees in the region 25 
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in conjunction with their supervisors. 1 

Q When you say the region, does that include the locations 2 

in Oregon? 3 

A  Yes. 4 

Q Does it include all the locations in Washington? 5 

A  Yes. 6 

Q Does it include all the locations in Idaho? 7 

A  Yes. 8 

Q Does it include all the locations in Montana? 9 

A  Yes. 10 

Q Does this onboard training that you provide differ in any 11 

respect?  Right now, I’m just talking about the onboard 12 

training.  Does it differ in any respect with respect to the 13 

position that the employee is being hired to fill? 14 

A  Yes, there are a number of training topics that all 15 

employees will go through.  For each job specifically, there 16 

are certain specific training topics.   17 

Q Could you list the topics off the top of your head that 18 

are common to all employees regardless of position? 19 

A  Some examples would be blood borne pathogens, PPE or 20 

personal protective equipment, proper lifting, slips, trips, 21 

falls, injury/accident reporting, emergency action plans, those 22 

sorts of things that would apply to everybody. 23 

Q Including the service techs? 24 

A  Yes. 25 
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Q I’m going to hand you what has been -- will be marked as 1 

Exhibit 15.   2 

(Employer Exhibit 15 marked for identification) 3 

(Long pause) 4 

Q Can you tell us what this document is, marked E-15? 5 

A  Yes, this document is a list of -- shows some of the 6 

different job titles.  For each job title, it’s a list of 7 

what training is required for that position.  It will tell 8 

you which topics are required at time of hire and then 9 

annually or every two or three years. 10 

Q Is it the second column that indicates the job position? 11 

A  Yes. 12 

Q It starts off driver, then on page 2 goes to 13 

maintenance. 14 

A  Correct. 15 

Q Plant worker, sharps management specialist.  Is that a 16 

yes? 17 

A  Yes, otherwise known as a tech. 18 

Q I see lists by each job classification of different 19 

training programs or training requirements.  Is there 20 

overlap?  For example, just -- driver in the third column, 21 

you have driving and then medical under that.  The first one 22 

listed is blood chemistry.  Is a blood chemistry a course or 23 

requirement for training that all classifications have? 24 

A  No, that’s not a training requirement.  That’s a medical 25 
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compliance item that, as the employer, we have to make sure 1 

they go through. 2 

Q So we actually need to go down to the next block in the 3 

third column that says training.  Is that correct? 4 

A  Correct. 5 

Q It says access to exposure and medical records.  Is that 6 

a training that is required for just a driver or for all 7 

other employees? 8 

A  For all employees. 9 

Q Accident and injury reporting requirements, is that all 10 

employees or just some? 11 

A  All. 12 

Q Backing procedures? 13 

A  Just drivers. 14 

Q Blood borne pathogens? 15 

A  That would be anyone who has a potential exposure to 16 

blood borne pathogens, so pretty much everybody. 17 

Q DOT CSA training, is that just drivers? 18 

A  Just drivers. 19 

Q DOT hazardous materials? 20 

A  That one would actually be most of our employees.   21 

Q Driver qualifications, I assume that’s only for drivers. 22 

A  Correct. 23 

Q Emergency action plans? 24 

A  All employees. 25 
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Q Fire extinguishers, portable? 1 

A  I believe all employees go through that as well. 2 

Q Hazard communication? 3 

A  All employees. 4 

Q Hours of service? 5 

A  Just drivers. 6 

Q Personal protective equipment? 7 

A  All employees. 8 

Q Proper lifting? 9 

A  All employees. 10 

Q Receipt of FMC safety regulations? 11 

A  Just drivers. 12 

Q Slip, trip, fall or walking working services? 13 

A  All employees. 14 

Q Vehicle condition report? 15 

A  Just drivers. 16 

Q Waste acceptance protocol? 17 

A  All employees. 18 

Q Wellness training for drivers? 19 

A  Just drivers. 20 

Q Whistleblower policies and procedures? 21 

A  That’s just for drivers. 22 

Q Maintenance drivers -- maintenance training.  Electrical 23 

arc flash training, is that just for maintenance? 24 

A  That would be for maintenance and plant employees. 25 
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Q Emergency action plans? 1 

A  All employees. 2 

Q Eye wash and emergency shower? 3 

A  That would be for maintenance, plant employees and also 4 

service techs.  5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Mr. Terrell, for the reader of 6 

the record, I mean, are they going to be able to tell which one 7 

goes to which employee just by looking at the document? 8 

 MR. TERRELL:  That would be the case, would it not, Ms. 9 

Merriman? 10 

WITNESS:  Yeah. 11 

HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Is it necessary to read through 12 

all these? 13 

MR. TERRELL:  I think you’re correct, I think we --  14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, thanks. 15 

Q With respect to the onboard-ing process, that part of it 16 

that you handle and manage, how much time do you typically 17 

spend performing that? 18 

A  It depends on where the employee is based and who’s 19 

helping out.  Let’s say for instance if it were a new driver 20 

being hired in Portland, I would be preparing all of the 21 

training materials, and then I would either go down there 22 

myself and train myself or in conjunction with the supervisor.  23 

If I’m not available, I would send that training material to 24 

the supervisor there and he would do the training. 25 
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 If it’s just myself doing all the training, it’s usually 1 

about an eight-hour day.  If it was just me preparing paperwork 2 

and sending it to the supervisor, an hour maybe. 3 

Q Okay.  The actual training that you do takes a full day? 4 

A  To onboard a new employee, yeah. 5 

Q Is it any less time or any more time with regard to any 6 

particular job classification? 7 

A  The service techs may take a little less time.  You can 8 

usually do their onboard training in about six hours. 9 

Q Now, you said that if the new employee was onboard-ing in 10 

Portland, you would go to Portland yourself. 11 

A  Whatever the business need is.  If the supervisor was not 12 

available, then I could make it work for my schedule to go down 13 

there and help out and do that onboard-ing myself.   14 

Q Now, do you for any other purposes make trips to the other 15 

locations within the region --  16 

A  Yes. 17 

Q -- within old District 96? 18 

A  Yes. 19 

Q Tell us about that.  How often do you go?  Where do you 20 

go, that sort of thing, and for what purpose? 21 

A  Again, it’s kind of business need.  About once a month, I 22 

will travel to the Butte plant facility to do facility 23 

inspections, training that may be needed at that point, 24 

bolstering our safety culture, spending time with the employees 25 
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there.   1 

 Portland, I try to be there about once a month; Spokane, 2 

once a quarter; Pasco, about once a quarter; Boise, once a 3 

quarter. 4 

Q Are those smaller locations? 5 

A  Yes. 6 

Q Okay. 7 

A  For instance, Boise, there are three drivers there.  In 8 

Pasco, there’s one driver.  Spokane is four drivers, so the 9 

smaller locations, I do see them less. 10 

Q What about Woodinville? 11 

A  Woodinville, generally, about once a quarter. 12 

Q Morton? 13 

A  Morton, I’m there about once a week. 14 

Q Any location we’ve left out? 15 

A  The Roseburg location with just one driver, the Billings 16 

location with just one driver, and I rarely go to those. 17 

Q Are you responsible for those latter locations you just 18 

listed as safety officer? 19 

A  Yes. 20 

(Long pause) 21 

 MR. TERRELL:  That’s all I have.   22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Mr. Iglitzin? 23 

 MR. TERRELL:  I would like to offer into evidence Exhibit 24 

15. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Any objections? 1 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  None. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objections, Employer 3 

15 is received.  Any questions for the witness, Mr. Iglitzin?   4 

(Employer Exhibit 15 received into evidence) 5 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I would like to reserve my questioning of 6 

Ms. Merriman until after the Employer takes a position on what 7 

an appropriate unit is. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 9 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, wait a minute, let’s go off the 10 

record. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, let’s go off the record.     12 

(Off record) 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Back on the record.  Mr. Terrell, 14 

I understand you’ve indicated the Employer’s willing to take a 15 

position on the petitioned-for unit.   16 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes, the Employer takes the position that 17 

the appropriate unit similar to other DDEs that have been 18 

issued by this Board would be a wall-to-wall unit encompassing 19 

what has been referred to by Mr. Dunn as the old District 96, 20 

or the Northwest Pacific District, which includes all of the 21 

facility locations in Washington, Oregon, Idaho, Montana and 22 

with some routes that go into part of Wyoming, but there are no 23 

actually locations. 24 

 The appropriate unit would include the drivers.  It would 25 
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include the three positions that are in the admin office at the 1 

Kent facility, who are dispatchers and one is currently 2 

entitled RBA, but there’s been testimony that all three are 3 

cross-trained on all of the duties that all three collectively 4 

handle.  It would include the long-haul drivers as well as the 5 

route drivers, of course, and the warehousemen although I think 6 

there -- warehouse is really a part-time function that crosses 7 

with drivers. 8 

 It would include the plant workers, to include the bio 9 

systems personnel, the RMW plant personnel, the RMW plant 10 

supervisor.  Just one minute. 11 

(Long pause) 12 

 MR. TERRELL:  So it’d also include -- I think I stopped at 13 

RMW plant supervisor.  That would be included.  Our position is 14 

the RMW plant supervisor is not a supervisor within the meaning 15 

of the Act.   16 

 There are two RMW lead positions at Morton.  There is a 17 

position with one person entitled sanitarian/fill-in, two 18 

office administrators and two maintenance employees.  In 19 

addition -- in the Kent facility, in addition to the two office 20 

dispatchers, one RBA that I just identified earlier, we would 21 

include the two sharps management supervisors and the eight 22 

fulltime bio systems service techs and 17 part-time bio systems 23 

service techs. 24 

 Of course, the route drivers at Woodinville, the route 25 
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drivers at Airway Heights, the route driver at Pasco, the route 1 

driver at Myrtle Creek.  At the Portland/Troutdale location, 2 

seven route drivers.   3 

One transportation supervisor -- the transportation 4 

supervisor would not be in the proposed unit.  We’ve already 5 

stipulated he is a supervisor within the meaning of the Act.  6 

There are at that location, two fulltime bio systems service 7 

techs and nine part-time bio systems service techs. 8 

(Long pause) 9 

MR. TERRELL:  It would include the sharps management 10 

supervisor at Portland.  I just want to make sure I did not 11 

misspeak and that I did include the two sharps management 12 

supervisors at Kent.  In other words, all sharps management 13 

supervisors at all locations. 14 

Then three route drivers in Boise and then a total of five 15 

plant workers at Butte and four drivers based in Butte, both 16 

long-haul and route, and then one driver at Billings.  That’s 17 

the --  18 

HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Anything else? 19 

MR. TERRELL:  That’s it.   20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What about David Rhodes, the 21 

regional service manager in Kent?  We don’t have a stipulation 22 

on him? 23 

(Long pause) 24 

 MR. TERRELL:  Say the name again? 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  David Rhodes.  I don’t have a 1 

stip on Mr. Rhodes that he’s a supervisor. 2 

 MR. TERRELL:  You do now.   3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Well, I’m going to do 4 

this right.  So are the parties willing to stipulate that David 5 

Rhodes is a supervisor within the meaning of Section 2(11) of 6 

the Act and that he has the authority to, among other things, 7 

discipline employees?   8 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  For the Petitioner? 10 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Stipulation’s received.  Alright.  12 

Mr. Terrell, it looks like the petitioned-for unit includes 13 

employees of both Stericycle, Inc. and Stericycle of 14 

Washington, Inc.  Is the Employer willing to stipulate that 15 

they’re a single employer? 16 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Petitioner willing to 18 

stipulate that they’re a single employee?   19 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, stipulation is received.  21 

Is the Employer willing to stipulate to jurisdiction, 22 

Stericycle, Inc. being a multinational corporation with offices 23 

in places of business all around the country and hundreds of 24 

millions of dollars in business annually?   25 
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 MR. TERRELL:  I think you’ve elicited sufficient testimony 1 

yourself to establish that, so yes, we will stipulate to that. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’ve got to do this right.  You -3 

- is the Employer willing to stipulate that it is subject to 4 

the jurisdiction that -- well, let’s go off the record real 5 

quick.   6 

(Off record) 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, is the Employer willing 8 

to stipulate that the Employer is engaged in the business of 9 

processing medical waste during the year preceding the filing 10 

of the petition, the representative period?  It performed 11 

services valued in excess of $50,000 in states other than the 12 

state of Washington. 13 

 MR. TERRELL:  The Employer does more than process waste.  14 

It processes and transports waste. 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 16 

 MR. TERRELL:  It’s not a comprehensive statement, but I 17 

think --  18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Are you willing to stipulate to 19 

the fact that it performs services valued in excess of $50,000 20 

in states other than the state of Washington?   21 

 MR. TERRELL:  Sure, sure.  22 

 MR. TERRELL:  Sure. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Mr. Iglitzin, is the Petitioner 24 

willing to so stipulate?  25 
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 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  The stipulation is received.  Do 2 

you have further witnesses, Mr. Terrell? 3 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well --  4 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m prepared to ask this witness some 5 

questions. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright. 7 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 8 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  Good afternoon, Ms. Merriman. 9 

A  Hello. 10 

Q Looking at Stericycle Exhibit E-15, which sets out the 11 

employee groups, are you personally included in one of those 12 

employee groups? 13 

A  Not one that is listed here. 14 

Q So Stericycle, Inc. --  15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m sorry, I just want to clarify, in the 16 

unit which the Employer thinks is appropriate, is the safety 17 

manager position included in that unit? 18 

 MR. TERRELL:  No. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  In that case, is the Petitioner 20 

willing -- I mean, can I get a stipulation that the safety 21 

manager is appropriately excluded from the unit and that safety 22 

manager position does not share community of interest with the 23 

petitioned-for or what would constitute an appropriate unit?   24 

 MR. TERRELL:  Wait, wait, I’m going to have to consult on 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

282 

 

that.  I may’ve spoken too soon.   1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright. 2 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  We need to go off the record so counsel can 3 

consult on that.   4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Let’s go off the record.     5 

(Off record) 6 

 MR. TERRELL:  We’ll include her position in the unit.  I 7 

was under misapprehension about certain facts. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Mr. Iglitzin, do you want 9 

to continue with cross-examination?   10 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Thank you. 11 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  So you are employed by Stericycle, Inc., 12 

but you do not fall into any of the employee groups that we 13 

find on Stericycle Exhibit E-15?  14 

A  Correct. 15 

Q Do you fall into any employee group or are you just 16 

unique? 17 

A  I fall into a group called environmental safety and health 18 

manager.   19 

Q Environmental safety and health manager? 20 

A  Right. 21 

Q Are there other Stericycle, Inc. employees in what we’re 22 

calling the old District 96 who fall into that same employee 23 

group? 24 

A  I would be the only one in Region 96 that falls under 25 
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that.  However, we do have an environmental manager who bases 1 

his home out of another region but he covers our region for 2 

environmental purposes. 3 

Q What’s his name? 4 

A  His name is Steve McOmber. 5 

Q Spell? 6 

A  M-c-O-m-b-e-r. 7 

Q What percentages of Mr. McOmber’s job duties involve 8 

activities in old District 96? 9 

A  I can’t say a percentage. 10 

Q Can you make an estimate, more than half his time, less 11 

than half his time? 12 

A  Less than half of his time. 13 

Q What are his job duties? 14 

A  He is the environmental manager. 15 

Q What does he do? 16 

A  He takes care of all of our environmental compliance, so 17 

for instance, waste water, air quality, those sorts of things.   18 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’d like to ask the Employer whether the 19 

Employer considers Mr. McOmber is or is not part of what he 20 

considers the appropriate bargaining unit.   21 

 MR. TERRELL:  He is not. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Are the parties willing to 23 

stipulate to exclude Steven McOmber on the grounds that he 24 

lacks community of interest with the -- what would constitute 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

284 

 

an appropriate unit?   1 

 MR. TERRELL:  That is correct. 2 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, stipulation’s received.  4 

Where’s Mr. McOmber based out of? 5 

 WITNESS:  Salt Lake City.   6 

Q Are there any other employees -- where are you based out 7 

of? 8 

A  Kent. 9 

Q Any other employees based out of anywhere in old District 10 

96 whose job categories are not reflected in Stericycle Exhibit 11 

15? 12 

A  I did not include sales staff.  I believe there’s one 13 

other employee that does pharmaceutical packaging for hospitals 14 

and then two healthcare compliance specialists.  They’re not 15 

included in any of this.   16 

Q Where are the two healthcare compliance specialists based? 17 

A  Out of their homes really.  They travel. 18 

Q Where are their homes located? 19 

A  I believe Port Angeles, Washington and I’m not sure where 20 

the other one lives. 21 

Q Is it in Washington state? 22 

A  Yeah. 23 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’d like to ask if the Employer is 24 

excluding those two people from this supposed wall-to-wall 25 
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unit. 1 

 MR. TERRELL:  We are. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, so the parties are willing 3 

to stipulate that the healthcare compliance specialists are not 4 

included in any appropriate unit because they lack community of 5 

interest with the -- what would constitute an appropriate unit?   6 

 MR. TERRELL:  That is correct.  7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Petitioner? 8 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Stipulation is received.  How 10 

about the sales staff?   11 

 MR. TERRELL:  We are excluding the sales staff.  We do not 12 

believe they share a sufficient community of interest with the 13 

unit that we have proposed. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Mr. Iglitzin, is the Petitioner 15 

willing to stipulate to exclude the sales staff on community of 16 

interest grounds? 17 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, stipulation’s received. 19 

Q I think you mentioned there’s another employee after you 20 

mentioned sales staff that did some kind of work with the 21 

product. 22 

A  I’m not sure what her exact job title is, but it is 23 

pharmaceutical packaging technician. 24 

Q Do you know where she is based? 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

286 

 

A  I believe she’s based out of Tacoma.   1 

Q Do you know basically what she does? 2 

A  She goes into hospital facilities and she sorts and 3 

packages pharmaceutical waste.  She readies it for haz waste 4 

haulers to come in and take it. 5 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  We would ask whether the Employer intends 6 

to exclude that person from this unit.   7 

 MR. TERRELL:  I don’t have a position on that position at 8 

this point. 9 

Q Can you tell me the name of that person? 10 

A  Her name is Cindy Leigh. 11 

Q Spell? 12 

A  C-i-n-d-y, L-e-i-g-h. 13 

Q How many sales staff are there? 14 

A  I believe three that are based in Washington and one based 15 

in Portland. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Are they based out of their 17 

homes? 18 

 WITNESS:  Yes. 19 

Q Ms. Merriman, you indicated that there are a number of 20 

requirements which all employees of Stericycle, Inc. had to 21 

comply with prior to being hired or at the time of being hired, 22 

if I understood your testimony correctly. 23 

A  Yes, at the time of hire. 24 

Q Would those requirements also apply to the sales staff and 25 
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Mr. McOmber and the healthcare compliance specialists that 1 

we’ve been discussing? 2 

A  Not to Mr. McOmber; sales staff get an abbreviated version 3 

of this, so they don’t -- it’s not all the same requirements.  4 

They --  5 

 MR. TERRELL:  Could we ask the witness to clarify?  She 6 

referred to “this” and pointed to something --  7 

 WITNESS:  Exhibit --  8 

 MR. TERRELL:  -- the record’s not clear what she’s 9 

pointing to.  What exhibit number is that? 10 

 WITNESS:  Exhibit 15. 11 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay, thank you. 12 

Q This exhibit says that administrative employees have 13 

certain requirements.  First is access to exposure of medical 14 

records. 15 

A  Correct. 16 

Q Is that something that all Stericycle, Inc. employees in 17 

old District 96 have to comply with? 18 

A  I don’t believe the sales folks have that, but everyone 19 

else does. 20 

Q What about the emergency action plans? 21 

A  Again, the sales folks do not have that, but everyone else 22 

does. 23 

Q What about the fire extinguishers? 24 

A  Sales folks do not get trained on that.  The 25 
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pharmaceutical tech, Cindy, does get trained on that. 1 

Q What about the healthcare compliance specialists? 2 

A  They do not get trained on that.  However, they would be 3 

trained on access to exposure and medical records. 4 

Q What about hazard communication? 5 

A  Sales people would not be trained on that, everyone else 6 

would be. 7 

Q Let’s talk about you for a second.  Which of those 8 

trainings did you have to comply with when you got hired?   9 

A  Access to exposure and medical records.  I was trained by 10 

my counterpart, so I’ve gone through all of these training 11 

modules.   12 

Q All of them, as in all that are under administrative? 13 

A  Not under administrative. 14 

Q I’m sorry, you’ve had all the training for every 15 

Stericycle employee has had?   16 

A  For almost all of the training modules that we do for 17 

employees, I was put through all of those.   18 

Q So you’ve had the same training that a route driver has? 19 

A  Yes. 20 

Q Have you ever driven a route for Stericycle? 21 

A  No. 22 

Q Have you ever operated a forklift --  23 

A  No. 24 

Q -- for Stericycle? 25 
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A  No. 1 

Q Do the people need any kind of certification to operate a 2 

forklift? 3 

A  Yes. 4 

Q Do the drivers have it? 5 

A  Certain drivers that would be operating the forklift in 6 

the warehouse have gone through training and certification. 7 

Q But you have not? 8 

A  I do not. 9 

Q Do you know of any of the Kent route drivers don’t have 10 

forklift certification? 11 

A  Off the top of my head, I can’t say who doesn’t, but a 12 

number of them do. 13 

Q How much do you get paid? 14 

A  Roughly, $64,000 a year. 15 

Q Are you on a salary? 16 

A  Yes. 17 

Q Do you have a direct supervisor? 18 

A  Yes. 19 

Q Who is that? 20 

A  Chris Strommerson. 21 

Q What is his position? 22 

A  He is the area safety and health manager. 23 

Q Where is he based? 24 

A  He’s based out of his home in Snohomish, Washington. 25 
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Q What’s his title? 1 

A  Area safety manager. 2 

Q I don’t think you mentioned him before when I was asking 3 

about workers.  Is he part of the administrative employee 4 

group? 5 

A  I believe he’s a corporate employee. 6 

Q What does that mean? 7 

A  He’s based out of our corporate office.  He oversees half 8 

of the nation.  He oversees myself and roughly ten other safety 9 

managers. 10 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Is it the Employer’s position that that 11 

person is excluded from the bargaining unit? 12 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Supervisory or some other 14 

grounds, or community of interest, so I know? 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, he’s supervisory and also lack of 16 

community of interest. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  So are the parties 18 

willing to stipulate that -- what’s his name again? 19 

 WITNESS:  Chris Strommerson. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  That Chris Strommerson is a 21 

supervisor within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Act and 22 

that he has the authority to, among other things, discipline 23 

employees?  For the Employer? 24 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes, we so stipulate. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  For the --  1 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Stipulation’s received. 3 

(Long pause) 4 

Q What’s your educational background?    5 

A  I have a Bachelor’s degree in safety and health 6 

management. 7 

Q Was a Bachelor’s degree a requirement for your job? 8 

A  Not specifically a Bachelor’s degree. 9 

Q Do you remember what the requirement was? 10 

A  I don’t recall exactly what the requirement was. 11 

Q Do you recall generally what the requirement was? 12 

A  I believe it was education in safety and health 13 

management. 14 

Q Education in safety and what? 15 

A  Safety and health management. 16 

Q Do you know what the educational requirements are to be a 17 

route driver for Stericycle? 18 

A  I do not. 19 

Q Do you --  20 

(Long pause) 21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I have no further questions for this 22 

witness -- I’m sorry, just to clarify. 23 

Q You get paid on a salary? 24 

A  Yes. 25 
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Q Is that monthly or bimonthly or semimonthly -- every other 1 

week or semimonthly? 2 

A  Every other week. 3 

Q Okay.   4 

 MR. TERRELL:  Just a few quick questions.   5 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 6 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Where in the Kent facility is your office 7 

located?   8 

A  Second floor. 9 

Q You’ll see Exhibit 11 in front of you.  It’s a book that 10 

describes the benefits of the -- that the company provides.  11 

Are you subject to and recipient of all these benefits? 12 

A  Yes. 13 

Q You will also see as Exhibit 12, Stericycle newsletter.  14 

Are you -- do you receive this letter along with other 15 

employees on a periodic basis? 16 

A  Yes. 17 

Q You’ll see Exhibit 13, which is the code of business 18 

conduct.  Are you subject to the code of business conduct? 19 

A  Yes. 20 

Q You’ll see the employee handbook.  Are you subject to all 21 

the rules and regulations, policies and procedures set forth in 22 

the employee handbook?   23 

A  Yes. 24 

Q Did you receive all these documents are part of your 25 
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employment? 1 

A  Yes. 2 

Q As part of the onboard-ing process for all other 3 

employees, do they receive those same documents that I just ran 4 

through? 5 

A  I believe they do. 6 

 MR. TERRELL:  That’s all I have. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright. 8 

COURT EXAMINATION 9 

Q BY HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What percentage of your time 10 

are you actually at the Kent facility? 11 

A  Probably about 70% of the time. 12 

Q Where are you the rest of the time? 13 

A  Traveling between sites, between the Butte plant, Morton 14 

plant, Portland transfer facility, and the other small transfer 15 

facilities. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any further questions for the 17 

witness? 18 

 MR. TERRELL:  No. 19 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Not at this time. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, thank you.  You’re 21 

excused. 22 

 WITNESS:  Thank you. 23 

(Witness excused) 24 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  But I do need to reserve the right to 25 
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recall this witness when the documents that I requested in the 1 

Subpoena Duces Tecum are provided. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.   3 

(Long pause) 4 

 MR. TERRELL:  May I call another witness? 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yes, please. 6 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay. 7 

(Long pause) 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Raise your right hand, ma’am. 9 

Whereupon,  10 

TONIA McELDERRY 11 

was called as a witness, by and on behalf of the Employer, and 12 

having been duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows: 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Please state and 14 

spell your name for the record. 15 

 WITNESS:  Tonia McElderry, T-o-n-i-a, M-c-E-l-d-e-r-r-y. a 16 

(Long pause) 17 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 18 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  You are employed by who? 19 

A  Stericycle. 20 

Q You work in the Kent office? 21 

A  Yes. 22 

Q What is your job title? 23 

A  Dispatcher.   24 

Q Do you work alongside an employee by the name of Emily 25 
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Cowan? 1 

A  Yes. 2 

Q What is her job title? 3 

A  She does the billing. 4 

Q Does Ms. Cowan also perform dispatching duties?  Has she 5 

in her employment at Stericycle performed dispatching duties? 6 

A  She has. 7 

Q Are you employed alongside an individual named Don Wilson? 8 

A  Yes. 9 

Q What is Mr. Wilson’s title? 10 

A  Dispatcher. 11 

Q Do Mr. Wilson and do you also perform from time-to-time 12 

over a period of time that you’ve been employed at Stericycle 13 

perform billing duties? 14 

A  We have, yes. 15 

Q Are you cross-trained and do you have experience with all 16 

of the duties that Ms. Cowan performs? 17 

A  Most. 18 

Q Most?  What exceptions are there, if any? 19 

A  She does some computer stuff that I have never done, 20 

manage and build, that sort of thing. 21 

Q What percentage of her duties over the period of time that 22 

she’s been employed there has been devoted to that piece of 23 

computer work that you just identified that you have not 24 

yourself performed? 25 
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A  I believe she does it on a daily basis. 1 

Q Okay.  Do you perform the same duties or have you 2 

performed the same duties that Mr. Wilson performs? 3 

A  Some of them, yes, not all of them. 4 

Q Have you ever built routes? 5 

A  Maybe a couple times, that’s it. 6 

Q Okay.  What are your duties as a dispatcher?  If you could 7 

just speak for a few minutes about what you do on a daily basis 8 

as a dispatcher. 9 

A  I debrief the drivers when they come in, whether it’s 10 

coming in the office or on the phone. I will print labels for 11 

customers, for drivers.  I’ll go through emails from our call 12 

center.  A majority of those are label requests.  I do shipping 13 

and receiving.  I just started doing all the ordering.  Just 14 

about anything and everything in the office.   15 

 I just started doing drivers’ logs, which I’m still 16 

learning that process, but it’s just inputting data from 17 

drivers’ logs, hours on the road, that kind of thing.  18 

Miscellaneous --  19 

Q Okay. 20 

A  -- items. 21 

Q You mentioned debriefing.  I think you indicated that 22 

happens at the end of the shift? 23 

A  Um hum. 24 

Q What is involved in debriefing? 25 
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A  We’ll go through and make sure the numbers balance on 1 

their route sheet and the route cover sheet. 2 

Q Okay. 3 

A  Making sure that just everything balances on the cover 4 

sheet --  5 

Q Okay. 6 

A  -- and their tallies on the route sheets balance. 7 

Q Okay. 8 

A  If they’ve made any notes on the route sheet, we’ll go 9 

through those.  It could be anything from label requests or 10 

frequency change for a customer or if a stop was closed, 11 

anything like that.   12 

Q If a what was closing? 13 

A  If a customer was closed --  14 

Q Okay. 15 

A  -- when they arrived. 16 

Q Okay.  You -- the debriefing where you go through these 17 

steps and processes that you just identified, if it’s a Kent 18 

driver, do you do that face-to-face in the office? 19 

A  Yes. 20 

Q Where in the office do you do that? 21 

A  At my desk. 22 

Q Where’s your desk? 23 

A  The very front of the office when you come in. 24 

Q Is that on the first floor? 25 
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A  Yes. 1 

Q How long does the debriefing process typically take and 2 

how long can it take? 3 

A  Typically, seven to ten minutes maybe. 4 

Q Per driver? 5 

A  Yes. 6 

Q Can it take longer on occasion? 7 

A  On occasion, if something doesn’t balance, if -- just 8 

their addition, or anything like that.  They may’ve written 9 

down a number wrong or something like that.  We’ll have to go 10 

through and figure out where the mistake is. 11 

Q Okay.  Do you have occasion during the debriefing to 12 

address any unique issues that might’ve come up during the 13 

course of the shift? 14 

A  Sometimes, yes, just like I said before, if a stop was 15 

closed or if they didn’t go to a stop, we’ll ask why.  Anything 16 

like that. 17 

Q Do you engage in personal communication and just --  18 

A  Yes. 19 

Q Chattering? 20 

A  Just light chit-chat. 21 

Q Yeah, okay.  Now, you do this face-to-face with the Kent 22 

drivers.  Do you do the same process with the drivers who are 23 

based in other locations within old District 96? 24 

A  Yes, over the phone. 25 
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Q Is there anything different that you do in your debriefing 1 

with the other drivers that’s different from what you do in the 2 

debriefing with the Kent drivers, apart from the obvious fact 3 

that you’re doing it over the telephone as opposed to face-to-4 

face? 5 

A  No, we still will -- after they upload their PDT, we still 6 

will open the route and enter.  We just have them tell us what 7 

their numbers are on the cover sheet and the number of 8 

containers and product that they picked up that day. 9 

Q I’m going to mark an exhibit here.   10 

(Long pause) 11 

Q I’ve handed you a multipage exhibit marked 16, E-16.  At 12 

the top of the first page, it appears to be labeled Route 13 

Coversheet, and I think you used that phrase a few minutes ago. 14 

(Employer Exhibit 16 marked for identification) 15 

A  Yes.   16 

Q Now, we also know from previous testimony, and you 17 

mentioned it yourself, that the drivers use PDTs.  Do you know 18 

what that acronym stands for? 19 

A  Personal data tracker, I believe. 20 

Q What is the purpose of that device?  How do they use it in 21 

the course of their business and how do you use the receipt of 22 

information from the PDT? 23 

A  They use that -- it just tracks their whole day from start 24 

to finish.  They enter their breaks in it, they enter each 25 
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stop.  They’ll scan the containers that they pick up from the 1 

customer --  2 

Q Okay. 3 

A  -- and enter the product that they left at the customer. 4 

Q Okay. 5 

A  They can do sales leads in those as well.   6 

Q Sales leads? 7 

A  Like if the customer needs to order a sharps container, 8 

they can enter that into the handheld and once they upload it 9 

and the route has been built, then someone from our corporate 10 

office, a salesperson, will call them to --  11 

Q In connection with the sales lead --  12 

A  Yes. 13 

Q -- that you just identified?  Okay.   14 

A  I think I said they enter their breaks in there, any yard 15 

time when they’re in the yard loading and offloading their 16 

trucks. 17 

Q How do they enter that?  Do they enter a time when they 18 

start their break and end their break or when --  19 

A  Yes. 20 

Q -- they enter the yard and leave the yard? 21 

A  Yes. 22 

Q Okay. 23 

A  Then at the end of the day when they’re ready to upload 24 

the PDT, they will do so in the driver room.  Then once it’s 25 
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been uploaded to the computer, then that’s when they come into 1 

the office to be debriefed so that we can go through their 2 

route. 3 

Q Okay.  So they don’t upload throughout the day while 4 

they’re on the route.  They do that at the end of the day in 5 

the driver room. 6 

A  Correct. 7 

Q You’ll see a photograph among the exhibits there.  I think 8 

it’s Exhibit 2.  Do you see it from here? 9 

A  Yes. 10 

Q Is that a picture of the driver room? 11 

A  Yes. 12 

Q Are those the PDTs on the shelf there? 13 

A  Yes. 14 

Q They drive around while en route with those PDTs in the 15 

truck and then they bring them in at the end of the shift? 16 

A  Yes. 17 

Q When they upload the data from the PDT and they come in to 18 

see you -- is that the sequence? 19 

A  Yes. 20 

Q Is there a computer at your desk or your station? 21 

A  Yes. 22 

Q Do you see at that point the data that they have uploaded? 23 

A  Yes. 24 

Q Then the top sheet of Exhibit E-16, the route sheet, is 25 
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this the sheet that they personally fill out in handwriting? 1 

A  Yes. 2 

Q They hand this to you? 3 

A  Yes, the whole packet, not just the coversheet. 4 

Q Let’s orient ourselves to the pages that we have.  If 5 

you’ll turn to the second page of Exhibit E-16, what are we 6 

looking at here?  It also says route sheet at the top, but we 7 

see a lot of barcodes. 8 

A This is a summary of every one of their stops.  They can 9 

scan in each customer with that barcode. 10 

Q We’re looking at what I assume is an example of one 11 

driver’s shift that somebody put together for the purposes of 12 

this hearing.  Does this indicate that this driver on this 13 

particular day made seven stops.  I’m just counting the 14 

different groupings here on the second and third page. 15 

A  Yes, seven stops. 16 

Q We can see the names of the locations that this particular 17 

driver on this particular day stopped, Washington State 18 

University, Rosalia Ambulance and so forth, correct? 19 

A  Correct. 20 

Q All the handwritten entries here are made by the drivers? 21 

A  Yes. 22 

Q If we turn to the fourth page, what is this document here? 23 

A  The manifest. 24 

Q What is a manifest, for those of us who aren’t in the 25 
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driving/trucking world?   1 

A  Some customers generate a manifest and it’s the legal 2 

document that the driver fills out so that he can transport 3 

their waste.  After he does so, he prints and signs it and so 4 

does the customer. 5 

Q So is the handwriting on this page -- I see at the top 6 

right, there’s a signature by Ronald Thur, generator 7 

certification.  Is that a signature by the customer? 8 

A  Yes. 9 

Q Is all of the other handwriting by the driver? 10 

A  Yes. 11 

Q This is part of what you look at and go through at the end 12 

of the -- during the debriefing? 13 

A  Yes, just make sure that the signatures are there and the 14 

numbers of containers. 15 

Q I notice this manifest in the top right corner indicates 16 

Bio/Sacred Heart, Spokane.  The next one after that is Rosalia 17 

Ambulance.  I see on the second page both of those entities, 18 

but only two out of the seven appear to be attached here.  Is 19 

there usually a manifest for each customer? 20 

A  Not all customers have manifests.  Some of them -- the 21 

ones that do not have a manifest will have a ticker tape, which 22 

looks like this ticker tape that’s copied on the manifest. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  For the record, what are you 24 

referring to on the last page there? 25 
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 WITNESS:  The copy of the ticker tape. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, so it’s along the right 2 

side of the exhibit? 3 

 WITNESS:  Yes. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I just want to make sure it’s 5 

clear on the record. 6 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay. 7 

Q So it’s just photocopied here on top when whoever 8 

photocopied this? 9 

A  Yes. 10 

Q I see on the very front page there’s also another little 11 

ticker tape that looks like it was tagged on here or stapled on 12 

here at the time this was photocopied.  What is that? 13 

A  That’s -- the drivers will staple that to the front of the 14 

route coversheet.  It’s just a summary of their stops, how many 15 

containers they picked up, all of that sort of thing.  Some of 16 

these numbers on the route summary tape are written on the 17 

front of the coversheet as well. 18 

Q Okay.  I see it says total stops, seven, which corresponds 19 

to the number of stops we see on pages two and three.  Is that 20 

correct? 21 

A  Yes. 22 

Q Is this little piece of paper on the lower right corner of 23 

the first page, is that printed off of the PDT? 24 

A  Yes. 25 
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Q Are the drivers required to keep the PDT with paper? 1 

A  Yes. 2 

Q They have to refill it every so often.  Is that a driver 3 

responsibility? 4 

A  Yes. 5 

Q Okay.  When you’re -- so you receive this handwritten 6 

form, the route sheet form, and you also receive the upload 7 

from the PDT.  Do we understand that correctly? 8 

A  Yes. 9 

Q In common language, what is it that you’re doing when 10 

you’re looking at the route sheet and the upload from the PDT?  11 

What is your function? 12 

A  Once we know that the numbers balance from the route 13 

coversheet to what we have in the computer, then Emily will 14 

balance and send that information to the billing department so 15 

that the customers can be billed. 16 

Q Emily, from time-to-time, will she do debriefings? 17 

A  Once in awhile, yes. 18 

Q Does Don do debriefings? 19 

A  Yes. 20 

Q When you were describing earlier your daily duties, you 21 

indicated that you’re also involved in the printing of labels. 22 

A  Yes. 23 

Q What kind of labels are we talking about here? 24 

A  They are just the -- they’re either white, yellow or green 25 
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labels that will go on the containers of waste that the 1 

customer generates. 2 

Q What purpose does the label -- what is the purpose of 3 

having the label? 4 

A  It has the customer information and the customer account 5 

number on there and a barcode and it’s stuck on there so that 6 

the driver can scan in the container when he picks it up from 7 

the customer. 8 

Q Do these labels go on -- I’m trying to understand where in 9 

the process these labels are used.  Do they go on the 10 

containers that contain the waste after they’ve been picked up? 11 

A  The customer typically will put the label on the box or 12 

the container. 13 

Q Do you provide the labels to the driver to then deliver to 14 

the customer? 15 

A  Yes, and we also can mail them to the customer, it just 16 

depends on how the requested -- sometimes if the driver writes 17 

down customer needs labels, then we will print them and look to 18 

see when that customer will have their next pickup and then 19 

make sure he has those labels at the --  20 

Q How do you make sure that the driver has the labels he 21 

needs before he or she goes out on a route? 22 

A  If we print them beforehand, we will file them away for 23 

that specific day that he’s going to be there again at that 24 

customer.  Then when I’m putting the routes out the day before 25 
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for the drivers, I’ll pull that day and any labels that are in 1 

there and put them with the routes. 2 

Q Is there a specific place -- and I’m going to guess it’s 3 

in the driver room -- where you put materials such as the 4 

labels for the driver to have before he goes out on his route? 5 

A  There’s a bin for each route and we will put the labels in 6 

there with the route. 7 

Q What else goes into the bin? 8 

A  Their PDT and phone, printer, the route labels, any 9 

miscellaneous notes that somebody else might put in there --  10 

Q Okay. 11 

A  -- as well.   12 

Q Whose responsibility is it to ensure that all those items 13 

go into the bin? 14 

A  I make sure that the route and labels and everything’s in 15 

there and the drivers at the end of the day will come in and 16 

plug in their phones, chargers, printers to make sure that 17 

they’re charged for the next day.   18 

Q Are they -- do you have all the materials they need for 19 

the following day there and before the end of your shift? 20 

A  Usually, yes. 21 

Q Okay.  What hours do you work? 22 

A  7:00 to 4:00. 23 

Q Are most of the drivers out on their route by the time you 24 

come to work? 25 
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A  Yes. 1 

Q At 7:00? 2 

A  Yes. 3 

Q Your shift ends at 4:00.  As of 4:00, are all the drivers 4 

back from their routes at that point? 5 

A  Not all of them, no. 6 

Q What happens if a driver comes in after 4:00?  How is the 7 

debriefing done? 8 

A  Emily’s there until 5:00 and Mike Lewis also.  I think 9 

it’s safe to say they see one of them. 10 

Q Okay. 11 

A  If nobody is there, then they don’t see anybody.   12 

Q Is the debriefing handled the next day? 13 

A  It’s usually gone over and then billed. 14 

Q Okay. 15 

A  They’re not standing there in front of us. 16 

Q I gather that doesn’t happen very often, that is --  17 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Objection, leading.   18 

 MR. TERRELL:  I was basing it on her description, but I’ll 19 

rephrase the question. 20 

Q How often does it happen that a driver will come in so 21 

late that they are not -- there’s no one there available to do 22 

a briefing?  Do you have any idea? 23 

A  I don’t know. 24 

Q Do -- you said you also handle label requests. 25 
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A  Yes. 1 

Q Is that -- how do you receive the request for labels? 2 

A  The driver will either write it on their route sheet, call 3 

us while they’re on their route. 4 

Q The driver will call you? 5 

A  Yeah. 6 

Q Okay. 7 

A  Or the customer will call and request them. 8 

Q Okay. 9 

A  Or email. 10 

Q Okay.  You also said that you were handling driver log 11 

duties. 12 

A  Yes. 13 

Q What does that involve? 14 

A  I’m still learning the whole process, but the drivers have 15 

logs that they have to fill out that indicate their miles for 16 

that day and that sort of thing.  I just enter the data. 17 

Q Okay.  Does Don handle those duties as well? 18 

A  He has helped a little bit. 19 

Q Does Emily handle those duties as well? 20 

A  She did, yes, and she’s currently training me on that. 21 

Q You mentioned a minute ago drivers sometimes calling in to 22 

communicate a label request. 23 

A  Yes. 24 

Q Are there other occasions or reasons for you to 25 
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communicate with the drivers while they are on their route? 1 

A  It could be various reasons.  I might call them. 2 

Q You might call them or they might call you or both? 3 

A  Both. 4 

Q Okay.  Give us some examples or give us as many examples 5 

as you can of the occasions that would lead you to call a 6 

driver or for a driver to call you. 7 

A  Sometimes will customer will call and state that they’re 8 

going to be in a meeting from this time to this time.  They’ll 9 

want the driver to call ahead and they’ll provide us a phone 10 

number.  Sometimes they might be closing early or they will 11 

call for an ETA. 12 

Q Call for what? 13 

A  The customer will call for an estimated time of arrival. 14 

Q Okay. 15 

A  So I’ll call the driver and try and get in touch with him 16 

to see where he is in his route, if he has an idea when he’ll 17 

be there. 18 

Q Does that sometimes involve working with the driver over 19 

the telephone to change a route in order to try and meet the 20 

customers at the points in time when they are available? 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m sorry, be careful about your 22 

leading question, sir. 23 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay, I’ll rephrase. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thanks. 25 
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Q You indicated that one of the reasons that you may be 1 

speaking with a driver is because a customer has communicated 2 

to you either a need to know when the driver is going to be 3 

there or may communicate that they will not be there at a 4 

certain time.  So you call the driver.  What kind of 5 

conversations can that lead to between you and the driver? 6 

A  Usually they provide me with an estimated time that they 7 

will be there and I convey that to the customer.  It’s usually 8 

a very quick conversation. 9 

Q Okay. 10 

A  They’re in the middle of their route or I have somebody on 11 

hold or the phone’s ringing, so it’s very quick on and off the 12 

phone. 13 

Q Does it ever happen that you have to communicate with the 14 

driver related to changing or shifting the route in order to 15 

meet the time requirements of the customer?  Does that happen? 16 

A  Not usually. 17 

Q Okay. 18 

A  No, once in awhile maybe they might maybe go outside their 19 

route a little bit if it’s feasible so that they can get to 20 

that customer if they’re closing early or something. 21 

Q What days of the week do you work? 22 

A  Monday through Friday.   23 

Q What days of the week do the drivers work? 24 

A  It varies.  Each driver has a different day off.  They 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

312 

 

work four days a week typically. 1 

Q Do the drivers work Saturday and Sunday? 2 

A  No. 3 

Q So they work the same days as you but only four days a 4 

week and you work five days a week?   5 

A  Yes. 6 

Q Is the same true of Don and Emily, do they work five days 7 

a week? 8 

A  Yes. 9 

Q When a driver calls in, how is it handled with respect to 10 

who takes the call, whether it’s you taking the call or Emily 11 

taking the call or Don takes the call?  Is it the first one to 12 

reach the phone or do you designate who for a certain period of 13 

time is going to take the calls?  How does that work? 14 

A  Usually Emily and I, it’s just whoever answers it first.  15 

Don will answer if her and I can’t get to it or if we’re heavy 16 

calls at the moment.   17 

Q Okay. 18 

A  If I know she’s busy doing something and needs to get 19 

something done or vice versa, I’ll just answer. 20 

Q In a typical day between the three of you, can you give us 21 

an estimate of how many calls you receive and how many calls 22 

you place to the drivers while out on route? 23 

A  Between the three of us? 24 

Q Yes. 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

313 

 

A  I would say -- I honestly -- I don’t know. 1 

Q Let me ask it of you this way, do the calls come -- I’m 2 

talking about calls going out and calls coming in.  Do they 3 

happen on at least an hourly basis throughout the day? 4 

A  Yes. 5 

Q Do they happen on at least an every 30-minute basis? 6 

A  Yes. 7 

Q Do they happen on at least an every 15-minute basis 8 

throughout the day? 9 

A  Yes. 10 

Q Ten minutes? 11 

A  I would say 15. 12 

Q Okay. 13 

A  Some days are slower than others. 14 

Q Pardon me? 15 

A  Some days are slower and then --  16 

Q Sure. 17 

A  -- different times of the day. 18 

Q So you work an eight-hour day? 19 

A  Yes. 20 

Q That’s four calls an hour, roughly, I’m sure it varies.  21 

So we’re talking roughly over 30 calls a day? 22 

A  That sounds about right. 23 

Q Okay. 24 

A  Maybe a little more. 25 
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(Long pause) 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What percentage of those would 2 

you say come from Kent, the Kent drivers? 3 

 WITNESS:  Maybe 20%.  It’s a guess. 4 

Q So you get calls from all drivers, all routes, 5 

Woodinville, Pasco, Boise, Butte, right? 6 

A  Yes. 7 

Q Do you also communicate with the long-haul drivers? 8 

A  No. 9 

Q Okay. 10 

A  Not over the phone.  Once in awhile maybe. 11 

Q Okay. 12 

A  But typically no. 13 

Q Okay.  What -- I’m going to ask you to estimate, if you 14 

would, the percentage of your day that is devoted to working 15 

with the drivers and working in support of the drivers in the 16 

transportation operation. 17 

A  I would say 80%. 18 

Q I think as far as the other 20% -- earlier when you gave 19 

your list of duties, you mentioned ordering office supplies and 20 

shipping and receiving.  Are those non-transportation related? 21 

A  The ordering that sort of thing probably is.  It’s just 22 

office supplies, anything really, shipping and receiving. 23 

Q When you say shipping and receiving, what are you 24 

referring to there? 25 
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A  I can ship boxes to customers.  I can ship supplies for 1 

bio systems, customers, anything like that.   2 

Q Okay. 3 

A  If a sales rep calls and needs boxes shipped out, I do 4 

that. 5 

Q Okay. 6 

(Long pause) 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  That’s all I have. 8 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 9 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  Good afternoon, Ms. McElderry.  How long 10 

did you say you’ve been with the company? 11 

A  About two and a half years. 12 

Q What was the position in which you were hired? 13 

A  Bio track admin. 14 

Q Bio tech admin? 15 

A  At the time, it was bio track admin. 16 

Q I’m sorry, bio track admin.  Do you know what that 17 

position is called now? 18 

A  Now I’m dispatcher. 19 

Q But did you switch jobs or did your title change?  Are 20 

there other people that are bio track admins --  21 

A  No. 22 

Q -- at the company? 23 

A  Bio track was a computer program that we used, so we don’t 24 

use that any longer. 25 
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Q So the job you’re doing now is the same job you were hired 1 

into? 2 

A  Yes. 3 

Q Your title is what right now? 4 

A  Dispatcher. 5 

Q Have you ever performed work for Stericycle as a route 6 

driver? 7 

A  No. 8 

Q Have you performed work for Stericycle as fill-in 9 

driver/warehouse employee? 10 

A  No. 11 

Q Have you ever performed work for Stericycle as a long-haul 12 

driver? 13 

A  No. 14 

Q Have you ever worked anywhere but the Kent office? 15 

A  No. 16 

(Long pause) 17 

Q Have you ever had to meet any requirements for DOT 18 

training to hold your current job?   19 

A  No. 20 

Q You haven’t been trained on hazardous materials, DOT 21 

training for hazardous materials? 22 

A  When I was first hired, I went through all of that 23 

training. 24 

Q Under the DOT training or just general hazardous materials 25 
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training? 1 

A  I believe it was just general. 2 

Q Have you ever had to demonstrate to Stericycle that you 3 

have a valid driver’s license? 4 

A  When I was hired. 5 

Q Was that a requirement for your job, a valid driver’s 6 

license? 7 

A  I don’t know. 8 

Q You don’t remember that being a requirement for your job? 9 

A  I don’t remember. 10 

Q Have you ever had training on the Department of 11 

Transportation hours of service requirements applicable to 12 

drivers? 13 

A  No. 14 

Q Have you been certified to operate a forklift? 15 

A  No. 16 

Q Have you ever operated a forklift? 17 

A  No. 18 

Q Basically, you’re not a route driver? 19 

A  Correct. 20 

Q Have you ever been a route driver at any company other 21 

than Stericycle? 22 

A  No. 23 

Q Do you use a PDT for yourself? 24 

A  No. 25 
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Q Do you get rest breaks during your workday? 1 

A  Yes. 2 

Q Do you record those rest breaks? 3 

A  My -- are you saying breaks like lunch break? 4 

Q Lunch or ten-minute rest periods. 5 

A  Emily and Don and I kind of just coordinate that amongst 6 

ourselves.  If I want to take an earlier lunch, they’re usually 7 

fine with it or vice versa.   8 

Q Do you make a written notation every time you take a break 9 

like that? 10 

A  I clock in and out. 11 

Q You do clock in and out? 12 

A  Um hum. 13 

Q What device do you use for that? 14 

A  A time clock. 15 

Q But the route drivers enter that information into their 16 

PDTs, right? 17 

A  For their route and they also clock in and out. 18 

Q When they’re taking a rest break while they’re doing their 19 

route, they enter that information into their PDT, not the time 20 

clock, correct? 21 

A  Correct. 22 

Q They do not clock in and out when they take a rest break? 23 

A  Correct. 24 

Q Do the long-haul drivers at Morton, Washington use PDTs? 25 
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A  Yes. 1 

Q What about the -- do anyone but drivers use PDTs for 2 

Stericycle in the state of Washington? 3 

A  Do anyone but drivers? 4 

Q But drivers? 5 

A  I don’t think so. 6 

Q Okay. 7 

(Long pause) 8 

Q Approximately how many route drivers based in Kent are 9 

working on a given workday?   10 

A  I don’t know off the top of my head.  10, 12. 11 

Q So you said that the three dispatchers, you, Emily and Don 12 

-- between the three of you, you’re fielding about 30 calls a 13 

day of which approximately 20% are coming from Kent drivers, 14 

right? 15 

A  Yes. 16 

Q So that 20% of 30 calls is six calls.  Those six calls are 17 

coming from that community of the 10 or 12 Kent drivers who are 18 

working on any given day.  Is that correct? 19 

A  Yes. 20 

(Long pause) 21 

Q I believe you testified that you and Emily don’t actually 22 

communicate with the long-haul drivers, just the route drivers.  23 

Did I understand that correctly?   24 

 MR. TERRELL:  Objection, he’s misstating the testimony. 25 
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Q Please correct me if I’m misstating your testimony.  1 

Please clarify. 2 

A  I typically do not talk to them that often. 3 

Q Why is that?  What is it about the nature of their work or 4 

your work that means you don’t talk to the long-haul drivers? 5 

A  Their hours are a lot different.  Honestly, I don’t even 6 

know what their hours are in Morton. 7 

Q Do you debrief the Morton drivers on a daily basis? 8 

A  No. 9 

Q You debrief the Kent route drivers, right? 10 

A  Yes. 11 

Q You debrief the Woodinville drivers? 12 

A  Yes. 13 

Q You debrief the Airway Heights drivers? 14 

A  Yes. 15 

Q You debrief the Pasco driver? 16 

A  Yes. 17 

Q You also debrief the drivers --  18 

A  I’m sorry, I do not -- I misunderstood the question.  Did 19 

you say I debrief the Pasco driver? 20 

Q Yes, that’s my question. 21 

A  Yes. 22 

Q Do you debrief the route drivers in Oregon? 23 

A  Yes. 24 

Q Do you debrief the route drivers in Idaho? 25 
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A  Yes. 1 

Q Do you debrief the route drivers in Montana? 2 

A  Yes. 3 

Q You seem a little uncertain.  Is there something about 4 

Montana or those other states --  5 

A  Well --  6 

Q -- that’s different? 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  I object to the characterization that she 8 

seems uncertain.  She was being thoughtful.   9 

Q You seem thoughtful.  Can you --  10 

A  Because some drivers -- actually, the Pasco driver, I need 11 

to back up a little bit.  I do not debrief him because he does 12 

not have access to a fax machine to fax his paperwork, that 13 

sort of thing.  So he will call -- all the drivers will call at 14 

the end of the day and just say, I’m done with my route, I 15 

didn’t have any issues.  Or if they did have an issue, they’ll 16 

let us know. 17 

Q You said all the drivers, but my understanding is there’s 18 

only one driver in Pasco.  What were the --  19 

A  Kent -- all the ones that you’re listing. 20 

Q I’m sorry, I thought you debriefed the Kent drivers face-21 

to-face. 22 

A  I do. 23 

Q But other drivers you don’t --  24 

A  The remote drivers. 25 
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Q Pardon me? 1 

A  The remote drivers, some of them --  2 

Q The remote drivers.  So that’s not a term we’ve heard 3 

before just now. 4 

A  Remote just means they’re --  5 

Q Not based in --  6 

A  -- out of the area. 7 

Q Would that include the Woodinville, Airway Heights and 8 

Pasco drivers? 9 

A  Yes. 10 

Q Does that include the Morton drivers?  Or do you not have 11 

any real interaction with Morton drivers? 12 

A  I don’t really have any communication with them that 13 

often. 14 

 MR. TERRELL:  With the Morton driver? 15 

 WITNESS:  Correct. 16 

Q Do you consider the Oregon drivers to be remote drivers? 17 

A  Yes. 18 

Q The Idaho drivers to be remote drivers? 19 

A  Yes. 20 

Q The Montana drivers to be remote drivers? 21 

A  Yes. 22 

Q Those remote drivers all call in at the end of their 23 

shift? 24 

A  Yes. 25 
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Q The Kent drivers, what do they have with them when they go 1 

off to work for their workday? 2 

A  Well, they --  3 

Q I think you said they have a phone. 4 

A  They should have their phone, their printer, their PDT, 5 

some of them carry a clipboard that will have extra labels, 6 

blank manifests in case they have to handwrite something.  7 

Sometimes customers misplace their labels.  The driver will 8 

call in, have us generate a label number for them and they’ll 9 

handwrite it on a label so that they can put it on the 10 

container. 11 

Q Do they also have documents we’ve heard referred to as 12 

routes? 13 

A  Yes, their route sheet. 14 

Q Do they have anything else? 15 

A  They’ll have their spill kit.  I mean --  16 

Q I’m sorry, what’s a spill kit?   17 

A  It just has items in it that they can use in case there’s 18 

a hazardous spill. 19 

Q Which of those items do you and Emily and Don have with 20 

you during your workday?  Do you guys a company phone the way 21 

the drivers do? 22 

A  No, we just have our phone at our desks.  I believe Don 23 

has a phone. 24 

Q You think he has a separate company phone? 25 
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A  Yes. 1 

Q Do you have routes?  Route sheets? 2 

A  We’re not drivers, so no. 3 

Q Do you have spill kits? 4 

A  No. 5 

Q Do you have portable printers? 6 

A  We have copy printers at our desks. 7 

Q You have access to printers.  Are those printers hooked up 8 

to your computers? 9 

A  Yes. 10 

Q Do the drivers have computers with them in the vehicles? 11 

A  Computers? 12 

Q Yes. 13 

A  No.  14 

Q How much do you earn per hour or on a salary basis? 15 

A  Per hour, $16.50. 16 

Q Do you get paid per hour? 17 

A  Yes. 18 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I don’t have any further questions.  Thank 19 

you very much. 20 

 WITNESS:  Thank you. 21 

 MR. TERRELL:  I have a few follow-up.  22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, I was going to jump in 23 

here.   24 

COURT EXAMINATION 25 
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Q BY HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Who do you report to? 1 

A  Chris Dunn.   2 

Q Do you debrief the bio systems service techs? 3 

A  No. 4 

Q Do you know who does? 5 

A  I believe they’re supervisors, but I’m not certain of 6 

that.  I don’t really see them on a daily basis. 7 

Q Do you know if they have to come back to the Kent facility 8 

at the end of the day? 9 

A  No. 10 

Q No, you don’t know or, no, they don’t?   11 

A  I don’t believe they do. 12 

Q If you don’t debrief the Morton drivers, do you know who 13 

does? 14 

A  I don’t know. 15 

Q Thanks. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Go ahead.  17 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 18 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  The Morton drivers, are any of those 19 

drivers route drivers or are they long-haul drivers? 20 

A  I don’t know. 21 

Q You don’t debrief Morton drivers.  Is that correct? 22 

A  Correct. 23 

Q But all the drivers -- do we understand correctly that the 24 

drivers you do debrief are route drivers? 25 
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A  Yes. 1 

Q Do you debrief any long-haul drivers? 2 

A  No. 3 

Q You indicated -- I want to be clear on the record, and 4 

forgive me if I’m being somewhat redundant, but I want to make 5 

sure that we’re clear on the record as to all of the drivers 6 

that you do debrief, you debrief the Kent drivers, of course.  7 

Do you debrief the Woodinville drivers? 8 

A  Yes. 9 

Q The Airway Heights, also known as Spokane, drivers? 10 

A  Yes. 11 

Q Pasco driver?  Let’s stop right there because you had some 12 

clarification about the Pasco driver.  You indicated to the 13 

effect that the Pasco driver, which is a one-driver location, 14 

does not have access to a fax machine.   15 

A  Correct. 16 

Q Does that driver nonetheless call in? 17 

A  He does call at the end of his route. 18 

Q So I gather the drivers at the other locations, which 19 

include Woodinville, Airway Heights, also known as Spokane, 20 

Myrtle Creek, also known as Roseburg --  21 

A  Correct. 22 

Q And you debrief that driver? 23 

A  No. 24 

Q Is that a driver who also does not have access to a fax 25 
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machine? 1 

A  Correct. 2 

Q But he is a route driver? 3 

A  Yes. 4 

Q Does the driver at Myrtle Creek call in at the end of a 5 

shift? 6 

A  Sometimes, but usually he’s still on the road when I 7 

leave. 8 

Q Okay.  Does he --  9 

A  So I don’t know if he talks to Emily or Don. 10 

Q Don and Emily work later than you.  You work until 4:00.  11 

Do they work later? 12 

A  Don works until 3:00, Emily works until 5:00. 13 

Q The Troutdale, also known as Portland, drivers, do you 14 

debrief those drivers? 15 

A  Yes. 16 

Q The three Boise drivers, do you debrief those drivers? 17 

A  Yes. 18 

Q Is there a route driver in Butte? 19 

A  Yes. 20 

Q Do you debrief those drivers? 21 

A  Yes. 22 

Q Do you debrief a driver out of Billings, Montana? 23 

A  No, because he’s usually on the road. 24 

Q Does Emily debrief that driver? 25 
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A  I don’t believe so, maybe on occasion but he’s usually -- 1 

he’ll be gone a couple of days at a time. 2 

Q I see, because he’s in a very remote area?  3 

A  Um hum. 4 

Q Doing routes? 5 

A  Um hum. 6 

Q I see.  Is the same -- let’s talk for a minute about the 7 

Billings driver, the Pasco driver and the Myrtle Creek driver.  8 

We’re talking about three drivers total, right? 9 

A  Yes. 10 

Q That fall into a little bit different category than --   11 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Objection, leading. 12 

Q Do the --  13 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, I’m not leading.  I’m rephrasing --  14 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  You’re leading. 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  It’s already come in. 16 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  She said -- her testimony --  17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Could you rephrase the question 18 

please? 19 

 MR. TERRELL:  I’ll rephrase. 20 

Q The Myrtle Creek -- well, let’s go back to the Pasco 21 

driver.  The Pasco driver, you indicated, does not have access 22 

to a fax machine.   23 

A  Correct. 24 

Q So the process that you accomplish in debriefing, how was 25 
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that same process accomplished with the Pasco driver? 1 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Objection, leading and asked and answered. 2 

 MR. TERRELL:  It’s not leading. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So where are we going with this?   4 

 MR. TERRELL:  Alright.  The question is, the Pasco driver, 5 

who does not have a fax machine -- the question is, how --  6 

Q First question is, is the same debriefing function that 7 

you perform with the other drivers, is that same function of 8 

adding up and balancing, is that performed with the routes that 9 

the Pasco driver drove? 10 

A  Yes, they are all balanced the same way. 11 

Q How is it balanced the same way if it’s not accomplished 12 

through the same type of debriefing that you described for the 13 

Kent driver, the Woodinville driver, the Portland drivers and 14 

the other drivers?  How is it --  15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Objection, assumes facts not in evidence, 16 

leading. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hold on here.  So I think the 18 

question -- I understand they’re done differently.  Can you 19 

explain a little bit about the process of how you take the 20 

information that the three -- the Pasco, Billings and Myrtle 21 

Creek drivers send in turn that into -- you know, how do you 22 

input that information into the computer? 23 

 Is that where we’re going? 24 

 MR. TERRELL:  Essentially, yes. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.   1 

 WITNESS:  I believe that the Billings driver and the 2 

Roseburg driver and the Pasco driver have the docking station 3 

at their house so they can upload and download their PDT.   4 

Q Okay. 5 

A  So that we’re still able to get that data from their PDT, 6 

their route information.   7 

Q Is that information uploaded to you or to Don or Emily? 8 

A  Just into the computer so any one of us can access it.  9 

Then they will then ship their paperwork to Emily. 10 

Q When the paperwork comes in, what does Emily do with it? 11 

A  She will go through the balancing process. 12 

Q Same thing --  13 

A  Um hum. 14 

Q -- as you accomplish in a debriefing?   15 

A  Yes. 16 

Q Your hourly pay -- you say you punch a time clock? 17 

A  Yes. 18 

Q Is the time clock the same time clock that the drivers 19 

use? 20 

A  Yes. 21 

(Long pause) 22 

 MR. TERRELL:  That’s all I have. 23 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Just a little bit of follow-up. 24 

RE-CROSS-EXAMINATION 25 
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Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  If I understood you correctly, the 1 

Billings and Roseburg drivers -- actually their workday ends at 2 

their house with them downloading information into a computer?       3 

A  Yes, the Billings driver, I’m not certain of.  I don’t 4 

talk to him much.   5 

Q But the Roseburg -- is that one driver or multiple 6 

drivers? 7 

A  Roseburg is one. 8 

Q And Billings is how many? 9 

A  One. 10 

Q But you did say your understanding is that they download 11 

the data into their computer at their home at the end of their 12 

workday? 13 

A  Yes. 14 

Q With response to Mr. Terrell’s last question, you said the 15 

time clock that you use is the same time clock the drivers use.  16 

You mean it’s the same time clock that the Kent-based route 17 

drivers use, right? 18 

A  Yes. 19 

Q The remote drivers don’t use that same time clock?   20 

A  No. 21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I have nothing further. 22 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 23 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Do the remote drivers report their time, 24 

their hours for pay purposes? 25 
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A  Yes. 1 

Q Is that part of what you monitor when you prepare the 2 

driver logs? 3 

A  I have not started that part of it yet.  Mike Lewis will 4 

enter their times.  I believe they either call him, email him 5 

or one of the two. 6 

Q Okay. 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  Nothing further. 8 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I have nothing further. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, you’re excused.  Thank 10 

you. 11 

(Witness excused) 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  We’ll go off the record.   13 

(Off record) 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, we discussed a number of 15 

things off the record.  First, did you -- Mr. Iglitzin, did you 16 

have a motion to amend the petition? 17 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I do.  I would like to amend the petition 18 

to amend the name of the Employer to Stericycle, Inc. 19 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, we previously entered a stipulation 20 

that it is a dual employer, Stericycle, Inc. and Stericycle --  21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  A single employer. 22 

 MR. TERRELL:  Pardon? 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  A single employer. 24 

 MR. TERRELL:  Consisting of Stericycle, Inc. and 25 
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Stericycle of Washington, Inc.   1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright. 2 

 MR. TERRELL:  That’s my understanding of how the single 3 

employer --  4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah. 5 

 MR. TERRELL:  -- concept works. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Is that what you wanted to amend 7 

the petition to? 8 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I want the petition to read Stericycle, 9 

Inc., which we’ve seen clearly as how the company holds itself 10 

out and functions, that Stericycle of Washington, Inc. appears 11 

to be done for some kind of administrative purposes and 12 

internal divisional purposes, but as a corporate entity.  We’ve 13 

seen the pictures, the uniforms, the signage on the trucks.  14 

The company, for all meaningful purposes, is Stericycle, Inc. 15 

and I want to conform the petition to so reflect.   16 

 MR. TERRELL:  I would agree that -- with everything Mr. 17 

Iglitzin just said except that there is one meaningful purpose 18 

why there is a Stericycle of Washington, Inc., and that is that 19 

it is the legal employer of the drivers who drive in the state 20 

of Washington and who work on transportation in the state of 21 

Washington, which would include -- as Mr. Dunn testified, would 22 

include Tonia Calhoon (sic), Don Wilson and Emily Cowan.  But 23 

they function as a single employer. 24 

The single employer doctrine under Board Law encompasses 25 
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the idea of employers, which are separate corporate entities, 1 

but nonetheless function as a single employer.  So I think the 2 

petition should reflect both names. 3 

HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I mean, it’s certainly your 4 

petition but it seems like that would -- unless there’s some 5 

compelling -- is there a compelling --    6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I think we go back the other way.  It is 7 

the unit’s petition, unless there’s any sign of prejudice to 8 

the Employer.  It’s how we originally petitioned.  The Employer 9 

came here and represented on the record that that entity did 10 

not -- that the petitioned-for unit did not exist.  11 

Subsequently, the Employer has stipulated that it does exist 12 

and I think we’re entitled to have the petition conform to the 13 

evidence. 14 

 There’s actually not been any evidence presented in this 15 

hearing that Stericycle of Washington, Inc. has any existence 16 

at all. 17 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, the --  18 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  We’ve heard some -- let me just finish.  We 19 

heard some testimony that asserted that our drivers are 20 

employed by that entity, but all the evidence we’ve heard -- 21 

the overwhelming evidence is that they are employed by 22 

Stericycle, Inc.  23 

 MR. TERRELL:  The testimony under oath in this hearing 24 

has been that all of the employees who are employed by the 25 
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petitioned-for entity are employees of Stericycle of 1 

Washington, Inc.  That is a legal entity.  We go to the State 2 

of Washington Secretary of State website and you’ll find -- 3 

there’s no secret about it, you’ll find Stericycle of 4 

Washington, Inc. is an active corporation in the state of 5 

Washington.  That is the Employer.  Our position originally 6 

taken was the correct position. 7 

 It is the Petitioner’s burden to establish -- to present 8 

a petition that meets all the elements.  That is the function 9 

of the Regional Director to verify that.  We are now -- we 10 

are called into this hearing with very short notice and we 11 

are learning this stuff together, boys and girls, as we go 12 

along.  So we have learned what we have learned.  What we 13 

have learned is that there is a parent corporation that 14 

employs most of the employees, but there is a controlled 15 

subsidiary known as Stericycle of Washington, Inc.  We 16 

acknowledge, given the testimony that has come in, that they 17 

are a single employer. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What is sounds like is we can 19 

avoid the issue if we call them Stericycle of Washington, Inc. 20 

and Stericycle, a single employer, if that’s what -- it sounds 21 

like we can avoid this issue, which I understand -- it doesn’t 22 

seem like this should be much of an issue, although with that 23 

said, it’s your petition.  I guess you can do with it whatever 24 

you want.  25 
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 MR. IGLITZIN:  That will not satisfy me.  The reason is, 1 

frankly, the false representation and, frankly, Mr. Terrell’s 2 

suggestion that it was something the Employer learned through 3 

this hearing as opposed to something that --  4 

 MR. TERRELL:  No, that’s a misrepresentation of --  5 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  -- as opposed to something the Employer 6 

knew perfectly well.  The Employer represented that Stericycle, 7 

Inc. did not employ drivers.  8 

 MR. TERRELL:  That is true. 9 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Subsequently --  10 

 MR. TERRELL:  They did not employ the drivers --  11 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No, it’s --  12 

 MR. TERRELL:  -- in the petitioned-for unit.  You only 13 

petitioned the drivers --  14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hold on, let’s -- hold on here.  15 

I think we’re getting off-track, which is actually -- takes 16 

evidence on the hearing.  I think what we’ve got is a motion to 17 

amend the name -- or amend the petition to state Stericycle, 18 

Inc.  Is there any opposition to amending it? 19 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I mean, this is your petition.  21 

You can do with it what you will.  Any opposition to amending 22 

it?    23 

 MR. TERRELL:  The Respondent submits that the petition 24 

should be in the name of Stericycle, Inc. and Stericycle of 25 
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Washington, Inc. as a single employer. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright. 2 

 MR. TERRELL:  We are here representing both entities.  We 3 

took that position subsequent to our -- subsequently in these 4 

proceedings. 5 

HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Does the Employer 6 

oppose amending the petition? 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes, on the grounds -- on the basis that Mr. 8 

Iglitzin has enunciated.  We, again, believe that it should be 9 

stated as a single employer naming both entities.   10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Seeing as there’s no due process 11 

or procedural issues at play here, everybody knows who it is 12 

the entities are, and both of them have been represented at the 13 

hearing.  I mean, I guess I’ll allow the amendment, seeing as 14 

it is the Petitioner’s petition and they can list whoever they 15 

want with it.  But they’re -- I mean --   16 

 MR. TERRELL:  You’re taking that position over our 17 

objection?   18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I understand, there’s just no 19 

procedural -- I don’t hear any arguments about procedural 20 

fairness or anything.  I understand that you disagree with Mr. 21 

Iglitzin’s characterization of why the Union would like to 22 

amend it, that’s fine.  I’m just saying I’m going to allow it 23 

because there are no procedural issues here, which is what I’m 24 

concerned about.   25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

338 

 

 MR. TERRELL:  I’ll reserve on that issue, but I understand 1 

your position. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sure.  Okay, so --  3 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  One thing I can do, if it is convenient, is 4 

I can certainly narrow the scope of the Subpoena Duces Tecum at 5 

the convenience of the Employer and explain what it is, based 6 

on the Employer’s position that we now seek. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sure, let’s do that now. 8 

 MR. TERRELL:  But before we march into that, I just 9 

noticed it’s 4:15.  I was thinking it was 3:15.  We’ve got less 10 

time than I thought.   11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, well --  12 

 MR. TERRELL:  How late are we going to go?  All eyes turn 13 

to you.  4:30?   14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hold on, let’s go off the record.     15 

(Off record) 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, so maybe we should do -- 17 

some scheduling issues in an off-the-record discussion, the 18 

issue of the Union’s subpoena and the Employer’s corresponding 19 

petition to revoke were discussed.  So, in light of current 20 

testimony, I understand the Union may be willing to clarify 21 

some of the issues in some of the documents they’re seeking?  22 

Alright, so --  23 

 MR. TERRELL:  Before you go into that, as part of the off-24 

the-record discussion, I asked the Union/Petitioner if their 25 
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position on the unit has changed because I think that may have 1 

some bearing on the subpoena issue.  It’s my understanding that 2 

the Union is only petitioning the unit of drivers in Kent, or 3 

the drivers based in Kent, both the route and long-haul, 4 

correct?    5 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  The Union has not modified the language of 6 

its proposed unit from the petition which I don’t have in my 7 

hand at this moment. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  But I understand you guys agreed 9 

to -- or told me that you were going for the route drivers and 10 

long-haul driver in Kent, correct?   11 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Without records, that is my understanding. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.   13 

 MR. TERRELL:  Hold on a second.   14 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I think the petition says all drivers -- 15 

all regular -- all fulltime and regular part-time drivers at 16 

the Kent -- all full and part-time drivers located at the 17 

facility in Kent.  My understanding of the testimony is that 18 

would include 13 route drivers, one fill-in driver and one 19 

long-haul driver, based on the numbers as they existed as of 20 

the date of the Employer exhibit form.  21 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So everybody have a copy of the 23 

subpoena in front of them? 24 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Let’s go through this.  So, what 1 

do you need from no. 1?   2 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  So, no. 1 -- well, first, for all these I 3 

am now prepared to limit the scope of the discovery  to --   4 

 MR. TERRELL:  There is no discovery --  5 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m sorry.  The scope of the Subpoena Duces 6 

Tecum request -- to the scope to the geographic and operational 7 

scope of old District 69 (sic). 8 

 MR. TERRELL:  96. 9 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  96, pardon me, because that is the scope of 10 

the bargaining unit that the Employer has stated and thinks 11 

it’s appropriate.  I believe with regard to Request No. 1 that 12 

Employer Exhibit 7 is partially responsive in that it provides 13 

some job descriptions, but it clearly does not provide employee 14 

job position and duty descriptions for all of the employees 15 

that would be included in the bargaining unit, as proposed by 16 

the Employer. 17 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay, we will produce that, so we will need 18 

the job descriptions for the RMW plant personnel, the sharps 19 

personnel and -- so we know that and we will be able to produce 20 

that. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 22 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No. 2 asks for employee staff directories, 23 

flowcharts, lists or diagrams used by the Employer during the 24 

past year, which indicate departmental breakdown of employees 25 
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or employee classifications and/or chain of command of the 1 

Employer, management team advisory or authority over employees, 2 

if there are any responsive documents that show how Stericycle 3 

structures its workforce in the region covered by the 4 

Employer’s proposed unit, we would like that. 5 

 MR. TERRELL:  I think we’ve had quite a bit of testimony 6 

on how that works. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Is there any -- I was just 8 

thinking the same thing.  I mean, is there anything -- we’ve 9 

covered two days of testimony where we’ve gone through what 10 

appears to be the hierarchy.  Is there anything out there that 11 

you’re missing? 12 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I don’t know, that’s why I want to see 13 

their flowcharts.   14 

 MR. TERRELL:  If we have any, but it’s not really 15 

necessary. 16 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  If they don’t have them, I don’t expect to 17 

see them.  But if they exist -- we’re hearing surprises even at 18 

the end.  We were presented with documents, which were 19 

supposedly all employees in the number of different divisions.  20 

And then the very employee who’s testifying about it, indicated 21 

she was not on -- her position was not reflected, nor were the 22 

salespeople reflected on that document.  I’m not convinced that 23 

we have a full and accurate outline of the Employer’s structure 24 

in this district. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  If there are any documents that 1 

would show, I mean, some sort of structure --  2 

 MR. TERRELL:  Within old District 96. 3 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Sure. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, then no. 3, shift 5 

schedules.   6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I need it. 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  How is that relevant? 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So you need the shift schedules 9 

for every employee in District 96? 10 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  As proposed by the Employer.  That’s 11 

correct.  Because the Employer’s contending that all those 12 

employees have a community of interest, one of the traditional 13 

community of interest factors is shift schedules.  We’ve 14 

already heard testimony that Kent drivers work four days a week 15 

and the Kent dispatchers work five days a week, come in later, 16 

those things matter. 17 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, to the extent we have shift schedules 18 

as such, we’ll see what we can find.  But you know, there may 19 

be some positions where there’s no document that actually 20 

reflects that.  For example, Tonia Calhoon (sic) testified that 21 

she works 7:00 to 4:00, Don works 6:00 to 3:00 and Emily 22 

probably works 8:00 to 5:00.  There may be no written schedule 23 

that states that. 24 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  If there are no schedules, I don’t expect 25 
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them to be produced, but I imagine the bio systems personnel 1 

and the techs and long-haul drivers and all kinds of different 2 

may well have shift schedules and it’s important.   3 

(Long pause) 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Real quick, housekeeping thing, 5 

did you want to move to offer Employer’s 16? 6 

 MR. TERRELL:  Thank you very much, I’m sure I do.   7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, any objection to 8 

Employer’s 16 being received, the route coversheet?   9 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Employer’s 16 is received.   11 

(Employer Exhibit 16 received into evidence) 12 

  HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, anyway, so on no. 4, 13 

timesheets, which employees are you looking for?  Is it all the 14 

employees in the Employer’s proposed unit?   15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 17 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, wait a minute --  18 

MR. IGLITZIN:  Actually, it’s all employees in old 19 

District 96.  It’s one of the factors of community of interest, 20 

whether they are also excluding people who would be included, 21 

which would make their proposed unit not appropriate. 22 

MR. TERRELL:  Why do we need -- I don’t understand the 23 

need for employee timesheets for all employees for the past 24 

three months. That is way overbroad. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  If you’ve got schedules, what are 1 

going to be on the timesheets that aren’t on the schedules? 2 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  If we have schedules for people, I’ll take 3 

schedules.  If we have no schedules, I need to see timesheets.  4 

I need to see what kind of hours these salespeople work that 5 

are somehow excluded from the unit, even though everybody else 6 

is in it. 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  There’s also the time -- if the same 8 

information can be obtained from sources other than responses 9 

to the subpoena, then that’s where you go.  So with every 10 

witness has testified so far, there has been testimony about 11 

when they work.  We know, for example, the route drivers work a 12 

four-day a week schedule that we provided.  One of the exhibits 13 

has the schedules of the route drivers, at least at the Kent 14 

location.  It shows they work four days a week.  15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you intend to call the Airway 16 

Heights drivers, the Pasco drivers, the Troutdale drivers or 17 

the sanitarian in Morton or the -- you know, are any of those -18 

-  19 

 MR. TERRELL:  We are going to call some drivers from areas 20 

other than Kent, yes.   21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  If the Employer calls witnesses that can 22 

testify as to firsthand knowledge of work schedules of sales 23 

employees --  24 

 MR. TERRELL:  But what about sales employees?  Sale 25 
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employees are not proposed by us -- 1 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  You proposed to exclude them and that, we 2 

suggest, makes your proposed so-called wall-to-wall unit not an 3 

appropriate unit.  You can’t just pick and choose who you 4 

include and who you exclude.  I think the request is 5 

appropriate if the Employer does not have shift schedules or 6 

timesheets. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright. 8 

 MR. TERRELL:  There’s sufficient evidence in the record 9 

already that would establish if we stipulated that they are not 10 

part of the unit -- proposed unit for lack of community of 11 

interest for sales employees.  They work out of their homes, 12 

they work their own schedules, they work for different 13 

compensation.  They don’t perform manual labor.  They work for 14 

commission, there is obvious --  15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Just see what you can get --  16 

 MR. TERRELL:  -- lack of community of interest. 17 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  None of that is actually in the --  18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sure.  Well, let’s see what you 19 

can get together, I mean, to the extent that the Employer 20 

reasonably able within the next -- before tomorrow.  Then we 21 

can go from -- after reviewing the documents, we can kind of go 22 

from there.   23 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, that’s going to be a factor as well, 24 

recognized by the hearing officer, that I --  25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I certainly understand the time -1 

-  2 

 MR. TERRELL:  If we’re being put to the burden of 3 

producing all of this stuff on very short notice --  4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  It’s not like the Employer was 5 

unaware of the subpoena until now. 6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  They elicited testimony that the Kent 7 

drivers perform sales functions.  So let’s not kid ourselves 8 

about the fact that there’s a real argument about the Employer 9 

drawing arbitrary lines of excluding sales employees, but 10 

including drivers who solicited orders from customers. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Let’s keep all this -- keep this 12 

going.  No. 5, do we still need anything there?  It sounds like 13 

we’ve worked out who it is that employ the employees.   14 

 MR. TERRELL:  For no. 4, yes -- it’s basically the 15 

schedules you’re looking for? 16 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Correct.   17 

 MR. TERRELL:  No. 5? 18 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’ll withdraw no. 5.   19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, great.  No. 6, that seems 20 

to go with the org chart, correct?  I mean, it’s going to show 21 

-- to the extent that it’s already in the record, it’s going to 22 

be reflected in the org chart.  So as long as we get the org 23 

chart, that should cover no. 6. 24 

 MR. TERRELL:  But if we don’t have org charts, again, we 25 
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can rely on testimony.  We’ve got the testimony.   1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  No. 7 --   2 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Well, hang on a second.  There’s a 3 

Troutdale location.  I don’t believe the Employer’s calling 4 

anyone from Troutdale and -- that’s not a good example. The 5 

Employer’s taken the position that the two sharps management 6 

supervisors are not statutory supervisors.  So we certainly, at 7 

minimum, need information related to that.   8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Which would probably be in their 9 

job description, which the Employer’s agreed to provide, 10 

correct?   11 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  That would be helpful. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  No. 7? 13 

 MR. TERRELL:  Route sheets, we’ve already produced. 14 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No, no, no, you’ve produced an example of a 15 

route sheet.  This is key because the Employer’s taking -- has 16 

put on testimony that upon occasion, a driver in one facility 17 

has been assigned a route in another facility.  Upon occasion, 18 

a Kent driver spent the night in Portland, but nothing that the 19 

reader of the record can actually look at to know did that 20 

actually happen once five years ago or does it happen on a 21 

monthly basis?   22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I think that would certainly be 23 

helpful to clarify the record if we could get --  24 

 MR. TERRELL:  Provide documents such as route sheets, 25 
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invoices and emails sufficient to illustrate the work 1 

assignments, including type and location of customer and type 2 

of work performed for all drivers and other employees -- that’s 3 

amazingly broad.   4 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I can narrow it a little bit.  5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sure, it -- I don’t want to put 6 

words in your mouth, but what I heard was that the reason you 7 

want that is particularly because there has been some testimony 8 

that drivers from Kent, for example, will drive -- will go down 9 

to Portland to drive routes.  So would the Union be satisfied 10 

with the schedules or route maps, or whatever documents they 11 

are, that would show those deviations from -- or show somebody 12 

assigned at a facility other than their home facility?  13 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes, I will limit it to drivers.  I think 14 

we’ve looked at ten facilities.  I didn’t count, but Mr. 15 

Terrell used that number.  So we definitely -- I would say the 16 

first six months of 2012 would be illustrative, or if the 17 

Employer wants to do February through July or something, to see 18 

within the time period whether there’s actually deviations 19 

where drivers who are normally assigned to one facility are 20 

actually doing routes at or out of another facility.   21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So 9, 10 and 11, why is that 22 

relevant? 23 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’ll withdraw 9, 10 and 11. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 25 
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 MR. TERRELL:  What about 8? 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  We were just talking about 8.   2 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No, we weren’t, that’s the floor plan --  3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  You’re right, sorry.    4 

 MR. TERRELL:  We exhibited that, so 8, you’re satisfied 5 

with, with what you have? 6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  And 9, 10, 11 are withdrawn? 8 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 9 

 MR. TERRELL:  12? 10 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  12, we would like. 11 

 MR. TERRELL:  Documents used or maintained by Employer to 12 

recruit employees, including language or copies for 13 

advertisements in newspapers or other public media, brochures.  14 

How is that relevant? 15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  It’s relevant because the Employer -- 16 

because the ways in which workers were hired matters.  If 17 

employees are hired as RMW techs in one way, looking for 18 

certain qualifications that are totally different from how the 19 

Employer hires for drivers. 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  Isn’t that covered by job descriptions? 21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I don’t have job descriptions. 22 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes, you do. 23 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No, I have --  24 

 MR. TERRELL:  You don’t have all of them, but you’re going 25 
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to get the others.  We have other job descriptions to produce. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Right, so if that information, 2 

such as the minimum requirements are contained in a job 3 

description, would that satisfy the Union’s request? 4 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 5 

 MR. TERRELL:  So 12 is withdrawn?   6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Only for those job classifications where we 7 

get job descriptions. 8 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay, provided you get job descriptions. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And 13 and 14, I think we figured 10 

out who is --  11 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I don’t need it. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  15, what do you need that 13 

one for?   14 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Well, we’ve had testimony that driver 15 

safety meetings in Kent, that only Kent route and long-haul 16 

drivers went to.  That’s important. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  If the testimony’s there, what do 18 

you need --  19 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I don’t know about other people’s safety 20 

meetings, whether there’s safety meetings that the safety 21 

officer was holding or that other drivers in other facilities 22 

had their own safety meetings.   23 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, you heard the testimony of the safety 24 

officer.  She said that she travels to all the other locations 25 
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and conducts safety meetings.  Why do you need this? 1 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Well, if you’ll stipulate that the drivers 2 

in Kent attend safety meetings in Kent with other Kent drivers 3 

and that the drivers in other facilities attend safety meetings 4 

at other locations without Kent drivers, then I don’t need it, 5 

I’ll withdraw that.  6 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay, let me make a note.  I’m not sure if I 7 

have enough information to stipulate to that right now. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, let’s keep on moving.  9 

I’ll mark that --  10 

 MR. TERRELL:  I’ll make a note here because --  11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m going to flag it.  Alright, 12 

no. 16? 13 

(Long pause) 14 

 MR. TERRELL:  16? 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Is this something that exists?  16 

 MR. TERRELL:  I assume you’re referring only to bargaining 17 

unit, or proposed bargaining unit employees? 18 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  All employees in the old District 96.   19 

 MR. TERRELL:  Including management employees?  That 20 

wouldn’t be relevant. 21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Excluding management employees, but 22 

including sales employees, non-managerial. 23 

(Long pause) 24 

MR. IGLITZIN:  I would like to modify 17. 25 
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HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 1 

 MR. TERRELL:  Hold on.  Non-management, but non-proposed 2 

unit employees. 3 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Proposed by the Employer but excluded by 4 

the Union.   5 

 MR. TERRELL:  17? 6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’ll withdraw it. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  18? 8 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I would like to know what requirements are 9 

imposed by the company on its truck drivers.  What I really 10 

want to know -- you know what, I’ll withdraw 18. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  19 doesn’t seem irrelevant, 12 

correct? 13 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  It’s not.  I’ll withdraw 20, 21, 22, 23. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  We already have 24 in the record.  15 

25?  You’ve got a list of all the training that employees are 16 

required to go through and how frequently they’re required to 17 

go through it.  18 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yeah.  I’ll withdraw 25. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  26 is provided.  27? 20 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I need 27. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sure. 22 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I doubt any witnesses are going to give 23 

testimony about --  24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Right, and --  25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

353 

 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  -- the bargaining unit --  1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  That seems to be -- there’s a 2 

number of classifications that haven’t testified yet.  I would 3 

imagine not every job classification is going to testify.  So 4 

if there is that information, you can provide any -- or if 5 

they’re on a separate wage scale, that sort of information 6 

would be useful. 7 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I don’t think there’s, in fact, a scale --  8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sure. 9 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  -- and the testimony is this group of 10 

employees is paid in the following -- you know, limited range 11 

or something. I’m not saying -- I don’t care about how much 12 

each individual employee gets but --     13 

 MR. TERRELL:  You want wage scale information, and that 14 

could come in through testimony if we don’t have documents that 15 

speak directly. 16 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Correct.  If you have a witness that can 17 

actually say what each employee -- some kind of -- I don’t want 18 

to hear they get paid between $12 and $25 an hour. That’s not 19 

going to do it for me. 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  So what are you looking for? 21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I want the wage information.  If you can 22 

say there’s a break in rate of $12 an hour and then after a 23 

year, he goes to $13, then when he goes to $14, that is 24 

meaningful information.  Absent something very limited, I want 25 
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to know how much everybody in -- the employees in the proposed 1 

unit --  2 

 MR. TERRELL:  I don’t think you need that kind of detail 3 

at this stage in the game.  If one position bottoms out at $13 4 

and tops out at $22, and another position bottoms at $11 and 5 

tops out $20, that’s relevant and sufficient. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Would that be --  7 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  That depends on --  8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sure. 9 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  That might be -- why don’t we see what the 10 

Employer can give us so we know --  11 

 MR. TERRELL:  I want to make clear that I understand what 12 

the relevance of data that is generally available in order to 13 

provide general comparisons for purposes of community of 14 

interest, but it’s totally inappropriate at this stage in this 15 

proceeding of a unit determination hearing to require the 16 

production of any kind of detailed wage records.  17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, well, we’ll see what the 18 

Employer is able to get together and we’ll talk about this 19 

again when the documents are here.  It looks like no. 28 would 20 

be contained in the job descriptions, presumably? 21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes.   22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright. 23 

 MR. TERRELL:  29, that’s in the job descriptions. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, thanks.  Let’s go -- 25 
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well, before we go off the record, I’d like to adjourn until -- 1 

what time tomorrow? 2 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  1:30. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, 1:30. 4 

 MR. TERRELL:  You want to break -- you want to quit now? 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yes, for our reporter’s sake.   6 

 MR. TERRELL:  Alright. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, let’s adjourn until 1:30 8 

tomorrow.   9 

 (Whereupon, the hearing in the above-entitled matter was 10 

adjourned until Thursday, September 20, 2012, at 1:30 p.m.)  11 
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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  On the record. 2 

 This is a continuation of the hearing from yesterday, the 3 

19th. 4 

 By way of a quick summary, yesterday before we went -- 5 

adjourned for the day, we were discussing the Employer’s 6 

willingness to produce certain documents subpoenaed of the 7 

Employer.   8 

 Mr. Terrell, did you bring any of the documents we 9 

discussed yesterday? 10 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yeah, let me review with you what I have. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 12 

 MR. TERRELL:  I think the first one was Item No. 1 in the 13 

Union subpoena, and that was job descriptions.  We already 14 

produced Exhibit 7(a) through 7(d), the Trans job positions, 15 

and I have three more here.  One is for the Plant Worker, and 16 

then I have another one for the Plant Supervisor, and then I 17 

have one for the Stericycle -- for the Service Tech Supervisor, 18 

the Supervisor of the Service Techs, and there is apparently 19 

one we are still missing, and that is what I may be e-mailing 20 

to you shortly, is the Service Tech position itself. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  22 

 MR. TERRELL:  So we are waiting on one more, but we should 23 

have that shortly here. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 25 
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 MR. TERRELL:  Organization chart, we have one.  This 1 

organization chart shows everybody who reports up to Mike 2 

Philpott, and I think it is self-explanatory.  I will have 3 

Chris Dunn identify it and describe it in the record a little 4 

bit later today. 5 

 Then, as far as shift schedules, this is a little more 6 

complicated.  We did provide already, and it is in the record, 7 

a shift schedule for the Route workers, or the Route Drivers, I 8 

mean. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What number was that?  What 10 

exhibit number was that? 11 

 MR. TERRELL:  Maybe we didn’t.  Hold on. 12 

 Exhibit No. 6.  Exhibit No. 6 is in the record, so that  13 

is the shift -- that shows the shifts for the Route Drivers, 14 

and then I have some documents that are pretty complicated to 15 

the untrained eye, that reflects the -- it is a combination 16 

worksheet or scheduling sheet that reflects the shift schedules 17 

of the Long-Haul Drivers and the Plant Workers.  I am going to 18 

have Chris identify this document and walk us through it, 19 

because I think there is some relevant information in that 20 

document, and it is not self-explanatory without Chris’ 21 

explanation. 22 

 Documents to establish that Drivers drive routes other 23 

than their base locations; we don’t have any documents unless 24 

we produce boxes and boxes and boxes and boxes and boxes of 25 
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documents, that would be directly responsive to the subpoena.  1 

We do have a witness, however, who -- with a summary document 2 

that he prepared, as well as the back-up.  If he can testify 3 

about his back-up to the summary document that he created, and 4 

that will provide that evidence, and when I put him on the 5 

witness stand, he will testify to that. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And who is that? 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  Don Wilson. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 9 

[Long pause]  10 

 MR. TERRELL:  As far as contracts with individual 11 

employees, the answer is no, we don’t have any.  Mr. Iglitzin 12 

specifically requested if there were any individual contracts 13 

with sales employees, and we have not included sales employees 14 

in the unit, and I think, it is very obvious that they do not 15 

share a community of interest or a sufficient community of 16 

interest, or even functional integration with the proposed unit 17 

that the Employer proposes.  But anyway, we don’t have 18 

individual contracts with them, but there will be some 19 

testimony from Mr. Dunn about how their compensation is 20 

structured.   21 

 I think the only thing left is the wage scale, and I don’t 22 

-- I need to go on a -- I need to take a break or go off the 23 

record for a few minutes.  I need to get some clarification on 24 

what I have and what I don’t have in that regard. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you want to do that now? 1 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, let’s go off the record. 3 

[Off the record] 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, let’s go back on the 5 

record. 6 

 Mr. Terrell? 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  I just wanted to confirm what we just 8 

discussed off the record.   9 

 As far as documents reflecting the wage ranges for the 10 

different classifications, we don’t have those at this moment, 11 

but somebody is working on them, and we expect to have them 12 

later today, and if not later today, then the first thing in 13 

the morning. 14 

 The -- we also talked about Exhibit No. 6 which shows the 15 

shifts for all of the Drivers in all of the different 16 

locations.  Those -- that document doesn’t show the hours of 17 

the shift, but as we discussed off of the record, we will have 18 

more testimony from Dispatchers who can give further clarity to 19 

that.  The point is that there is no set hours.  The hours that 20 

the Route Drivers drive is based on customer need and traffic 21 

patterns and matters such as that, and we will have Dispatchers 22 

and Truck Drivers who can testify to all of that. 23 

 I think with that, subject -- oh, and there is one other 24 

document which we are waiting for and that is the job 25 
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description for the Service Techs, we should have that shortly. 1 

 Subject to those three things, I believe we have responded 2 

to everything in the subpoena at this point. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, Mr. Iglitzin, any other 4 

outstanding issues from the subpoena that you want to address 5 

at this time? 6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Well, clearly, the subpoena has not been 7 

responded to at this time, but it does appear that some of the 8 

information that we sought is going to be provided either 9 

through testimony or through documents, and I would defer 10 

further comments on that. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, thanks. 12 

 MR. TERRELL:  I -- just for the record, I think we have 13 

produced everything we can, and supplemented by testimony that 14 

we will receive, and after that testimony, if we are short 15 

something, we will deal with it at that time. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right.   17 

 All right, Mr. Terrell, do you want to call your next 18 

witness? 19 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yeah, but give me just a minute before we do 20 

that. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you want to go off the record? 22 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes, if -- 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, let’s go off the record, 24 

please. 25 
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[Off the record]  1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  We are back on the record. 2 

 Mr. Terrell, you can call your next witness. 3 

 MR. TERRELL:  Don -- your last name? 4 

 THE WITNESS:  Wilson. 5 

 MR. TERRELL:  Wilson, I’m sorry. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Mr. Wilson, please raise your 7 

right hand. 8 

Whereupon, 9 

DONALD L. WILSON, 10 

having been sworn, was called as a witness herein, and was 11 

examined and testified, as follows: 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Please state and spell your name 13 

for the record. 14 

 THE WITNESS:  Donald L. Wilson; spelled D-o-n-a-l-d, L,  15 

W-i-l-s-o-n. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Mr. Terrell, your witness. 17 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 18 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Okay.  Mr. Wilson, do you work for 19 

Stericycle? 20 

A Yes, sir. 21 

Q How long have you been employed by Stericycle? 22 

A Eighteen years. 23 

Q And what is your job? 24 

A I am a Dispatcher. 25 
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Q Okay, where are you located? 1 

A Kent, Washington. 2 

Q Okay.  And do you share responsibilities as a Dispatcher, 3 

with other employees? 4 

A Yes. 5 

Q And who are those employees? 6 

A Tonia McElderry and Emily Brister. 7 

Q Okay.  Do the three of you work in the same office? 8 

A Yes, sir. 9 

Q Do you work side-by-side in close proximity to each other? 10 

A Yes. 11 

Q Okay.  If you would, and we have already had some 12 

testimony in the record from Tonia, but if you would describe 13 

how the three of you handle duties -- what duties do the three 14 

of you as a group handle, and I will leave you with that open-15 

ended question, and then just take your time and just kind of 16 

walk through all of the things that the three of you do. 17 

A Okay.  I will start with myself.   18 

 I build routes, which is having the computer put the stops 19 

on a given route.  I print them out so that each location has 20 

their paperwork in a timely manner. 21 

Q Do either Emily or Tonia ever perform that function? 22 

A Yeah. 23 

Q Okay, go ahead. 24 

A I route new accounts, schedule on-call accounts, customers 25 
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that have called in for a special pick-up.  I schedule final 1 

pick-ups for customers who are cancelling for one reason or 2 

another.  I also spend time working on what I call route 3 

sequencing or route tightening, looking at routes and putting 4 

them in the order that the Driver would like them to be done so 5 

that they show up in his paperwork in an orderly manner. 6 

Q Uh-huh. 7 

A I also go through and try to make sure that if a customer 8 

moves, I try to tighten the route so if he moves from Issaquah 9 

to Renton, it makes no sense for him to still be on the 10 

Issaquah route, and would move him to the Renton route. 11 

Q Uh-huh. 12 

A I also spend some time on special projects which can 13 

include anything from doing research on invoice issues, 14 

checking pricing matters, looking at possible re-routes based 15 

on customer size, changes, frequency changes, etc. 16 

 I also fill in for Tonia and Emily when they are on 17 

vacation, or when they are -- when they need some extra help, 18 

so I -- what Tonia does is she puts the routes together 19 

physically, puts in any additional notes or labels.  Each of 20 

our containers need to be labeled with specific customer 21 

information so she makes sure that those are taken care of.  22 

She performs the bulk of our debriefs at the end of the day, 23 

and she handles the bulk of our phone calls, but I do that, as 24 

well, but not to the great extent that she does. 25 
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Q Uh-huh. 1 

A Emily has become in the last couple or three weeks, our 2 

primary billing person, which is to run the final check on the 3 

paperwork and send it in to the mainframe so that the invoices 4 

get generated for the customer.  She also prints labels and 5 

answers phone calls and does debriefs, as well. 6 

Q Okay.  You mentioned something about on-call accounts and 7 

-- what is an on-call account? 8 

A An on-call account is one that is not regularly scheduled 9 

so they don’t need a weekly or every other week service.  They 10 

just call us when they need it -- 11 

Q Uh-huh. 12 

A -- and then I put it on the proper route for the Driver 13 

the next time that we are in that neighborhood. 14 

Q Okay.  Does it sometimes happen that an on-call account 15 

comes in with very short notice, for example, during the day? 16 

A Yes. 17 

Q And does that require any communication with the Drivers? 18 

A It can, yeah.  If it is for the same day, if it can be 19 

accomplished, we will get hold of the Driver to make sure that 20 

he is not ahead of schedule or behind schedule -- 21 

Q Uh-huh. 22 

A -- and that he has the supplies necessary to do the stop, 23 

and if all of those criteria are met, then we will text him the 24 

information so that he can do the -- he can pick up that 25 
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account. 1 

Q And you also mentioned cancellations from -- 2 

A Uh-huh. 3 

Q You have to deal with those.  Does that also require 4 

communication with the Drivers during the course of the day? 5 

A Yes, if it is for the same day, yes. 6 

Q Okay. 7 

A Most of our accounts call in ahead of time and say, “We 8 

are not going to need one next week.” 9 

Q Uh-huh. 10 

A But sometimes, like we had one today where they call in 11 

and say, “We don’t need you today,” so I will pick up the phone 12 

and call the Driver and let him know. 13 

Q Now, I think you just indicated that Tonia does most of 14 

the calls, or takes most of the calls?  Is that -- 15 

A She answers the phone more than myself or Emily. 16 

Q Okay.  How many calls would you estimate that happen in a 17 

given day or a given week or given shift?  How would you feel 18 

comfortable estimating -- we are trying to just get a sense of 19 

the frequency of communication during the day, during a typical 20 

day between the Drivers out on the road and the three of you in 21 

the Kent office. 22 

A The phone rings for more than just that, but in the amount 23 

of time that the Drivers call, all of the Kent Drivers will 24 

call at the end of their route.  The people -- the Drivers that 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, Kansas  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

370 

 

are in other hubs will call at the end of their route and to do 1 

an over-the-phone debrief. 2 

Q Uh-huh. 3 

A So that is, on the average, 30 or 35 Drivers a day. 4 

Q Uh-huh, and the 30 to 35 Drivers, you are including all of 5 

the locations? 6 

A Yeah. 7 

Q Okay.  In addition to the end of the route and/or 8 

debriefing calls -- 9 

A Uh-huh. 10 

Q -- how frequently -- how frequently are the three of you, 11 

on a typical day, in communication with the Drivers out on the 12 

road? 13 

A I probably get between five and ten, depending on the how 14 

busy we are in a day, on my cell phone.  As a group in the 15 

office, I never really added it up, but it is -- it is quite a 16 

few where somebody has got -- especially some of our people in 17 

our -- like Montana and Idaho locations -- 18 

Q Uh-huh. 19 

A They call in because they call ahead to a customer to make 20 

sure that they need it before they drive down the road forty 21 

miles. 22 

Q Uh-huh. 23 

A They will call in and say that Sally did not need a pick-24 

up that day, so we get a lot of those. 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, Kansas  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

371 

 

Q Okay. 1 

A It is going to be difficult for me to -- 2 

Q Okay.   3 

A Yeah. 4 

Q Let’s go to address an issue that we talked about off-the-5 

record.  I think you were in the room when we were talking 6 

about the issue of the -- let me back up. 7 

 Exhibit No. 6 in the record is a --  8 

 MR. TERRELL:  If you can put Exhibit No. 6 in front of 9 

him, if you don’t mind? 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  There is a pile of exhibits 11 

there.  It should be in the stack, if you want to go through 12 

there. 13 

 THE WITNESS:  That one? 14 

 MR. TERRELL:  I think it is Exhibit No. 6. 15 

 THE WITNESS:  Okay. 16 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Anyway, you are familiar with that 17 

document? 18 

A Yes, sir. 19 

Q Okay.  And Mr. Iglitzin commented that this document, 20 

while it shows the shifts by day, does not indicate the time 21 

that the Drivers would drive.  Could you speak to how the 22 

schedule of hours is worked out amongst all of these shifts 23 

that we see on Exhibit No. 6? 24 

A There is no set time for any of the Drivers.  There are 25 
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recommended times that a Driver may ask what time I think he 1 

should start.  Most of the Drivers will start as early as 2 

possible to avoid as much traffic as possible, and to get home 3 

as early as possible. 4 

Q Okay. 5 

A But there is no set start time nor set finish time. 6 

Q Okay, is that true with respect to all of the Drivers 7 

including Woodinville, Roseburg, Kent, Portland, Billings, 8 

Boise, etc.? 9 

A Yeah. 10 

Q Okay.   11 

A The only exception to that would be there are a handful of 12 

accounts that need to be done at a specific time, so -- I can’t 13 

remember if this was before or after, there is a Dynacare 14 

account in downtown Seattle that we have to be there between 15 

4:45 and 5:00. 16 

Q Okay. 17 

A So that Driver has to start -- we don’t tell him what time 18 

he has to start, but he has to be there at that time. 19 

Q Right. 20 

A So, that -- 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Is that 4:45 a.m.? 22 

 THE WITNESS:  Correct. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you. 24 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Okay.  You -- you -- did you complete 25 
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your answer about all of the functions that you and Tonia and 1 

Emily perform in your positions? 2 

A I am sure I have missed some minor things.  In general, we 3 

have hit the highlights. 4 

Q All right, okay.  Good. 5 

 Let me ask you this:  Among the things you indicated were 6 

special projects.   7 

 I sense that is a pretty broad range of special projects.  8 

Do some of those special projects relate to truck-driving 9 

operations, or can they relate to other -- other things that 10 

don’t involve transportation and the driving operations? 11 

A They can include all of the above. 12 

Q Okay. 13 

A When I don’t have a special project, I usually make one 14 

for myself, and that would be to go through and look at routes, 15 

to see who has got too much or not enough; those types of 16 

things. 17 

Q Okay.  Can you give me a sense of the percentage of your 18 

time that you spend devoted to or in support of or working with 19 

the Drivers? 20 

A I would say about sixty percent of my day is that way, and 21 

then it is more depending on what the special project is. 22 

Q Okay.  Let me ask you about the billing. 23 

A Uh-huh. 24 

Q You said that -- now, you said that Emily just recently 25 
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began devoting more of her time to that.  How was it prior to 1 

that?  How was it handled prior to that? 2 

A Prior to that, Emily handled the outlying areas, Montana, 3 

Portland, Idaho, and Emily handled Kent and Woodinville. 4 

Q You mean Tonia? 5 

A Tonia, yes, excuse me. 6 

Q Okay, so it was only recently?  What happened? 7 

A We are going to change how our computer program works, and 8 

without going into too much detail, they wanted to set a 9 

standard for how each office is set up with the job titles and 10 

job duties, and one of those was to have one specific billing 11 

person be in charge of the entire district, so that is why we 12 

changed it, in anticipating of moving to the new computer 13 

program. 14 

Q Okay, I want to talk about billing for just a second.  You 15 

indicated, and I wrote this down, but I am not sure I got the 16 

whole thing, but you said that part of the billing process that 17 

previously Tonia and Emily, or now more primarily Emily, 18 

handled.  You referred to it as the final work on the billing 19 

before it goes to the mainframe.  Give me a sense -- give us a 20 

sense of the process and how it relates to the -- if the Route 21 

Drivers have performed, and what the three of you, and 22 

primarily Emily, perform, and how that fits into the billing 23 

process that ultimately ends up with an invoice to the 24 

customer.  But if you would, walk us through that process 25 
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starting with the Truck Drivers and how it connects to what 1 

Emily and the three of you together do. 2 

A The Driver is given a list of accounts to service that 3 

day.  He will go out and service the accounts and use a 4 

handheld PDT, Personal Data Terminal, to scan in the 5 

information of the account, and that captures what time he was 6 

there, etc..  He will scan each individual container and we use 7 

that for our billing process. 8 

Q Uh-huh. 9 

A He will fill out a manifest, or the computer, the PDT, 10 

will generate its own receipt depending on how the customer 11 

wants that, if they want more of electronic or more of the 12 

paper. 13 

 So, he has -- all of that information has been captured 14 

for what the Driver did.  15 

Q Uh-huh. 16 

A During the debrief process, we compare what the Driver 17 

scanned with what he wrote down on his route sheet -- 18 

Q Right. 19 

A -- as a comparison to make sure that there is not a 20 

mistake. 21 

Q And just so the record is clear, I won’t ask you any 22 

questions about this, but I just want you to identify this, 23 

because the document I am going to show you was previously 24 

identified by Tonia as Exhibit No. 16. 25 
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 Is that the document you are referring to? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q Okay, continue on. 3 

A Well, during the debrief, we compare what the Driver has 4 

written down with what he has scanned into the PDT, and if 5 

there is a problem at that point, we will alert Emily and she 6 

will work on that.  But the final say-so is from Emily.  She 7 

will go through it one last time and make sure that everything 8 

that the Driver wrote down and said that he did, matches with 9 

what the computer says -- 10 

Q Uh-huh. 11 

A All of the containers line up, and then basically she will 12 

hit a button that says “Balance.”  It is the accounting term to 13 

balance that batch of information, and send it on to the 14 

mainframe, and then it is all computerized from there. 15 

Q Okay.  The mainframe, where is that located? 16 

A Honestly, I don’t know.  I am pretty sure it is in 17 

Illinois, but -- 18 

Q Okay, is that at corporate headquarters? 19 

A Correct. 20 

Q Okay.  All right, another area of questioning that I want 21 

to ask you about, also relates to one of the subpoena items 22 

from Petitioner’s Counsel, and this has to do with the 23 

frequency with which Drivers that are dedicated to one hub may 24 

drive a route that is typically a route assigned to another 25 
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hub.  Are you with me? 1 

A Uh-huh. 2 

Q Okay.  Have you done any research on that issue of 3 

frequency in the last few days? 4 

A I have. 5 

Q Okay.  Let me show you a document -- 6 

 MR. TERRELL:  I am going to mark this as Employer's 7 

Exhibit No. 17. 8 

(Employer's Exhibit No. 17, marked for identification.) 9 

 MR. TERRELL:  I mentioned this when we were off the 10 

record, but this is a summary document, and I have got the 11 

back-up documents that Mr. Wilson -- created the summary 12 

document.  I don’t intend to offer into evidence the back-up 13 

documents, pursuant to Federal Rule 1006, I think is the rule 14 

number, that doesn’t require us to produce -- or put it into 15 

evidence, but it is here and available.   16 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Okay. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 18 

 MR. TERRELL:  But I will mark this as Exhibit No. 17. 19 

[Long pause]  20 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Okay, I have handed you what has been 21 

marked as Exhibit No. 17.  Can you, I guess, first of all, tell 22 

us what you tried to show with this, and then walk us through 23 

it so that we can understand it. 24 

A I was asked, in the last couple of months, if any Drivers 25 
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had -- were dedicated to one hub and serviced another hub.  So 1 

I pulled every route that was done from January 1st until the 2 

day I pulled it, which was yesterday. 3 

Q Did you say January 1st? 4 

A Excuse me, July. 5 

Q July, what year? 6 

A 2012. 7 

Q Okay. 8 

A Just the last couple of months. 9 

Q Okay. 10 

A I went through and looked at the Driver’s name, I know 11 

where they are located, to see which route they did.  Some of 12 

them were easy because there is a code in the route numbers, 13 

but because we changed from one hub to another in order to make 14 

it easier for the Driver to not have to change his PDT, some of 15 

the route numbers are dummy numbers, any of the 390, 391, those 16 

are dummy numbers, as well as the 989 -- 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m sorry, what does that mean, 18 

the dummy numbers? 19 

 THE WITNESS:  The dummy number means that it is not 20 

dedicated to a specific hub. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you. 22 

 THE WITNESS:  And the computer will make -- won’t allow me 23 

to take, for instance, the last one on September the 13th, I 24 

couldn’t take Route 744 in Woodinville and pull it into Kent as 25 
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Route 744.  I had to give it a dummy number, but I put the same 1 

account on that route. 2 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Okay, and -- 3 

A So I went through and visually did this.  I did not spend 4 

an inordinate amount of time.  I just quickly grabbed what I 5 

could see. 6 

Q Okay.  Well, let’s use the last one there. 7 

A Sure. 8 

Q The example, September 13th, 2012, involving drive, Nate, 9 

and you said the 390 number is a dummy number. 10 

A Correct. 11 

Q But what does the 744 refer to? 12 

A The 744 is a, in general with one exception, a 700 route 13 

number that is based in Woodinville.  The last digit “4” tells 14 

me it is a Thursday.  Monday would be 1, Tuesday 2, etc.  So 15 

that I know that that is a Woodinville route. 16 

 So Nate covered the Monroe route from Kent, that is where 17 

he is based, and he covered a Woodinville hub.  That is what 18 

was done. 19 

Q Okay, let me make sure I understand it.   20 

 On September 13, Driver Nate, is based in which hub? 21 

A Kent. 22 

Q Okay, Kent, so the third column from the right -- 23 

A The “From” column; he is from Kent. 24 

Q The “From” column, is an indication of the home hub of the 25 
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Driver -- 1 

A Correct. 2 

Q -- who is listed in the fourth column from the left, and 3 

on this particular shift, September 13th, 2012, Nate drove to  4 

-- drove to -- 5 

A Monroe. 6 

Q -- to Monroe and that is in the column headed “Area” and 7 

Monroe -- do I understand correctly, Monroe is a Woodinville 8 

route typically? 9 

A Correct. 10 

Q Okay.   11 

A I did notice a minor mistake, but that should have been 12 

Kirkland instead of Monroe, but that is okay. 13 

Q Should have been Kirkland? 14 

A Correct. 15 

Q Is Kirkland a Woodinville -- 16 

A Correct. 17 

Q -- destination? 18 

A Yes. 19 

Q Okay.  Do you know why Nate drove to Kirkland on September 20 

13th, which would be out of his Kent area route? 21 

A Covering a vacation. 22 

Q Okay. 23 

A Nate has one day dedicated to being a relief Driver -- 24 

Q Uh-huh. 25 
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A -- so he would cover vacations, sicknesses, personal days, 1 

etc. 2 

Q Okay.  Now, so what we see here is, I don’t know how many, 3 

1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12 -- I count 22 instances 4 

of this occurring.  That is the occurrence of the Driver 5 

driving  a route that is not a route in his home location.  Did 6 

I state that correctly? 7 

A Yeah. 8 

Q Okay.  So you found 22 instances from July 1 is when you 9 

started? 10 

A Correct. 11 

Q Through to -- when did you prepare this? 12 

A Wednesday. 13 

Q Two days ago or -- 14 

A Yesterday. 15 

Q Yesterday, okay.   16 

 Do you believe that you have captured every single 17 

instance where this has happened? 18 

A I may have missed some.  I did not go through it with a 19 

fine-toothed comb. 20 

Q Okay.  Is this a typical frequency? 21 

A Yes. 22 

Q Okay.  Is -- we have had an individual testify earlier in 23 

this proceeding named Chris Horn.  Do you know Chris Horn? 24 

A Yes. 25 
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Q Is Chris Horn shown on here? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q Can you tell us -- 3 

A On August the 20th. 4 

Q Where it says “Chris” in the fourth column? 5 

A Correct.  Chris covered an Arlington route which is 6 

usually out of Woodinville. 7 

Q And Chris Horn, his home base is Kent? 8 

A Correct. 9 

Q Okay.  I will leave it at that. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you want to offer Employer's 11 

Exhibit No. 17? 12 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection to receipt of 14 

Employer's Exhibit No. 17? 15 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  No objection. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer's 17 

Exhibit No. 17 is received. 18 

(Employer's Exhibit No. 17, received into evidence.) 19 

 THE WITNESS:  May I ask what that means? 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Oh, it is received into evidence 21 

and becomes part of the formal record.  In the event there was 22 

an objection or some issue with it, there is the possibility 23 

that it would be put in the Rejected Exhibits File. 24 

[Long pause]  25 
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Q BY MR. TERRELL:  There has been some -- there has been a 1 

fair amount of testimony already about debriefing.  You have 2 

talked about it, as well. 3 

 Are Long-Haul Drivers debriefed or debriefed in the same 4 

way that short or Route Drivers are debriefed? 5 

A No, they are not. 6 

Q And why is that? 7 

A The purpose of the debrief is to capture information about 8 

containers that are collected from a customer.  For the most 9 

part, Long-Haul Drivers do not collect from customers.  10 

Therefore, there is no reason to do a debriefing -- a formal 11 

debrief as it is done with the Route Drivers. 12 

Q Okay.  Where are the Long-Haul Drivers located? 13 

A We have Long-Haul Drivers in Morton, five, I believe.  We 14 

have one dedicated Long-Haul Driver in Butte, Montana.  We have 15 

one and a half, or so, in Kent.  We have a Driver that kind of 16 

floats and does warehouse work and route work, as well as long-17 

haul work.  Also, there are Class A Drivers in Portland who do 18 

long-haul up to the plant and back, not as a major part of 19 

their job, but they are Long-Haul Drivers. 20 

Q So the major hub, so to speak, for Long-Haul Drivers is 21 

Morton? 22 

A That's correct. 23 

Q And give us an overall sense of where the Long-Haul 24 

Drivers out of Morton drive to. 25 
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A They come to Kent, to Portland, Pasco, and Spokane.  That 1 

is the -- excuse me.  And also, they go to the landfill. 2 

Q Okay. 3 

A At Roosevelt, Washington. 4 

Q The long-haul -- the one and a half, so to speak, the 5 

Long-Haul Drivers in Kent, where do they drive to? 6 

A Predominantly, they just go down to Morton and back, and 7 

they also run supplies up to the Woodinville hub every day. 8 

Q Okay.   9 

[Long pause] 10 

 MR. TERRELL:  That’s all I have.  Thank you. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Cross? 12 

CROSS EXAMINATION 13 

Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Good afternoon, Mr. Wilson. 14 

A Good Afternoon. 15 

Q Have you ever driven a truck? 16 

A Yes. 17 

Q For Stericycle? 18 

A For BFI, which was acquired by Stericycle. 19 

Q What type of truck? 20 

A A straight truck. 21 

Q Was that part of your job duties? 22 

A Yes, I was hired as a Driver. 23 

Q Okay, how long were you in that position? 24 

A One year. 25 
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Q And when were you -- when did you take on a different 1 

position from that one? 2 

A October 1996, I was a relief Driver, and a Biotrack 3 

Operator for the next four or five years.  I don’t recall the 4 

specific dates. 5 

Q And when did you become a Dispatcher? 6 

A When I became a Biotrack Operator, a lot of that job title 7 

for BFI would be a lot of what a Dispatcher is now.  Officially 8 

I didn’t have the title of Dispatcher until Stericycle acquired 9 

us in 1999. 10 

Q Okay.  Have you driven a truck as part of your job duties 11 

since 1999? 12 

A No. 13 

Q Do you wear a uniform to work? 14 

A No. 15 

Q Who do you report to? 16 

A Chris Dunn. 17 

Q Does Stericycle require you to obtain a D.O.T. medical 18 

card? 19 

A No. 20 

Q Are you paid hourly or salary? 21 

A Hourly. 22 

Q And may I ask what you earn? 23 

 THE WITNESS:  Do I have to answer? 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yes. 25 
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 THE WITNESS:  $25.00 an hour. 1 

Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  You testified a little about the 2 

Long-Haul Drivers. 3 

A Uh-huh. 4 

Q Do you create route sheets for the Long-Haul Drivers? 5 

A No. 6 

Q Why is that? 7 

A Well, let me rephrase that.  Sometimes. 8 

Q When do you create route sheets for the Long-Haul Drivers? 9 

A When they do have an account that they have to pick up.  10 

Some Long-Haul Drivers go do a, what we call “a customer-loaded 11 

route,” where the trailer is already loaded, and he just takes 12 

an empty trailer and picks up the full trailer.  For that, he 13 

will need D.O.T. manifests, and that is why we create a route 14 

sheet for that. 15 

Q How often does that happen? 16 

A As some customer-loaded trailer accounts fall within a 17 

regularly scheduled route, so not counting that, we go to two 18 

accounts on a weekly basis, and I think it is four accounts 19 

when they call in, which is anywhere between four and twelve 20 

weeks. 21 

Q Isn’t it true that most of the Long-Haul Drivers, though, 22 

are not making pick-ups from the customer locations? 23 

A That is correct. 24 

Q Okay. 25 
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A Most of their miles are not dedicated to picking up 1 

customers. 2 

Q And are you in communication with the Long-Haul Drivers 3 

throughout the day in the same way that you are with the Route 4 

Drivers? 5 

A No, I am not. 6 

Q Why not? 7 

A In my job, it doesn’t -- I am not asked to do that.  Their 8 

supervisor would be in contact with them.  I do talk with them 9 

and they do ask me questions, but that is not -- I don’t call 10 

them unless something unusual happens. 11 

Q I would like to ask you some questions about Employer's 12 

Exhibit No. 17. 13 

A Okay. 14 

Q Looking at the last entry on this list dated September 13 15 

when Driver Nate covered from Kent to Woodinville, would Nate 16 

have actually gone to the Woodinville Stericycle facility that 17 

day? 18 

A No. 19 

Q Would his day have started in the Kent facility? 20 

A Yes. 21 

Q Would it have ended in the Kent facility? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q Would he have debriefed with the Dispatchers that work at 24 

the Kent facility just like he would any other day? 25 
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A Yes. 1 

Q Would his route sheet indicate to him that he was driving 2 

a Woodinville route? 3 

A No, because I made a dummy route for it. 4 

Q Okay.  Would a Driver covering a route for another 5 

facility come into contact with any of the Drivers from the 6 

facility that he was covering for? 7 

A He can. 8 

Q When would that happen? 9 

A There have been incidences where certain supplies that 10 

were needed that were at the other hub.  Also, the routes will 11 

back up to one another.  Sometimes you will see them on the 12 

road, but if you are asking face to face, only if they had to 13 

go to the hub to do a pick-up or to deliver supplies. 14 

Q Okay.   15 

[Long pause] 16 

Q So, going through this list, if you look down at the 17 

fourth entry dated July 26, 2012, when Driver Donnie covered 18 

from Kent to Woodinville -- 19 

A Uh-huh. 20 

Q -- would Donnie have started and ended his day at the Kent 21 

facility, just like he normally would? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q What about on August 2nd when Donnie covered from Kent to 24 

Portland? 25 
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A On which date? 1 

Q On August 2nd, when Driver Donnie, it looks like, covered 2 

the Centralia facility, which it looks like on this chart would 3 

normally be a Portland route. 4 

A Yes, that specific day, yes, he would have come back. 5 

Q What about on August 3rd when Driver Bob covered the 6 

Northgate area, which looks like is normally a Woodinville 7 

route? 8 

A He would have come back. 9 

Q He would have started and ended his day at the Kent 10 

facility? 11 

A Correct. 12 

Q And how about on August 10th when Driver Bob covered the 13 

“U” District route.  He is a Kent Driver, but was covering what 14 

is normally -- normally looks like what is a Woodinville stop? 15 

A He would have started and ended in Kent, yes. 16 

Q Okay.  And on August 20th when Chris Horn covered a 17 

Woodinville stop in Arlington, would he have started and ended 18 

his day in Kent? 19 

A Yes. 20 

Q And would his route sheet also have indicated -- would it 21 

have printed out that it was a Kent route, just like it 22 

normally would have? 23 

A No, it would have had a dummy route number.  A route 24 

number of 390 for that day. 25 
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Q It would have said Kent up at the top, just like it 1 

normally would? 2 

A That -- yes, it would have said that, because I printed it 3 

for him so he did not have to change his scanner.  4 

Q Okay.  And on August 21st when Richard covered Seattle 5 

which is normally a Woodinville stop, would he have started and 6 

ended his day in Kent? 7 

A Yes. 8 

Q What about August 22nd when Bob covered the “U” District, 9 

which is normally a Woodinville stop? 10 

A Yes. 11 

Q And on August 23rd when Brad covered Centralia, would he 12 

have started and ended in Kent? 13 

A Yes. 14 

Q And also on August 23rd, when Nate covered Kirkland, would 15 

he have started and ended in Kent? 16 

A Yes. 17 

Q And August 30th, when Nate again covered Centralia, would 18 

he have started and ended in Kent? 19 

A Yes. 20 

Q And on September 6th when Nate covered Centralia again, 21 

would he have started and ended in Kent? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q Okay, and I think I have already asked you about September 24 

13th. 25 
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A Uh-huh. 1 

Q Okay, so it looks like in all of these examples when Kent 2 

Drivers were covering other stops, is it fair to say that in 3 

none of these instances, they were required to actually go to 4 

another Stericycle facility? 5 

A In these instances, yes. 6 

Q Okay.  They would have gone and changed into their 7 

uniforms at the Kent facility, just like they normally do? 8 

A Yes. 9 

Q And debrief at the end of their shift just like they 10 

normally do? 11 

A That's correct. 12 

[Long pause]  13 

Q Do you work a set schedule? 14 

A For the most part, yes. 15 

Q Is it a Monday through Friday schedule? 16 

A Yes. 17 

Q What hours do you work? 18 

A 6:00 to 3:00-ish. 19 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  I have nothing further for now. 20 

 Thank you. 21 

 MR. TERRELL:  Can we have just a few minutes off the 22 

record? 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, before you do that though, 24 

I kind of want to go through some questions, if you don’t mind. 25 
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 MR. TERRELL:  Go ahead. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right.  Thank you. 2 

EXAMINATION BY THE COURT 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So, are there -- are there any 4 

examples on here where Drivers -- on Employer's Exhibit No. 17 5 

where Drivers have reported to a facility other than their home 6 

facility? 7 

 THE WITNESS:  Yeah. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, which ones are those?  Can 9 

you point those out? 10 

 THE WITNESS:  The ones that say Boise on the final column 11 

on the right -- 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Uh-huh. 13 

 THE WITNESS:  All of those, the Driver, Andrew, on the 14 

26th, flew to Boise, started and ended his day in Boise, and 15 

debriefed from Boise. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What about Portland to Medford?  17 

Is that one that they stayed overnight? 18 

 THE WITNESS:  Yeah. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  Sir, can you repeat that last question and 21 

answer?  It was a little quiet. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sorry.   23 

 The last question was what about when a Portland Driver 24 

covers Medford from Myrtle Creek, do they report to the Myrtle 25 
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Creek location? 1 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, what about with Roseberg to 3 

Coos Bay? 4 

 THE WITNESS:  From Portland? 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Uh-huh. 6 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes.  They would start and end their day in 7 

Myrtle Creek. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, with respect to the Kent 9 

Drivers, how often is it that the Kent Driver would report to a 10 

facility other than Kent, to cover a Driver?  Maybe on a weekly 11 

basis, monthly basis? 12 

 THE WITNESS:  A couple times a year. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Couple times a year, okay.  Is 14 

that for all of the Drivers at Kent, or any specific Driver? 15 

 THE WITNESS:  As a group, the Drivers in Kent. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 17 

 THE WITNESS:  There are times that they have had to start 18 

their day in the Woodinville hub, but since we have got the 19 

trucks lined up better, that hasn’t been necessary. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, and you say a couple times 21 

a year.  How many -- an you be a little bit more specific? 22 

 THE WITNESS:  When Portland -- if you will notice, when we 23 

have Kent help -- really the Portland to Centralia, that is 24 

kind of the magic line between the two hubs, there have been 25 
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times where we have needed to do a Vancouver route or a 1 

Portland route with a Kent guy, and there is not enough time, 2 

so generally they will send them down either the night before 3 

or first thing in the morning.  They will load up in the 4 

Portland yard and finish his route and unload in the Portland 5 

yard. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Are you responsible for assigning 7 

the routes to the Service Techs? 8 

 THE WITNESS:  No. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you know who does that? 10 

 THE WITNESS:  Those routes?  Can you be more specific? 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Where they go; their 12 

destinations.  What customers they pick up. 13 

 THE WITNESS:  The Service Techs?  You are not talking 14 

about the Drivers picking up the stuff that the Service Techs 15 

do, but just -- 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Just who tells the Service Techs 17 

where to go. 18 

 THE WITNESS:  That would be Jodi, Jane, or Dustin. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, do you know their last 20 

names? 21 

 THE WITNESS:  Jane Benton, Jodi Lester, and I’m sorry, I 22 

am not able to give Dustin’s name off the top of my head. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you know what their job titles 24 

are? 25 
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 THE WITNESS:  Biosystems Supervisor, is what I have called 1 

them. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do those folks use the same 3 

computer system that you do for building routes? 4 

 THE WITNESS:  No. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you know what their system is 6 

called? 7 

 THE WITNESS:  No. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, you talked a little bit 9 

about the start-times of Drivers, the start-times for the 10 

Drivers.  What is the morning -- what is the range in which a 11 

Driver generally is required to start work? 12 

 THE WITNESS:  The range that Drivers do start is 1:00 a.m. 13 

to 7:00 a.m. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What time do they normally get 15 

off, or what is the range? 16 

 THE WITNESS:  Between 11:00 and 6:00 p.m. -- 11:00 a.m. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, if a Driver wants to 18 

change a route with another Driver, do you know how that 19 

process works?  For example, if a Driver at Kent wants to 20 

change a shift -- a route with another one at Kent. 21 

 THE WITNESS:  It doesn’t happen that often, but if they -- 22 

if they both agree to it, then they would bring it to me and I 23 

would probably take it to a supervisor, just to make sure that 24 

there wasn’t going to be any -- any problem. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Which supervisor would you bring 1 

it to? 2 

 THE WITNESS:  Mike Lewis.  He is the Kent supervisor. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you know if Mike Lewis has to 4 

get clearance from anybody else in order to approve that 5 

switch? 6 

 THE WITNESS:  No.  No, I do not believe he would have to 7 

ask anybody else. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Do you know -- how often 9 

do employees want to switch routes? 10 

 THE WITNESS:  Again, I can’t remember the last time that 11 

it has been brought to me that somebody wanted to switch a 12 

route. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 14 

 THE WITNESS:  Let me ask you a question:  Are you talking 15 

on a permanent basis or just -- I want to on Thursday, switch 16 

on this one day? 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  How about -- I have got -- right, 18 

something like that or “I have got a Longview route.  Instead I 19 

want a Centralia route,” or something like that. 20 

 THE WITNESS:  On a permanent basis? 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  No, just for this week. 22 

 THE WITNESS:  That doesn’t happen very often. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  How about on a permanent 24 

basis? 25 
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 THE WITNESS:  The Drivers will ask if they can change.  1 

Generally, you know, picking up kids from school or daycare, 2 

they may have a problem with that, and then we would be as 3 

accommodating as possible. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And is that -- who does that 5 

request go through? 6 

 THE WITNESS:  Their supervisor. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Do you know who is 8 

responsible for approving overtime? 9 

 THE WITNESS:  Approving overtime?  That would be their 10 

supervisor, but that is kind of a -- I don’t know the proper 11 

term.  It is not something that necessarily needs approval.  12 

Some routes are expected to have a little bit of overtime, and 13 

so that doesn’t need to be approved.  If a day was say, not 14 

going to off-load today and wanted to come in on their off-day 15 

to off-load his truck, which would then be overtime, then he 16 

would have to have that approved by his supervisor. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you know if the supervisor 18 

needs to get clearance from other folks with the Company? 19 

 THE WITNESS:  As far as I know, he does not. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, that’s all I got. 21 

 MR. TERRELL:  If I can get just literally one minute. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Let’s go off the record. 23 

[Off the record] 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, back on the record. 25 
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 Mr. Terrell? 1 

 MR. TERRELL:  Thank you. 2 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 3 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  You are paid hourly.  Do you punch a time 4 

clock? 5 

A Yeah. 6 

Q Where is the time clock? 7 

A At the Kent office. 8 

Q Is it the same time clock or a different time clock from 9 

the one the Truck Drivers punch? 10 

A Same. 11 

Q Okay.  If -- I want to ask you this based on your 12 

knowledge of the routes and your knowledge of the Drivers. 13 

 If a Driver, and referring to the examples that you have 14 

listed here for the two or three months that are shown on 15 

Exhibit No. 17, if a Driver based in one -- goes to a location 16 

that is within another hub, would you believe or expect, or be 17 

your opinion, that that Driver would be aware of the fact that 18 

he is making a stop at a location that is outside of his normal 19 

hub? 20 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Object.  This question calls for 21 

information not within the witness’ personal knowledge; 22 

speculation. 23 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, let me ask him the foundational 24 

question. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 1 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Do you have enough -- do you have 2 

sufficient -- do you have knowledge of the routes and the 3 

locations that the Drivers whom you schedule, where they go? 4 

A Yes. 5 

Q And is it -- do you have an opinion one way or the other 6 

as to whether the various Drivers have a similar knowledge of 7 

the locations within their hub and outside their hub? 8 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Objection; same objection.  Calls for 9 

speculation. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Right.  I mean, I -- where are 11 

you trying to go with this?  Are we going to have Drivers 12 

testify about whether they know where the routes are in the 13 

various regions?  I mean, we can certainly do that.  I don’t 14 

know if this witness would necessarily be the appropriate 15 

person for that. 16 

 I am going to sustain the objection. 17 

 MR. TERRELL:  That’s all I have. 18 

 Thanks. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Recross? 20 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Just one quick question. 21 

RECROSS EXAMINATION 22 

Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Do you take rest breaks while you 23 

are at work? 24 

A Do I take a rest break? 25 
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Q Do you take -- 1 

A Scheduled? 2 

Q Or unscheduled? 3 

A Yes. 4 

Q Do you clock out for those breaks? 5 

A No, I do not. 6 

Q Do you clock out when you take a lunch? 7 

A Yes. 8 

Q Do you clock out using the machine that you use to clock-9 

in and out at the beginning of your work day? 10 

A For lunch? 11 

Q Yes. 12 

A Yes. 13 

Q Okay, thank you. 14 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Nothing further. 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, I have one question. 16 

 THE WITNESS:  All right. 17 

FURTHER EXAMINATION BY THE COURT 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  If you will look at Employer's 19 

Exhibit No. 17, what percentage of all of the routes that 20 

employees, out of all of these facilities -- what percentage of 21 

the total routes does this represent? 22 

 THE WITNESS:  Okay.  That would be a small percentage.  23 

There is, on the average, about 35 per day, 30 to 35 routes per 24 

day in all of the hubs, and this is July to August -- early 25 
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September, ten weeks’ worth of -- I can’t do the math, but -- 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you. 2 

 Any further questions for the witness? 3 

 MR. TERRELL:  No. 4 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  No. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, you are excused, sir. 6 

 THE WITNESS:  Thank you. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you. 8 

[Witness excused]  9 

 MR. TERRELL:  Can we take a quick break? 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sure.   11 

 Let’s go off the record. 12 

[Off the record] 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, let’s go back on the 14 

record. 15 

 Mr. Terrell, do you want to call your next witness? 16 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes, Scott, and you will have to ask him for 17 

the spelling and pronunciation of his last name. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Will do. 19 

Whereupon, 20 

SCOT ALAN GEOGHEGAN, 21 

having been sworn, was called as a witness herein, and was 22 

examined and testified, as follows: 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, please state and spell 24 

your name for the record. 25 
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 THE WITNESS:  My name is Scot Alan Geoghegan; S-c-o-t,   1 

A-l-a-n, G-e-o-g-h-e-g-a-n. 2 

 THE COURT REPORTER:  Please spell your last name again. 3 

 THE WITNESS:  G-e-o-g-h-e-g-a-n. 4 

 THE COURT REPORTER:  Thank you. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, your witness. 6 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 7 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Please pronounce your name again. 8 

A Geoghegan. 9 

Q Mr. Geoghegan, thanks for coming down this afternoon. 10 

 Are you employed by Stericycle? 11 

A Stericycle of Washington. 12 

Q Okay.  And where -- what duties do you perform, your 13 

title? 14 

A I am a Driver, Route Manager. 15 

Q Route Driver?  Okay. 16 

 And out of what location are you based? 17 

A Woodinville, Washington. 18 

Q When did you begin driving for Stericycle? 19 

A I was hired in January of ’97. 20 

Q Okay, have you always driven out of Woodinville? 21 

A The location has changed -- has moved several times.  It 22 

actually started in Woodinville, and then we moved to Bellevue, 23 

and then to Kirkland, and then back to Woodinville, so I have 24 

always been in the northern hub, wherever that has been 25 
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located. 1 

Q Okay.  Would you -- why don’t you, if you would, please, 2 

describe your day, your duties, as a Route Driver, based out of 3 

Woodinville, and if you would, start with the answer to the 4 

question of when does your shift begin? 5 

A The shift doesn’t have a specific start time.  It starts 6 

whenever I feel that it is appropriate.  I may have customers 7 

that need to be serviced at a specific time, either I would 8 

need to arrive there before a certain time, or after a certain 9 

time, so I may need to start earlier, or some days I may need 10 

to start later. 11 

Q So does it vary from day to day? 12 

A Yes.  Generally when I am doing my route, it can be 13 

anywhere from 5:00 a.m. to 6:00 a.m., maybe 6:30 a.m. if I have 14 

a short day. 15 

Q Okay, and do you punch a time clock or make a time entry 16 

when you start? 17 

A No, I would enter that into the PDT. 18 

Q Okay, is that a -- does the PDT have a time puncher on it? 19 

A It does show the time that the route has started. 20 

Q Okay.  All right. 21 

A I would also mark that on the route sheet. 22 

Q The route sheet you are referring to is Employer's Exhibit 23 

No. 16?  Do you see an exhibit number there? 24 

A Yes, Exhibit No. 16.  That would be the start shift time, 25 
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would be written -- 1 

Q And where on that document is the time, if you notice? 2 

A The start shift on the left column. 3 

Q Say that again? 4 

A The start shift on the left column. 5 

Q The left column. 6 

A It says 6:30 in this example. 7 

Q I see it.  Uh-huh, okay. 8 

 All right, so you -- is your -- describe this -- do this 9 

for me.  Describe the Woodinville facility. 10 

A Well, the Woodinville facility is located in the Ryder 11 

Truck Rental yard, so it is surrounded by a chain-link fence.  12 

You drive through the gate.  We have our trucks parked along 13 

the back fence, and then there are two trailers adjacent to 14 

that, and those are our supply trailers.  Of course, there are 15 

many other Ryder trucks in there.   16 

 So, basically, the first thing I would do is drive in, 17 

park my truck, pull my work truck out, start my shift in the 18 

PDT, and then park my personal vehicle in the same spot where 19 

my work truck had been. 20 

Q Okay.  All right.  And are there materials or items that 21 

you collect before getting into your truck and then starting 22 

out on your route? 23 

A Generally I would arrive with my PDT.  I usually wear that 24 

to work.  Take it home at night.  All of my other equipment, 25 
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pens, scanner, or the -- I’m sorry, printer, extra blank 1 

manifests, labels, are already in the truck and stored in the 2 

truck.  The only thing I would need to do from that point is 3 

basically to load whatever supplies are required for the route 4 

for that day, if it had not already been done the night before. 5 

Q Okay, and where at the Woodinville facility are the 6 

supplies that you need to load into your truck? 7 

A There are the two supply trailers.  One, I guess, would be 8 

considered a load trailer and one would be a fill trailer. 9 

 Basically you -- in the morning, you take the supplies 10 

that you are going to need from that trailer, and then when you 11 

come back from your route to empty your truck, you put the full 12 

ones back into that same trailer, so I would go to whichever 13 

trailer is -- it happens to be, because it would rotate every 14 

other day, whichever one has my supplies and load my truck from 15 

there. 16 

Q The supplies that are in the trailer, how do those 17 

supplies get there? 18 

A Those are loaded, I believe, somewhere -- either at the 19 

Kent location or the Morton location, and brought by the Long-20 

Haul Driver up to Woodinville, where he exchanges the supply 21 

trailer for the trailer that is then full of biohazard.  He 22 

takes that back to wherever, and then we have a trailer of 23 

supplies to pick from. 24 

Q Okay.  When the trailer is loaded -- I guess -- you pick 25 
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up the empty -- what do you call the supplies?  Give us some 1 

names of the supplies. 2 

A Well, the tubs and boxes for the RMW, the Regulated 3 

Medical Waste.  Specific -- well, there are specific titles to 4 

each size of container.  I don’t know if that is what you are 5 

looking for. 6 

Q Uh-huh.   7 

A Okay, the smallest one would be a 10-gallon tub called a 8 

TB-20.  That is a plastic tub.  The next would be a TB-15, is a 9 

20-gallon tub.  There is a TB-04, which is 28-gallon tub.  TB-10 

05 is a 40-gallon tub.  And then we have an ST-32 which is a 11 

2.8 cubic foot tub, and an ST-75 is a 7.5 cubic foot tub.  The 12 

WS-19 is a 15-gallon box, and a WS-43 is a 34-gallon box. 13 

Q Okay. 14 

A And there are a couple of others also that -- we use those 15 

infrequently. 16 

Q All right.   17 

[Long pause] 18 

Q I have handed you what has been marked as Stericycle 19 

Exhibit E-18. 20 

(Employer's Exhibit No. 18, marked for identification.) 21 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Are these the containers that you were 22 

just describing? 23 

A Yes, they are. 24 

Q And are these consistently used throughout the whole 96 25 
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districts? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q So, when you load your truck from the trailer, you are 3 

loading these containers, which at that point, are of course, 4 

empty; is that right? 5 

A That's correct. 6 

Q And I think you indicated that the long-haul truck would 7 

bring these empty containers to the trailer before you arrived 8 

to start your shift? 9 

A Generally, if there are weather conditions or traffic, we 10 

might arrive back before the supply trailer has arrived, but 11 

that is pretty rare. 12 

Q Typically, when does the supply trailer get there with the 13 

empty containers ready to be used? 14 

A From talking to the Supply Driver, the Long-Haul Driver, I 15 

am not usually there, but I would estimate between 9:00 a.m. 16 

and noon would be my best guess. 17 

Q Okay, ready for you to retrieve the following morning. 18 

A Right. 19 

Q And then at the end of the day, you are bringing these 20 

containers back filled with medical waste? 21 

A Yes. 22 

Q And you put those, as you said, onto the -- one of two 23 

trailers, the one that is being filled with containers that 24 

have stuff in them. 25 
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A That's correct. 1 

Q Okay, and do you know where the filled containers, the 2 

containers filled with waste, where they go from that point? 3 

A From that point, they can either go to Kent or directly to 4 

Morton.  From there they would -- depending on the type of 5 

waste, if would either be processed at Morton or could go on to 6 

Salt Lake City. 7 

Q Okay.  I want to go back to the -- apart from the 8 

containers, the personal items or the other items that you need 9 

to carry with you on your shift, you have already mentioned the 10 

PDT.  Could you identify what else you take with you as you 11 

begin your shift? 12 

A Well, you would have to have the printer.  You always have 13 

to have a pen.  Generally I carry a stylus for the PDT.  Basic 14 

-- any basic office supplies you would normally have, your -- 15 

your truck is your office, so paper clips, extra pens, a little 16 

bit of extra everything.  Extra blank manifests, extra labels, 17 

I keep stored in there.  So generally there is not a lot of 18 

gathering.  It is all basically set up over time.  Maps and 19 

things like that.  I would have a cell phone for contacting the 20 

office. 21 

Q Is that a personal cell phone or -- 22 

A I have one of each.  I have a work phone and a personal 23 

phone. 24 

Q Okay. 25 
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A So usually, if I have a map issue, I can either use a 1 

physical map or I can use a -- my phone for that. 2 

Q Okay.  There has been a lot of testimony about route 3 

sheets.  Is that among the items that you retrieve before you 4 

get into your truck? 5 

A Well, that would be retrieved before I load.  That would 6 

come from the supply trailer.  The routes would be built and 7 

printed out and put into a plastic folder with my name on it, 8 

each Driver’s name on it, and -- 9 

Q And that is in the trailer? 10 

A That is in the supply trailer that comes up.  So that 11 

would -- generally, I would get that the day before and go 12 

through it, figure out -- put things into order that I am going 13 

to do them the next day.  I would see if there is anything that 14 

is odd that I might have to change my route time, or if there 15 

is somebody that closes at a certain time, I need to know that 16 

ahead of time.   17 

 So it is just basically putting things in order and 18 

figuring out what specific tubs I am going to need to load for 19 

the rest -- for the next day. 20 

Q Okay, and those documents route you.  How do they get into 21 

the trailer? 22 

A I am not sure who is responsible for that, if it is the 23 

Long-Haul Driver or if it is somebody else’s responsibility.  24 

That happens at Kent, so that is not something I would ever 25 
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see. 1 

Q Do you know where those route sheets are generated? 2 

A In Kent. 3 

Q Now, are there other items that are standard equipment in 4 

the truck that you have with you? 5 

A Yeah, there would be -- each Driver is responsible to have 6 

a spill kit, so you would have that in your truck.  You would 7 

have things like a hand-truck, you would have load bars, load 8 

straps, bag liners for the tubs.  You would have just basic 9 

equipment like that; maybe some bungee cords and stuff to hold 10 

stuff down. 11 

Q Do you have any protective clothing -- 12 

A PPE, Personal Protective Equipment. 13 

Q Okay. 14 

A That would be part of your spill kit in general, like a 15 

Tyvac™ suit, but you do need to have, of course, gloves for 16 

handling the waste, so you know, I would keep a supply of fresh 17 

ones in my cab, and of course, I would have the used ones I 18 

would keep in the back of the truck. 19 

Q Okay, do you receive periodic training on safety issues 20 

and material handling issues? 21 

A Yes, quarterly. 22 

Q Okay.  Do you know Kelly Merriman? 23 

A Yes. 24 

Q And how do you know -- who is Kelly Merriman? 25 
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A She would be the Safety and Compliance Officer or Manager. 1 

Q Okay, is that who you deal with on safety issues or who 2 

provides training? 3 

A Sometimes. 4 

Q Okay.  Have you ever seen her in Woodinville? 5 

A Yes. 6 

Q Okay, so you are loaded up, you are ready to go and -- are 7 

there -- do you -- how do I phrase this? 8 

 Is your route the same exact route every single day? 9 

A No. 10 

Q How does it change from day to day? 11 

A I have -- I work four days.  My day off is Wednesday.  I 12 

have Saturday, Sunday, and Wednesday off. 13 

Q Uh-huh. 14 

A Monday, I would do either the Arlington-Marysville route 15 

or one day out of -- one week out of the four-week cycle, I 16 

would do the Bainbridge-Allen route.  Tuesday is downtown 17 

Seattle.  Thursday is Kirkland, Friday is downtown Seattle 18 

through Northgate, and Wednesday is off. 19 

Q Okay. 20 

A It is always one of those days. 21 

Q Now, I imagine over a long span of time it changes a lot, 22 

because customers change. 23 

A Customers change.  You know, we are always picking up new 24 

customers, losing some customers, so some areas, for example, 25 
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Everett, may have gone through a real growth spurt, so that 1 

route gets really big and has to be split up, so that might 2 

push some of my territory a bit north, if I have to start 3 

picking up more, or it might push somebody else’s route and 4 

change their route a little bit. 5 

Q Okay, and of course, the longer the span of time goes, the 6 

more things. 7 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Objection, leading. 8 

 MR. TERRELL:  I believe it is self-evident.  It is just 9 

foundation for a question.  I haven’t asked a question yet. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, where are you going 11 

with this? 12 

 MR. TERRELL:  I am going to ask him -- well, let me just 13 

rephrase. 14 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Do you have occasion to make stops in 15 

locations that are outside your normal route locations that are 16 

Woodinville route locations? 17 

A Absolutely. 18 

Q How often does that happen? 19 

A Well, I tend to volunteer for extra work more often, so I 20 

probably work at least two out of four Wednesdays.  Generally, 21 

that would be -- involve covering for one of the other 22 

Woodinville Drivers, but I would say at least once a quarter, I 23 

end up covering one of the Kent routes.  That could be anywhere 24 

from Federal Way, it could be somewhere in Renton, it could be 25 
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South Seattle. 1 

Q When you are covering a non-Woodinville route, do you know 2 

that you are covering a non-Woodinville route? 3 

A Absolutely. 4 

Q How would you know that? 5 

A I have been here for fifteen years.  I talk to the other 6 

Drivers every day.  I know where they are going.  For a lot of 7 

reasons, they may have too much work to do in a given day, so 8 

they may need help, so I am going to need to know where I am 9 

going to have to go, and I might have to leave to go up to that 10 

route at a certain point and not just necessarily at the end of 11 

my day, just for efficiency sake. 12 

Q Okay.  What are on-calls? 13 

A On-calls are customers who are not scheduled on a regular 14 

repeating basis. 15 

Q Okay. 16 

A We have, I believe, 1-, 2-, 4-, 8-, 12-, and 24-week 17 

cycles.  Anybody that doesn’t fall into that as far as their 18 

needs for pick-up, they would generally move to an on-call. 19 

Q Okay. 20 

A I have on-calls that could generally be picked up every 21 

other week, but they call specifically on their own to set that 22 

up, rather than being scheduled. 23 

Q Do you ever get on-calls in the middle of a shift or the 24 

middle of a route and have to go -- 25 
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A It happens.  It is our least favorite thing. 1 

Q And how do you find out about that? 2 

A We would get a call from the office or a text from the 3 

office.  It could be from Don, Emily, Chris, Mike -- 4 

Q Okay. 5 

A Pretty much anybody who works there. 6 

Q Okay.  How often are you in telephone communication with 7 

the Kent Dispatchers? 8 

A At least once a day for a debrief.  Other than that, it 9 

just depends on what is going on that day, if there are 10 

problems of any kind, if there are extra things it could be 2, 11 

3, or 4 times that I might call, or I might go one or two days 12 

without talking to anybody other than a debrief. 13 

Q Okay, do you keep a Driver’s log? 14 

A We are not required to keep a Driver’s log.  We have to 15 

keep our time and our route information.  There is a 150-mile 16 

air rule, so if we are not traveling outside of 150 air miles, 17 

we don’t have to log. 18 

Q Okay. 19 

A If I were to do that, then that would change and I would 20 

then be required to, but my route never goes that far. 21 

Q Is that because -- well, why is it that your route doesn’t 22 

go beyond 150 miles? 23 

A That is a long distance.  I can go from here to Forks and 24 

still be within that.  If I would ever cover -- say, in the 25 
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past, I have covered Pasco routes, that would be beyond 150 1 

miles and then in those cases, I would have to have a log. 2 

Q Okay.  Do you have a -- I am not sure I am going to use 3 

the right phrase, but a medical Driver’s license? 4 

A We are required by Stericycle to have a D.O.T. card. 5 

Q Okay. 6 

A We are -- in my classification of license, I am not 7 

legally required to have one, but Stericycle does require the 8 

medical card. 9 

Q Is it your understanding that all Drivers, all Route 10 

Drivers are subject to that requirement? 11 

A Yes. 12 

Q Okay.  You mentioned the debriefing process.  Tell us -- 13 

describe to us what happens during that debriefing process from 14 

your perspective. 15 

A Well, basically we would call in after we have downloaded 16 

our PDT, so the office has the information and can look at that 17 

as we are giving them numbers.   18 

Q Let me ask you this:  Where do you download the PDT? 19 

A In Woodinville, we have a small office.  It is kind of 20 

more like a closet where it has just basically got a small desk 21 

with a desktop computer and our -- a free-standing locker for 22 

our uniforms. 23 

Q Okay.  Could you take a look at Exhibit No. 16, please? 24 

A Okay.   25 
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Q I think you were looking at this and referring to this 1 

exhibit just a few minutes ago.  What is this document, the 2 

front page of this document? 3 

A Well, this would be the route coversheet.  This would be 4 

where all of the information that the debrief -- this would be 5 

the information that the debrief covers. It would all come from 6 

this sheet. 7 

Q So you use this form on a daily basis? 8 

A Yes. 9 

Q Okay.  And turn to the second page, and it looks similar 10 

to the third page.  Can you tell us what these pages are? 11 

A These would be the actual stops that you would do during a 12 

day.   13 

Q Uh-huh. 14 

A Pretty simple.  If you were to look at Page 2 of the 15 

Washington State University, it would show their address, of 16 

course.  It has got their -- well, I guess I will start at the 17 

left-hand side and work down. 18 

 It would have their account number, the 6077 number, and 19 

then there is another regulation blank number, and there is the 20 

manifest number. 21 

Q Uh-huh. 22 

A The center barcode is actually for the name of the 23 

account. 24 

Q Uh-huh. 25 
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A And of course, below that, their name and their address, 1 

and a contact name and phone number, and then moving over from 2 

that would be the next pick-up date, so you would know what 3 

their schedule is, which is nice, because if you are subbing on 4 

somebody else’s route, you don’t know their customers as well.  5 

So one of the questions they will ask you is, “When is my next 6 

pick-up?”   7 

Q Right. 8 

A So it is handy to have that on there. 9 

Q Okay. 10 

A And of course, their actual schedule.  Some customers have 11 

no idea what their schedule is and I wouldn’t either if it 12 

wasn’t there. 13 

Q Uh-huh.  All right.   14 

A The comments basically shows their schedule.  Friday is -- 15 

F is for Friday, 8:00 a.m. to 1:340 apparently.  And then their 16 

basic container inventory would be 40 TY-04’s, 30 TB-04’s.  It 17 

shows which building it is.  There are probably multiple 18 

buildings, so Building 250 would give you an idea of which 19 

building the waste is actually kept in.  Again, the contact 20 

name, the phone number.  The incinerator is sort of redundant 21 

because it already tells me it is a TY-04 which is an 22 

incinerator container, and then the signature of central 23 

supply. 24 

 Below that where it says “Container drop-offs,” that would 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, Kansas  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

418 

 

be the average of what they generally use, which is closer to 1 

what I would need to load. 2 

Q Okay.   3 

A On the upper right-hand corner of that stop, there is the 4 

PU, which is circled.  The SC, the NW, and the SK, those are 5 

just basically symbols for what we did on that stop.  PU means 6 

we picked up.  SC is stop, but closed, NW is no waste, and SK 7 

is skip.  So, of course, if you picked-up, you would circle 8 

that, and mark down what the quantity of the containers you 9 

picked up was, and that would be 109, and next to that, you 10 

would write down the quantity of product that you delivered, 11 

which would be 1,140. 12 

Q Okay, and then below that, like four typed lines down, you 13 

see the line that starts 509, 3355, and then some more numbers, 14 

and then typed here is, it looks like, “Brandy wants” -- I am 15 

going to guess, but it looks like weekly pick-up -- 16 

A Correct. 17 

Q From 8-3 through 9-28. 18 

A Right. 19 

Q What kind of entry is that?  Who makes that type of entry? 20 

A That would be somebody in the office, Emily, Don, it could 21 

be Mike, anybody with access.  It could be Tonia. 22 

Q This typed information would have been entered into -- and 23 

appearing on this form before you picked it up? 24 

A Absolutely. 25 
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Q Okay.  What do you do -- what would you as a Driver 1 

typically do with that type of information? 2 

A It just tells me if they have some kind of a problem.  3 

They are generating extra waste for any number of reasons, so I 4 

may need to bring additional containers beyond their normal 5 

container inventory. 6 

Q Okay. 7 

A Generally, that would be also something that the office 8 

would call us about and say, “Hey, Washington State University, 9 

their autoclave is broken.  Can you bring them extra 10 

containers?”  So that would be a redundancy. 11 

Q Okay.  All right, and then go to the fourth and fifth page 12 

of this document.  Describe what this is. 13 

A That would be an actual manifest.  That would show what we 14 

picked up, it would show the type of container, the quantity of 15 

the container, and the basic volume of the waste. 16 

Q Okay.  Now, let me go back to the debriefing process.  I 17 

think you got up to a point where you upload your scanner and 18 

you indicated that you do that at a computer facility that you 19 

have in a small room at the Woodinville location. 20 

A Correct. 21 

Q Walk us through, from that point, what you do during the 22 

debriefing process. 23 

A Well, I would have to take a step back. 24 

 Before I downloaded, I would basically go through my route 25 
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and print out the summary that would be attached here. 1 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay, let the record reflect the witness was 2 

pointing to the little slip of paper that appears to have been 3 

attached to and photocopied with the first page of Exhibit No. 4 

6. 5 

 THE WITNESS:  Correct. 6 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Is that right? 7 

A Correct. 8 

Q Okay, and what is this little slip of paper? 9 

A That would show basically every container picked up from 10 

every customer on that route, and the total quantity of product 11 

delivered on that route. 12 

Q Uh-huh. 13 

A So I would have to go through and make sure that if you 14 

look at, for example, on the front here where it says, 15 

“Collected containers 146” -- 16 

Q You are pointing to the handwritten 146 -- 17 

A The handwritten 146. 18 

Q -- at the top right of the Exhibit 16, okay. 19 

A Yes. 20 

Q Okay. 21 

A So I would have to make sure that number is correct by 22 

adding up the numbers on each individual page and that number 23 

would then also have to correspond with the printed number of 24 

total containers collected, which again is 156. 25 
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Q Okay, so you would add up the numbers on the second and 1 

third page? 2 

A That's correct. 3 

Q Okay.   4 

A If those numbers didn’t match, then it would indicate that 5 

I have made an error somewhere.  I might have written down hat 6 

I picked up one tub when I actually had only picked up two, and 7 

I would just have to go back through the route and find out 8 

what I had done wrong and make sure that everything is 9 

balanced. 10 

Q Okay. 11 

A Doing that before I went through the debrief process, that 12 

could take anywhere from fifteen to thirty minutes, if I made a 13 

mistake, and there is just no reason to call them before my 14 

numbers match up. 15 

Q Okay. 16 

A That way they don’t have to sit on the phone and wait for 17 

me. 18 

Q Okay.  So you have done that.  You have uploaded, then 19 

what happens? 20 

A So, when the numbers match, then basically I will call 21 

into the office.  I will just call the general Kent line and 22 

usually it is Tonia.  It could be Emily, it could be Mike, it 23 

could be Don; they will answer the phone.  I will just tell 24 

them that I am done with my route and am ready for a debrief.   25 
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Q Uh-huh. 1 

A And they will basically look up my route and ask me 2 

questions about what is on my sheet.  For example, they will 3 

ask me how many ship delays I have had, how many route delays I 4 

have had, how many stops did I do.  You know, total containers 5 

I picked up, total products, total documents, and make sure 6 

that is what it shows in their computer on their end. 7 

 It might also -- they may also ask me if there is a 8 

difference in the mileage.  They would just want to verify the 9 

numbers for each different mileage reading that we do record. 10 

Q Okay.  What is a shift delay, or it looks like it says, 11 

“Dist/Shift Delay” and then there is “Route Delay.”  What are 12 

those? 13 

A Shift Delay could be anything like a pre-trip inspection 14 

or a post-trip inspection.  It could be -- 15 

Q A D.O.T. inspection? 16 

A No, it would just be our own personal inspection that we 17 

are required to do. 18 

Q Okay.   19 

A It could be a -- something that you would just notate, 20 

your yard time when you are actually working in the yard.  It 21 

could be something where you notate that you are working on 22 

paperwork. 23 

Q Okay.  24 

A Okay.  It is just those basic kind of delays that you do 25 
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every day. 1 

Q Are these procedures all Drivers are subject to? 2 

A Yes. 3 

Q Okay.   4 

A The route delays would be something that is actually done 5 

while you are out on the route.  If your truck broke down, if 6 

you took a lunch break or if you took just a regular break, we 7 

are required to report those also. 8 

Q Okay.  All right.  I may have interrupted, but have you 9 

completed your description of the debriefing process? 10 

A That would be pretty close.  Assuming that everything 11 

matches up with the numbers that I would have given to the 12 

person that I was talking to in the office, if it matches up 13 

with what they are looking at on the computer screen, then 14 

basically everything is good and I am done with that, and they 15 

move on and do whatever they do with the route information. 16 

Q And then what do you do with the paper after you have done 17 

the debriefing?  By that sheet of paper, I am referring to this 18 

document that we are looking at, this Exhibit No. 16. 19 

A From that point, it would go with any other paperwork that 20 

I had from the day.  They would go back into the plastic 21 

envelope that it was sent up in, and it would go back into the 22 

trailer that is now full, and going back down south to Kent. 23 

Q Okay.  And do you know what is done with the paper at that 24 

point? 25 
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A The semi-Driver would probably take that out and give it 1 

to somebody in the office. 2 

Q Okay.   3 

[Long pause]  4 

 MR. TERRELL:  Nothing further.  Thank you. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Cross? 6 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Yes. 7 

CROSS EXAMINATION 8 

Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Good afternoon. 9 

A You are not going to try my last name? 10 

[Laughter] 11 

Q Do you start your workday at the Kent facilities? 12 

A No. 13 

Q End your workday at the Kent facilities? 14 

A No. 15 

Q Go to safety training meetings at the Kent facilities? 16 

A Very rarely.  Maybe once or twice over seven or eight 17 

years.  There has been some kind of a safety or computer 18 

changeover meeting. 19 

Q Could you describe in more detail the actual brick and 20 

mortar facilities at the Woodinville lot? 21 

A Well, it is pretty sparse.  It is basically -- it is the 22 

Ryder service area is where they lease trucks from and they 23 

also do service on all of their rental trucks, and as a 24 

customer of theirs, that is where we park and receive service 25 
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on our truck.  1 

 So, there is a wash bay on that building.  There are 2 

several work bays where you can pull trucks in to work on, and 3 

there would be an office area.  There is a parts office and 4 

then there is a sales office, which is kind of -- it has a 5 

couple of bathrooms, a break room. 6 

Q And what portions of the facility do you actually use at 7 

the Woodinville-Ryder facility? 8 

A We would use that small office where our computer is kept, 9 

our lockers are kept, bathrooms, break room.  Generally they 10 

don’t want you in the work bays because that would be a 11 

liability, so you would avoid that area.  We don’t use a lot of 12 

their building. 13 

Q Is it safe to assume that you are not scheduled for a 14 

warehouse day in the same way that the Kent Drivers are 15 

scheduled? 16 

A Correct, we don’t have one. 17 

Q Do you know how to operate a forklift, or do you do that 18 

for -- strike that. 19 

 Do you operate a forklift for your position at Stericycle? 20 

A No. 21 

Q How much do you earn? 22 

A $21.60 an hour. 23 

[Long pause]  24 

Q You mentioned sales persons a minute ago.  Are those 25 
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people that work for Stericycle or Ryder? 1 

A Sales people? 2 

Q At the Woodinville facility. 3 

A Did I mention that? 4 

Q I thought you did. 5 

 MR. TERRELL:  I don’t think so. 6 

 THE WITNESS:  I don’t believe I mentioned any sales 7 

people.  There are none at the Woodinville facility. 8 

Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Okay.  At the Woodinville facility, 9 

do you encounter any other Stericycle employees, other than 10 

Route Drivers? 11 

A Occasionally I will see a Kent Driver there.  Occasionally 12 

I will see any one of the supervisors there. 13 

Q Are there other Stericycle employees that work out of the 14 

Woodinville facility? 15 

A There is no one that is based out of the Woodinville 16 

facility, but there are occasions when the Kent Drivers do come 17 

up to get supplies or unload out of our -- into our trailers. 18 

Q So the break room that you described at the Woodinville 19 

facility, who else uses that? 20 

A Any of the Ryder employees and any of the Ryder customers. 21 

Q Okay, so do you encounter Ryder employees in the break 22 

room then? 23 

A Yes. 24 

Q And customers occasionally? 25 
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A Yes. 1 

Q Do you come to work wearing your uniform? 2 

A Yes. 3 

Q And why don’t you change into your uniform at work? 4 

A It is easier to do it at home. 5 

Q Is there a dressing room provided for you at the 6 

Woodinville facility? 7 

A There is -- the locker room is there.  We do not have 8 

access to them in the morning.  We don’t have keys.  In the 9 

afternoon we do have access to them, so we can change out of 10 

soiled clothes and change into our own normal regular clothes. 11 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  I don’t have anything further at this 12 

time. 13 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 14 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Is the uniform that you wear the same as 15 

the uniform worn by Drivers from other hubs, including Kent and 16 

Boise and those? 17 

A Yes, I have seen -- every Kent Driver I have seen wears 18 

the same one.  I believe it is a nationally -- it is the same 19 

uniform nationally.  20 

Q Okay. 21 

 MR. TERRELL:  That’s all I have. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, I have got a couple 23 

questions for you. 24 

EXAMINATION BY THE COURT 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  How do the trucks, the 1 

Woodinville Drivers drive, compare to those driven by the Kent 2 

Drivers? 3 

 THE WITNESS:  Very similar.  I am not sure if you mean 4 

size or -- the size is similar.  We have one small truck and 5 

they -- and we have three that are roughly 26-foot boxes.  They 6 

have, I believe, one small truck and of course, they are a 7 

larger yard, so they have more of the larger trucks. 8 

 As far as -- you know, I don’t know who has newer or older 9 

trucks or anything like that.  I have been down there probably 10 

only maybe twice this year, and I don’t really pay attention to 11 

what truck I am using other than the one that they are telling 12 

me to drive in, so. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, and when you went down to 14 

the Kent facility, what were you going down there for? 15 

 THE WITNESS:  To cover a route, a Kent route. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Did you report to the Kent 17 

facility before you went out on the route? 18 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What route was it? 20 

 THE WITNESS:  There are several routes I have done out of 21 

there.  I am -- it has been  months since I was actually down 22 

three, so I would guess -- there is a route that includes part 23 

of Federal Way.  Don would be better to say what this route is 24 

referred to out of -- there is a Group Health in south Seattle 25 
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and it goes basically through De Moines and Federal Way and 1 

SeaTac area.  That is a route commonly covered from Kent. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What makes you need to go to Kent 3 

before going out on the route, rather than just picking up a 4 

truck and taking it from Woodinville? 5 

 THE WITNESS:  There could be somebody else that needs my 6 

truck out of the Woodinville yard.  I could need a larger truck 7 

than the truck that I drive.  I drive one of the smaller 8 

trucks, so if it is a route that I am covering that uses a 9 

larger truck, I would need to get a larger truck from the Kent 10 

yard. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And how many times a year do you 12 

have to report to the Kent yard for any reason? 13 

 THE WITNESS:  Well, I mean, it would be an option for me 14 

to work in the first place.  It is on my day off -- 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  On average. 16 

 THE WITNESS:  But yeah, it is probably twice a year, but I 17 

do cover a lot.  Occasionally they do send supplies for a Kent 18 

route up to Woodinville, so I wouldn’t have to actually go to 19 

the Kent location to cover a Kent route. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you have any interaction with 21 

the Service Techs? 22 

 THE WITNESS:  Very little. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What is that interaction? 24 

 THE WITNESS:  Are we talking about the Biosystems people? 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah. 1 

 THE WITNESS:  I may see one of them working at one of the 2 

hospitals doing their job while I am doing my job, and it would 3 

just be a casual conversation.  Our jobs don’t overlap, so 4 

there is really no work-related conversation. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Have they ever brought -- have 6 

you ever had a Service Tech bring sharps down for you to load 7 

in your truck? 8 

 THE WITNESS:  No.  No, they use a different kind of sharps 9 

container than we are allowed to accept, in a regulated medical 10 

waste -- that doesn’t ever happen. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Is that true for all of the Route 12 

Drivers? 13 

 THE WITNESS:  To the best of my knowledge. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you ever have to go to the 15 

Pasco facility or Spokane facility for any reason? 16 

 THE WITNESS:  I have covered in the Pasco facility.  17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  When was that? 18 

 THE WITNESS:  I believe that was June of 2011, but it may 19 

have been 2010. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  When you say the Service Techs 21 

use different containers than sharps containers that you guys 22 

use, what is that?  Can you give me a little bit more specific 23 

about what that means? 24 

 THE WITNESS:  Well, the sharps containers they have are 25 
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meant to be opened so that they can be recycled and reused and 1 

cleaned.  The sharps containers that I would get from one of 2 

our customers are not meant to be opened.  Not meant to be 3 

reused or cleaned, so they would be locked closed.  They are 4 

completely different visually.  There are many different types 5 

of tops, but the ones from the customers, once they are locked 6 

closed, they do not open.  That is a safety feature, of course. 7 

 Whereas, the ones that our Techs handle, are a little bit 8 

more accessible, where they have a cap that fits in there that 9 

will keep anything from coming out, but are able to be opened, 10 

dumped out, cleaned and reused. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, do you know where the 12 

Service Techs take the containers full of used sharps after 13 

they pick them up? 14 

 THE WITNESS:  Well, the Techs eventually put them onto a 15 

rolling cart, and the rolling cart itself would be picked up 16 

generally by one of the Route Managers or Route Drivers, 17 

someone like me.  From three, we would put that on the trailer 18 

that has got the medical waste on it. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Where do you pick the rolling 20 

carts up at? 21 

 THE WITNESS:  Well, whichever account -- generally it is a 22 

large quantity generator like a hospital or a big lab.  For 23 

example, Evergreen Hospital, they might keep their medical 24 

waste in one section and they might keep their carts in a 25 
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different loading area, but they will generally be close to the 1 

same loading area. 2 

 There is always a specified place within a location so 3 

that we don’t have to wander around trying to find them. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And how often do you need to pick 5 

up a rolling cart that was filled with sharps that was picked 6 

up by the Service Techs? 7 

 THE WITNESS:  Well, it is something, you know, that the 8 

Drivers do every day.  I personally only pick up one a week on 9 

my normal route.  Again, I drive a smaller truck, so it is not 10 

something -- I generally go to small quantity generators and do 11 

a higher number of swap-outs, so I don’t get the bigger 12 

quantities. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And when you are picking them up, 14 

do you ever see -- do the Service Techs ever physically hand or 15 

push the rolling carts to you? 16 

 THE WITNESS:  No.  I mean, most of the time, we don’t see 17 

them there.  It is pretty rare.  I mean, they are only there 18 

around the carts, generally they are somewhere in the hospital.  19 

It would be pretty rare to actually see them, and since we are 20 

both working, you know, they are off doing their thing and I am 21 

doing my thing. 22 

 If they are there, then it means they are working and I 23 

wouldn’t be able to pick up the cart.  So, until they are gone, 24 

then I don’t have access to even pick the carts ups. 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, Kansas  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

433 

 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Do you have performance 1 

appraisals or performance evaluations? 2 

 THE WITNESS:  Uh-huh. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Who does those? 4 

 THE WITNESS:  Mike Lewis does those. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  How often? 6 

 THE WITNESS:  Annually. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What does that entail? 8 

 THE WITNESS:  Basically, they will have a list of criteria 9 

and they will judge me on each different criteria, whether I am 10 

punctual, whether I show up on time, whether I -- we don’t have 11 

one of those entered into evidence, do we? 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  No. 13 

 THE WITNESS:  It is just a list of basic qualities that 14 

any Driver would have and a rating on each of those that would 15 

show areas that I am deficient in or excel in or different 16 

areas that I might need to improve in.  There would be an area 17 

for suggestions as far as outside of the norm.  I might want to 18 

learn, if I wanted to advance within the company.  For example, 19 

if I wanted to get into driving a Class A vehicle, or that type 20 

of thing. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Who authorizes your time off 22 

requests? 23 

 THE WITNESS:  Mike Lewis. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Can you describe how that process 25 
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works? 1 

 THE WITNESS:  We have a period, starting at the beginning 2 

of the year through January 31st, where you are able to request 3 

time off and it is granted based by seniority.  After January 4 

31st, it is first-come/first-served, I believe, so you would 5 

have a -- basically a printed-out piece of paper showing a 6 

calendar and you would pick the days you want, send it down, 7 

they go through it on the first day of February, and whoever 8 

has seniority would get the dates that they picked.  The next 9 

senior guy would get the dates that they picked, as long as it 10 

didn’t overlap with the person senior to them. 11 

 Does that make sense? 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And are you talking about -- do 13 

they do it within a given facility, or is this for all of the 14 

Drivers? 15 

 THE WITNESS:  Generally, it is within a facility, as far 16 

as I know. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you know who makes the 18 

decision on who goes through the list and grants the time off? 19 

 THE WITNESS:  I believe it is Mike Lewis. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you ever have to request 21 

overtime? 22 

 THE WITNESS:  No, I have to request less overtime. 23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Ever change shifts with another 24 

Driver or routes? 25 
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 THE WITNESS:  No.  It is very rare.  No Driver ever wants 1 

to do somebody else’s route because we don’t know them as well 2 

as we know our own.  So, it is something we would avoid, unless 3 

it was something really important that the other Driver wants. 4 

 Basically, what would happen is they would just take the 5 

day off and somebody would just cover their shift.  It is not 6 

something where we trade days within a week. 7 

[Long pause]  8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do Route Drivers ever get 9 

promoted? 10 

 THE WITNESS:  They do. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  How does that process work, or to 12 

what positions are they promoted? 13 

 THE WITNESS:  Occasionally there will be a new position 14 

open up.  For example, when Biosystems started, anybody who was 15 

interested could have applied for that, and then whoever was in 16 

charge of overseeing that program would obviously be able to 17 

choose if they wanted to hire from within or with-out. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Are there any other advantages of 19 

working at a given facility in applying for those promotions? 20 

 THE WITNESS:  Well, the Kent facility probably has more 21 

comforts to it.  They have -- you know, their own cubicles and 22 

stuff like that down there.  They have a lunchroom that is 23 

their own.  The difference being is that we basically work out 24 

of our trucks instead of working out of an office.  We don’t 25 
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have access to any kind of an office, any reliable access.  So, 1 

some Drivers prefer to work in Kent versus Woodinville, but 2 

that would be a personal choice. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you know where payroll records 4 

are kept for the Company? 5 

 THE WITNESS:  I don’t. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What about just general personnel 7 

records? 8 

 THE WITNESS: I don’t.  I would assume there are some in 9 

Kent and some at Corporate. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What about for the Portland 11 

Drivers? 12 

 THE WITNESS:  I would again some in Kent, being the 13 

district that we are in. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any further questions? 15 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Not at this time. 16 

FURTHER REDIRECT EXAMINATION 17 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  I think you mentioned some instances 18 

where Kent supplies are delivered to the Woodinville location, 19 

that you take and deliver to a Kent location but driving from 20 

Woodinville.  Do you recall that testimony? 21 

A Yes. 22 

Q On those occasions when you do that, are you aware that 23 

you are driving to a Kent location? 24 

A Yes. 25 
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Q And how are you aware? 1 

A Well, I know which routes -- which areas are covered by 2 

the people I work with in the Woodinville area.  The route 3 

sheet may say “Kent” on it if I am doing a Kent route, where I 4 

have access in the computer area to download the Kent 5 

information in my scanner. 6 

 So, for example, when Don was talking about the dummy 7 

routes, he doesn’t necessarily have to do that for us if we are 8 

a little bit computer literate.  We can change it to Kent in 9 

the scanner, and that way we don’t have to go through anything 10 

that might crop up, as far as having to write out paper 11 

manifests or anything like that. 12 

Q Even if it doesn’t say Kent on it, are you aware that it 13 

is a Kent location when you make that -- 14 

A Yeah, all of the Drivers know where Kent is and all of the 15 

Drivers know which routes are run out of there and which areas 16 

it covers, and all of the Drivers know which areas are covered 17 

out of Woodinville. 18 

Q Okay.  How often is it that you deliver or make route 19 

stops to a Kent location out of Woodinville, the scenario we 20 

were just describing? 21 

A It is less common anymore.  Maybe quarterly.  If someone 22 

is on vacation or hurt or sick or whatever, and there are not 23 

enough people to cover a route, then I would go down there for 24 

that. 25 
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Q So it is less common anymore.  Was there a time when it 1 

was more common? 2 

A Yeah, there were fewer Drivers, I believe, and so less 3 

people to cover routes if there was somebody missing. 4 

Q Uh-huh. 5 

A And so it happened a little bit more frequently in the 6 

past years than it does now. 7 

Q Do -- I know that -- do the number of Drivers fluctuate 8 

over time? 9 

A I would say they have increased more than they have 10 

fluctuated. 11 

Q And does the volume of business increase and drop and 12 

fluctuate up and down? 13 

A Yes.  I haven’t seen anything drop. 14 

Q Okay.  Would you anticipate in the future that the 15 

frequency of making route deliveries to -- outside your 16 

Woodinville area to increase?  Would that happen in the future? 17 

A It is hard to say. 18 

Q Could it happen in the future if the number of Route 19 

Drivers were to go up or down, relative to the volume of 20 

business going up and down? 21 

A Well, it certainly could.  I obviously don’t make the 22 

decisions on -- 23 

Q I understand.  Just based on your observations of how the 24 

business can go up and down, and also how the number of Drivers 25 
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can go up and down. 1 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Objection; calls for speculation.  The 2 

question has already been asked and answered to the extent that 3 

the witness has testified to anything he has knowledge of 4 

regarding the Company’s ups or downs during his experience 5 

there. 6 

 MR. TERRELL:  It is not speculation.  I am just asking him 7 

about his observations based on his past experience. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Can you repeat the question? 9 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, let me lay the foundation again to 10 

make sure the question is clear.  It is a little bit 11 

complicated but not hard to understand. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 13 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  The numbers of Drivers have gone up and 14 

down but mostly increased, I believe you said? 15 

A Yeah. 16 

Q Business can go up and down, but most increases. 17 

A Very consistently increases on both numbers. 18 

Q All right, so things have changed in the past.  Can you 19 

anticipate -- not that you have knowledge or control over it, 20 

but can you anticipate that those things would change in the 21 

future? 22 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Objection.  The witness has already 23 

answered everything that he can answer to with any -- 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, I think I am going to 25 
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overrule the objection and allow the question, but I think the 1 

Reader of the Record will put the appropriate weight on it, and 2 

it is just the opinion of the witness. 3 

 THE WITNESS:  I would think that -- I think that as things 4 

have become more organized now and probably the instances are 5 

going to remain similar to as they are now.  I don’t see them 6 

increasing. 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay.  Thank you very much. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any further questions? 9 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Not at this time. 10 

 Thank you. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, you are excused, sir. 12 

[Witness excused.]  13 

 MR. TERRELL:  I have another witness, but I need a few 14 

minutes. 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, let’s go off the 16 

record. 17 

[Off the record] 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Back on the record. 19 

 All right, Mr. Terrell. 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay, I am recalling Chris Dunn. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, and before you begin, 22 

Mr. Dunn, I just want to remind you that you are still under 23 

oath. 24 

Whereupon, 25 
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CHRIS DUNN, 1 

having been previously sworn, returned as a witness herein,  2 

and continued to be examined and testified, as follows: 3 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 4 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  I am handing you what has been marked as 5 

Exhibit No. 19. 6 

(Employer's Exhibit No. 19, marked for identification.) 7 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Can you just identify and describe this 8 

document?  I know it is a little hard to read. 9 

A Yeah, this is just a flow chart that I do.  10 

[Indiscernible] from Jim Hortenstein, who we haven’t mentioned 11 

too much, down to Mike Philpott and through the ranks.  The 12 

center one is Dave Williams, who is my counterpart, we 13 

mentioned briefly yesterday. 14 

Q Okay.   15 

 MR. TERRELL:  If I may be permitted to lead just a little 16 

bit so that it is clear to the Reader of the Record.  I mean, 17 

the document is a little hard to read.  All I want to do is 18 

just make sure that the Reader of the document doesn’t have a 19 

problem. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, certainly.  I mean, I 21 

am not going to object to anything -- but it is certainly 22 

subject to the Union’s objection. 23 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, I am not going to lead on any -- just 24 

orienting to the chart. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sure.   1 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  All right.  So, Mike Philpott, that is 2 

the same Mike Philpott that testified here earlier? 3 

A Yes. 4 

Q Okay, what is his job title? 5 

A Regional Operations Director. 6 

Q All right, and then there are three direct reports to him.  7 

Who are those three direct reports? 8 

A My name is Chris Dunn, Regional Operations Manager for the 9 

Pacific Northwest, or as described as old District 96. 10 

Q Okay. 11 

A Dave Williams, my counterpart Regional Operations Managers 12 

for Northern California, and then David Rhodes, who is the 13 

Regional Service Manager for Region 96. 14 

Q And what does -- and you can describe this by way of who 15 

reports to David Rhodes, but what part of the operations does 16 

David Rhodes manage? 17 

A David Rhodes manages the entire Region 96, in the same 18 

geographic described yesterday that Mike Philpott manages, but 19 

in regards to Service Techs and the supervisor that would 20 

manage the Service Techs. 21 

Q Okay, and that is on the right side of this organization 22 

chart? 23 

A Correct. 24 

Q And who reports up to David Rhodes? 25 
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A Direct reports for David Rhodes would be Jane Benton, Jodi 1 

Lester, and Dustin Singleton.  Jodi Lester and Dustin Singleton 2 

as Service Technician Supervisor.  I did not put California in 3 

here because I didn’t think it was relevant, nor do I know 4 

actually the people in California that report to David. 5 

Q Okay, so there is a counterpart to Jane, Jodi, and Dustin 6 

over California that reports up to David Rhodes? 7 

A Yes. 8 

Q But that is not shown here? 9 

A That's correct. 10 

Q Okay, so Jane, Jodi, and Dustin, do those three oversee 11 

only the old 96 District? 12 

A That's correct. 13 

Q Okay.  And then the classification of jobs that report up 14 

to Jane, Jodi, and Dustin are -- 15 

A The Biosystems Service Technicians. 16 

Q And that is the box in the lower-right corner? 17 

A Yes. 18 

Q Okay.  Now, going back up to the level below Mike 19 

Philpott, you are over on the left.  Chris Dunn in the middle, 20 

you have got Dave Williams.  You don’t show anything reporting 21 

up to Dave Williams.  What reports up to Dave Williams? 22 

A I am not positive of Dave Williams’ management below him.  23 

I didn’t think it was relative to this meeting, but I don’t 24 

really have any dealings with him as well. 25 
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Q That is northern California? 1 

A Yes, and parts of Nevada. 2 

Q Okay, let’s move to the reports up to you.  It appears 3 

there are four? 4 

A Yes. 5 

Q Could you list them going left to right? 6 

A Mike Lewis, Transportation Supervisor.  Laverne Sites, 7 

Transportation Supervisor.  Plant Manager Mark Couch in Morton, 8 

Washington.  Plant Manager Jim Close, in Butte, Montana. 9 

Q And then going with those same four, identify if you 10 

would, the classifications that report up to each of those same 11 

four.  In other words, who reports up -- let’s take Mike Lewis. 12 

A Okay, Mike Lewis has Route Drivers and a Warehouse worker, 13 

and Long-Haul Drivers that report directly to Mike Lewis. 14 

Q What location drivers report up to Mike Lewis? 15 

A Kent Drivers, Woodinville Drivers, Spokane Drivers, Pasco 16 

Drivers, Butte Drivers, and Billings Drivers. 17 

Q Are there any Long-Haul Drivers in that group of drivers? 18 

A There are. 19 

Q And where are those Long-Haul Drivers located? 20 

A There is one in Butte, Montana, and one in Kent, 21 

Washington. 22 

Q All right, and then reporting up to the next name over is 23 

Laverne Sites, Transportation Supervisor.  Who reports up to 24 

Laverne Sites? 25 
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A The same positions I listed for Mike Lewis.  Portland 1 

Drivers, or [indiscernible].  The Morton Drivers, Myrtle Creek 2 

Drivers, and the Boise Drivers. 3 

Q And how long have you worked in what is now referred to in 4 

this case as old District 96?  How long have you worked there? 5 

A As referred to as Old District 96? 6 

Q Yeah. 7 

A Since it has been that.  Well -- 8 

Q Let me rephrase the question. 9 

A Okay. 10 

Q How long have you worked for Stericycle? 11 

A I have worked for Stericycle directly since 1999.  I 12 

worked with BFI prior to that.  I started in 1995. 13 

Q In this same location? 14 

A I started in Woodinville and slowly moved south. 15 

Q All right, and as of today, according to this org chart, 16 

there are two Transportation Supervisors, Mike Lewis and 17 

Laverne Sites.  Has that always been the case that there were 18 

two Transportation Supervisor? 19 

A No. 20 

Q When did that change and how? 21 

A Laverne Sites is our newest addition.  He was promoted 22 

from a Driver to a Transportation Supervisor in September of 23 

last year. 24 

Q Okay.  Before that, go ahead. 25 
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A Mike Lewis, I think, was an addition.  It was a position 1 

we had never had before, as well.  I am guessing four to five 2 

years ago. 3 

Q Okay.  Before Laverne Sites was promoted to Transportation 4 

Supervisor, were there two Transportation Supervisor? 5 

A No. 6 

Q So who was the Transportation Supervisor before Laverne 7 

Sites was promoted? 8 

A Mike Lewis had the entire old District 96. 9 

Q He had all of these locations that are listed in the box 10 

in the lower left-hand corner? 11 

A Yes. 12 

Q Okay.  All right, and then going back up to the level 13 

below you, moving left to right, we have covered Mike Lewis, 14 

Laverne Sites, and next to the right, is Plant Manager Mark 15 

Couch.  Who reports up to Mark Couch? 16 

A The employees at the plant, both Biosystems and R&W. 17 

Q Okay.  Is that one location or more than one location? 18 

A Just the location in Morton. 19 

Q Okay.  And then the last one of the four below you, to the 20 

right, is Plant Manager Jim Close.  Is that the same position 21 

as Mark Couch? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q And it indicates there as Butte, Montana, and there is 24 

testimony in the record that there is a processing plant in 25 
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Butte, Montana. 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q Who reports up to Jim Close? 3 

A Plant employees, as well, R&W and there is a small 4 

Biosystems program, as well. 5 

Q In Butte? 6 

A Yes. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Real quick, before you go on, I 8 

don’t think Mr. Close is on the list of people where we have 9 

stipulations as to supervisory status.  He would be the Butte 10 

comparator to Mark Couch, who we have stipulated as a 11 

supervisor.  Can we -- do the parties want to stipulate that 12 

Jim Close is a supervisor within the meaning of Section 2.11 of 13 

the Act, in that he has the authority to, among other things, 14 

discipline employees? 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, Petitioner? 17 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Yes. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, the stipulation is 19 

received. 20 

 Thank you. 21 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  That is all of that document.   22 

 MR. TERRELL:  If you want to voir dire on it before I move 23 

on to the other -- 24 

VOIR DIRE 25 
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Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Mr. Dunn, did you prepare this 1 

document? 2 

A Partially. 3 

Q Explain that. 4 

A We took this from a previous PowerPoint presentation on 5 

the phone, with Mike Philpott last night.  We put it together.  6 

He had the program and I kind of talked with him on the phone 7 

about it. 8 

Q And does this chart purport to represent the structure of 9 

Stericycle’s operations within old District 96?  In other 10 

words, is this chart meant to encompass all of Stericycle’s 11 

employees within the old District 96? 12 

A Not necessarily. 13 

Q Who might not be on there? 14 

A I don’t see the sales team on there, as well. 15 

Q Okay.  Anyone else that might not be on there? 16 

A I don’t believe so. 17 

Q What about the Dispatchers out of the Kent office? 18 

A Oh, correct.  Dispatchers and our RBA, Building Managers, 19 

and Safety Managers, right. 20 

Q Anyone else that isn’t on here that you can think of? 21 

A No. 22 

Q I think there was mentioned yesterday about Pharmaceutical 23 

Packager, Cindy Lay? 24 

A Yes, there was. 25 
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Q Is she on this chart? 1 

A I don’t know her direct reports either, but she is not on 2 

this chart. 3 

Q We heard testimony about a Mr. Bob Nephew, a Bob Nephew 4 

[phonetic] I think. 5 

A Uh-huh. 6 

Q Where would he fit in on this chart? 7 

A We only broke it down to the -- I guess the level of the 8 

[indiscernible] employees. 9 

Q Can you remind us of his position with Stericycle, please? 10 

A He is a Plant Supervisor. 11 

Q Which plant is that? 12 

A Morton. 13 

Q Are there other Morton employees that are not on the 14 

chart? 15 

A There is not a definition for the Maintenance crew or the 16 

Admin. 17 

Q Or the Sanitarians? 18 

A Correct. 19 

 MR. TERRELL:  Let me make a statement for the record.   20 

 This org chart which was modified from existing records 21 

was produced in response to the Union’s subpoena, and I should 22 

have said this at the outset, but I think I addressed it 23 

yesterday when we were going over the production.   24 

 The purposes of responding to the subpoena, we have 25 
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produced this org chart, Stericycle Exhibit No. 19, but we also 1 

produced Stericycle Exhibit No. 4, which does provide the 2 

additional positions that Counsel is questioning about.  So, 3 

with respect particularly to this bottom row of boxes where the 4 

non-listed positions are listed, that information is provided 5 

in detail on Stericycle No. 4. 6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  And just for the record, we are not going 7 

to object to the admission of this as an illustrative exhibit, 8 

but we asked for an existing organization chart for the 9 

Company.  We have heard testimony that there is an organization 10 

chart that exists, that this witness apparently borrowed from, 11 

but to create a brand new document.  We renew our request for 12 

the existing organization chart so that we can actually see how 13 

everyone who is in the Employer’s proposed bargaining unit, 14 

which includes all of these people who are not on this exhibit, 15 

where they actually fall in the Company’s organization, and we 16 

ask for it again, as this document is clearly not responsive to 17 

that request. 18 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay, well, we will -- I will make an 19 

investigation as to whether there is a responsive org chart.  20 

Not every company has a detailed org chart for every aspect and 21 

facet of a company.  I don’t know that there is an org chart 22 

that would fit the definition or fit your request.  I know that 23 

there are partial ones and basically, there wasn’t one that 24 

would fit what you were asking for, so we took a portion of an 25 
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existing one and created this for illustrative -- for 1 

demonstrative purposes.  I understand what you are saying. 2 

 But I will make a further inquiry to see if there is an 3 

org chart that fits what I think you are looking for. 4 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  And let me just clarify, if there are -- if 5 

there is no one organizational chart that covers old District 6 

96, but there are multiple organizational charts, that together 7 

they would tell us what we need to know about the entire 8 

bargaining unit as proposed by the Employer, that is what we 9 

are requesting. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Did you want to move for the 11 

admission of 19? 12 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection? 14 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No. 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, Employer's Exhibit No. 16 

19 is received. 17 

(Employer's Exhibit No. 19, received into evidence.) 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I do have one quick question for 19 

you, Mr. Dunn. 20 

 The Service Technician Supervisor, Jane Benton, Jodi 21 

Lester, and Dustin Singleton, where do they work? 22 

 THE WITNESS:  Jane and Jodi base out of Kent, and Dustin 23 

bases out of Portland. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you. 25 
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 MR. TERRELL:  Well, I see by the clock on the wall that it 1 

is 4:45. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  This would be a good time to 3 

break. 4 

 Do you have more questions for Mr. Dunn? 5 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  We will have questions for him, as well. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right. 8 

 Do you want to adjourn until 9:00 a.m. tomorrow? 9 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes -- let’s go off the record -- 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, off the record. 11 

[Off the record] 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, Mr. Terrell, did you  13 

-- to the extent that you haven’t already, would you like to 14 

move for the admission of Employer's Exhibit No. 18? 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection? 17 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  All right, Employer's Exhibit No. 19 

18 is received. 20 

(Employer's Exhibit No. 18, received into evidence.) 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay, so with that, we will 22 

adjourn until tomorrow morning, the 21st, at 9:00 a.m. 23 

 Thank you. 24 

 Off the record. 25 
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(Whereupon, the hearing was adjourned until September 21st, 1 

2012, at 9:00 a.m.) 2 
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NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 
 

REGION 19 
 

    
 
In the Matter of: 
 
STERICYCLE, INC., d/b/a STERICYCLE 
OF WASHINGTON, INC., 
 
                   Employer, 
 
and 
 
TEAMSTERS LOCAL 174, 
 
                   Petitioner. 
 

  
 
 
 
Case: 
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 The above-entitled matter came on for further hearing 

pursuant to adjournment, before, Michael Snyder, Hearing 

Officer, at the National Labor Relations Board, Room 2966, 

Federal Building, Seattle, Washington on Friday, September 21, 

2012 at 9:00 a.m. 
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I N D E X 1 
 2 

                                                     VOIR   CRT 3 
WITNESS          DIRECT   CROSS   REDIRECT  RECROSS  DIRE  EXAM 4 

 5 
Michael Lewis  458    473      480       493         480 6 
                                     493                   490 7 
                                                           497 8 
 9 
Vera Jane Benton    505     510      516       524         516 10 
 11 
Christopher Dunn    526     552                            525 12 
(recalled)                  560                            551 13 
 14 
Michael Lewis         566 15 
(recalled)         571  16 
            17 
            18 
 19 
 20 
 21 

 22 
 23 
 24 
 25 
 26 

 27 
 28 

 29 
 30 

31 
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E X H I B I T S 1 

 2 

EXHIBIT                          IDENTIFIED       IN EVIDENCE 3 

Employer 4 

   20      526       532 5 

   21      532       544 6 

   22      546       546 7 

   23      545       547 8 

   24      547       547 9 

   25      547       548 10 

 11 

12 
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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

 HEARING OFFICER MICHAEL SNYDER:  Alright.  This is a 2 

continuation of the hearing that adjourned yesterday, September 3 

20th.  Mr. Terrell? 4 

 MR. TERRELL:  We call Mike Lewis. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Please raise your right hand, 6 

sir. 7 

Whereupon, 8 

MICHAEL D. LEWIS 9 

having been duly sworn, was called as a witness herein, and was 10 

examined and testified as follows: 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Please state and spell your name 12 

for the record. 13 

 WITNESS:  My name is Michael D. Lewis, L-e-w-i-s. 14 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 15 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Mr. Lewis, you work for Stericycle? 16 

A I do. 17 

Q And what is your position with Stericycle? 18 

A I am the transportation supervisor. 19 

Q And where are you officed? 20 

A My office is Kent, Washington. 21 

Q Alright.  Are there other transportation managers in Kent, 22 

Washington? 23 

A No. 24 

Q Is there another, well, is there another transportation 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

459 

 

manager in your district or your district area? 1 

A There is another transportation supervisor. 2 

Q Okay.  And who is that? 3 

A That is LaVerne Sites down in Portland, Oregon. 4 

Q Okay.  Tell me, what locations within what we’ve been 5 

calling Old District 96, what locations are you responsible for 6 

today? 7 

A I’m responsible for Kent, Woodinville, Washington, 8 

Spokane, Washington, Pasco, Washington, Butte, Montana and 9 

Billings, Montana. 10 

Q Okay.  And what sites is LaVerne Sites responsible for? 11 

A He is responsible for Portland, Oregon, Myrtle Creek and 12 

Boise, Idaho. 13 

Q Okay.  Does he have responsibility for Morton? 14 

A Also Morton. 15 

Q Okay.  Now when did LaVerne Sites assume the position of 16 

transportation manager or supervisor? 17 

A About a year ago. 18 

Q About a year ago? 19 

A Yeah.  I don’t know the exact date. 20 

Q And before a year ago when Mr. Sites assumed 21 

transportation supervisor over those four sites, Portland, 22 

Morton, Myrtle Creek, Boise, who had responsibility for those 23 

sites? 24 

A I had responsibility for all four states. 25 
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Q Okay.  Including the ones that you are still currently 1 

today --  2 

A Yes. 3 

Q -- have responsibility for?  Is that a yes? 4 

A Yes. 5 

Q Okay.  How often do you communicate with the drivers in 6 

all of these locations and in answering that, answer the way it 7 

is today with LaVerne Sites having responsibility for four of 8 

these locations and how you handled it before LaVerne Sites. 9 

A I tried to reach out to every driver every day. 10 

Q Okay. 11 

A Obviously my drivers are on the road, so sometimes that is 12 

tough to do. 13 

Q And you, so you call them? 14 

A I call them on the phone. 15 

Q Okay.  And what is the purpose for calling them, why do 16 

you call them, what do you try to accomplish when you call 17 

them? 18 

A Well I want to make sure they are working and I want to 19 

see how their day is going, if they have any issues with their 20 

equipment or routes. 21 

Q Alright.  Do you handle any of the debriefings? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q Okay.  Do you make trips to any of the locations? 24 

A Yes. 25 
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Q And how often do you make those trips? 1 

A I try to get out to Montana quarterly. 2 

Q Okay.  How about Woodinville? 3 

A Woodinville, I try to get there every week. 4 

Q Okay.  Spokane? 5 

A Spokane, again quarterly. 6 

Q Okay.  Pasco? 7 

A Pasco, the same, quarterly. 8 

Q Now before LaVerne Sites assumed responsibility for his 9 

four cities or his four locations, did you make trips to those 10 

cities and locations? 11 

A Yes. 12 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m going to object on relevance grounds.  13 

Interested in how the Company is currently organized, not how 14 

it was organized a year or more ago. 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, I’m going to lead to that.  I’m just 16 

trying to lay the foundation and --  17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  And so why is this 18 

relevant? 19 

 MR. TERRELL:  It goes to the commonality of interest.  Let 20 

me, I’ll strike that. 21 

Q Does Mr. Sites also perform onsite or conduct onsite 22 

visits to the locations? 23 

A Yes. 24 

Q Okay.  And that would include Portland, Morton, Myrtle 25 
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Creek and Boise? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q Okay.  And did you make, before LaVerne Sites assumed that 3 

position, did you also make trips to those locations? 4 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Same objection. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  And why is this 6 

relevant? 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  It shows the history of the community of 8 

interest. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I mean, given the liberal 10 

standard that we apply to relevancy here, I think I’ll overrule 11 

the objection, although the reader of the record will place the 12 

appropriate weight on it. 13 

Q Did you make trips to those locations -- 14 

A Yes. 15 

Q -- prior to LaVerne Sites assuming that position? 16 

A Yes. 17 

Q Okay.  And typically, what do you accomplish on these 18 

trips, what is the purpose of the trips? 19 

A A lot of time we roll out safety training.  Obviously, we 20 

want to reach out to our drivers that are in areas that we 21 

can’t see face-to-face, making sure they are following the SOPs 22 

for our Company. 23 

Q Okay. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And when you say SOPs, what does 25 
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that mean? 1 

 WITNESS:  Standard operating procedure. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you. 3 

Q What is a ride-along? 4 

A A ride-along is a chance for us to reach out and make sure 5 

that they are following the SOPs.  A ride-along is something 6 

that, show up and watch the driver do his duties from start to 7 

finish. 8 

Q Is the -- do you ride with them the entire shift? 9 

A Yes. 10 

Q Okay.  Do you do ride-alongs with the Kent drivers? 11 

A Yes. 12 

Q Do you do ride-alongs with the Woodinville drivers? 13 

A Yes. 14 

Q Spokane? 15 

A Yes. 16 

Q Pasco? 17 

A Yes. 18 

Q Butte and Billings? 19 

A Yes. 20 

Q Does Mr. Sites also perform ride-alongs? 21 

A Yes. 22 

Q With the cities, the four locations that he has? 23 

A Yes. 24 

Q How many ride-alongs do you do in a year, say? 25 
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A I attempt to do 40. 1 

Q Forty a year? 2 

A Yes. 3 

Q Okay.  I’d like to draw your attention to what has been 4 

marked previously as Stericycle Exhibit E-5.  It will be there 5 

in front of you, it should be in order, so go down to the fifth 6 

one.  It might be in reverse order.  It is the Transportation 7 

Supervisor Standard Worksheet.  What is this document? 8 

A This is my worksheet for SOPs, for transportation 9 

supervisor. 10 

Q Okay.  And does LaVern Sites have this same --  11 

A Yes. 12 

Q -- document that he works from? 13 

A Yes. 14 

Q So we have in the second column a list of tasks, is that, 15 

are these the tasks that you perform --  16 

A Yes. 17 

Q -- on a regular basis? 18 

A Daily, yes. 19 

Q Okay.  Let’s just go down a few of them.  The first one 20 

says, “a.m. p.m. tailgate meeting with drivers.”  Do you 21 

perform that function? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q How do you perform that function with the drivers from the 24 

other locations? 25 
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A The other location is just by phone. 1 

Q Okay. 2 

A Just bringing up topics of the day. 3 

Q Alright.  That’s the purpose, to bring up the topic of the 4 

day? 5 

A Oh, it’s just to interact with them.  Obviously we want 6 

them to be a part of the Company. 7 

Q Okay.  Watch, in the next it says, “Watch and check one 8 

driver pre-trip for same formula as ride-alongs if not one time 9 

a day.”  Explain what that means. 10 

A This is when you’re doing, when you’re doing a ride-along, 11 

you want to make sure they are doing their pre-trips, making 12 

sure their equipment is in proper working order before they 13 

leave for the day. 14 

Q Okay.  And do you do that for all of the drivers? 15 

A Just for the ones I’m debriefing. 16 

Q On that particular day? 17 

A I mean ride-alongs. 18 

Q Right. 19 

A Not every driver, every day. 20 

Q Right.  Got it.  And does LaVern Sites also perform that 21 

task? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q “Complete yard walk,” what is involved there? 24 

A Our yard in Kent is where I’m located, so we do have a 25 
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warehouse there, so I’ll, a yard walk includes a warehouse, to 1 

make sure the supplies are up-to-date, make sure everything is 2 

clean and orderly. 3 

Q Do you do the same when you’re at the other locations? 4 

A Our other locations, I can look at some of our lots.  5 

Obviously there is a warehouse in Spokane, I can do the same 6 

thing. 7 

Q Okay. 8 

A Sometimes we just have a lot. 9 

Q “Confirm customer changes are reviewed.”  What does that 10 

involve? 11 

A This is more, more of an admin duty, making sure the 12 

customers are active, are not on credit hold. 13 

Q “Review progress on visual management and metric boards.”  14 

A In Kent we have a board that updates our drivers on our 15 

averages, our daily stop average, our daily containers we pick 16 

up and our missed stop numbers and our safety, the days we have 17 

good safe days. 18 

Q Alright. 19 

A Safety cross. 20 

Q The board is in Kent? 21 

A The board is in Kent. 22 

Q Is some of the substance on that board communicated to the 23 

other drivers from time-to-time? 24 

A The other drivers? 25 
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Q Yes, uh-huh. 1 

A Obviously our safety numbers, definitely. 2 

Q Okay.  Next is, “Review STARS Report, location, route, 3 

level analysis based on that report.  Do deep dive audit on 4 

route.”  Is this administrative or is this something that 5 

involves the drivers? 6 

A This is administrative, after the fact, the routes --  7 

Q Okay. 8 

A -- gives you information.  9 

Q If any information comes out of this, does that require 10 

any interaction with you and the drivers? 11 

A Oh, definitely. 12 

Q How so? 13 

A Their route times, their route averages.  We can compare 14 

routes, the same routes from week-to-week.  See if there is any 15 

deficiencies that need to be improved. 16 

Q Okay.  And does -- is there any difference between the 17 

Kent drivers and the other drivers with respect to how you make 18 

such follow-ups or do such follow-ups? 19 

A No. 20 

Q The next is “Audit DOT logs and VCRs to ensure complete 21 

and accurate,” what is a VCR? 22 

A A VCR is a vehicle condition report. 23 

Q Okay. 24 

A That our drivers are required to prepare before their 25 
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shift and after their shift. 1 

Q Okay.  If any information comes out of, is there 2 

information that can come out of your audit of these logs and 3 

these condition reports involve or require you to have 4 

interaction with the drivers? 5 

A Oh, definitely. 6 

Q How so? 7 

A We need to get the equipment to the shop.  Need to make 8 

sure their hours are sufficient in their off-the-road in a safe 9 

manner. 10 

Q And so would you interact with drivers in all locations 11 

regarding these audits -- 12 

A Yes. 13 

Q -- reports?  “Schedule routes and long haul, check route 14 

capacity.”  Are you in charge of the scheduling of the routes 15 

for all of the drivers? 16 

A Don Wilson pretty much oversees that.  I do check the 17 

numbers to make sure the routes can get done in a sufficient 18 

manner. 19 

Q Okay.  “Make sure load board/sheet is filled out and 20 

trucks have supplies.” 21 

A We don’t use that in the Kent location due that we have a 22 

warehouse with ample supplies. 23 

Q Okay.  So how do you use this with respect to the other 24 

locations? 25 
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A The other locations have load plants that are set up for 1 

their location. 2 

Q Okay.  And do you, are you, do you oversee that 3 

responsibility? 4 

A No, it’s just a computer program. 5 

Q Okay.  Next is, “Touch base with plant/third-party 6 

regarding in/outbound waste flow.”  Can you tell us what that’s 7 

about? 8 

A We have a plant in Morton, so I talk to the plant manager, 9 

make sure our trailers are loaded, obviously secure and make 10 

sure we’re getting the right number of supplies back from 11 

Morton. 12 

Q Okay.  Does that involve interaction on your part with the 13 

long haul drivers themselves? 14 

A No, mostly just the plant manager. 15 

Q Okay.  Tell us about your interaction with the long haul 16 

drivers. 17 

A The long haul drivers are now supervised by Vern in 18 

Portland, but they still call me to schedule the maintenance on 19 

their trucks when they need service, because the service is 20 

actually in Kent. 21 

Q Okay. 22 

A So if they have any issues with equipment, it is quicker 23 

for me to get it fixed then Vern in Portland. 24 

Q Okay.  Do you have long haul drivers in Kent? 25 
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A I have one. 1 

Q Okay.  And are you more responsible for that driver? 2 

A Oh, definitely. 3 

Q Okay.  The next is “All drivers debriefed,” we’ve already 4 

talked about that at some length.  We won’t touch on that again 5 

here.  “Watch and check when driver post-trip, same formula as 6 

ride-alongs, if not one time a day.”  What’s that about? 7 

A Post trips are mandatory, so we’re making sure our drivers 8 

are compliant, complying with the DOT regulations that they are 9 

doing their post trips at the end of the shift. 10 

Q Is that mandatory for all drivers at all locations? 11 

A Yes. 12 

Q “Run JJ Keller report, check hours for next day and 13 

violations,” what’s that about? 14 

A This is just a timekeeping device for the DOT to make sure 15 

they are not overrunning their serviceable hours. 16 

Q Is that primarily admin function on your part? 17 

A Yes. 18 

Q If problems or questions or problems arise, does that 19 

require interaction on your part with drivers? 20 

A Definitely.  If there is violation, we run the report 21 

twice a month, mid-month, end of the month and if there is any 22 

violations I have to interact and take proper action, if 23 

needed. 24 

Q Okay.  Check team member payroll hours daily, approve bi-25 
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weekly.”  Is that an admin function on your part? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q And Mr. Sites’ part? 3 

A Yes. 4 

Q If any issues come out of that, does that require 5 

interaction on your part with the drivers? 6 

A Yes. 7 

Q How so? 8 

A Occasionally there is some missing punches we need to 9 

recall with the drivers or we don’t get their timecards sent 10 

in, in a timely fashion, so we need to recall to the drivers 11 

and get their time in before payroll is due. 12 

Q Okay.  “Look at True North Team Member Reports and act as 13 

necessary,” what is that about? 14 

A True North is a program we use for safety and training 15 

topics, so we want to make sure if we get a report every Monday 16 

to start scheduling drivers for, to keep up with their training 17 

before we get alerts that their training is not up-to-date. 18 

Q Okay.  “Handle escalated customer issues,” what is that 19 

about? 20 

A Well, it’s not a perfect world, so sometimes our customers 21 

have had issues, so we need to reach out with the driver and 22 

find out what’s going on. 23 

Q And would you speak personally with drivers if those 24 

issues arrive? 25 
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A Oh, definitely. 1 

Q And that applies to all locations? 2 

A Yes. 3 

Q “Fleet management and maintenance,” what does that involve 4 

and how does it involve the drivers, as far as your interaction 5 

is concerned? 6 

A Oh, I need to get trucks back and forth to the shop.  7 

Obviously trucks break down, so we need to get them repaired, 8 

so it is scheduling maintenance on trucks and getting the truck 9 

to the shop and getting the driver back to home base. 10 

Q Okay.  The next is, “Ride-alongs,” and we’ve talked about 11 

that.  The next is, “Ensure planning and building of next 12 

week’s routes are complete, print two days in advance,” is that 13 

something that you oversee with Mr. Wilson? 14 

A Mr. Wilson, yes. 15 

Q Okay.  And then, “Safety operations’ meetings.”  Describe 16 

that.  I think maybe you’ve already touched on it, but if there 17 

is anything else to add, let us know. 18 

A Well obviously we have continuous safety meetings, we had 19 

one this morning.  And we have a safety committee that meets 20 

monthly, so it’s just bring up the topics we need.  We have a 21 

series of topics and we try to break it up so we’re not taking 22 

a lot of their time.  I do a few topics each time. 23 

Q Okay.  And do you hold these meetings in the other 24 

locations when you are up there? 25 
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A Yes. 1 

Q Okay.  Let’s talk for a minute about the different types 2 

of trucks that you have in your operation.  Why don’t you just 3 

describe the various trucks and where they are used. 4 

A Well, we have route trucks, three or four different sizes.  5 

Basically a box truck that my route drivers use to service 6 

locations.  Obviously, downtown we have a smaller one. 7 

Q Downtown you have the smaller one? 8 

A Yes.  A small truck to get around, but basically most of 9 

our trucks are 20-to-26 foot box trucks. 10 

Q Okay.  And then we have two tractors in Kent, one services 11 

large quantity accounts in the Seattle area and one shuttles 12 

back and forth to Morton and Woodinville. 13 

Q And how about in the other locations? 14 

A Spokane, we have four route trucks.  Pasco, we have one 15 

route truck, 26-foot box truck.  Our Butte operation is kind 16 

of, kind of different, but guys are going out on overnighters, 17 

so they actually pull doubles, so they have a route truck and 18 

pulling kind of like a horse trailer behind them.  Billings, we 19 

have a route truck and that’s it for my locations, I believe. 20 

Q Okay.  That’s all I have, thank you.  Now he’ll ask you 21 

some questions. 22 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 23 

Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Good morning, Mr. Lewis. 24 

A Good morning.   25 
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Q Are you familiar with the ways in which the different 1 

drivers are paid? 2 

A Like if, how they are paid -- 3 

Q Yes. 4 

A -- or their rate of pay? 5 

Q How they are paid? 6 

A How they’re paid?  Yeah, they are paid bi-weekly. 7 

Q Are the route drivers paid by the hour? 8 

A Yes. 9 

Q Do those hourly wages vary? 10 

A From one driver to the next? 11 

Q Yes. 12 

A Yes. 13 

Q Who sets their rate of pay? 14 

A We have a corporate, kind of a worksheet to work off of, 15 

experience, so-- 16 

Q Are the long haul drivers paid by the hour? 17 

A They are paid by mileage and hour. 18 

Q Can you explain that, please? 19 

A Well the, they get paid by the mileage when their trucks 20 

are moving and if they are working in the yard or working in 21 

the warehouse to work on their paperwork, they get paid by the 22 

hour. 23 

Q So when the long haul drivers are driving, they are being 24 

paid by the mile, not the hour, right? 25 
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A Yes. 1 

Q Are route drivers ever paid by the mile? 2 

A No. 3 

Q What about Jeff Chandler, the long haul driver that works 4 

out of the Kent facility, is he paid by the mile? 5 

A He gets paid by the hour. 6 

Q Is he the only long haul driver that gets paid by the hour 7 

while he is driving? 8 

A Yes. 9 

Q Now running through this Transportation Supervisor 10 

Standard Work Checklist, the Keller reports, you said that is 11 

something that was required.  Is that required by the DOT? 12 

A The what, I’m sorry? 13 

Q The Keller reports, I believe you said that that was 14 

something that was required for compliance?  Maybe I 15 

misunderstood you. 16 

A Which one was this? 17 

Q Toward the bottom of the checklist, “Run JJ Keller 18 

reports, check hours for next --  19 

A Okay. 20 

Q -- day and violations.” 21 

A Okay.  JJ Keller reports is just a software program that, 22 

I mean, it is required for some of my drivers to do their DOT 23 

logs and we just enter it into an electronic program.  It is 24 

required for my drivers to do the logs, it is not really 25 
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required for us to input them, but it is a software program 1 

that we use. 2 

Q Is it required by Stericycle or by DOT? 3 

A Stericycle. 4 

Q Okay.  Do you have supervisory authority over any of 5 

Stericycle’s bio service techs? 6 

A No. 7 

Q You mentioned that the operations in Butte were a little 8 

different, that the drivers pull overnighters.  Can you explain 9 

that a little bit more, please? 10 

A We have two drivers, basically three drivers covering the 11 

State of Montana.  So it is kind of broken up in areas where we 12 

can go out and work all the way to a point, spend the night, 13 

you know, get our 14 hours in, spend the night, get our ten 14 

hours off and work another 14 hours and make it back to the 15 

plant. 16 

Q So the drivers are required to drive longer distances 17 

because of the bigger geographic area that they cover? 18 

A Exactly. 19 

Q Is it typical for the drivers out of Butte to have to stay 20 

overnight before returning to their hub? 21 

A Yes, once a week. 22 

Q Do they always do that? 23 

A Once a week. 24 

Q And I believe you described that they pull a double.  Can 25 
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you describe their equipment in a little bit more detail, 1 

please? 2 

A Well basically, it is a route truck that has a little more 3 

capacity for pulling.  It’s got gross vehicle weight, it is a 4 

little bit more, and it is a trailer pulling behind it. 5 

Q What kind of a trailer? 6 

A It is equivalent to a longer horse trailer. 7 

Q Do any of the other Stericycle drivers pull a trailer like 8 

that? 9 

A No. 10 

Q Are the Butte drivers the only drivers that are required 11 

to stay overnight on their routes before returning to their 12 

hub? 13 

A Billings driver always. 14 

Q Is that routine for the Billings driver also? 15 

A Yeah, yes. 16 

Q Any of the other drivers? 17 

A No. 18 

Q You indicated -- I’d like to ask you a little bit more 19 

about the way in which wages are set.  Do you know offhand the, 20 

approximately the lowest wage a route driver would receive? 21 

A Approximately?  Yes, it’s about $15 an hour. 22 

Q And do you know approximately the most that a route driver 23 

could top out at? 24 

A Well our route drivers don’t really have a top out point.  25 
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I don’t think it is set that they top out. 1 

 MR. TERRELL:  Let me interject.  We have that data today.  2 

That was one of the subpoena items. 3 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Do you want to give it to us? 4 

 MR. TERRELL:  Sure.  I’ll have to send it to you. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Let’s go off the 6 

record. 7 

(Off the record) 8 

CROSS-EXAMINATION CONTINUES 9 

Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  So the worksheet that you 10 

mentioned, that helps to set hourly wages, is that just for 11 

route drivers or does that apply to more Stericycle employees? 12 

A It also applies to the long haul drivers, too. 13 

Q What about, for instance, bio service techs? 14 

A I would imagine that it has, I don’t have that 15 

information, so, I don’t see that information. 16 

Q I’m sorry, do you mean that it may be on the same 17 

worksheet or there may be another worksheet that exists for the 18 

employees? 19 

A It could be another worksheet, I don’t know. 20 

Q So for your purposes, you would consult it for long haul 21 

drivers and route drivers, is that correct? 22 

A That’s the only people I deal with, yes. 23 

Q And you are in charge of hiring drivers, is that right? 24 

A Yes. 25 
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Q Would you consult that worksheet to set a new driver’s 1 

wage upon hire? 2 

A Yes, I would look at that and talk to my recruiter. 3 

Q Can you explain how the recruitment process works?  Who is 4 

the recruiter? 5 

A We have a recruiter that is based back in Chicago.  We 6 

have a software program, People Play, that we post our jobs on 7 

and then various internet sites, grab them and post them on 8 

their site and so then the applications all go through my 9 

recruiter and he’ll refer them to me. 10 

Q Does Vern Sites do the interviewing and hiring for the 11 

drivers that he supervises? 12 

A Yes. 13 

Q What’s the name of the recruiter? 14 

A Peter Paricka. 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Can you spell the last name 16 

there? 17 

 WITNESS:  P-a-r-i-c-k-a. 18 

Q And does Mr. Paricka do the recruiting for any employees 19 

other than drivers? 20 

A I would imagine. 21 

Q But you don’t --  22 

A I don’t know his job title. 23 

Q -- know? 24 

A His area. 25 
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 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Nothing further at this time. 1 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  There is a question of whether the 2 

recruiter is intended to be included or excluded from the 3 

bargaining unit that the Employer claims is appropriate. 4 

 MR. TERRELL:  We’re not including the recruiter. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Can we stipulate that 6 

the recruiter is excluded from the unit on the grounds that 7 

they do not share a community of interest with the, with any 8 

appropriate unit? 9 

 MR. TERRELL:  Correct.  And I have a follow-up question. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Real quick, Petitioner, 11 

do you so stipulate? 12 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  The stipulation is received.  14 

Alright, go ahead. 15 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 16 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Mr. Lewis, is there a Kent driver who 17 

drives to Aberdeen? 18 

A Yes. 19 

Q Does that driver stay overnight when he does that trip? 20 

A Yes, he does. 21 

Q Okay.  That’s all I have. 22 

COURT EXAMINATION 23 

Q BY HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright then, what’s the name 24 

of the driver that goes to Aberdeen? 25 
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A Richard Hunter. 1 

Q How often does he do that? 2 

A Every four weeks, sorry, I forgot. 3 

Q Any other Kent drivers who stay overnight regularly? 4 

A No. 5 

Q Okay.  So let’s go back to the hiring process a little 6 

bit.  After you are given a list of applicants from, it looks 7 

like Mr. Paricka, what do you do then? 8 

A Schedule interviews, try to bring them in. 9 

Q Do you have to run the names of people who you want to 10 

interview through anybody else within the Company? 11 

A I occasionally show the applications to Chris. 12 

Q Are you required to do that? 13 

A No. 14 

Q Okay.  After selecting people whom you want to interview, 15 

what do you do next? 16 

A I let Peter know, then sometimes he can schedule them for 17 

me or I can reach out myself and try to get the process going a 18 

little bit faster. 19 

Q Okay.  Who is involved in the interviewing process, the 20 

actual interview itself? 21 

A The actual interview itself?  Myself. 22 

Q And after the interview is concluded, what do you do? 23 

A We have another program of Associated People click that we 24 

can ask to follow-up and then I follow-up with Peter, talk 25 
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about the applicant. 1 

Q Alright.  Who makes the final or call on whether to hire 2 

the individual or not? 3 

A Ultimately, I think it is me. 4 

Q Who is responsible for establishing driver’s initial wages 5 

when they are hired? 6 

A It is a process with Chris and myself and Peter is 7 

involved. 8 

Q Can you describe the process a little bit? 9 

A Well the process, I can, I can talk to Peter, we can look 10 

at the experience and we can kind of slot it into a number that 11 

we can come up with and see if that is fair and see if the 12 

applicant will accept it. 13 

Q If you want to give a driver a wage increase, how does 14 

that process work? 15 

A We have reviews yearly and the Company kind of sets up 16 

some guidelines for increases. 17 

Q Do you have to get approval before, from anyone higher in 18 

the Company before granting a driver a wage increase? 19 

A Yes.   20 

Q Who do you need to get approval from? 21 

A Chris Dunn. 22 

Q And that’s for any raise? 23 

A Yes. 24 

Q Do you need to get approval before issuing any form of 25 
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discipline to drivers? 1 

A I run it through HR, Mr. Ed Zapata. 2 

Q And that’s for any form of discipline? 3 

A I talk to him about it first before I consult with the 4 

employee. 5 

Q So if you wanted to write or issue a driver a written 6 

reprimand, for example, how does that process work? 7 

A We have a counseling form that we can use and print it up 8 

and then get with the driver and see his opinion.  Obviously, 9 

we’ll have two signatures and then I’ll send it in to HR. 10 

Q Do you have to get formal approval from HR before issuing 11 

the counseling? 12 

A Not for minor issues, obviously, but anything that I deem 13 

major, yes. 14 

Q Can you give me an example of what minor issue would be in 15 

contract to a major issue? 16 

A Well minor issue is just like a verbal warning, whether 17 

you are not securing your load or you are not doing proper 18 

paperwork, you know, maybe it is first time with a bad attitude 19 

or maybe a profanity in the office, something minor like that. 20 

Q Okay.  How often would you say that happens on a monthly 21 

basis? 22 

A It is not very, like, I’ve got a good set of drivers.  How 23 

often?  I think I’ve written up probably three people in the 24 

last year.  I mean, it doesn’t happen very often. 25 
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Q Okay. 1 

A We don’t have a -- 2 

Q What would a major issue be? 3 

A A major issue?  Obviously, a major issue would be a couple 4 

of accidents, bad attitude towards a customer, falsifying 5 

records. 6 

Q Have you ever fired a driver? 7 

A Yes. 8 

Q How does that process work? 9 

A Obviously, we include HR in it and the process is verbal 10 

warning, written up and then disciplinary action.  Sometimes it 11 

is including suspension. 12 

Q Do you have to get approval from anyone else in the 13 

Company before firing a driver? 14 

A Yes. 15 

Q Who do you have to get approval from? 16 

A Obviously, we work as a team, so we work with HR and Chris 17 

and myself. 18 

Q Okay.  Alright.  Who is responsible for reviewing drivers’ 19 

performance? 20 

A I am. 21 

Q Okay.  And what does that involve? 22 

A It involves a checklist of stuff, their job knowledge and 23 

their productivity and their safety.  It is just a review 24 

process for their previous year. 25 
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Q Alright.  Anybody else review drivers’ performance? 1 

A Other people do ride-alongs, you know, Chris does ride-2 

alongs, Kelly Merriman does the ride-alongs and that’s also a 3 

review process that goes in their file. 4 

Q How often do, as far as you know, how often do Chris and 5 

Kelly do ride-alongs? 6 

A I think Kelly probably, she probably does about one a 7 

month and Chris, with his new title, he probably does less than 8 

that, he probably does a couple a year. 9 

Q And are the ride-alongs different from the, well it sounds 10 

like annual performance reviews? 11 

A Yeah, the ride-alongs are just for that day, to see how 12 

they are performing that day, on that set route. 13 

Q Okay.  Is anyone else responsible for doing the annual 14 

performance reviews? 15 

A No, oh, Vern obviously, in his area. 16 

Q Sure.  Who approves the overtime request for the drivers? 17 

A I approve that they get paid overtime.  Some of our 18 

drivers like overtime.  I mean, the routes, they know what 19 

their routes are, but we actually do pay overtime.  So and most 20 

of them are happy to get it.  So there is no really approval 21 

process.  Obviously it takes so much time to get a route done.  22 

And we like to complete the whole route. 23 

Q Do you have to get clearance from anybody else before 24 

signing off on the overtime hours? 25 
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A No. 1 

Q Employees ever change shifts or change routes? 2 

A Occasionally when an employee, you know, leaves our 3 

company, that route is available.  We throw it out there.  It 4 

is a set of routes, it is a week setup, so and it is available, 5 

yes. 6 

Q How does the process work for selecting who gets that 7 

route? 8 

A Well obviously, after the employee leaves, I mean, it’s 9 

out there and if they communicate with us and we’ll talk about 10 

it.  I mean, usually there is not a lot of, they are happy with 11 

the routes they have, so there is not a lot of trading going 12 

on.   13 

Q Can you think of, well if there are more than one driver, 14 

if there is more than one driver who is interested, how do you, 15 

or who is responsible for selecting who gets the route? 16 

A Oh, I think Chris and I would communicate together and we 17 

work with the drivers. 18 

Q Employees ever transfer between facilities permanently? 19 

A We did have an employee transfer from Kent to Pasco and 20 

then he ended up down in Texas, so -- 21 

Q What was the approval process or can you describe the 22 

approval process for getting them to transfer from Kent to 23 

Pasco? 24 

A Chris and I, again, communicated and thought if it was a 25 
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good fit or not and we let him go. 1 

Q Who is responsible for assigning the routes to drivers 2 

initially, once they are hired? 3 

A Once they are hired?  Well they are hired, usually, we 4 

haven’t done much hiring in the last year, so, but usually when 5 

a set, a route, a position is open, it comes with a complete 6 

set of routes. 7 

Q Who is responsible for authorizing requests for time off 8 

from the drivers? 9 

A I am. 10 

Q Do you have to get approval from anyone else before you 11 

grant the time off request? 12 

A No. 13 

Q Do you know where personnel records are kept for the 14 

drivers? 15 

A Yes. 16 

Q Where is that? 17 

A It’s in my office. 18 

Q Is that all the drivers --  19 

A A working file and Kelly also has other personal records 20 

that pertain to safety and training. 21 

Q So they are kept in Kent? 22 

A Yes. 23 

Q What about payroll records? 24 

A Payroll records, we just have a, an E-Time program and so 25 
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I would imagine they are kept back in Chicago. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I just have a quick question for 2 

the parties.  I don’t think we’ve addressed this yet.  Well 3 

first I guess I’ll ask the question.  4 

Q  Are any employees in your district represented by a 5 

union? 6 

A No. 7 

Q Okay.  What about in LaVerne Sites’ district? 8 

A No. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Are the parties willing 10 

to stipulate that there is no history of collective bargaining 11 

in, covering any of the groups that we’ve been discussing? 12 

 MR. TERRELL:  In old district 96 -- 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah. 14 

 MR. TERRELL:  -- that is correct. 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Petitioner? 16 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I can’t stipulate to there being no history 17 

in collective bargaining.  I can stipulate there is no history 18 

of collective bargaining within the group that the Union has 19 

petitioned for. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, I think we’ve already got a 21 

stip on that.   22 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I don’t know.  I mean, I’ve heard --  23 

Q Alright.  Both, do you know if any employees in old 24 

district 96 have ever been represented by a union? 25 
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A No. 1 

Q No you don’t know or no they haven’t? 2 

A I don’t know. 3 

Q Okay.  How long, actually I don’t know if we have this, 4 

but how long have you worked for the Company? 5 

A Five years. 6 

Q Five years?  And were you hired in to a position of 7 

transportation supervisor? 8 

A Yes. 9 

Q Alright.  Who did you work for prior to Stericycle? 10 

A I was self-employed. 11 

Q Okay.  In the five years that you’ve worked for 12 

Stericycle, to your knowledge, have any employees in District 13 

96 been represented by a union? 14 

A No. 15 

Q Thank you.  In your five years as transportation 16 

supervisor, have, has the Employer opened up any new 17 

facilities? 18 

 MR. TERRELL:  Within district 96? 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Correct. 20 

A I don’t believe so. 21 

Q You talked a little bit about customer issues earlier.  If 22 

a customer calls in to the Employer, in to the Kent office with 23 

a complaint, what happens? 24 

A The girls create a sales force case, then they come to my 25 
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office, if I’m in the office, and, or e-mail me and we’ll try 1 

to get some resolution. 2 

Q What do you do once you receive the complaint? 3 

A Well, I’m going to reach out to the driver and the 4 

customer. 5 

Q Okay.   6 

A Try and rectify the situation. 7 

Q Okay.  Do you have to get clearance from anybody else 8 

before you try and rectify the situation? 9 

A No. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any further questions for the 11 

witness? 12 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yeah, but if we could have a couple of 13 

minutes? 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Let’s go off the record. 15 

(Off the record) 16 

COURT EXAMINATION CONTINUES 17 

Q BY HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, Mr. Lewis, I’ve got a 18 

couple more questions for you.  If a driver has a problem with 19 

their truck or some sort of other issue, who do they go to? 20 

A Me. 21 

Q And, if for example there is a problem with their truck, 22 

what would you then do? 23 

A I would call either a service company to come out and fix 24 

it or occasionally my drivers lock their keys in their truck 25 
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and I’d run out there and give them a spare set of keys. 1 

 MR. TERRELL:  Mr. Hearing Officer, I assume when you’re 2 

asking these questions of Mr. Lewis and you ask him what do the 3 

drivers do in various, in response to various situations, that 4 

you are including in that question the drivers that he’s 5 

already testified to that he is responsible for? 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Mostly it is specific to Kent.    7 

Q If a driver in Butte locks their cars, do you, locks their 8 

keys in their car, do you drive out and get them? 9 

A No. 10 

Q Okay.  What happens with the drivers in Butte or Billings 11 

or Spokane or Pasco? 12 

A Well they call and we find it, obviously, we find 13 

assistance wherever their locale was. 14 

 MR. TERRELL:  Your Honor, I object to your last question 15 

as assuming facts that aren’t in evidence yet.  You said does 16 

he drive out, you assume that he drives out to the ones in Kent 17 

and only calls the ones in Butte.  You haven’t established that 18 

he drives out to the ones in Kent. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  That his testimony was that he 20 

drives out and unlocks and unlocks the car for them.  Was that 21 

your --  22 

 MR. TERRELL:  Is that right? 23 

 WITNESS:  If I’m available in the area. 24 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So I guess the objection is 1 

overruled and that the facts were in evidence. 2 

Q What hours do you work? 3 

A I have a cell phone so I’m always available. 4 

Q Okay.  What hours are you in the office? 5 

A My office hours are usually about 8-to-5. 6 

Q That’s 8 a.m. to 5 p.m.? 7 

A Yeah. 8 

Q Do you have any interaction with the service techs? 9 

A Yeah, when they come in the office. 10 

Q How often is that? 11 

A I see them two or three times a day.  Sometimes they come 12 

in the office and do some filing and they do build install 13 

carts in the warehouse and -- 14 

Q I’m --  15 

A Install carts, our bio system carts, they do some --  16 

Q Alright.  If a bio system service tech has a problem with 17 

their vehicle, who do they call? 18 

A Their supervisor, Jane or Jody. 19 

Q Okay.  Do drivers, are drivers ever temporarily assigned 20 

to work as plant workers? 21 

A No. 22 

Q Are they ever assigned to work as bio system service 23 

techs? 24 

A No. 25 
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Q Are they ever assigned to work in dispatch? 1 

A No. 2 

Q Have they ever been assigned, to your knowledge, have any 3 

drivers been assigned to perform any work other than driving 4 

work? 5 

A We have relief days for our drivers, so if they are not 6 

available to be on a route, sometimes they come in and we have 7 

them clean the lot and they do filing in the office and they 8 

build furniture if the need be, if we get new furniture, so I 9 

guess the answer to that question is yes. 10 

Q Have they ever been, to your knowledge, have they ever 11 

been assigned to do work that is traditionally or typically 12 

performed by another job classification?  For instance, a plant 13 

worker, RBA or dispatch or safety manager? 14 

A No. 15 

Q Alright. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any further questions for the 17 

witness? 18 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 19 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Do the drivers work in the warehouse from 20 

time-to-time? 21 

A Yes. 22 

 MR. TERRELL:  No further questions. 23 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  I have some questions. 24 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION 25 
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Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE: You mentioned that Stericycle 1 

provides for yearly reviews for its drivers, is that correct? 2 

A Yes, we do yearly reviews for our drivers. 3 

Q And can you tell us what the review process consists of? 4 

A It’s a bunch of classifications.  It consists of your job 5 

knowledge, how you handle your equipment, safety knowledge, how 6 

you handle your customers and customer issues, how you handle 7 

your PDTs, which is a scanner and printer and the whole 8 

paperwork process. 9 

Q And is part of that process, is there consideration of 10 

whether the employee is to receive a raise? 11 

A Well, it’s part of it, yes. 12 

Q And do employees typically receive a pay raise in the 13 

absence of any discipline or negative performance evaluation? 14 

A Yes. 15 

Q How is the amount of the raise determined? 16 

A Corporate gives us guidelines. 17 

Q What would preclude someone from receiving a raise? 18 

A Poor performance, bad attitude, not properly doing their 19 

job. 20 

Q What is the, what would be a typical raise that a driver 21 

would receive on an annual basis, approximately? 22 

A  Anywhere between two and three percent recently. 23 

Q I believe you testified that the performance evaluations 24 

occur annually, is that correct? 25 
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A Yes. 1 

Q Do they occur on a driver’s anniversary of employment with 2 

Stericycle? 3 

A Yes. 4 

Q For one year anniversary? 5 

A Yes. 6 

Q Would you say it is typical for drivers to receive raises 7 

as a result of that process? 8 

A Yes. 9 

Q Now you mentioned that poor performance or a bad attitude 10 

might be something that would preclude someone from receiving a 11 

raise.  Is that, would that require some sort of documentation 12 

of --  13 

A Yes, there would be disciplinary action in their file. 14 

Q And in the absence of that, the standard is a driver would 15 

receive a raise? 16 

A Yes. 17 

Q I believe you mentioned a Mr. Ed Zapata who works in the 18 

human resources department, is that correct? 19 

A Yes. 20 

Q Does he work out of Chicago? 21 

A No, he works out of California. 22 

Q Are there other human resources employees that you consult 23 

with? 24 

A He is our main go-to guy. 25 
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Q Do you consult with any other HR employees? 1 

A From back in Chicago, I had a relationship with Hayley 2 

Skepstrom that was previously our HR rep. 3 

Q Anyone else? 4 

A I deal with Monica Bloomfield, who runs our random drug 5 

program and a Lisa Odell, she is also involved in our random 6 

drug program. 7 

Q Where do they work out of? 8 

A Chicago. 9 

Q Anyone else? 10 

A No. 11 

Q I believe you mentioned that in addition to yourself, 12 

Kelly and Chris occasionally perform ride-alongs, is that 13 

right? 14 

A Yes. 15 

Q Can you describe for us the process that occurs after a 16 

ride-along has been conducted? 17 

A We have a standard ride-along form, a checklist of things 18 

that we’re looking for, that the drivers should be doing 19 

routinely and is filled out and put in their file. 20 

Q Do Kelly and Chris fill those out --  21 

A Yes. 22 

Q -- after they perform ride-alongs?  Are there 23 

repercussions if there are things that a driver has failed to 24 

do and negative notations recorded on the checklist? 25 
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A Yeah, we go over it with the driver after it is done, so 1 

they will be recorded.  Repercussions?  No, no, it’s more of an 2 

improvement tool. 3 

Q Would Kelly and or Chris go over the checklist with the 4 

driver? 5 

A Yes. 6 

Q Or if you had done the ride-along, it would be you? 7 

A Yes. 8 

Q And the checklist goes in their file? 9 

A Yes. 10 

Q Okay.   11 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  I think that’s all of the questions 12 

for now with the exception of some questions about this pay 13 

scale document we’ve received.  I don’t know if we, if -- shall 14 

we go ahead and move to introduce this as an exhibit? 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  No, we’re getting, we should be getting an 16 

updated, corrected document shortly. 17 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Okay.  Then I don’t have any further 18 

questions at the time.  Thank you. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Mr. Terrell, do you 20 

have questions? 21 

 MR. TERRELL:  No. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  I have one or two more 23 

quick questions for you. 24 

COURT EXAMINATION 25 
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Q BY HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  You mentioned corporate 1 

guidelines for granting wage increases as a result of these 2 

annual performance evaluations.  To what extent are or do you 3 

have any discretion in granting the wage increases, the amount 4 

of the wage increase? 5 

A Do I have discretion? 6 

Q Uh-huh. 7 

A Yeah. 8 

Q And can you describe that a little bit, what do you mean? 9 

A Well if a, you know, if a corporate mandate says, locks us 10 

down to three percent or something, so, you know, I have to 11 

come up with a reason to go above or below. 12 

Q Okay.  So if you wanted to grant an employee a two percent 13 

wage increase as the result of a good performance evaluation, 14 

would you need to secure clearance from anybody to do that? 15 

A I get approval from Chris for all raises. 16 

Q Alright.  Thank you. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any further questions? 18 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  No. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, Mr. Lewis, you are 20 

excused. 21 

 WITNESS:  Thank you. 22 

(Witness excused) 23 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I want to address a documents issue.  We’ve 24 

now heard testimony there is a corporate worksheet regarding, 25 
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this witness references and uses in setting the wages and the 1 

wage increases for the Kent drivers and I think it is 2 

appropriate to have that document produced, because it falls 3 

squarely within the scope of our subpoena duces tecum and it is 4 

obviously better evidence then the more generic discussion 5 

about, well there are corporate guidelines that I follow. 6 

 MR. TERRELL:  What’s the relevance of this?  I mean, what 7 

has that got to do with the unit determination? 8 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  It --  9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Well wages would presumably have 10 

to -- 11 

 MR. TERRELL:  Wages, sure, I mean, you want to see if the 12 

wages are comparable between the different classifications that 13 

are proposed from the unit, but, I mean, you’re getting down to 14 

the nitty-gritty of the nitty-gritty of how wage increases are 15 

handed out and I don’t see the relevance of that. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I mean, I would certainly think 17 

that the possible wage range for drivers is certainly relevant 18 

to this proceeding. 19 

 MR. TERRELL:  Sure.  If you’re talking about corporate --  20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And if that document --  21 

 MR. TERRELL:  -- policy that relates to discretion, that’s 22 

going to be a corporate wide, corporate policy and how is that 23 

relevant to the issue of unit determination? 24 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Well, that was not the testimony.  The 25 
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testimony from this witness was there is a policy that applies 1 

to route drivers and long haul drivers and that’s fundamental 2 

to the community of interest issues here.  If there is one 3 

policy that applies to long haul drivers and route drivers and 4 

there are other worksheets that may or may not exist that have 5 

completely different criteria or discretionary factors for 6 

plant workers --  7 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, this witness --  8 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Let me finish.  You know, I think that’s 9 

core community of interest questions. 10 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well this witness is only involved with the 11 

drivers and that includes route drivers and long haul drivers.  12 

There were no responses that indicated that there was any 13 

difference in the way that it is handled with route and long 14 

haul and besides, long haul is in your proposed unit anyway. 15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  So just to be clear, one long haul driver 16 

gets paid hourly, he’s in our proposed unit, we’ve heard 17 

testimony other long haul drivers are paid by the mile.  So the 18 

corporate worksheet that describes how people’s wages are 19 

determined and how their wage increases are determined could go 20 

directly to the question about whether there is a community of 21 

interest, an overwhelming community of interest between the 22 

Kent long haul driver and the Morton long haul drivers. 23 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, there is going to be more testimony on 24 

that particular issue. 25 
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 MR. IGLITZIN:  Well --  1 

 MR. TERRELL:  But going back to the question at hand, what 2 

relevance is it that we bring in the corporate discretion or 3 

the corporate guidelines for corporate wide pay increase?  I 4 

just don’t see the relevance of that. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Well, I mean, I think there is 6 

two things.  One would be the way in which they establish the 7 

initial wages, which I think we’ve heard testimony on.  Second 8 

would be the sheet that you, the information, the data that 9 

they use as a basis for that and I think what the Union is 10 

requesting is the information that would set the baseline or 11 

set, you know, the framework for establishing wages.  I mean, 12 

it would seem relevant -- 13 

 MR. TERRELL:  But -- 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  -- to me to know what the general 15 

framework for wages for drivers where particularly, if we’re 16 

talking about, or if we’re, if the Employer is urging the 17 

inclusion of employees that could be on a different wage scale.  18 

Let’s go off the record. 19 

(Off the record) 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Mr. Terrell? 21 

 MR. TERRELL:  You gonna put Mr. Dunn on? 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, just so we’re clear on 23 

what’s going on here.  In both on and off-the-record 24 

discussions, we, the parties were discussing the production of 25 
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the wage worksheet referred to by Mr. Lewis.  Mr. Terrell, so I 1 

understand, what’s the Employer’s position? 2 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well I’ll make an offer of proof, Mr. Dunn 3 

can testify to it, that corporate will provide budget 4 

guidelines for what the increase will be and that is applicable 5 

across the board, across the budget and then different 6 

supervisors or managers who are actually making the employee-7 

by-employee decision on what increase the individual employee 8 

will get, has discretion in the manner that Mr. Lewis 9 

described, but it is a corporate wide policy that applies to 10 

all job classifications.  So, you know, but I don’t see the 11 

relevance of getting any detailed information from corporate as 12 

to how pay increases are handled or managed because that’s a 13 

corporate wide policy and you’ve had the testimony from Mr. 14 

Lewis as to how he applies that policy within, or over the 15 

group of employees that he is responsible for. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Mr. Iglitzin? 17 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  It is simply, Mr. Terrell’s offer of proof 18 

is actually not consistent with the testimony his witness just 19 

gave about the reference to a corporate worksheet.  It is not 20 

consistent, I think we’re entitled to see the worksheet that 21 

according to this witness sets the factors and the criteria for 22 

setting initial wages and wage increases. 23 

 MR. TERRELL:  I don’t think he said worksheet, he said 24 

guideline. 25 
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 MR. IGLITZIN:  He said worksheet --  1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Right.  Well I think --  2 

 MR. TERRELL:  The record will speak for itself. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, certainly the record will 4 

speak for itself --  5 

 MR. TERRELL:  And that’s, and that’s a term that he may 6 

have used, but as Mr. Dunn can explain, it is guidelines.  You 7 

may call it a worksheet -- 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Right.  Well there is two, I 9 

think we’re, again, we’re talking about two different things.  10 

There is the guidelines that determine whatever wage increase 11 

is and there is enough testimony about that, I presume.  With 12 

respect to the initial establishment of wages -- 13 

 MR. TERRELL:  Right. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  -- I think the, what I recall is 15 

the employee, or I’m sorry, that Mr. Lewis testified, that 16 

there is a generic wage worksheet that, between, after 17 

following consultation between HR, among other relevant 18 

individuals they use to, the Company uses to establish the 19 

initial wage, and I think that’s what the Union is looking for.  20 

Is that --  21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  That is correct. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And this doesn’t have, this 23 

doesn’t sound, but my understanding of the testimony was that 24 

it doesn’t have anything necessarily to do with subsequent wage 25 
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increases, but rather it is used for the initial establishment 1 

of the wages and I think --  2 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well --  3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I mean, if --  4 

 MR. TERRELL:  -- but, but, but, what difference does it 5 

make.  We, what we’re providing and this is going to be 6 

updated, this is an employee-by-employee, this doesn’t have the 7 

employees’ names, but it lists the actual wages that are paid 8 

and if you, from this document you see the range.  And for 9 

example, the lowest, just looking through this, the lowest 10 

route manager hourly range I see is $15.60 and the range goes 11 

up to, the highest one I see is, looks like $22.15.  So, I 12 

mean, you’ve got that information, you compare that range of 13 

wages to the range, to the range of wages for plant workers and 14 

for service techs once we get the service tech information. 15 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Mr. Terrell, did you plan 16 

to call any witnesses or introduce that wage document into 17 

evidence, into the record at some point? 18 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.   20 

 MR. TERRELL:  Once we get it, once we get the completed 21 

one. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Well, I mean, I’m inclined to see 23 

the worksheet described by Mr. Lewis as relevant, but let’s 24 

wait until it comes into the record and we can explore the 25 
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issue further. 1 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you have any further 3 

witnesses, Mr. Terrell? 4 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yeah.  Let’s go ahead and call -- and then 5 

we’ll put on Mr. Dunn and then we will be done. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hi.  Please raise your right 7 

hand. 8 

Whereupon, 9 

VERA JANE BENTON 10 

having been duly sworn, was called as a witness herein, and was 11 

examined and testified as follows: 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Please state and spell your name 13 

for the record. 14 

 WITNESS:  It is Vera Jane Benton, B-e-n-t-o-n, but I go by 15 

Jane. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you.  Mr. Terrell, your 17 

witness. 18 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 19 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Jane, you work for Stericycle? 20 

A Yes, I do. 21 

Q What is your position? 22 

A I’m a sharps management supervisor. 23 

Q Okay.  Who do you, what positions in the Company, well, 24 

let me back up.  Where is your office? 25 
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A In Kent, Washington. 1 

Q Okay.  And who do you report to? 2 

A I report to David Rhodes. 3 

Q Okay.  And are there others at your peer level? 4 

A Yes. 5 

Q Who? 6 

A Jody Lester and Dustin Singleterry. 7 

Q Okay.  Mr. Singleterry, his title is the same as your 8 

sharps management supervisor? 9 

A Yes. 10 

Q And does he have a particular area or region that he 11 

covers? 12 

A Yes, he covers all of Oregon. 13 

Q Okay.  And yourself, and then you mentioned a Jody. 14 

A Yes, we cover all of Washington. 15 

Q Okay.  Together? 16 

A Together and I have one self-service account in Idaho. 17 

Q Okay.  Are there any accounts in Montana? 18 

A Not at this time. 19 

Q Okay.  And what are the job classifications that report up 20 

to you, Jody and Dustin? 21 

A We have one lead technician, which is Kim Atkins and then 22 

we have the bio system service techs. 23 

Q Okay.  And what do the bio system service techs do? 24 

A Basically, we service our accounts, hospitals mostly.  We 25 
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show up when our carts are there and we go through the entire 1 

hospital barring surgical areas and we switch out the sharps 2 

containers on a proactive basis. 3 

Q Okay.  And you switch them out when the containers are 4 

filled with, I guess, used sharps, is that a fair phrase? 5 

A At about 50 percent full, we’ll pull them. 6 

Q Okay.  And then what is done with them? 7 

A They are returned to the cart, the service cart, and then 8 

at the end of the day, we make sure that they are labeled and 9 

ready for transportation and then the drivers pick them up. 10 

Q Okay.  Do the bio system service techs -- did I get that 11 

right? 12 

A Yes, you did. 13 

Q Do the bio system service techs work in hospitals? 14 

A Yes, they do. 15 

Q Do they work in other environments? 16 

A A couple of them do clinics that are associated with 17 

larger accounts, like MultiCare Covington. 18 

Q Okay.  And how do, if at all, the service techs, the bio 19 

system service techs, interact with the drivers? 20 

A Some of them, like at Lab Corp, they’ll help the drivers 21 

and the carts and also help them load the dirty carts, because 22 

there is quite a few of them at that location.  They seem them 23 

when they come to pick up the carts.  When they come into the 24 

office sometimes to help out in the warehouse, they might see 25 
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the drivers and talk to them. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m sorry, when you said Lab 2 

Corp, can you tell, when you mention a client, can you tell me 3 

where it is, just so we --  4 

 WITNESS:  Seattle. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Thank you. 6 

 WITNESS:  Seattle, Washington. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m sorry. 8 

Q Do the bio system service techs perform work in the 9 

warehouse in Kent? 10 

A Yeah, sometimes they will help us out, like we were 11 

getting install carts ready yesterday, so they come in for 12 

extra hours to help us out with that kind of stuff.  13 

Organization, they might help out the ladies in the office just 14 

like stapling paperwork or readying product to go out to 15 

accounts. 16 

Q How are the bio system service techs paid? 17 

A They are paid hourly. 18 

Q And can you tell us what the range of the pay is? 19 

A All service techs start at 14 an hour. 20 

Q And what do they go up to? 21 

A I don’t think we have a cap. 22 

Q Okay.  Do you know off the top of your head the highest 23 

paid service tech? 24 

A I do not. 25 
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Q Okay.  Do they punch a time clock? 1 

A We have phones that have a GPS in them and that’s how we 2 

load up their time, the E-Time, because a lot of the time they 3 

don’t come into the office to punch a card, they’re on site at 4 

a hospital or something. 5 

Q Okay.  Is it just the sharps that they deal with or do 6 

they deal with other medical waste materials? 7 

A We also have our pharma program, which is RX containers.  8 

Same kind of containers, just different colors. 9 

Q Okay.  In front of you, you will see a copy of an employee 10 

handbook, Exhibit 11. 11 

A Okay. 12 

Q Are the bio system service tech employees issued this 13 

handbook and work subject to this handbook? 14 

A Yes. 15 

Q The next exhibit you will see there, number 12 is a sample 16 

of the Stericycle newsletter. 17 

A Yes. 18 

Q Are those newsletters issued to the bio system service 19 

techs? 20 

A I e-mail them to them. 21 

Q Okay.  Next you will see Exhibit 13, Stericycle Exhibit 22 

13, Employer 13, Code of Business Conduct. 23 

A Yes. 24 

Q Are the bio system service techs issued that? 25 
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A Yes, they are. 1 

Q And are they subject to it? 2 

A Yes, they are. 3 

Q Next you will see -- you know, I think I misspoke.  4 

Exhibit 11 is the benefits handbook.  Is the benefits handbook 5 

issued to the bio system service techs? 6 

A Yes, it is. 7 

Q And do they enjoy these benefits along with the other 8 

employees? 9 

A The full-time do, the part-time members get 401(k) and 10 

stock purchasing. 11 

Q Okay.  And then Exhibit 14 is the handbook.  You’ve 12 

already answered that this is issued to all of the employees? 13 

A Yes. 14 

 MR. TERRELL:  I have no other questions. 15 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 16 

Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Good morning. 17 

A Good morning. 18 

Q Do the bio system techs drive vehicles owned or leased by 19 

Stericycle? 20 

A No, they have their own personal vehicles. 21 

Q Do they wear company uniforms? 22 

A Yes, they do. 23 

Q Would you please take a look at Exhibit 8, which should be 24 

in front of you up there?  Is the uniform worn by bio service 25 
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techs? 1 

A No. 2 

Q How is it different? 3 

A The service techs wear khaki slacks and they have navy 4 

blue Polo that they wear or a light blue button up shirt. 5 

Q What hours do bio service techs work? 6 

A We generally work pretty early so that we can get into 7 

areas that we don’t want to be bothering the patients and so 8 

they generally start at about 5 o’clock in the morning. 9 

Q Do they report to the Kent warehouse? 10 

A They do when we have meetings and stuff like that, but in 11 

general they just go to their account sites. 12 

Q And it sounds like some bio service techs are full-time 13 

and some are part-time.  Do you know offhand how many are full-14 

time and how many are part-time? 15 

A In Washington, we have eight currently full-time. 16 

Q And how many part-time? 17 

A I know how many I have, I don’t know Jody’s numbers.  I 18 

have 13. 19 

Q And why do you have part-time bio service techs? 20 

A It’s just kind of the nature of the business because most 21 

hospital accounts, they each take a different amount of time to 22 

service them, based on the size of the account or, you know, 23 

just location and stuff, it’s just not set, it is not a set 24 

time. 25 
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Q Do the techs have more than one hospital assigned to them? 1 

A Yeah, generally they each do one account a day and so they 2 

will be at different sites on different days. 3 

Q Do they go to more than one site in a day? 4 

A On occasion, if they have a very small account and we have 5 

a larger account nearby where somebody else is working, we’ll 6 

have them go there to help them out. 7 

Q But normally they just do one service site a day? 8 

A One account, yeah. 9 

Q The service techs that are part-time, do they all work the 10 

same number of hours per week? 11 

A No, it is a range, probably about 15-to-20 hours. 12 

Q Are they guaranteed a certain number of hours per week? 13 

A No, when they are hired, they are given like the base 14 

range what their hours will be.  And so it is usually about 15-15 

to-20. 16 

Q And are they guaranteed that number of hours per week? 17 

A It is not a guarantee, I mean, that’s just what we base it 18 

on. 19 

Q And I’m sorry, that’s what you base it on, what are you 20 

referring to? 21 

A Well what I mean is, is when we hire somebody, we tell 22 

them that it is a range of 15-to-20, but it’s not necessarily a 23 

guarantee, but that’s what we try to get them. 24 

Q So sometimes it might be 10, sometimes it might be 25, 25 
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depending on your customers’ needs in a given week? 1 

A Right. 2 

Q Okay.  Do the bio service techs use PDTs? 3 

A No. 4 

Q And I believe you mentioned that the techs started around 5 

$14 an hour.  Are they all paid by the hour? 6 

A Yes, they are. 7 

Q Can you please tell me a little bit about what your job 8 

duties as a supervisor of the service techs consists of? 9 

A Yeah.  We do the scheduling, we also do the hiring, annual 10 

reviews, you know, we service when we need to, if somebody is 11 

sick.  We do onsite assessments, interface with our clients and 12 

accounts.   13 

Q I believe that you said that you conduct annual reviews. 14 

A Uh-huh. 15 

Q Does that include a potential wage increase? 16 

A Yes, it does. 17 

Q Can you tell me briefly what that process consists of? 18 

A We’re given a base for, you know, everybody getting like 19 

2.5 percent and so that’s what an employee, as long as they 20 

don’t have any like violations and things in their record, they 21 

would get the 2.5.  If we wanted to give a higher increase, we 22 

would provide documentation behind it so to why. 23 

Q And in determining whether and what amount of a raise is 24 

appropriate, is that a decision that you make? 25 
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A I make that along with David Rhodes and our HR rep, 1 

Edward. 2 

Q So if I understand you correctly, Stericycle provides a 3 

range and that’s what the raise can consist of, absent 4 

deviating factors, is that correct? 5 

A Correct.  I mean, it’s just basically if the employee 6 

fully meets all of the required, you know, standards and 7 

everything, then they would get a 2.5.  You know, if you wanted 8 

to give them more, you’d have to, you know, show why they 9 

deserved more or less. 10 

Q Has it always been 2.5 in your experience? 11 

A No.  It was three percent a while back, but with the 12 

economic downturn, it was lowered to that. 13 

Q Approximately what timeframe are you referring to when it 14 

was changed to 2.5? 15 

A I think it was six years ago, no, three years ago, sorry.   16 

Q What would merit someone receiving more than 2.5 percent? 17 

A If they exceed performance, meaning they are going out of 18 

their way, you know, to help us and to help their accounts, you 19 

know, maybe taking on extra work, things like that, excellent 20 

customer service, you know, lots of, when we do service 21 

assessments, we take charge nurses or anybody on the floors, 22 

and we ask them to fill out like a satisfaction survey and you 23 

can use those to base it, if they get excellent reviews. 24 

Q And in the absence of some sort of written documentation 25 
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of poor performance, is it expected that the employees will 1 

receive a 2.5 percent pay increase? 2 

A Yes. 3 

Q Any other job duties that you perform in addition to 4 

scheduling, hiring, conducting reviews, conducting onsite 5 

assessments, interfacing with customers and the other duties 6 

that you’ve described? 7 

A Yeah, I mean, the techs call me at the end of the day, 8 

they have debriefs that they do and I input it into the 9 

computer, you know, just a ton, like little things, you know, 10 

but, I mean, those are like the big job duties that we have. 11 

Q And what is your rate of pay? 12 

A I make $45,000. 13 

 MR. TERRELL:  Objection as to relevant. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Overruled.  If the Employer is 15 

urging that this individual should be included in the unit, 16 

then certainly the rate of pay is relevant. 17 

 MR. TERRELL:  Okay.  Withdraw the objection. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I’m sorry, was that salary or 19 

hourly? 20 

 WITNESS:  Salary. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thank you. 22 

Q Now Jody Lester and Dustin Singleton [sic], do they 23 

perform the same job duties that you perform? 24 

A Yes, they do. 25 
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 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  I don’t have anything further.  Thank 1 

you. 2 

 MR. TERRELL:  I have one follow-up from hers. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sure. 4 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 5 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  The uniforms that the service techs wear, 6 

does it bear a Stericycle log? 7 

A It does. 8 

Q What color is the shirt? 9 

A One is light blue and the other is dark blue, navy blue. 10 

 MR. TERRELL:  Nothing further. 11 

COURT EXAMINATION 12 

Q BY HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  When do they wear one versus 13 

another? 14 

A It’s just an option that they have different colors. 15 

Q Okay.  You mentioned you have a self-service account in 16 

Idaho, what does that mean? 17 

A Basically, that the hospital services its own containers, 18 

we just provide the product for them to use to do so. 19 

Q Okay.  Who picks the containers up? 20 

A Our drivers. 21 

Q Based out of Boise? 22 

A Spokane. 23 

Q Where is the account at? 24 

A In Winston. 25 
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Q Is it St. Joes? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q Okay.  So after the service techs pick up the containers 3 

with sharps, what do they do with them? 4 

A We have special carts that we use for the containers and 5 

they have (inaudible) sides that come up and they prep that, 6 

make sure there is full rows of containers, that there is lids, 7 

that the security guards are engaged and ready to go and they 8 

label the paperwork and count up the number of containers and 9 

everything. 10 

Q And then when do they put the full carts? 11 

A In the staging area provided by the hospital and it is 12 

different everywhere. 13 

Q Alright.  After the carts are in the staging area, what 14 

happens? 15 

A The drivers pick them up. 16 

Q Do the service techs ever pick them up and take them back 17 

to a transfer plant like Kent?  Are the drivers waiting by the 18 

carts when the service techs bring them to the staging area? 19 

A No, not usually. 20 

Q What sort of training do the service techs need or are 21 

they given, I guess? 22 

A Well we go through a complete training program with them 23 

before they are put into the hospitals.  We have medical 24 

compliance that we have to meet for the hospitals themselves 25 
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and then also they have, it’s blood borne pathogens and they 1 

are all the same, basically almost the same as what the drivers 2 

go through, except for they have RX training and also just 3 

hospital guidelines, especially when they have a certain 4 

account, each hospital is indicative of itself, so they require 5 

certain things. 6 

Q So it depends on the, to some extent, it depends on the 7 

customer for certain training items? 8 

A Yeah, I mean, we have our base training, which is like DOT 9 

has waste materials, all that kind of stuff and then each site 10 

requires certain things, like certain infection control 11 

training that they want to provide. 12 

Q Can you give me an example of that? 13 

A Of infection control? 14 

Q Or of a client or a customer requiring specific type of 15 

training that might not be required at other locations? 16 

A Seattle Children’s, they require that we went through 17 

HIPPA and infection control with their charge nurse of 18 

infection control. 19 

Q Are the service techs required to have DOT medical card? 20 

A No. 21 

Q When you said that they generally start at 5 a.m., what 22 

time do they generally get off their shift? 23 

A It depends on the size of the account.  Most of our techs 24 

are usually off work by about 1:30. 25 
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Q And after they get off, do they have to go back to their, 1 

for example, the Kent facility or the Portland facility? 2 

A No. 3 

Q They just go home? 4 

A Yes. 5 

Q You said you have meetings at the Kent facility or 6 

facilities, how often do you have those meetings? 7 

A Really, we try to bring people in for a meeting at least 8 

once a year, but we have conference calls monthly and go to 9 

separate areas and bring them in to locations.  Like in 10 

Spokane, I might have a meeting with my techs over there at the 11 

Spokane facility. 12 

Q So where are the techs based out of that work at the 13 

Spokane, are there actually techs based out of Spokane? 14 

A Yeah.   15 

Q How many? 16 

A Three. 17 

Q And they report to you? 18 

A Yes. 19 

Q Oh, so and the 13, okay.  So where else do you, are your 20 

techs based out of? 21 

A I also cover Pasco, tri-cities area and then Jody and I 22 

kind of have half of western Washington. 23 

Q Okay.  So you’ve got three techs based out of Spokane --  24 

A And two out of Pasco. 25 
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Q Two out of Pasco. 1 

A But they are called Spokane, because that’s the nearest 2 

warehouse. 3 

Q Okay.  And do you know where Jody has techs based out of? 4 

A Wenatchee, Yakima and then western Washington. 5 

Q How many in Wenatchee? 6 

A Two. 7 

Q How many in Yakima? 8 

A One. 9 

Q And do you know where the Portland or where the techs are 10 

based out of in Portland? 11 

A I do not, I do not. 12 

Q When you say there is RX containers, what, so what, I’m 13 

familiar, so what goes in to the containers? 14 

A I’m not familiar with the drugs that they use.  The HCS, 15 

our healthcare compliance specialist goes through a formulary 16 

and designates what kind of drugs they have and so you have a 17 

blue container, that’s non-hazardous compatible, and then we 18 

have a black container that is non-compatible.   19 

Q How often is it that the service techs need to go to a 20 

warehouse, for example, to pick up supplies? 21 

A Each one is different.  I mean, some of our techs come in 22 

regular, they like (inaudible, voice too low) full-time, she’ll 23 

come in and do some office work with the ladies to help out or 24 

something, but at least once a year, if not more than that, 25 
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just to pick up maybe shirts or turn in expense reports or --  1 

Q Where do the clean sharps containers come from? 2 

A Morton. 3 

Q And where do the service techs pick them up at? 4 

A At the, in the staging areas on the carts.  They take the 5 

carts to the hospital with them.   6 

Q Okay.  So I’m kind of confused here.  So the clean ones 7 

come from Morton and then how do the --  8 

A They go to our Kent facility where they are offloaded to 9 

the trailer that’s going to deliver them to the hospital. 10 

Q So the drivers take the clean sharps containers --  11 

A To the hospital. 12 

Q Okay. 13 

A Yeah. 14 

Q Thank you.  And if the techs driver their personally owned 15 

vehicles, are they also paid mileage? 16 

A Yes, they are. 17 

Q Do you know what it, what rate? 18 

A It is point, point, or point, point 555 percent right now, 19 

but the first 20 is on them.  Anything over that is on us or 20 

between facilities, they get full reimbursement. 21 

Q Gotcha.  Are you responsible for or do you have the 22 

authority to issue discipline? 23 

A Yes, I do. 24 

Q Can you give me an example of when you’ve done that? 25 
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A Recently somebody was clocking offsite, clocking in and 1 

out offsite and so when I have a violation like that, I make 2 

sure HR is aware of it, discuss it with them, before moving 3 

forward with a written or verbal. 4 

Q Okay.  Do you have to get clearance before you issue a, 5 

for example, a verbal warning? 6 

A Yes, I do, from David Rhodes. 7 

Q Alright.  How does that process work, getting clearance? 8 

A I just discuss the situation with him, show him whatever 9 

documentation I might have on the subject and he’ll let me know 10 

if I should move forward or not and then if he says to move 11 

forward --  12 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Can you speak up a little bit, I’m having a 13 

hard time hearing you. 14 

A Sorry, I’m sorry.  After he says I can move forward, then 15 

I also notify Edward and let him know. 16 

Q I’m sorry, who is Edward? 17 

A The HR rep. 18 

Q Does David always follow your recommendation on what to 19 

do? 20 

A Not always. 21 

Q What’s your role in the hiring process? 22 

A Jody, Dustin and I all have hiring abilities, but it has 23 

to be approved through David Rhodes and through, he has to get 24 

approval through Mike Philpott. 25 
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Q What is your role in assigning schedules or signing 1 

employees to a specific schedule? 2 

A Jody and I create the schedule together. 3 

Q How do you assign people to accounts? 4 

A We try to keep them as local to their homes as possible.  5 

We ask that employees are flexible when we hire them because 6 

sometimes we do have a need for them to go elsewhere, but we do 7 

try to keep them local. 8 

Q So other than where they live, what other factors do you 9 

consider when assigning people schedules? 10 

A How far it would be for them to drive, you know, I’m not 11 

going to assign an Everett hospital to somebody living in 12 

Tacoma, unless I have to.  Those are pretty much the factors, 13 

or if the service tech is scared of driving in the winter, I’ve 14 

had a couple that I’ve changed accounts for them, because they 15 

didn’t want to drive in to the snow. 16 

Q How often would you estimate that service techs run into 17 

or come into contact with drivers at clients’ facilities? 18 

A It differs, I mean, you know, some of them, they see them 19 

every day that they are there.  Others they, we drop on, pick 20 

up on different days and they service so they might not see 21 

them at all. 22 

Q I’m sorry, I don’t know if we got this, but how long have 23 

you worked for Stericycle? 24 

A Eight years. 25 
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Q How long have you been in your current position? 1 

A Four years this January. 2 

Q What were you before that? 3 

A A service specialist.  Same thing as a tech. 4 

Q Okay. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any further questions for the 6 

witness? 7 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION 8 

Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  I, just to clarify some of your 9 

earlier testimony.  I believe that you said that service techs 10 

receive about 50 cents for each mile driven after the first 20 11 

miles, you meant after the first 20 miles in a single day, 12 

correct? 13 

A When they are getting reimbursed, it is the first 20 miles 14 

to the account and 20 miles coming back and then anything over 15 

that is reimbursed at the point 55 percent. 16 

Q And that’s calculated on a daily basis? 17 

A Right.  They keep track of that and turn in expense 18 

reports.  They also get reimbursed for any parking fees and 19 

stuff like that. 20 

Q And those reimbursements are obviously in addition to 21 

their hourly wages, correct? 22 

A Yes, correct. 23 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  That’s all.  Thank you. 24 

 WITNESS:  I’m done? 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  No further questions, 1 

you are excused.  Thank you. 2 

 WITNESS:  Thank you. 3 

(Witness excused) 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Let’s go off the record. 5 

(Off the record) 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, Mr. Terrell? 7 

 MR. TERRELL:  Can we have Mr. Dunn back on the stand? 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.   9 

Whereupon, 10 

CHRISTOPHER DUNN 11 

Having been previously sworn, was recalled as a witness herein 12 

to continue his testimony, and was further examined and 13 

testified as follows: 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Mr. Dunn, I just want to remind 15 

you that you are still under oath.  Mr. Terrell, your witness. 16 

(Long pause) 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So, while you’re doing, marking 18 

the exhibits, Mr. Dunn, I’ve got a couple of really quick, easy 19 

questions for you. 20 

COURT EXAMINATION 21 

Q BY HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So can you give me the 22 

estimate, estimated distance between Kent and Woodinville? 23 

A 25-30 miles. 24 

Q How about Kent and Morton? 25 
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A 100, a 110. 1 

Q What about Kent and Pasco? 2 

A 220. 3 

Q Alright.  What about Kent and --  4 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m sorry, what was the answer to that? 5 

 WITNESS:  220 is my guess. 6 

Q Alright.  What about Kent and Air Way Heights? 7 

A 250. 8 

Q Alright.  Kent and Troutdale? 9 

A 210. 10 

Q Kent and Myrtle Creek? 11 

A 370, 380. 12 

Q Alright.  And Kent and Boise? 13 

A I just drove this to let you know, 500. 14 

Q Alright.  Kent and Butte? 15 

A 500. 16 

Q And Kent and Billings? 17 

A 700. 18 

Q Alright.  Thank you.   19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, Mr. Terrell, your 20 

witness. 21 

(Employer’s Exhibit 20 is marked for identification) 22 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 23 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Okay, Mr. Dunn, you have in front of you 24 

what we’ve now marked as Stericycle Exhibit 20 and I will state 25 
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in my place as everyone in the room knows from our off-the-1 

record discussions that this is the, shows the wage ranges, by 2 

showing the, all of the employees that are listed here that 3 

work in the old district 96 and their hourly rate of pay.  Did 4 

you request this from, who did you request this document from? 5 

A Our HR rep, Edward Zapata. 6 

Q Okay.  Okay.  And did he produce these from the Company 7 

records? 8 

A Yes. 9 

Q At the top we see below the first four positions, we see 10 

long haul drivers, is that what LHH means? 11 

A Yes. 12 

Q There is one for Butte, and that’s consistent with the 13 

previous record testimony and there are several here that are 14 

listed as Seattle.  The previous testimony is that there is 15 

only one in Seattle.  Are these others --  16 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m going to object, that misstates the 17 

prior testimony and I object to leading. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  I’m sorry, what was 19 

your question there? 20 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, I didn’t think I was misstating the 21 

prior testimony.  There is one long haul driver in Kent plus 22 

another one, actually who, I guess has dual responsibility, 23 

Tyronne, don’t know the last name, but he does warehouse and 24 

long haul driving. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  That seems like that is 1 

accurate. 2 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  That’s accurate.  Saying there is one in 3 

Kent is not accurate, because apparently there are two. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Fair enough. 5 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Two long haul drivers --  6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Fair enough, fair enough. 7 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  If you don’t ask leading questions, we 8 

don’t have to worry about whether --  9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Thank you, thank you, 10 

Mr. Iglitzin, alright. 11 

Q These other Seattle, Kent, parenthesis, Seattle driver 12 

long hauls, where are they located? 13 

A It would appear that the way the report was ran --  14 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Would you speak up a little, we’ve got that 15 

fan going today. 16 

A I’d say, it appears as though the way the report was ran 17 

that they are also including our other sites in Washington 18 

under Kent for drivers, so Morton also has the long hauls, 19 

would be in there. 20 

Q Okay.  Does this report also include the service techs? 21 

A Yes. 22 

Q There on the second and third page?  Does this report also 23 

include the plant workers in Butte? 24 

A Yes. 25 
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Q Does this report also include the plant workers in Morton? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q And does this report include the route managers or route 3 

drivers? 4 

A Yes. 5 

Q It also includes, does it include the Stericycle service 6 

supervisors? 7 

A Yes. 8 

Q Does it include the Portland, Oregon and Kent 9 

transportation supervisors? 10 

A Yes. 11 

Q Okay.   12 

 MR. TERRELL:  We move for Exhibit 20 into evidence on the 13 

issue of range of wages for all of the employees in the 14 

proposed bargaining unit by Respondent.  15 

Q I will note that there is, there is a line item here 16 

“Morton, Washington Field Office Manager,” that would be, would 17 

that be Mr. Couch? 18 

A That wouldn’t be the description of his title.  I would 19 

guess it is one of the admin. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What page is that on? 21 

 WITNESS:  The very first page, probably --  22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Oh. 23 

 WITNESS:  -- one-quarter of the way down, maybe. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Oh, Field, thank you. 25 
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Q Let’s look, let’s look at Exhibit 4. 1 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Would you happen to have an extra copy of 2 

this exhibit? 3 

 MR. TERRELL:  Didn’t I give you one? 4 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yeah, you gave us one.  Do you happen to 5 

have an extra one? 6 

 MR. TERRELL:  Oh -- 7 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Thank you. 8 

Q Take a look at Exhibit 4, which lists on the first page 9 

the positions at the Morton Freeman facility. 10 

A Yes, I have it. 11 

Q Okay.  All I’m asking is, is, on the first page of Exhibit 12 

20, we have a Morton, Washington field office manager.  I’m 13 

just trying to determine, if you can tell us, from this record 14 

and perhaps by cross-referencing Exhibit 4, whether this 15 

position shown here is the plant manager or whether this is an 16 

admin position? 17 

A I believe it to be the, one of the admin. 18 

Q Okay.  Okay.  So this document, Exhibit 20 is, contains 19 

the wage ranges for all employees in the unit proposed by the 20 

Employer? 21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Objection.  Leading. 22 

 MR. TERRELL:  No, I’m making an offer for the record, I’m 23 

not asking --  24 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Well then you’re testifying that, I mean, 25 
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that’s just --  1 

 MR. TERRELL:  No, I think --  2 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  -- words coming out of your mouth. 3 

 MR. TERRELL:  I believe this witness has already 4 

established that, but I’ll make sure it is clear for the 5 

record. 6 

Q Does this document, Exhibit 20, does this include all of 7 

the employees in the old district 96 proposed for the 8 

bargaining unit? 9 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Objection.  Lack of personal knowledge. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Mr. Dunn has been here for the 11 

past four days.  I think he’s got some personal knowledge about 12 

what the proposed unit is.  I’m going to overrule -- 13 

 MR. TERRELL:  And he is the head of old district 96. 14 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I renew my objection.  I think it calls for 15 

a legal conclusion, I don’t think, as I’m sitting here, it’s 16 

not clear to me exactly who is and who isn’t included in the 17 

Employer’s -- 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Again, I hear your objection, 19 

however, I’m gonna overrule it.  Mr. Dunn has been here for the 20 

entire time.  He’s certainly aware of the nature of the 21 

Employer’s operations in old district 96 and I don’t think 22 

there is -- 23 

 MR. TERRELL:  And we went over --  24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  -- any sort of, following the 25 
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Employer’s statement of its position, which we went through a 1 

detailed list of all the proposed classifications in the unit.  2 

I can’t remember, it was probably on Wednesday, I don’t think 3 

there is any sort of question about that right now.  So anyway, 4 

you can answer the question. 5 

A Yes. 6 

Q Okay.  Thank you.  So we offer Exhibit 20 into evidence. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection to receipt of 8 

Employer 20? 9 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  No. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer 20 11 

is received. 12 

(Employer’s Exhibit 20 is received into evidence) 13 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Mr. Dunn --  14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Oh hold on. 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  Wait a minute. 16 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I didn’t know you had more questions. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, do you have any further 18 

questions?  We’ll wait to get through re-redirect, I guess. 19 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m just so eager to cross, I’m just 20 

jumping out of my chair. 21 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thanks. 22 

 MR. TERRELL:  This is a document I didn’t get yesterday. 23 

(Employer’s Exhibit 21 is marked for identification) 24 

Q I’ve handed you what’s been marked as Stericycle Exhibit 25 
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21.  What is this document? 1 

 MR. TERRELL:  This is one of the documents I gave you in 2 

response to the subpoena yesterday.  The one that looks like 3 

this. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I can run a copy if you guys 5 

want? 6 

Q What is this document, Mr. Dunn? 7 

A This is the long haul route scheduling and treatment 8 

facility in Morton. 9 

Q Alright.  Could you kind of walk us through and orient us 10 

to how this document works and shows the, does it show the 11 

shifts for both the long haul drivers and the plant workers? 12 

A Yes. 13 

Q Okay.  Walk us through this, if you would please? 14 

A The first page is a Kent base for our warehouse needs and 15 

our one long haul driver, Jeff.  Giving him a description of 16 

the trailers he’ll be taking to and from the Morton plant, as 17 

well as to our Woodinville location, it says Ryder, but that’s 18 

the Woodinville location.  It also gives some guidance, the 19 

lower section, to drivers arriving from Morton for our 20 

warehouse person to offload, go through supplies, request 21 

additional items if needed.  The second page --  22 

Q Before you move to the second page, so the bottom, do we 23 

understand correctly, the bottom half of the first page is 24 

schedules for Morton drivers, long haul drivers? 25 
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A Correct. 1 

Q And where does this show that the Morton drivers drive to? 2 

A The second page.  These will be the -- excuse me, the 3 

first page, the lower section are the only incoming and 4 

outgoing to Kent.  This first page is Kent. 5 

Q Okay.  Alright.  Then move to the second page. 6 

A So the second page is Morton based drivers, showing the 7 

same thing, the delivery of, from Morton the emptied or clean 8 

trailers to outlying areas, the first one, left upper corner, 9 

Rick, at 2 o’clock in the morning, takes a set of trailers, 338 10 

and 318 to Portland and going down that column to where the 11 

break is, the line, going back to the plant from Portland, as 12 

an example, are trailers 133 and 510. 13 

Q So where, you’re on Monday, September 17th? 14 

A Correct.  This, this schedule is built weekly --  15 

Q Okay. 16 

A -- so the drivers understand where they are going. 17 

Q Okay.  And so where it says, “Rick 0200,” that means Rick 18 

started at 2 a.m.? 19 

A Correct. 20 

Q Okay.  Continue on. 21 

A It shows all the other locations that we go to.  Below 22 

that is Rick R. at 6 o’clock to Bio-Med.  That is a third party 23 

hauler out of Corvallis, Oregon.  Below that is, James back to 24 

Portland.  There is a Kent.  Second column, Rick at 2 o’clock 25 
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in the morning goes to our Spokane Trans location.  Below him, 1 

Dan, does a Yakima actual route.  That was the one person per 2 

week that does a route out of the Morton facility.  As a long 3 

haul driver, he also does a little partial route work.  That 4 

Yakima route is an overnighter.  You’ll see him returning that 5 

second day on Wednesday with that same trailer set, to explain 6 

that.  Going down further in the column, on Tuesday, Mike O., 7 

at 1400, goes to Pasco and it also says he does a local route, 8 

which is the route down every two weeks, as I described earlier 9 

for just a very small amount of business we have around the 10 

Morton facility.  Skipping to the next day, is one of the 11 

customer loaded trailers we described.  Rick at 2 o’clock in 12 

the morning goes to Portland and does the St. Vincent’s which 13 

is actually a customer of ours down in that area. 14 

Q So when you say there is a customer in St. Vincent, is 15 

that a route destination? 16 

A That’s a customer loaded trailer --  17 

Q Uh-huh. 18 

A -- so that was the one, I think, Tonia described or 19 

possibly Don, saying the driver will get an occasional route 20 

sheet and manifest to go do a swap out of a trailer. 21 

Q Okay.  And was that the same case with Dan P. in Yakima? 22 

A Dan’s are more like a typical route that we do in the 23 

other locations.  Yakima is the closest area from Morton to go 24 

hit -- 25 
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Q But would he have a manifest and a route sheet? 1 

A He would have PDT, manifest, route sheet, printer, the 2 

whole thing. 3 

Q And how about Mike O., who does a local route to Pasco? 4 

A Well local route first, which he would have manifest, PDT, 5 

printer --  6 

Q Okay. 7 

A -- but then would come back and go to Pasco. 8 

Q Got it. 9 

A You want me to go further?  There is more Portland’s --  10 

Q Yes. 11 

A -- in here and Bio-Meds?  Okay.  So -- 12 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m going to object on relevance counts. 13 

 MR. TERRELL:  It’s highly relevant.  This shows that the 14 

long haul drivers perform route driver work.  This also shows 15 

how the long haul drivers in Morton, the duties that they do 16 

that are similar to the duties of the long haul drivers out of 17 

Kent, incredibly relevant. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, I’m going to overrule the 19 

objection on the grounds that this goes to, among other things, 20 

interchange between the different facilities. 21 

A The fourth column, on Thursday, there is two bale runs.  22 

Those are actually our trips to the landfill in Roosevelt, 23 

Washington. 24 

Q Uh-huh. 25 
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A Then we have Ludtke, which is also in that same column.  1 

They are a third party hauler for us.  They’ll come step in if 2 

we have an extra trip that we can’t schedule or if there is 3 

something out of area that we have to take our containers to. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Let me say real quick, where is 5 

Roosevelt? 6 

 WITNESS:  Roosevelt is down on the Columbia.  It is 7 

probably 40 miles east of Goldendale.  It’s --  8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay. 9 

 WITNESS:  -- out in the middle of the desert.  10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, thanks. 11 

 WITNESS:  Yeah, not really anywhere. 12 

A Same column, Dan does another Spokane trip.  Some of 13 

these, if you notice, they’ll be time, some there won’t be 14 

times.  Time is kind of an urgency for scheduling what I’m 15 

going to get to on the plant side of things for processing 16 

those trailers and getting them turned in a timely fashion.  17 

Dan is given a little bit of a leeway coming back sometimes, 18 

based on how big his Yakima routes are, to make sure he has 19 

enough hours of off duty, which I think Mike talked to at the 20 

JJ Keller program and so on.  Then on Friday, we still have, we 21 

have multiple Kent trips, another Pasco, Bio-Med and the path 22 

of the lower one, Mike Olson, he takes a trailer at 1 o’clock 23 

on a Friday to an incinerator we use for disposing of 24 

incinerate style waste down in Covanta, Oregon, Brooks, Oregon.  25 
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The facility is Covanta. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sir, what’s incinerate style 2 

waste? 3 

 WITNESS:  It’s regular medical waste, but it’s more like 4 

pathological or trace chemo style waste, things like that, that 5 

technically cannot be autoclaved. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Do you not have an incinerator in 7 

Morton? 8 

 WITNESS:  Not in Morton, no.  We do own, the closest 9 

incinerator for us that is a Stericycle facility would be Utah. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Where in Utah? 11 

 WITNESS:  North Salt Lake.  I believe that’s actually on 12 

the address, North Salt Lake, so -- 13 

Q Okay.   14 

 WITNESS:  Excuse me, maybe, it might be Ogden, may be 15 

Ogden, yeah. 16 

Q Okay.  There is a -- you’ve kind of been reading from the 17 

top two-thirds of the second page and there is a bold line all 18 

the way across and then more entries below that.  Is there a 19 

significance to what’s below there? 20 

A As I explained on the first column, what those are, are, 21 

the top column are the taking from Morton and moving to other 22 

locations --  23 

Q Uh-huh. 24 

A -- and the lower column is just what they be getting from 25 
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those other locations -- 1 

Q I see. 2 

A -- bringing back to Morton. 3 

Q So the top half is shuttled from the plant, the bottom 4 

half is shuttled to the plant? 5 

A Exactly.   6 

Q Okay.  Alright.  And then third page? 7 

A This is the Portland side.   8 

Q These are the long haul drivers from Portland? 9 

A As I mentioned, we have Portland drivers that sometimes 10 

fill in, so they would be put on the schedule through shuttles 11 

to the plant, if needed. 12 

Q To the Morton plant? 13 

A To the Morton plant. 14 

Q Okay. 15 

A There is not any on this, oh, I’m sorry, there is one.  16 

But on the first day, we’ll start on the first day, Monday, 17 

Bend, that’s a customer loaded, excuse me, that’s a customer we 18 

go to directly and load the trailer at their facility from 19 

Portland, it’s Bend, Oregon. 20 

Q Does the driver have a PDT and a manifest? 21 

A That would be from Portland, so that is a Portland route 22 

driver doing it, it is a route work trailer. 23 

Q Okay.  The second one, you’ll see -- let me back up.  The 24 

first column at the very top is 304 PDX1.  That is a local, 25 
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large quantity generator route and it goes across the top for 1 

that trailer being used every day on a route by a local 2 

Portland driver.  Below that you’ll see --  3 

Q Forgive me just a second.  Is that a route driver or a 4 

long haul driver functioning as a route driver? 5 

A It is, that’s a route driver. 6 

Q Okay.   7 

A Out of Portland. 8 

Q Based out of Portland? 9 

A Yeah.  He sometimes does function as a shuttle driver if 10 

needed, but his main --  11 

Q You mean function, meaning functions as a long haul 12 

driver? 13 

A Long haul, sorry.  Long haul driver --  14 

Q Well, just so the record is clear, when you use the term 15 

shuttle, that’s synonymous with long haul driver? 16 

A Correct.  I read it right off this sheet, that’s why I 17 

said it.  So shuttles or long hauls are what we call the same 18 

thing. 19 

Q Okay.  Thanks.  Continue. 20 

A But he is, the primary function is to do route work, but 21 

he does fill in for long haul shuttles, if needed. 22 

Q Okay. 23 

A The next column going left-to-right are the trailers being 24 

used for the local route drivers in Portland to offload and 25 
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load into similar to what Kent or Woodinville or our other 1 

locations do.  Second column down towards the middle is Nick 2 

Eugene/Springfield.  That’s two trailers that go to an area and 3 

one of those two trailers is a customer loaded and the other is 4 

a route trailer. 5 

Q  Meaning the drivers would have manifests and PDT? 6 

A That’s from Portland and the Portland would have all of 7 

those items. 8 

Q And would those shuttle drivers, also known as long haul 9 

drivers, when they are doing route work, do they debrief at the 10 

end of the day with the Kent office? 11 

A Yes. 12 

Q Thank you.  Continue. 13 

A The third column, Wednesday, down towards the middle, 14 

you’ll see the Roseberg swap.  That is the Myrtle Creek one we 15 

mentioned earlier.  They’ll do a set of trailers to pick up his 16 

already filled trailers from his route work and then deliver 17 

him, a fresh set of trailers for Thursday and Friday.  And then 18 

you’ll see that St. V swap.  The pickup and drop of those 19 

particular trailers, sometimes the Portland drivers do it.  20 

Most of the time it is from Morton, but that is a reference for 21 

them to know what’s going on.  Thursday is a Corvallis route 22 

trailer, mostly large quantity.  And then Friday is the same 23 

basic set of route work done from Tuesday, we go to that area 24 

twice with heavy trailers. 25 
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Q Okay.   1 

A The next page is the processing schedule.  It is just 2 

showing the trailers that are arriving on the left hand column.  3 

So you’ll see, you know, the first one, they arrived on Friday 4 

and they’ll be there fresh to them to start on Monday morning. 5 

Q Now these trailers full of waste or empty trailers? 6 

A These will be the ones full of waste they have to get to, 7 

that’s on the schedule. 8 

Q Okay.  And how does the driver schedule -- well, why don’t 9 

you describe a little bit more what’s going on here. 10 

A Yeah.  So the you know, they’ll look for this schedule.  11 

They have a yard of trailers sitting there --  12 

Q You mean the plant will -- 13 

A The plant workers will be, they’ll have the schedule to 14 

see what their day is going to consist of and what trailers 15 

they need to have processed and ready for departure. 16 

Q Is this a posted schedule that’s in the plant? 17 

A Yes. 18 

Q Okay.  And so the record is clear, we’re referring to the 19 

fourth page of Exhibit 21. 20 

A They have, actually the plant has the entire schedule, as 21 

well. 22 

Q Okay.   23 

A Yeah.  So to go over this, the left hand column is 24 

arrivals of trailers.  The center section are the trailer 25 
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numbers that coincide with the shuttle or long haul schedule 1 

and then there will be notes on thee as well, saying, for 2 

example, Tuesday, Kent dedicated.  If you look to the right, 3 

those are carts.  That means that trailer is always going to be 4 

loaded with a set of carts that we look at for our customers’ 5 

needs. 6 

Q Uh-huh. 7 

A And then going below that is Kent supplies, so that’s just 8 

an RMW offload trailer that the route drivers would then load 9 

their waste back into as a -- and it shows on the right hand 10 

column that they came in, well they came in on Friday, but in 11 

the right hand column it shows that they depart at 11 o’clock 12 

Monday morning. 13 

Q Alright.  And how is that information, this information 14 

we’re looking at on the fourth page, used by the plant? 15 

A That’s just simply to know what items need to be addressed 16 

and what, well what trailers need to be processed, how they 17 

need to be reloaded and what time they are going to be expected 18 

to leave that day or possibly the next day. 19 

Q Alright.  Continue on with anything else of significance 20 

so that we understand this fourth page. 21 

A It seems fairly clear to me, but I’m not sure about 22 

everybody else, so -- 23 

Q Is the third page a continuation of the same process?  It 24 

seems to be a different set of -- 25 
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A This one is based on --  1 

Q Yeah, I mean the last page. 2 

A The last page is based on carts.  These are the trailers 3 

that have the carts on them, so it is kind of from the Bio 4 

Systems, the separate production of the RMW versus the Bio 5 

Systems containers.  These are more for the Bio Systems to see 6 

what trailers there are needed for carts. 7 

Q Okay.  Alright.  8 

 MR. TERRELL:  We move for Exhibit 21 into evidence, 9 

please. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection? 11 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  No objections. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer 21 13 

is received. 14 

(Employer’s Exhibit 21 is received into evidence) 15 

Q Let me ask you a question.  There was some testimony when 16 

Mr. Lewis was testifying to the affect that Jeff Chandler is 17 

paid hourly only whereas other long haul drivers are paid 18 

hourly plus mileage.  Can you speak to that and why that is the 19 

case with Mr. Chandler? 20 

A Yeah, Jeff Chandler came to us four or five years ago as a 21 

transfer from New England. 22 

Q From within the Company or --  23 

A Within the Company. 24 

Q Okay.   25 
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A It was agreed upon at that time to honor his rate and his 1 

pay structure at that time.  It’s not unusual in Butte, 2 

Montana, we went through an acquisition and did the same thing 3 

with the one long haul driver in that location as well. 4 

Q So help me understand.  Mr. Chandler came from a 5 

Stericycle location in New England and how was he paid in New 6 

England? 7 

A Hourly. 8 

Q Pardon me? 9 

A Hourly rate. 10 

Q Is that typical for the New England operation? 11 

A I would only assume so, I don’t really know the east coast 12 

very well at all. 13 

Q Okay.  Alright.  So why was Mr. Chandler retained at that 14 

same rate? 15 

A The agreement that we came up with, with his interest to 16 

move out here to Washington. 17 

Q Okay.  Are there any other drivers, long haul drivers 18 

within the old 96 district or old district 96 who are paid 19 

mileage only? 20 

A Butte, Montana, and that was because of an acquisition, we 21 

honored their structure.  And then the Portland drivers --  22 

Q When you say Butte, Montana, you mean a driver in Butte, 23 

Montana? 24 

A The one long haul driver listed for Butte, Montana, yes. 25 
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Q Okay.  He’s paid mileage only?  I mean, hourly only, 1 

correct? 2 

A Hourly only. 3 

Q Got it, okay.   4 

A And the Portland drivers, although their main function is 5 

route work, they do assist in long haul or shuttles on 6 

occasion, but they are still left at the hourly rate. 7 

Q Okay.  I have some descriptions, I believe I gave you 8 

these yesterday, the additional job descriptions, I just want 9 

to get these introduced into evidence.  I really don’t have any 10 

testimony about them. 11 

(Employer’s Exhibit 22 is marked for identification) 12 

Q I’m handing you what’s been marked as Stericycle Exhibit 13 

22.  Can you identify this document for the record, please? 14 

A Stericycle’s Service Specialist Job Description. 15 

 MR. TERRELL:  We move for Exhibit 22 into evidence? 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection? 17 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  No objection. 18 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer 22 19 

is received. 20 

(Employer’s Exhibit 22 is received into evidence) 21 

(Employer’s Exhibit 23 is marked for identification) 22 

Q I’m handing you what has been marked as Stericycle Exhibit 23 

23.  Can you identify this document? 24 

A It is the Stericycle’s Service Supervisor’s Job 25 
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Description. 1 

 MR. TERRELL:  We move Exhibit 23 into evidence. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection? 3 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  No objection. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer 23 5 

is received. 6 

(Employer’s Exhibit 23 is received into evidence) 7 

(Employer’s Exhibit 24 is marked for identification) 8 

Q I’ve handed you Stericycle Exhibit 24.  Can you identify 9 

this document? 10 

A Plant Supervisor 1 Job Description. 11 

 MR. TERRELL:  We move 24 into evidence. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection? 13 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  No objection. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer 24 15 

is received. 16 

(Employer’s Exhibit 24 is received into evidence) 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Just real quick.  We received 23, 18 

correct?  Okay, great.  Thanks. 19 

(Employer’s Exhibit 25 is marked for identification) 20 

Q And I’ve now handed you Stericycle Exhibit 25.  Can you 21 

identify that document? 22 

A Plant Worker Job Description. 23 

 MR. TERRELL:  We move Exhibit 25 into evidence. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any objection? 25 
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 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  No objection. 1 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Hearing no objection, Employer 25 2 

is received. 3 

(Employer’s Exhibit 25 is received into evidence) 4 

DIRECT EXAMINATION CONTINUES 5 

Q BY MR. TERRELL:  Does the Company, in your experience, 6 

promote, have a policy of promoting from within? 7 

A I don’t know if there is an actual policy, but we 8 

certainly have done that before. 9 

Q Okay.  Is there a practice of doing that? 10 

A Yes. 11 

Q Okay.  Can you name an example? 12 

A Just a few months ago we promoted a plant worker to a 13 

driver position.  Another example would be David Rhodes, our 14 

plant, our regional service manager was a driver at one point 15 

in time. 16 

Q Okay.  Who is the plant worker that was promoted to 17 

driver? 18 

A Donny Grimsey. 19 

Q And where is he a driver out of? 20 

A Kent, Washington. 21 

Q Okay.  And then David Rhodes is currently a, he manages 22 

the service tech positions? 23 

A Well directly he manages the service tech supervisors. 24 

Q Okay. 25 



                                                                   

   ARGIE REPORTING SERVICE 
5900 Nieman Road, Suite 200 

Shawnee, KS  66203 
(913) 422-5198 

549 

 

A He is my counter-part, regional service manager, but he 1 

was based as a Kent, Washington truck driver. 2 

Q When was he a truck driver? 3 

A Seven or eight years ago. 4 

Q Okay.  Off the top of your head, can you think of any 5 

other examples of employees who have transferred, whether 6 

promotion or not, but have transferred from one classification 7 

to another classification? 8 

A Don Wilson.  He was a driver as well.  He was a driver in 9 

Woodinville, which not even the same Woodinville location that 10 

we’re currently at, but he, he was promoted to a biotrack admin 11 

at that point in time. 12 

Q Okay.  Any other examples?  Either promotion from within 13 

or transferred to another position? 14 

A Well we had another person who was a driver, Troy Howard, 15 

and this is 10, 12 years ago. 16 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m going to object on relevance grounds to 17 

anything that happened 10, 12 years ago. 18 

 MR. TERRELL:  It is part of the history. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I think it is relevant, I mean, 20 

it can show a variety of things concerning transfers. 21 

 MR. TERRELL:  Alright. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sorry, go ahead. 23 

Q Go ahead. 24 

A He, he was a driver out of our same Woodinville facility 25 
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as Don at that time and transferred to a biotrack admin and 1 

moved to California at the same time. 2 

Q Okay. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Biotrack -- what’s a biotrack 4 

admin? 5 

 WITNESS:  That was the, that was a previous position to 6 

where we are now as a dispatcher or an RBA person, it was a, 7 

just a different title. 8 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Thanks. 9 

Q Okay.   10 

 MR. TERRELL:  I have no further questions at this time of 11 

this witness. 12 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Before we, before Ms. Malone starts the 13 

cross-examination, I’d like to renew our request for the 14 

corporate worksheet that there were references to before.  It 15 

is clear that the exhibit presented by this witness, Exhibit 16 

20, while it may or may not provide current wages for people in 17 

the bargaining unit proposed by the Employer and is certainly 18 

incomplete, it certainly does not give us the nature of the, of 19 

the, the Company policy regarding initial wage placement of new 20 

hires and that is clearly relevant to any community of 21 

interest. 22 

 MR. TERRELL:  I don’t see how it is.  You know, we’ve 23 

given you every single wage rate for every single employee in 24 

the unit that we propose.  You can see the range, you can 25 
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compare the range, classification-by-classification.  You’ve 1 

also heard consistent testimony from both Mr. Lewis and from 2 

Jane regarding how the process works for pay increases and 3 

you’ve got this witness on the stand, you can ask him about 4 

that as well. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Actually, if you don’t mind, I’m 6 

going to ask a couple of questions about it. 7 

COURT EXAMINATION 8 

Q BY HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  How are employees’ initial 9 

starting wage rates determined? 10 

A As I understand it, the plants are, I think it is 11 

described as $13 at Morton and $12.25 at Butte.  There is not 12 

really a biggish, or a big difference in previous work 13 

experience.  I think Jane said 14 for the techs, for the 14 

service techs.  The drivers, I believe Mike to be correct when 15 

saying around $15, but there is reference to their background 16 

to say what kind of background and experience is this person 17 

bringing to see what pay they are going to be getting. 18 

Q How about the dispatch or RBA employees? 19 

A Those are also relative to background. 20 

Q Do you know, is there a similar worksheet that their 21 

initial wage rates are established based on like there is for 22 

the drivers? 23 

A I’m not familiar with a worksheet other than our 24 

discussions with the recruiter or the HR person that might see 25 
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that back at corporate.  I know that it is, it is mostly due to 1 

their background at the discussion of that point and they 2 

usually would say this is where we think they should be at. 3 

Q Okay.  What about the maintenance folks in Morton and in 4 

Butte? 5 

A It would also be reference to background. 6 

Q Okay.  What about the sanitarian? 7 

A I don’t believe that would be something that would be 8 

needed to verify background experience.  I think the amount of 9 

sani, you know, janitorial work we do, I don’t think that is at 10 

a high level, so -- 11 

Q What about the office admin?  Actually, can you, I don’t 12 

know if this is in the record.  What do the office admin folks 13 

in Morton do? 14 

A That’s accounts payable. 15 

Q Okay. 16 

A So there is a little bit more background to that. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, Mr. Iglitzin, are you, 18 

is there any more information that you’re looking for? 19 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Sure.  20 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 21 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  What is the starting wage for long haul 22 

drivers at Morton? 23 

A It is again, based on background. 24 

Q And, so you don’t know is the answer? 25 
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A I wouldn’t know unless we had an applicant to view and 1 

then discuss with our recruiter. 2 

Q So you testified that Exhibit 20 represented the 3 

bargaining unit that the Employer is proposing? 4 

A Yes. 5 

Q Can you show me where in Exhibit 20 the compensation of 6 

the sanitorial fill-in employee is indicated? 7 

A No. 8 

Q Why not? 9 

A Oh excuse me, hold on.  Let me back up one second.  Sorry, 10 

I was looking in the wrong column.  I don’t see that position 11 

listed, but I would assume under a plant worker. 12 

Q And can you show me where on Exhibit 20 the safety 13 

manager’s position is indicated? 14 

 MR. TERRELL:  Safety manager is not part of the --  15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Excuse me, I’m not asking you a question, 16 

Mr. Terrell, I’m asking --  17 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, I’m making an objection to your 18 

question. 19 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Safety, safety manager is part of your 20 

proposed unit. 21 

 MR. TERRELL:  I don’t believe so. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I don’t have him on the list of 23 

exclusions and I think that the last, from my understanding, 24 

the Employer’s last position was the safety manager, I’m sorry, 25 
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what was her name? 1 

 MR. TERRELL:  Kelly. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Kelly was included, unless you’re 3 

willing to stipulate that she is --  4 

 MR. TERRELL:  No, I think you’re right.  I withdraw my 5 

objection. 6 

A I don’t see her on here. 7 

Q So in fact, your testimony that Exhibit 20 represents 8 

everyone in the proposed unit is incorrect, because you don’t 9 

actually know everyone who Mr. Terrell has claimed is in the 10 

proposed unit, do you? 11 

 MR. TERRELL:  Objection.  Compound.  I mean, there is two 12 

questions going at one time. 13 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  That’s one question. 14 

 MR. TERRELL:  He’s saying, he was asking if this was 15 

accurate and then he said, and in the second part of the 16 

question was whether he knew or did not know.  17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Would you like to rephrase? 18 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Sure.  Are you willing to admit now that 19 

you don’t know the exact scope of the unit that Mr. Terrell has 20 

represented is the appropriate bargaining unit in this case? 21 

 MR. TERRELL:  Objection.  That’s not at issue in this 22 

case. 23 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Excuse me, that’s a completely legitimate 24 

question. 25 
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 MR. TERRELL:  I would like to state my objection for the 1 

record.  We have clearly defined on the record the proposed 2 

unit we’ve made.  Testing the knowledge of this witness on that 3 

question is irrelevant. 4 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  So, wait, where are we 5 

going with this?   6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Well this witness testified that Exhibit 20 7 

was something.  And in fact, this witness does not know or is 8 

incorrect in that testimony and he’s just admitted that the 9 

safety manager is not on Exhibit 20 and that you were not aware 10 

that the safety manager was included in the unit that the 11 

Employer proposed, is that correct? 12 

A Correct. 13 

Q It is possible, is it not, that there are other people in 14 

the unit proposed by the Employer whose wage rates are not 15 

indicated on this Exhibit 20, is that correct? 16 

 MR. TERRELL:  Objection.  Calls for speculation. 17 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  It goes to the depths of this witness’ 18 

knowledge about this exhibit and the -- 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah, I mean, inclined to sustain 20 

the objection in that the, well the exhibit has already been 21 

admitted with no objection. 22 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  But it goes to the --  23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And we’re not making credibility 24 

determinations here, I’m not writing the decision, the Regional 25 
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Director is.  So to the extent that, you know, the Union’s 1 

argument is that the witness isn’t credible, that doesn’t play 2 

a role in this proceeding. 3 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m not trying to impute his credibility, 4 

I’m just trying to --  5 

Q So you don’t actually know whether the sanitorian fill-in 6 

employer, employee’s wage rates are reflected as one of these 7 

plant workers or not, do you? 8 

 MR. TERRELL:  Objection.  The question goes to credibility 9 

and as you just stated, that’s not an issue here. 10 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  It doesn’t go to credibility.  We’re 11 

entitled to know what the sanitorian fill-in employee --  12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Sure.  I think on this one, I 13 

think if you ask yes or no questions about whether, if they 14 

know whether the --  15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  That’s my question. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  -- witness, I think -- 17 

Q Do you know whether -- let me ask you a different 18 

question.  Do you know what the sanitorian fill-in employee 19 

earns? 20 

A No. 21 

Q Do you know if the sanitorian fill-in employee’s wages are 22 

any of the wages listed as plant worker at Morton in this 23 

document? 24 

A I do not know. 25 
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 MR. TERRELL:  And we can, you know, we can supplement.  If 1 

it’s not on here, we can provide that information.  So far, I 2 

think what we’ve established from Mr. Iglitzin’s cross is that 3 

the sanitorian position may not be on here and the safety 4 

manager position is not on here.  I don’t know that he’s 5 

established anything else, but if that’s what he’s established, 6 

I’m sure we can supplement this record and get it. 7 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  This was not my cross.  Ms. Franco-Malone 8 

is crossing this witness.  This was my motion to get the 9 

document that shows how the initial wage rates are set for 10 

employees.  I still think that Mr. Terrell’s response, you know 11 

everything, you’ve learned everything you need to know, I’ve 12 

demonstrated is not accurate and that this witness does not 13 

know or has not testified as to how initial wage rates are set, 14 

because for many of the employees he testified about, he said 15 

it just depends, it depends on factors, and yet we had another 16 

witness testify that there is a corporate worksheet that is 17 

used to set initial wage rates for a number of job 18 

classifications at issue in this case, so I would renew that 19 

request. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Is the Employer willing 21 

to provide the worksheet? 22 

 MR. TERRELL:  I don’t know what worksheet we’re talking 23 

about. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  The worksheet that was discussed 25 
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in Mr. Lewis’ testimony.  1 

 MR. TERRELL:  He used the term worksheet, but I think the 2 

consistent testimony you heard from the two of them and now 3 

from Mr. Dunn is that corporate sets guidelines and they have 4 

discretion to move above or below that guideline.  People seem 5 

to be hung up on the term “worksheet” used by Mr. Lewis, but I 6 

think as Mr. Dunn just clarified, there may be documents that 7 

the HR specialist back in Chicago work with and rely upon, but 8 

that’s not something they work on here.  Down here, all they 9 

know, Mr. Dunn just got through testifying, is that they are 10 

given a budget number and that’s what they use in terms of 11 

setting their pay increases. 12 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Is there anything that would be, 13 

I mean, my understanding of the testimony of it was that it was 14 

specific to drivers.  Is there anything more that you need 15 

from, that is not, I mean, what sort of information are you 16 

looking for here? 17 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I want to know who the starting wages are 18 

set for the route drivers and the long haul drivers that Mr. 19 

Lewis testified he, not Mr. Dunn, set, based on the Company 20 

worksheet.  And I don’t think, I’ve not heard any argument that 21 

it prejudices the Company in any way to produce a document that 22 

its witness volunteered he used to set initial wage rates for 23 

employees that he supervises. 24 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well, let me restate another part of my 25 
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objection to that is, you’ve already got the wage ranges for 1 

each of the classifications.  You’ve also got testimony now 2 

from three witnesses on how wages are set and how increases are 3 

given.  What more do you need for unit determination?  I think 4 

this is a fishing expedition to try to get campaign material, 5 

that’s what this is about. 6 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So generally, I think the 7 

documents the Union is requesting would be relevant.  We, 8 

although we do have substantial testimony concerning how the 9 

initial wage rates are set.  I’m not quite sure what the 10 

additional document will help.  If the Employer is willing, I 11 

mean, is the Employer willing to provide it or not? 12 

 MR. TERRELL:  No, I -- 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Okay.  Thank you.  Alright.  So 14 

you certainly are welcome to make a motion, you know, for the 15 

Region to seek enforcement of the subpoena on that, in which 16 

case we’re going to adjourn the hearing while, the Regional 17 

Director will make a determination and if we do, if the 18 

Regional Director does decide to enforce the subpoena, you 19 

know, we’ll continue the hearing at a time when enforcement 20 

proceedings are complete.   21 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Okay.   22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  What would you like to do? 23 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’d like to tell you after we’ve crossed 24 

this witness what I want to do about that. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Fair enough. 1 

CROSS EXAMINATION 2 

Q BY MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  Good afternoon. 3 

A Good afternoon. 4 

Q Not quite afternoon. 5 

A Almost. 6 

Q Now you testified that several, if not all of the drivers 7 

out of the Morton facility have start times to their shift, is 8 

that right? 9 

A With some exception, yes. 10 

Q Why do they have set start times? 11 

A Yeah, it’s to do with the trailer arrivals back at the 12 

plant for processing.  It’s a shared schedule so they know when 13 

the trucks should arrive back. 14 

Q So in other words they need to know what time the trailer 15 

is set for processing, so that they know what time it needs to 16 

be there? 17 

A Yes. 18 

Q Do the Kent drivers have any reason to be privy to such 19 

knowledge? 20 

A On occasion, especially if there is weather or, you know, 21 

accidents or what-not.  If they’re looking for a specific 22 

trailer to get supplies or carts off of, they would be either 23 

looking at the one posted in our break room at the Kent 24 

facility or speaking to myself or Mike Lewis to look it up for 25 
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them, so we can have an idea when it will arrive. 1 

Q On a day-to-day basis, does it matter to the Kent drivers 2 

at what time the trailers are going to be processed? 3 

A Yes, mostly from offloading, they are offloading needs, so 4 

if a trailer is departing Kent, I think we talked briefly about 5 

cones and how it’s cone number one that gets unloaded into 6 

first because it is leaving first.  So if we don’t follow that 7 

or if there is a hiccup or there is urgency to get a trailer 8 

loaded in time to get it out in time. 9 

Q But the Kent drivers don’t have any specific start times 10 

that they are required to follow for their work day, is that 11 

right? 12 

A Correct. 13 

Q And would you say that the Morton drivers have, are 14 

required to adhere to a more specific schedule because of their 15 

closer relationship to the processing, is that right? 16 

A Correct. 17 

Q Okay.  Going back to Jeff Chandler, does he clock in and 18 

out in the exact same way as the rest of the Kent drivers? 19 

A Yes. 20 

Q Using the same time clock? 21 

A Yes. 22 

Q How much do the other long haul drivers get paid by the 23 

mile? 24 

A I don’t know their current rate.  I can say it is in a 25 
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range, would that be sufficient? 1 

Q Sure. 2 

A  Between 29 and 39 cents. 3 

Q And just to make sure of my understanding, they are not 4 

getting paid by the hour while they are on the clock by the 5 

mile, is that right? 6 

A While they are driving, they are getting a per mile rate.  7 

While they are doing other duties, while on duty, it is an 8 

hourly rate. 9 

Q They are either getting one or the other? 10 

A Correct. 11 

Q Taking a look at Stericycle Exhibit 20, can you tell me 12 

who is the route manager lead out of Kent, Washington? 13 

A I don’t believe it to be Kent, Washington, although it 14 

says on this report Kent, Washington.  I would guess, without 15 

knowing the name, one of our leads is in Woodinville, 16 

Washington. 17 

Q What is a lead? 18 

A In smaller facilities where there is not supervision by a 19 

supervisor, we’d usually appoint one of the drivers a lead 20 

position so we can kind of use to communicate through that 21 

person a little bit if there is something that needs to be 22 

addressed.  And I can’t tell you if that’s even Woodinville.  I 23 

have another one in Spokane as well, so. 24 

Q What sorts of communications might you pass through a 25 
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lead? 1 

A Its more like, like Mike mentioned, if he calls, you know, 2 

individuals throughout the day and lets them know of, hey, 3 

we’ve noticed that we’re, we need to do a better job on our 4 

talley sheets, this person might reiterate that a little bit 5 

more at that facility with the other drivers. 6 

Q And you said that there are leads at facilities where 7 

there is not a supervisor on site, is that right? 8 

A Correct. 9 

Q Because where there is a supervisor on site, those duties 10 

would be performed by the supervisor that the driver are 11 

actually interacting with? 12 

A Correct. 13 

Q So we have on the sheet that there is a route manager lead 14 

in Spokane and it indicates that there is a route manager lead 15 

in Kent, Washington although that is apparently not actually in 16 

Kent, Washington.  Are there other route manager leads? 17 

A No, I don’t believe so. 18 

Q And I believe your testimony was that the route manager 19 

lead on this sheet listed as Kent, Washington is actually 20 

located out of Woodinville, Washington? 21 

A Yes, I didn’t see the Spokane underneath it, but that’s 22 

the only Spokane -- yes. 23 

Q Okay.  This sheet lists route manager LQ SQ.  Can you 24 

explain what LQ and SQ stand for? 25 
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A Large quantity generator or small quantity generator. 1 

Q Is this a list of all the employees that are currently 2 

working for Stericyle in the old district 96?  And excuse me, 3 

you need to strike that.  Does this list include any former 4 

employees or is it all current employees? 5 

A I don’t have a date to verify that. 6 

Q Are there other employees that are described as working 7 

out of Kent, Washington that are actually out of other 8 

facilities? 9 

A Well I mentioned, I don’t see, you know, Woodinville 10 

listed here specifically.  I don’t think I’ve seen Pasco listed 11 

here specifically.  I think some of the information for driver 12 

long haul is meant to be for some Morton drivers as well. 13 

Q And if we were to go through this list, would you be able 14 

to tell me which of these employees actually works out of the 15 

Kent facility and which work out of other facilities, such as 16 

Woodinville or Paso? 17 

A Based on? 18 

Q For instance, if we start with the first route manager 19 

listed out of Kent, Washington, making $16.89.  Does that 20 

driver actually work out of the Kent facility, do you know? 21 

A No, as I mentioned, there is other possible locations they 22 

could work out of and I don’t know that information by the pay 23 

rate. 24 

Q And there is no way to tell from this whether that is 25 
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actually a Kent driver or a Woodinville driver or possibly a 1 

Pasco driver? 2 

A Correct. 3 

Q The employees with the larger sums under the rate column, 4 

am I correct in assuming that those are salaried employees? 5 

A I agree with that. 6 

 MS. FRANCO-MALONE:  I don’t have anything further for now. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Anything further for the witness? 8 

 MR. TERRELL:  No. 9 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  You are excused, sir. 10 

(Witness excused) 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Any further witnesses 12 

for the Employer? 13 

 MR. TERRELL:  No. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  For the Petitioner? 15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  We need to recall Mike Lewis. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Mr. Lewis. 17 

Whereupon, 18 

MICHAEL LEWIS 19 

Having been previously sworn, was recalled as a witness herein 20 

to continue his testimony, and was further examined and 21 

testified as follows: 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright, Mr. Lewis, I just want 23 

to remind you that you are still under oath. 24 

 WITNESS:  Okay. 25 
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 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright. 1 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION 2 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  Mr. Lewis, what is the name of the lead 3 

route, the person indicated on this document, Stericycle 20, 4 

the route manager lead who I gather is in Woodinville? 5 

A Jim Homer. 6 

Q And what is the name of the route driver lead in Air Way 7 

Heights? 8 

A Shawn McDevitt. 9 

Q I want to go back, a couple of things.  We heard some 10 

testimony from Mr. Dunn that he felt the starting wage for a 11 

route driver was $15 an hour, is that correct? 12 

 MR. TERRELL:  Is that correct that that’s what Mr. Dunn 13 

said? 14 

Q No, is that correct that’s the starting wage for a route 15 

driver? 16 

A It would depend on experience. 17 

Q So you testified before that there was some worksheet.  18 

Can you give us a little bit more information about what’s the 19 

least amount of money you think you are authorized to offer to 20 

hire a route driver in Kent? 21 

A What’s the least amount of money? 22 

Q Yes. 23 

A I’d start at 15.  I’ve never started any lower. 24 

Q What is the most that you have ever hired a route driver 25 
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to start at? 1 

A Oh, it’s probably, probably 15.60. 2 

Q Will you remind me, I apologize, when did you become, when 3 

did you start your current position? 4 

A Five years ago. 5 

Q Five years ago.  Can you tell us roughly how long ago it 6 

was that you started a route driver at 15.60? 7 

A I believe it was October of last year. 8 

Q We heard testimony that the typical thing that occurs in a 9 

one year anniversary for an employee at Stericycle companywide 10 

is that they get a two and a half percent wage increase.  Is 11 

that your understanding? 12 

A Oh, it varies, two and a half, three, I mean, it varies 13 

year-to-year. 14 

Q In the 12 months preceding today, has there been a fixed 15 

rate which is the standard wage increase that employees get on 16 

their anniversary of their employment? 17 

A I think the guidelines for the last 12 months have been in 18 

our department, it has been three percent. 19 

Q Has been three percent? 20 

A Yes. 21 

Q So which job classifications in which locations do those 22 

guidelines apply to? 23 

A It would be my drivers, transportation. 24 

Q And in the last 12 months, presumably you’ve had annual 25 
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reviews for all of the drivers in your department? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q How many of those drivers got a three percent wage 3 

increase? 4 

 MR. TERRELL:  Relevance?  Objection. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I mean, I think it goes to the 6 

pattern of wage increases, which would be relevant to, you 7 

know, certainly establishing community of interest issues 8 

between the varying groups of employees.  I’m going to overrule 9 

the objection. 10 

 MR. TERRELL:  Well is he going to put on other witnesses 11 

who are going to testify to the pattern of wage increases, 12 

because I haven’t heard any testimony to that affect? 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  About wage increases? 14 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yeah, no, about the pattern of wage 15 

increases. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Well he can certainly, the 17 

witness can certainly testify to that if --  18 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  We’ll be getting there, don’t worry.   19 

Q You can answer my question. 20 

A What was the question again? 21 

Q Out of the, all of the people who you, who are in your 22 

transportation department, you testified, if I understood 23 

correctly, that they all got annual reviews on their 24 

anniversary date and my question is, how many of them got a 25 
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three percent wage increase? 1 

A The majority. 2 

Q Can you be more specific than the majority, 90 percent, 80 3 

percent, 70 percent? 4 

A I’d go 90. 5 

Q Of the ones who did not get three percent, what percentage 6 

got more than three percent? 7 

A What percentage went about three percent? 8 

Q Correct.  Let’s say out of the hundred percent of the 9 

group --  10 

A Okay. 11 

Q -- if 80 got three, what percent got more than three? 12 

A I guess ten, ten percent possibly. 13 

Q So I’m sorry, does that mean everybody got three percent 14 

or above, of everyone in your department, is that, I just want 15 

--  16 

A Yes. 17 

Q Okay.  And what was the average wage increase of that ten 18 

percent who got more than three percent? 19 

A I’d say probably, the average, probably another half a 20 

percent. 21 

Q Did anyone in your whole department, in the last 12 months 22 

get less than three percent wage increase upon their annual 23 

review? 24 

A Yes. 25 
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Q How many? 1 

A I would say a couple. 2 

Q How much less did they get? 3 

A I would say a half a percent, no more than half a percent 4 

I believe. 5 

Q Do you know how the Stericycle policy of the three percent 6 

wage increase applies, if it applies at all, to the long haul 7 

drivers other than Jeff Chandler who is under your supervision? 8 

A Does it apply to the long haul drivers? 9 

Q Correct. 10 

A For their hourly wage, yes. 11 

Q Does it impact their mileage rate, mileage competition 12 

rate? 13 

A Their mileage can also be adjusted. 14 

Q Do you know if the mileage rate is also adjusted by a same 15 

fixed percentage? 16 

A No. 17 

Q How is their mileage rate adjusted? 18 

A It is probably up to Chris and I determination.  I mean -- 19 

Q So do you know in the last year what kind of bump up the 20 

long haul drivers got in their mileage compensation rate? 21 

A I’m not involved with the long haul drivers in Morton 22 

anymore.  That would be Vern Sites, so no, I don’t. 23 

Q So I’m sorry, LaVerne Sites is involved with the long haul 24 

drivers at what locations? 25 
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A In Morton. 1 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Can I have a couple of minutes? 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Need to real quick, before I lose 3 

my train of thought.  Are there lead drivers in Boise? 4 

 WITNESS:  No. 5 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Is there a lead driver in Butte? 6 

 WITNESS:  No. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Thanks.  Can we go off 8 

the record? 9 

(Off the record) 10 

CROSS-EXAMINATION  11 

Q BY MR. IGLITZIN:  Would you tell us about Mr. Homer’s 12 

responsibilities as a lead route driver in Woodinville? 13 

A His responsibilities?  Well actually, we have a couple of 14 

younger drivers up there, so his responsibilities are to make 15 

sure that they are following through with our procedures, 16 

making sure their equipment is maintained and the paperwork and 17 

their appearance.  Obviously we can’t get up there and make 18 

sure their appearance is good and they are showing up for work. 19 

Q Does he communicate with you regarding their behavior? 20 

A Yes. 21 

Q Does he tell you if they are late? 22 

A We’re pretty flexible, so them being late, I mean, we run 23 

a pretty flexible ship, so he would tell me if they were 24 

extremely late, yeah, definitely. 25 
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Q Does he ever recommend any disciplinary action with regard 1 

to any of the other drivers? 2 

A No, not so much.  He lets me know when he’s disappointed 3 

in their performance, I would say. 4 

Q Does he assign those drivers particular job duties? 5 

A Does he what, I’m sorry? 6 

Q Assign those drivers particular job duties? 7 

A No. 8 

Q What about Mr. -- 9 

A McDevitt? 10 

Q -- McDevitt in Spokane.   11 

A Mr. McDevitt, he has a different situation.  He has a yard 12 

there with offices, so he actually has an office, but he 13 

supervises the paperwork and he prints paperwork.  He does a 14 

little bit more than Jim Homer, because he actually has an 15 

office. 16 

Q And I’m sorry, he supervises paperwork, did you say? 17 

A Well he supervises as well as goes through paperwork when 18 

drivers return. 19 

Q And what is, what does the supervising consist of with, I 20 

assume --  21 

A Well making sure all the paperwork is there because he UPS 22 

it to Kent, Washington so we can process, so he organizes it 23 

and arranges shipping. 24 

Q Does he essentially supervise the other drivers in 25 
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Spokane, also? 1 

A Yes. 2 

Q And what does that involve? 3 

A It just involves, again, making sure they are showing up 4 

and that they are filling out their paper properly.  Also we 5 

have another gentleman down in Paso, so he runs down there and 6 

does periodic ride-alongs with him, because it is easier for 7 

him to get down there and he covers for vacations for all the 8 

drivers also. 9 

Q So that’s interesting, we heard before that, and correct 10 

me if I’m misstating the recollections, it’s been kind of a 11 

long hearing, you do ride-alongs with drivers, right? 12 

A Yes. 13 

Q And Chris Dunn occasionally does ride-alongs with drivers? 14 

A Yes. 15 

Q And the safety -- 16 

A Kelly Merriman. 17 

Q -- Kelly Merriman, safety manager, does ride-alongs with 18 

drivers? 19 

A Yes. 20 

Q But it sounds like Mr. McDevitt also does ride-alongs? 21 

A He does. 22 

Q And what does he do on those ride-alongs? 23 

A He does the same thing we do.  He fills out the paperwork 24 

and coaches drivers. 25 
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Q And I’m sorry, he does what with driver? 1 

A Coaches drivers for their procedures.  Make sure they are 2 

following SOPs. 3 

Q And when he finishes the ride-alongs, does he document it 4 

in some way? 5 

A Yes. 6 

Q How does he document it? 7 

A The same, same forms.  He can get them off of our website, 8 

our ride-along forms. 9 

Q And where do those forms go? 10 

A They go in the files. 11 

Q And does Mr. Homer do ride-alongs? 12 

A No, he is basically a route driver.  He has his own routes 13 

to cover. 14 

Q Any other differences between what Mr. McDevitt does and 15 

what Mr. Homer does? 16 

A No.  Mr. McDevitt doesn’t have as much route work as Mr. 17 

Homer. 18 

Q Have there been any disciplinary issues or performance 19 

issues that Mr. McDevitt has had to deal with, with the Spokane 20 

truck drivers? 21 

A No, good group. 22 

Q If there were issues, would you expect Mr. McDevitt to 23 

deal with it himself or just talk to you about it? 24 

A He would talk to me about it and I would probably make a 25 
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trip over there. 1 

Q From your testimony, it sounds like you have pretty hands 2 

on knowledge about all the drivers that you supervise, right, 3 

including knowledge of their wage rates? 4 

A Yes. 5 

Q I’m not going to ask you to try to figure out from Exhibit 6 

20 exactly which driver gets which wage rate, but does the, 7 

does Mr. Homer make a higher wage rate because of his position 8 

as a lead? 9 

A And his experience. 10 

Q And so do you know, looking at, I’d ask you to look at 11 

Exhibit 20, which I assume is up there, it is the job positions 12 

and wages.  And I’m looking, oh, I apologize, it’s actually 13 

going to be easier, because I’m assuming, can you confirm that 14 

the person listed here is the route manager lead in Kent, 15 

Washington is actually Mr. Homer? 16 

A On the second page? 17 

Q First page.   18 

A First page? 19 

Q Because we heard testimony that although it is listed as a 20 

route manager in Kent and Mr. Dunn, at least, was assuming -- 21 

A I would assume that that was Mr. Homer, yes. 22 

Q And is that 23.60 your recollection of what Mr. Homer is 23 

probably earning? 24 

A I would assume so, yes. 25 
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Q And then Mr. McDevitt must be earning the 23.61 in 1 

Spokane? 2 

A Yes. 3 

Q We heard testimony, I’m looking at the top of Employer 4 

Exhibit 20, we have 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, I see seven people listed as 5 

long haul driver LHH in Kent, Washington.  Do you see that? 6 

A Yes. 7 

Q And my understanding, but correct me if you have a 8 

different understanding is that that actually reflects six 9 

Morton long haul drivers and Mr. Chandler? 10 

A I don’t see Mr. Chandler’s rate there. 11 

Q Okay.  And if you would take a look down at the Kent, 12 

Washington route manager listings, do you see Mr. Chandler’s 13 

rate there? 14 

A I may.  I’m not for sure. 15 

Q Okay.  Can you tell us what your best recollection is as 16 

to what Mr. Chandler’s hourly rate is? 17 

A Twenty something. 18 

Q Twenty as in 2-0 point something? 19 

A Yes, yes, yeah. 20 

Q Thank you, Mr. Lewis, I don’t have any further questions 21 

for you. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Any further questions? 23 

 MR. TERRELL:  No. 24 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  You are excused, Mr. 25 
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Lewis. 1 

(Witness excused) 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  We’ve got a couple of 3 

quick housekeeping things.  First, there is a number of 4 

outstanding motions.  I just want to run through them.  First, 5 

we’ve got the Union’s motion to preclude certain testimony, I’m 6 

not going to rule on that, that’s moot at this point.  The 7 

Employer has taken a position.  We have several petitions to 8 

revoke subpoenas.  One was Employer’s petition to revoke Board 9 

subpoena.  The Region is not going to seek enforcement of it, 10 

that one is moot.  Additionally, we’ve got the petition to 11 

revoke the Union’s subpoena duces tecum.  Any outstanding 12 

issues? 13 

 MR. TERRELL:  Not from my side. 14 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright. 15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Not from the Union’s side. 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  We have the Union’s 17 

petition to revoke the Employer’s subpoena issued to Ted 18 

Bunstine.  I understand from several days ago that there is 19 

nothing that the Employer is looking for in the testimony of 20 

Mr. Bunstine that was not contained in the testimony of Mr. 21 

Taylor. 22 

 MR. TERRELL:  We’re fine, we’re not seeking to --  23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Perfect.  Finally, we have the 24 

Employer’s motion to dismiss.  I understand, it sounds like 25 
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we’ve got the correct legal entity here.  Is the Employer 1 

willing to withdraw the motion? 2 

 MR. TERRELL:  We withdraw, we withdraw. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Perfect.  Thank you.  Alright.  4 

Final thing, can the parties, starting with the Petitioner, 5 

please state their final position on the unit? 6 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Give me just a second.   7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Well while you’re doing 8 

that -- 9 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  If you have a copy of, what is it, Board 10 

Exhibit 1, that would help me. 11 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Yeah.  So during the course --  12 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Well, wait a minute, I’m good. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright. 14 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  The Union’s final position on the unit is 15 

we seek a unit of all full and part-time drivers located at the 16 

facility in Kent, Washington, excluding all other employees, 17 

including but not limited to sales persons, mechanics, office 18 

clerical employees, guards and supervisors as defined in the 19 

NLRA. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And just so we’re clear, that 21 

would include the route drivers and the single long haul driver 22 

out of Kent? 23 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  Yes, that would include the route drivers, 24 

the single long haul driver, the driver who is the fill-in long 25 
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haul driver while being a route driver and the, acknowledging 1 

that these route drivers also do the warehouse work at Kent. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Perfect.  Thank you.  What is the 3 

Employer’s final position on the proposed unit? 4 

 MR. TERRELL:  Our position is the same as stated before 5 

when we went through that on the record on Wednesday.  I think 6 

it was Wednesday. 7 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  And just so, for the 8 

reader of the record, during the course of the hearing the 9 

parties reached a number of stipulations.  Regarding 10 

supervisory status, the parties stipulated that Mr. Lewis, Mr. 11 

Sites, Mr. Dunn, Mark Couch, David Rhodes, Chris Strumerson 12 

(phonetic) and Jim Close were supervisors within the meaning of 13 

Section 2(11) of the Act. 14 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  I’m sorry, Mr. Couch, Mr. Rhodes, who was 15 

the next person? 16 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Chris Strumerson, I think he’s a 17 

safety manager or something along those lines. 18 

 MR. TERRELL:  Yes, that’s right. 19 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  And Jim Close, who is the plant 20 

manager out in Butte. 21 

 MR. TERRELL:  Correct. 22 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Finally, or additionally, the 23 

parties stipulated to exclude pharmaceutical packaging 24 

employees, sales employees and the healthcare compliance 25 
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specialist on community of interest grounds? 1 

 MR. TERRELL:  Correct. 2 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  So, additionally, the parties 3 

stipulated that Stericycle of Washington, Inc. and Stericycle, 4 

Inc. are single employers within, or single employers and 5 

additionally that either or both, by virtue, that are subject 6 

to the Board’s jurisdiction in that the Employer has purchased 7 

and received goods at its Kent, Washington facility valued in 8 

excess of $50,000 within the past 12 months. 9 

 MR. TERRELL:  That is correct. 10 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  For points directly outside the 11 

State of Washington. 12 

 MR. TERRELL:  That is correct. 13 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright.  Are there any further 14 

issues? 15 

 MR. IGLITZIN:  There is the, the Union would propose that 16 

we waive post-hearing briefs. 17 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I was going to get to that.  Are 18 

the parties willing to waive the filing of briefs? 19 

 MR. TERRELL:  No. 20 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  Alright. 21 

 MR. TERRELL:  And also we would like more than the 22 

standard seven days --  23 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  I will get to that, so, yeah, so 24 

are there any other issues?  No?  Alright, so briefs are due 25 
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seven days from today.  However, any motion for extensions 1 

should be addressed to the Regional Director in writing. 2 

 MR. TERRELL:  Very good. 3 

 HEARING OFFICER SNYDER:  The parties are reminded they 4 

should request an expedited copy of the transcript from the 5 

court reporter.  Late receipt of the transcript will not be 6 

grounds for an extension of time to file briefs, if you fail to 7 

do so.  Anything further?  Hearing nothing further, the hearing 8 

will be closed. 9 

 (Whereupon, the hearing in the above-entitled matter was 10 

closed) 11 

 12 

 13 

 14 

 15 

 16 

 17 

 18 

 19 

 20 

 21 

 22 

 23 

 24 

 25 


	19RC08867-9 14 12
	19RC088671  09 18 12
	19RC088671-9-19-12
	19RC88671-09-20-12
	19-RC-088671  09 21 12

